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Before
you lays the story of fledgling magician, Byrn Lightfoot, as he navigates
through the dangers of being a magician in the kingdom of Aurelia- a place
where magic is outlawed and those with the talent to cast spells are imprisoned
or segregated from the rest of the kingdom to protect the populace. It is a
story of action and adventure set in a fantastic realm filled with elves,
dwarves, mystic creatures, monsters, and, oh, did I mention magicians? Lots of
magicians.


 


The
reaction that I have gotten personally from readers has been mostly positive
and it is a great feeling when someone contacts me to tell me how much they
enjoyed my book. However, I also value the constructive criticism I receive and
have tried to take that into consideration with this second edition, not to
change characters or events, but to hopefully try and make the intentions of
some characters clearer as well as to improve the book’s prose a bit. 


 


I’m
sure you’ve heard this a hundred times from a hundred other authors, but
please, please, PLEASE post a short review on your book website of choice (or
two). It only takes a few minutes, but it also has the single biggest impact on
an ebook’s success or failure, especially if there are only a few reviews.


 


If
you’d like to contact me directly, my email address is in the Afterword at the
end of the book. I look forward to hearing from you and hope that you enjoy
your visit to Aurelia.
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In
the beginning there were only the gods who came to our world and found it a
barren, lifeless place. They looked upon this cold world with disdain and
resolved to shape it in their images and so they began the great task of
reforming our world. It was through their guidance that the rivers and the
oceans were created and they judged their creation good for it would spring new
life. Then they pulled some of the lands toward the sky and made them into
mountains that the rich minerals deep within the world could be put to use.
Then Waicossan planted the seed of life and it grew into lush forests and
grasslands where only dirt had been before; again they judged their work to be
good.


Then
the gods grew tired from the rigors of creation and made life to draw their
strength from. Animals from the great mammoth to the tiniest of insects filled
the woodlands and spread out across the lands into the valleys and the gods
judged them to be good, but they needed more. They needed to be worshiped fore
only through the love of their creations could they grow strong and unthinking
trees and small minded animals were incapable of understanding the gods'
greatness so they created those called the higher races.


The
wisest of the gods, Lerion, was the first to birth such a race and in his
wisdom the dragons came into being. Seeking to make the perfect race, Lerion
made the dragons so that they would not want giving them size and strength that
matched their intelligence so that they would have no fear of the animals or
the world they inhabited, but the dragons did not seek to rule over the lesser
creations. Through their vast knowledge they became pacifists seeing no need to
make war on the world's other inhabitants choosing instead to live in harmony
with the world around them and take no more than they needed.


This
did not please Vailon who thirsted for battle and saw no honor in the dragons'
peaceful ways. He created the dwarves who became fabled warriors and inventors,
but were greedy in their lust for power and riches. Vailon then made the orcs
who were stronger in body and had a more primal, but honor-bound nature. The
two races fought each other ceaselessly and Vailon judged this to be good. 


The
dragons, dwarves, and orcs who did not appear to have much room for love in
their hearts saddened the god, Locklinigand. He created the long-lived and
beautiful elves in his own image. The elves saw the wonders of the world around
them and rejoiced in it becoming the first artisans of the world.


Kassani
believed that the longer lifespan of the elves would upset the balance of the
life and death so she added goblins to the world. The goblins were the shortest
lived of all the races and became bitter at the others races especially the
elves who lived alongside them in the forests.


The
gods watched the races as they argued and fought amongst themselves and worried
that they would eventually destroy each other. Though these were the higher
races they could find no common ground so in a divine moment of wisdom the gods
created humans taking traits from each of the other races and combining them to
make a new race that could bridge the gap of the others and bring a relative
peace to the world and so they did for a time.


As
the centuries passed the races began to grow distant seeking only the company
of their brothers and sisters and looking upon the other races with distaste
and mistrust. Life became filled with turmoil and war once more. Fearing that
the higher races would again try to wipe each other out the goddess Ashura, who
wished the races to survive more than any of the other gods, tried once more to
bring the races together by giving them the smallest essence of the gods so
they could bend the world to their will just as the gods did. Then they would
not want for anything and there would be no need to fight anymore, but she did
not stop at the higher races. She gave her gift to the animals and the trees
too so that all life in the world was connected to the gods. In time this gift
became known as magic and it flowed as freely as the air.


The
races grew strong again with the goddess' gift, but they grew arrogant as well,
believing that they were like gods themselves and in truth they were not far
wrong as they held the keys to life and death in their hands. The races grew
more powerful and the struggles of daily life became a thing of the past, but
what should have been a cause for celebration only served to give the higher
races more time to find faults with one another. War, it seemed, was
inevitable, but this time they controlled forces of such great destruction that
the world itself trembled in fear at the devastation they reeked.


The
gods banded together to correct Ashura's mistake. For a thousand years the wars
between the mortals and the gods raged until the mortals eventually faltered
and fell to the gods' might, but only just so. The gods were grievously injured
and only possessed a shadow of their former power when they finally claimed
victory. Likewise the higher races found they were cut off from the magic they
had taken for granted and struggled to relearn the mundane skills of survival.


Some
members of the higher races found that they retained a glimmer of the gift of
Ashura, knowing that it lived deep within all beings now and could never be
fully removed. They became known as magicians- the wielders of magic. Though
they were few in number they possessed power far beyond that of their brothers
and sisters and with the gods' influence weakened there was no one to stand
against them and they naturally rose to become war leaders and kings. For
centuries the magicians ruled their lesser brethren with an iron fist until
they eventually turned on each other in their lust for ever growing power.


The
magicians destroyed each other while their slaves watched joyously in silence
and when their numbers dwindled and the fighting at last stopped the slaves
revolted. Dragon, human, dwarf, elf, orc, and goblin fought side by side using
special skills and weapons crafted using the blue flame to put the remaining
magicians to death and they were victorious.


Following
the eradication of the magicians, the races resumed their old roles and the
world knew balance once more. It would be centuries more before another
magician would be born, but the knowledge and history of their ancestors had
been lost so that they would never know the greatness that the magicians of old
once possessed. The gods came back after their long rest and judged their
creation to be good once again.


And
so the world was finished and the gods rested as they basked in the love and
devotion of those they fashioned in their image and the higher races vowed to
never allow those called magicians to rule over them again. 


 


-An excerpt from The Tale of
Creation as told by Tomlin the Bard.
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The
ogre slammed its clenched fists into the front door of the Sleepy Crow causing
the wood to groan and splinter with each successive blow. It was utter panic as
people ran for cover amidst the loud, deep bellow of horns blowing from the
walls deep within the city as they fled the beast. After a few minutes of
withstanding the rampage the inn's door finally gave in to the pounding as it
splintered and then burst littering the doorway with its broken and splintered
remains.


One
crafty barmaid scampered out of a window as the ogre tried to squeeze its way
through the doorway. The ogre spotted her climbing out and before she was all
the way through the monster had abandoned the door and snatched the barmaid off
her feet. Lifting her up the ogre regarded its prize with some interest. Taking
her in two hands, the ogre held her tightly so she could not wriggle free, and
then it drew her in close. Its breath was hot on the woman's face and she could
smell the rot and death coming from its grimaced maw.


She
shook in fear, as the ogre smelled her. “Do not scream, Trisha, do not scream,”
the barmaid whispered to herself over and over fearing what might happen if she
upset the creature.


As
if from nowhere her savior arrived in bright white armor that caught the morning
sun and shone brightly. Brandishing his warhammer he strode toward the ogre
like the great hero everyone knew he was. 


“Face
me, you overgrown gray cow!” Kellen yelled trying to goad the monster into
releasing its breakfast and attacking him instead. The beast squeezed Trisha in
anger and she screamed in agony as her ribs broke and she was tossed aside as
if she was no more than an afterthought. The ogre charged the proud warrior and
it was difficult to guess which of them was more enraged as the conflict began.


Even
in full armor taking the brunt of the ogre's charge hurt the warrior knocking
him off his feet and sending him sliding until he came to an abrupt stop
against the Sleepy Crow's stable behind him. As much as Kellen was hurt the
ogre felt the pain even more acutely. The creature was either too angry or too
dumb to notice that the knight-captain had lifted his warhammer like a
battering ram and braced himself just before the impact essentially using the
ogre's own strength, weight, and speed to bury the hammer deep in its gut.
Brought to its knees the ogre was on all fours gagging and heaving. If it had
not just awoken from hibernation with an empty belly it would have vomited
there in the street. 


Kellen
got up and prepared to finish the ogre off with a bludgeon to the head, but he
did not expect the beast to recover so quickly. Using its massive forearm the
ogre blocked the knight's attack, but not without some cost as its arm made an
audible snap and the beast snarled its outrage. 


The
ogre hit Kellen in the side with the club it held in its other hand. The
warrior was caught completely off guard and sent flying into the wall of the
nearby stable a second time. Stunned and unable to fight back, Kellen received
blow after blow denting and crushing the once glorious armor as blood dripped
from between the plates in the chest piece. 


Kellen
managed to roll free of the ogre's assault if only just barely and delivered a
kick to its broken forearm forcing the giant beast back. Somehow the brave
warrior managed to struggle back to his feet through sheer will alone. His
warhammer was lost to him as the ogre now stood between the man and his weapon.
Kellen knew he had to press what small advantage he had. Any hesitation would
lead to his death at the hands of the mighty monster. He threw his plated fists
into the ogre's belly aggravating its earlier injury with a series of quick,
but powerful jabs, which caused more aggravation to the beast than actual
damage. More out of anger than a sense of self-preservation the ogre grabbed
Kellen by the arms and attempted to pull them free from their sockets. The pain
was excruciating, but Kellen learned long ago how to block out physical pain.
He swung his right leg up catching the ogre in the crotch with his steel plated
boot causing the beast to howl and make a face that would have been almost
comical if the situation was not so dire. 


It
dropped its prey giving Kellen the chance he needed. This time it was Kellen
who charged the ogre knocking it on its back and jumping on top of its chest.
Having no weapon readily available Kellen dug his thumbs into the ogre's eyes.
Its scream rattled the knight's eardrums and sent a shiver through his bones,
but he forced himself to push even harder despite his own failing strength. The
beast flailed like a fish trapped on a boat as it tried desperately to shake
the knight loose. Kellen would not be bucked off and the ogre blindly grabbed
at the knight in an attempt to pull him off with no luck. 


The
battered knight punched the monster's face over and over again until his arms,
still sore from nearly being ripped clean from his body minutes before, felt
like wet noodles. 


No
longer attempting to get up the ogre lied there, resigned to its fate. Its face
was bloody and disfigured, but the beast still breathed. The once shining
knight retrieved his hammer and marveled at how heavy it suddenly felt in his
hands. Barely able to stand he stumbled back to the ogre after retrieving his
weapon. Lifting the warhammer for the last time in his life, Kellen delivered
the killing blow. 


Once
Kellen was certain that the ogre would trouble his city no more he gave into
his injuries. His trusted weapon fell useless at his side clattering on the
stoned street. A second later his body collapsed as well. Kellen fell to his
hands and knees before rolling over onto his back. The knight stared up at the
sky realizing that this would be his final fight. 


His
vision was clouded with blood and every inch of his body throbbed in agony, but
strangely the world seemed to be at peace. For forty-seven years he served as a
protector to Aurelia and now his time had passed. Perhaps it was time for a new
generation, he mused. 


Kellen
smiled as he finally let go answering Kassani's song calling him to the
underworld.


 


***


 


Sane
woke with a start. Sweat covered his face and chest. It dripped on the soft
linen sheets in tiny pools. His body shook in a mixture of fear and rage at the
impending tragedy he just dreamt of. 


Several
minutes passed before his wits returned enough for him to move. He walked to
the window to feel the cool morning breeze. It was cold against his wet skin
sending a shiver down his spine. The sun was just breaking past dawn and Sane
became keenly aware that he had little time to act before his old friend would
die, but there was more. Something else eluded him. After Kellen died Sane saw
a young man though it appeared to be some time later. He grasped at the image,
but could not bring it fully to the front of his mind. It was a maddening
feeling and Sane was sure this boy was the key, but whether for good or for ill
he could not say.


In
his mind's eye he could see the city of Colum even though he was more than
fifty miles away. The castle of Warlord Gustian Firebrand and the guardsman
watchtower sat to the east atop a hill with the city built around it at its
base. There was a wall erected around the area near the castle and watchtower,
but most of the city sat outside the protection of the walls as the warlord
deemed building a second larger ring an unnecessary expense. To the north was
the market district filled with artisans of all manner of trades and goods. The
majority of living quarters was located at the south side of the city which was
further split into smaller groups by class with the wealthier citizens living
closer to the center and extending outward to the poorest denizens on the outer
edges of the city. The western region of the city was the center of trade with
many inns for the traveling merchants. In the center was located the temple of
Ashura, the goddess of nature and life. Her priests with their healing powers
were the only ones in all of Aurelia that openly had any tie to magic, thought
they called it the goddess’ blessing rather than run the risk of being labeled
as magicians, because they knew nothing of violence and had taken a vow to
never harm another person.


The
sun cast an orange glow on the capital below as Sane stood at his window in
Farreach castle overlooking Mollifas. The city had not yet fully awakened. Some
would no doubt be about their business already. The bakers prepared their
morning bread and the smiths were lighting their forges already. There were
surely some rogues about who were just now getting to bed after a long night of
debauchery. However, for the most part the city seemed quiet. He imagined that
Colum must look much the same, as its citizens were blissfully unaware of the
trouble heading their way.


Sane
stepped away from the window. There was little time to spend lost in thought
and the dream was already fading from his memory. Sane dressed himself in a
finely made hooded green robe with a slightly darker green tree on the back.
Its roots spread across the rest of the fabric in deliberate swirls covering
the rest of the material in a design that was similar to the robes worn by
Ashura's priests as the sorcerer found it much easier to get around undetected
dressed in the garb of a healer. He cinched a bark colored leather belt around
the robe keeping it in place. 


He
grabbed a staff that looked to be made of intertwining wooden branches
culminating into two large loops at the top. Normally he preferred another
staff to the right of the one he chose with a steel blade on the bottom, but it
had an enchantment placed on it that would make the staff appear as an intricately
carved spear to any who could not see through the magic. However, the idea of a
priest carrying around a spear tended to cause more questions than a magician
in disguise would like asked and so he chose another staff that was more
fitting. 


The
door slammed behind Sane as he hurried down the hallway connecting to the main
castle. A few minutes later the sorcerer was standing outside of King Kale's
lavish bedchamber. He hoped that his lord would be awake already. Kale was
considered to be a tough, but fair ruler. However, having been an adviser to
the king for the better part of three decades Sane knew that waking him in the
early hours of the morning tended to make him a little more tough than fair.


Two
guards were stationed outside the king's bedchamber door. When they saw Sane
approaching they immediately stiffened. “Greetings, Sir Sane,” said one of the
guards. 


Sane
thought the guard's name was Dernen, but was not sure. “And to you, guardsman,”
he said avoiding addressing the man by name, “Tell me is his Highness up and
about? I need to speak with him urgently.”


As
if in response the door swung open. A man in his early fifties stood in front
of Sane dressed in a purple silk nightshirt. “Sane, what brings you to my
bedchamber this morning?” asked King Kale. His voice sounded rough as usual,
but not particularly cross and Sane felt a little lucky that the king was
already up for the day.


“It
is a matter of grave importance. Some information has come into my possession
that we must discuss,” said Sane with an eye to the guards.


“Of
course. Attend me,” the king said casually as he strode past Sane who could not
help noticing that even dressed in his night clothes the king still moved with
the grace and confidence befitting his stature. To the guards he added, “Keep a
good distance so we can talk openly,” not bothering to look back.


Sane
hurried to catch up to his liege as they put distance between themselves and
the king's personal guard causing his green robe to swoosh back and forth as if
the root design was alive burrowing through the earth.


“I
take it you had another of your visions,” King Kale said as Sane caught up with
him.


“Yes,
your highness, although I must admit that my motives are personal in this case.
I had a vision of my old friend Kellen, the knight-captain in Colum. I believe
he will be dead before midday if I do not intervene...” The image of Kellen's
broken body still fresh in his mind drove the seer to silence.


“I
know Kellen is a very brave warrior, Sane,” the king put his hand on the
sorcerer's shoulder sympathetically; “It is hard to imagine him being defeated.
Is the foe magical in nature?”


“He
will perish in single combat with an ogre,” answered Sane, “but there is a
chance that magic is involved. Ogres do not usually attack cities without some
sort of provocation. After Kellen has been saved I intend to investigate the
matter further.


“By
your leave, of course, your majesty.”


“I
suppose I can deal with the bickering in the high court on my own for one day
without executing the lot of them,” joked the king hoping to lift his trusted
adviser's spirits. Sane flashed a weak smile and King Kale added, “You have my
leave. Go and aid the knight-captain.”


“Of
course, my king... and thank you.” Sane bowed and left the king's side.


The
sorcerer hurried to his study where he opened a small black trunk filled with
dozens of round cuts of wood about an inch thick each and small enough to fit
snuggly in the palm of a man's hand. On the front of each one was a unique
symbol carved into it and on the back was carved or painted the name of a city
or place. Sane searched through piles of the wooden pieces flipping them over
and reading the name of each one until he found one that said Baj. He squeezed
it firmly in his fist. 


Reaching
Kellen would be a simple task for the sorcerer. Colum was a day's travel by
horseback, but Sane was not confined to such mundane means of travel. However,
he feared that casting the spell could disrupt the vision that he was trying
dearly to cling on to. His visions were not always clear to begin with and like
most dreams the details tended to fade in time, but using magic hastened the
process and could make him forget the vision completely. Coming only in dream
form they were often laden with symbolism and subconscious messages that would
have to be sorted through for meaning. It was possible that Sane's vision of
his dead friend had a non-literal interpretation, but he was certain that it
was real. He could still see Kellen's body lying beaten and bloody staining his
once bright and shining armor.


Enough.
There was no other choice. The only way Sane could make it to Colum in time was
through magical means. It would do him no good to know that Kellen faced death
if he could do nothing to prevent it. Forgetting the vision was a risk that he
would have to take. 
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The
air was cool off the great lake and refreshing against Byrn's face. It was
early spring and it felt good to be basking in the sun. The winter had been a
harsh one this year forcing the young man to stay cooped up much of the time.
There was little need for couriers during the winter meaning there was little
reason for the young man to stretch his legs. Occasionally, there was the odd
job in town passing a message from a trader to a merchant telling him that his
shipment was being held up by the snow and the like, but nothing that allowed
him to venture far from home. 


Byrn
sat under a tree daydreaming of the future, as most young men were apt to do.
This day he dreamed of being a master swordsman jumping into battle and felling
legions of enemies with a swing of his sword like Targan the Berserker in the
Tale of the Undead Isle. Over the last two winters Byrn learned the basics of
swordsmanship as part of his courier apprenticeship and he took to it well
enough, but he possessed no great skill for a boy his age and it was unlikely
that he would develop the stamina or fortitude needed to become the kind of
great warrior that songs were sung about. “Better to learn to ride like the
wind than stand and fight,” his master and adoptive father, Tannys Lightfoot,
had told him when his lessons in swordsmanship began, “You're employer won't
care how many bandits you fought off or how valiantly you died. His only
concern is if you delivered his message swiftly. Likewise in war, a master
courier can make the difference between victory and defeat. We are unsung
heroes, but heroes all the same.”


His
father would soon have a message that needed delivered, Byrn thought. It would
be a simple matter for an apprentice rider like himself. Running correspondence
from one farm to another or telling one of the local merchants that his order
of mutton would be a few days late. The morning was slipping away and Byrn
pushed thoughts of heroism and bravery from his mind as he mounted his horse
and headed towards Colum.


His
ride into the city was leisurely. It would be a poor thing to rush needlessly
and risk trampling a passerby in one of the narrower streets that honeycombed
Colum- another lesson from his father. After a few minutes he came to a small
home located in the trading district. Beside the door there was a wooden sign
bleached by the sun with a picture of a winged boot painted on. The live-in
shop was called the Winged Boot as the sign implied. It was not a terribly
creative name, but was effective in garnering new business.


“Father,
I'm home,” shouted Byrn as he entered the storefront of the home, “...Father?”


“In
here,” Tannys Lightfoot answered from the kitchen. His voice somehow managed to
sound both rough and comforting, “Go for a morning ride, did you? Not getting
into any trouble, I hope.”


“No,
I just wanted to get out of the city for a little while. Spring is finally
getting underway and I wanted to take Emma out for a ride. I imagine she needed
to stretch her legs as much as I did.”


“I
knew I made the right decision when I took you in and made you my apprentice.
You have the same wanderlust that I did at your age,” Tannys told him with a
gleam in his eye. “Just be sure to keep your itchy feet under control now that
you will be starting out on your own as a journeyman this year.”


Entering
the kitchen Byrn could smell the freshly cooked eggs as his adoptive mother,
Marian, put them on three plates. A loaf of freshly baked bread already sat in
the center of the table. “You have excellent timing,” she told the young man,
“Sometimes I swear you are part bloodhound.”


“No,
I just know your routine,” replied Byrn sitting down to enjoy his breakfast,
scrambled eggs with bits of bacon mixed in. Byrn's stomach growled in delight.
He broke off a piece of the loaf and took a big bite of the still warm bread.
It was the simple things like this meal that reminded him how lucky he was to
be taken in by the Lightfoots and given an apprenticeship. If not for them he
would still be living in the orphanage or more likely would have been kicked
out when he turned fourteen and living in the street as a beggar or thief.


Marian
laughed at the boy, “You're not a hound at all. You're all stomach!”


 


***


 


Not
far to the south of the lakeside where a young man was fantasizing about
becoming a great hero there was a cave that no one dared go near for fear of
the creatures that lived deep underground. If anyone was foolish enough to
venture into those caverns they would find themselves surrounded by a pack of ogres.
No one was sure how many resided in the cavern’s tunnels, but a pack of ogres
were known to grow to two dozen with an ample enough supply of food and that
was the general estimate held by the cityfolk.


It
was unclear if the woman entering the cave was foolish or just desperate, but
no matter what her reason she entered showing no signs of trepidation. She was
in her early twenties and very beautiful with raven hair and blue piercing
eyes. Her slender figure was hidden under a black cloak with a blood red skull
on the back. At her side she carried a staff made from the wood of the Great
Forest in the elven kingdom of Raiden known for its magic harnessing
properties. Had any seen her staff it would instantly have given her away as
being a magician just as the red skull insignia on the cloak would have marked
her as a necromancer. 


Her
footsteps were light, but determined. She had no desire to wake an ogre by
accident. It would do her no good to be killed in this place.


Lifting
her left hand a soft flame emanated from it lighting the way through the cave
as the sparse sunlight diminished the further in she went. It took only a few
minutes to find what she was seeking. As she approached she could see the
gray-green skin of an ogre's belly rising and falling as it slept soundly on
the dirt floor. It was one of four of the beasts lying in the expanse. 


Once
the cloaked woman could see the whole beast she stopped and held her staff
straight up placing the butt firmly on the dirt floor. I'm coming for you, father, she thought hopefully. Closing her eyes
she took a moment to clear her mind of all fear and worry so that only a calm
clarity remained. She exhaled lightly one moment and inhaled more heavily the
next. The beautiful young woman opened her eyes and began to sing. A sweet
melody of peace and love sprang forth, but her voice was low and controlled.
She sang in a whisper like a mother singing a lullaby so that only her intended
ogre was close enough to hear. 


The
ogre was still deep in hibernation, but as the woman sang it began to stir from
its long slumber. For months the beast slept as the winter passed and now as
the foul creature was finally waking a loud growl of hunger came from its
belly. It was consumed with an overwhelming desire to feed.
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Sane
watched the family exchange through their kitchen window. Inside the boy called
Byrn ate and laughed with his family. The sorcerer blissfully remembered what
it was like to be young and ignorant of the world’s dangers. When life seemed
so simple and the world seemed right and just... but that was long ago before
he knew anything of magic and he was much younger than this boy. Sane wondered
if he was about to impose the same fate on Byrn. To learn the harsh lessons of
loss and sadness better saved for a man much older, but rarely was the world so
kind.


A
half hour had passed since Sane woke from his dream and it was already starting
to feel like a distant memory. Why was it always so hard for him to remember?
In his dreams the visions were so clear, but when he woke they began to get
muddled like the reflections in a pool after a handful of pebbles were thrown
in it. 


“Why
am I here?” Sane muttered to himself. A nagging frustration that he should be
doing something important kept eating at him. Maybe it had something to do with
Byrn Lightfoot. He had a certain presence, an aura, that was almost... magical.
The sorcerer came here to protect someone. It must be this boy. 


Sane
closed his eyes as he tried to remember what brought him here. His breathing
was soft and measured. His heartbeat slowed as he centered himself to enter the
trance-like state necessary to relive his vision. It would leave him exposed
and unprotected, but he saw little choice unless he wanted to find Kellen and
ask for his assistance, but the sorcerer remembered that time was of the
essence. He was just not sure why. After a few moments Sane was back in his
vision reliving it. He could see everything that was to happen, but it was all
jumbled together like the pieces of a puzzle waiting to be fit together. Byrn, he thought, Show me, Byrn. 


The
images cleared in the sorcerer’s mind and he began to see an image of the young
man forming there. It was night and Byrn was carrying his mother to the temple
of Ashura as the life rapidly drained from her body. The woman was bleeding
from a gash on her head and she appeared to be suffering some internal damage
most likely from an ogre attack. 


The
city was in shambles many of the buildings in the temple district were
destroyed or badly damaged. Rubble lay around them as the young man hurried to
find a healer. The temple was overrun with the injured and the dead. Byrn sat
his mother on the hard ground unable to find an unused cot.


“Please,
everyone just remain calm and we will help you as best as we are able,” shouted
the high priest to the crowd.


A
pounding came from off in the distance. It was feint at first, but the sound
rapidly grew louder as the ogre invasion reached Ashura’s temple. Without
warning a vendor's cart arched through the air and came crashing down in the
middle of the crowd killing several of the already injured people. 


A
moment later the ogre that hurled the cart was in sight and almost on top of
the crowd before anyone could react. Byrn drew his sword and pointed it at the
hulking monster. The blade shook at the tip as he realized he was all that
stood, literally, between these people and death, but he pushed his fear down
and stood resolutely.


No, that's not what
happened. That is not real, Sane reminded himself as clarity began to return in
the dream-state. This wasn't about Byrn at all and it wasn't night. It was much
earlier, because he knew time was short. Sane needed to go farther back to find
the thing that brought him here. Byrn wasn't the reason the sorcerer was in
Colum, but if the young man was part of his visions then he may have a role to
play in this before the day was finished.


 


***


 


“Who
is that?” asked Marian looking out the kitchen window. 


Tannys
and Byrn looked up from their plates that had consumed their attention moments
before. Outside was a priest standing remarkably still just outside their
kitchen window. Although the man was looking in their direction he appeared to
take no notice of them at all.


“What
is that priest doing out there?” wondered Tannys. “He looks like he is in some
kind of stupor. I saw the same look on a fool’s face once when he was kicked by
a mule and knocked senseless.


“Sir,
what are you doing out there?” When there was no response Tannys knocked
lightly on the windowpane. “Can you hear me?”


The
green robed man's face was expressionless as he stared blankly ahead. He looked
almost like a statue standing outside the Winged Boot's kitchen window. Byrn
half expected a bird to fly down and perch on the man's head, but the young
courier dismissed the mildly humorous image as he was genuinely concerned for
the healer's well being.


The
three Lightfoots exited their home and went around the back to attend to the
immobile man. Tannys snapped his fingers in front of the priest’s eyes, but
there was no response.


“Should
we get a healer?” asked Byrn.


Tannys
thought on it, “Perhaps you should. Go bring Healer Chaste or any other priest
you can find. They may know what is afflicting their brother.”


The
priest's hand darted out and grabbed Byrn by the wrist before he could follow
his father's instructions. The boy jumped in surprise at the unbelievably quick
movement. 


“No
need,” said the healer, “I was merely lost in thought as I am prone to do from
time to time. I am deeply sorry for any undue concern I may have caused.”


“We
are just glad you are well,” Marian offered politely, “but why are you standing
outside our window.”


The
sorcerer noticed the sign of the door when he first arrived and guessed them to
be messengers. “My name is Sane and I wonder if this young man could make a
delivery for me?” Sane said to Byrn. He reached into his robe and pulled out an
old book. It was a brown leather-bound book with a tree and root design on the
cover not unlike the one on his robe. He handed it to the young courier. “Can
you take this to the innkeeper at the Sleepy Crow? I can pay you ten silvers
for the task.”


“Ten
silvers to take this book halfway across the
city?” said Byrn clearly perplexed as he hefted the thing with one hand. Such a
short trip would typically only cost five silvers and then only if the delivery
was of the utmost urgency.


Sane
smiled at him, “Well it is a very special book called a grimoire.” Seeing no
comprehension on the couriers' faces, he explained, “It is a book used by...
priests to perform healing arts and is considered quite valuable.” To Tannys he
said, “I guess you haven't taught him how to negotiate a price yet.”


Marian
laughed and Tannys merely smirked when he said, “Sometimes his business sense
is outweighed by his good nature.”


“There
are worse problems for a boy to have,” Sane said. “Still it is good to know
that I am putting this task in trustworthy hands.”


Byrn
fetched his horse from the stables and after securing the book in his pouch
left for The Sleepy Crow a minute later. He didn't understand what was so
important about this delivery, but for ten silvers he dared not tarry. He rode
through the streets swiftly, but cautiously as his master taught him navigating
streets and alleys with the easy knowledge that comes from growing up in the
city. He rode past the Flying Hammer and Anti's Leathers where the shops were
just opening for the day. Anti hung leathers in his window and the smith's wife
was setting the fire in the forge of The Flying Hammer. Rumor had it the shop
was named for how the smith and his wife met many years earlier at a winter
celebration when the drunken blacksmith got too forward with the, then, young
lady.


Fifteen
minutes later Byrn reached The Sleepy Crow located on the city's western edge
of the trading district. The inn usually had a steady stream of patrons, being
located at the entrance to the city made it convenient for those coming in as
well as those interested in leaving in a hurry making it a hub for merchants
and rogues alike. This day appeared to be no different as the street outside
the inn was already bustling with traders loading their wares into wagons and
forming caravans. Bodyguards and merchants looked on as teamsters loaded their
wagons.


Byrn
arrived just in time to hear the warning horn sounding. The long low wale
indicated a threat directing the citizenry located outside the walls, which was
most of the populace, to stay indoors or seek cover. Teamsters, traders, and
bodyguards alike converged on the inn seeking shelter from whatever was about to
happen creating a bottleneck at the door.


“Inside!
Inside Now!” yelled Jessec, the innkeeper, motioning to Byrn who was just
arriving to come into the Sleepy Crow. Jessec was a cautious man and although
he didn't know what threat was coming he knew enough not to take unnecessary
risks.


His
training as a horseman would not allow Byrn to abandon his mount, Emma. His
father taught him that a skilled courier valued the health and welfare of his
horse more than his own. A healthy horse could carry a weak rider very far even
long after the rider had given into fatigue. Byrn rode Emma to the Sleepy
Crow's stables across from the inn before barely taking a moment to secure her
in a stall before running back to the inn. 


The
sun blinded him for a moment as he exited the barn in his haste. It was only a
second before his eyes adjusted and he could see the bulky outline of something
large heading toward him with the sun at its back. As it quickly grew closer
Byrn became aware that it was an ogre heading toward him. He stood like a deer
caught in the sway of a lantern's light, transfixed on the thing in front of
him to the exclusion of everything else. The ogre stood nearly eight feet tall
and its skin was a sickly looking grayish-green. Its eyes were pure black like
those of a demon sunken back in its skull and its nose was a nondescript bump
with nostrils making for a decidedly inhuman visage. In its massive fist it
held a large tree branch that it brandished like a club.


The
ogre swung its club once it was within reach of the boy and its massive weapon
smashed into the ground at Byrn's feet just as the courier’s survival instincts
kicked in and he leapt backwards. The force of the blow was enough to shake the
ground and knock Byrn off his feet. He scrambled on his hands and knees back
into the stable as the ogre readied its tree club for another swing. Once in
the stable Byrn got to his feet and hurriedly unlatched Emma's stall door and
climbed on her still saddled back. 


The
ogre hunched over to fit into the stable and catch his prey only to see it ride
out the doors on the other side. Enraged the ogre ran through the barn after
the boy hitting its head and denting the top of the doorframe as it exited. The
beast was stunned for a moment, but would not be denied. Its anger at the
momentary setback only served to fuel its rage, focusing it on the young man
galloping away.


As
Byrn fled his pursuer, he wished uselessly that he had brought his sword... or
a bow... or even a rock... Mere minutes had passed since the alarm sounded and
already the streets were nearly empty. Byrn was thankful for this since it
allowed him to ride at full speed and outpace the ogre. Quickly he began to
formulate a plan as he increased the distance, but failed to convince the ogre
to end its pursuit. He led the beast deeper into the city heading toward the
market district. Although the main guard station was at the opposite end of the
city there were smaller stations established throughout Colum and the one in
the market district was the largest to keep the petty thieves from overrunning
the markets, and there was no shortage of weapons dealers either who might be
willing to lend a blade to any willing to face the brute and protect their own
shops in the process.


The
ogre yelled its rage renewing the charge as Byrn kept widening the gap leading
the ogre through the streets. The big beast smashed into carts and homes as he
chased the young rider losing ground. Grabbing a cart as it ran the ogre flung
it at its query barely missing the young man's head. 


The
saddlebag thumped against the horse's side in rhythm with her gallop. Byrn felt
very aware of the bag with Sane's book in it. It almost seemed as if it was
calling to him offering him strength and guidance. Byrn pushed the strange
thought aside to focus on the more pressing matter of the gargantuan beast
barreling down on him.


The
galloping horse was faster in the wide-open streets, but the ogre could take
sharp turns faster and had more endurance than the aging Emma. The ogre was now
closing the distance and was about to catch Byrn before he could reach the
guard station. The ogre tried to swat Byrn with its club, but lost ground when
it tried to swing with any force. After a second failed swing the ogre switched
its target to the horse. Instead of trying to knock Byrn off of Emma the ogre
swung low and took the horse's hind legs out from underneath her sending both
the rider and animal tumbling one over the other.


When
they were done falling over each other Emma laid atop Byrn with a hind leg
broken. Luckily, Byrn was unharmed except for a few minor scrapes and bruises.
Perhaps somewhat less fortunate was the fact that Byrn was pinned under the
injured animal and a mighty ogre was standing over him. Its lungs heaved in
exhaustion while a sick grin graced its lips as it looked down upon its
defenseless prey. Ogres were not known for their intelligence, but Byrn would
later swear that the monster was gloating. The ogre raised its tree club high
into the sky pointing upward grabbing it tightly with both hands. Byrn knew if
the blow connected and there was no reason to think that it would not, he would
be dead.


At least it will be quick, he thought. 


The
blow came down and Byrn couldn't help closing his eyes and turning away, but
the deathblow never came. Byrn looked up to see a man dressed in full plate
armor standing between him and the snarling ogre. Byrn briefly wondered if this
was the war god, Vailon, with his shining armor in the mid-morning sun come to
save him. The shining man stood between Byrn and the ogre holding his warhammer
with one hand on the butt and the other by the head parallel to the ogre's club
that was now at the ogre's side after the knight had deflected the killing
strike.


“Can
you get free, lad?” the knight grunted readying his war-hammer for the ogre's
next attack. He did not wait for an answer as the ogre swung horizontally at
the knight barely missing his head as the warrior ducked. The monster
overextended its swing missing its target and leaving itself open for
retaliation. The shining knight rammed his hammer into the monster's ribcage
pushing it back and giving him enough room for a follow up strike to the ogre's
kneecap hoping to knock it off balance or break its knee outright.


Pushing
and lifting his horse ever so slightly, Byrn was able to pull free his trapped
leg. He could see more guards coming in the distance, but they were on foot and
would not arrive in time to stop the ogre if it got the upper hand against the
gleaming knight. Byrn found that he had circled back and was near The Flying
Hammer for the second time that morning. Uma, the smith's wife, hollered for
Byrn and tossed him a simple, but well made sword that he deftly caught by the
hilt. 


Locked
in combat with the fully armored warrior, the ogre paid Byrn no mind allowing
him to circle behind it and deliver a deep stab to its back. The beast howled
in anger spinning to face Byrn as he pulled the blade free. Seizing the
opportunity the knight, now at the beast’s back, hit the wound Byrn inflicted
causing a new wave of pain coursing throughout its body driving it to the
ground. It rolled to one side so that it could face both attackers at the same
time and protect its bleeding wound like an injured animal.


Gripping
its club the ogre swung widely, knocking Byrn to the ground and leaving him
momentarily dazed, but merely pushing the armored warrior a few steps back. The
ogre got back on his feet and seeing that Byrn was now at a disadvantage it
went after him. The knight tried to close the distance between them, but he was
too late. Byrn's vision was filled with bright stars, but he could see enough
to understand that the ogre's club was coming down squarely on him. He raised
his hands and wished for a shield to deflect the killing blow before
involuntarily closing his eyes.


The
knight could hardly believe what he saw. A red mist was swirling around the boy
and the ogre. The club seemed to come down onto the lad and then it bounced off
of... nothing. 


A
magician.


Although
he was momentarily surprised the knight regained his wits and delivered a
devastating blow to the monster's side with such strength that he lifted the
beast off the ground to land hard on its side. His next swing came in low and
arched high catching the ogre's chin breaking its jaw and snapping its head back
like a rag doll. To the beast's credit it survived a blow that would have
killed most other creatures, but it was defeated and would not rise again.
Lifting his weapon over his head the shining knight said, “You fought well,
ogre,” and brought the warhammer down on its skull with an audible smack caving
it in and ending the massive monster's life. 


With
danger averted the knight went to one knee from sheer exhaustion. He looked to
Byrn, “Are you alright, son?”


“Yes,
sir knight, amazingly I am.” Byrn patted himself down as if to verify that he
survived unscathed. 


“Please
call me Kellen. I tend to be on a first name basis with anyone brave enough to
fight an ogre.”


Byrn
stared in disbelief once he recognized the man. He should not have been
surprised that the shining knight was none other than Knight-Captain Kellen. In
addition to being a military strategist and the captain of the city guard he
was as fine a warrior, as the city had ever known. He was a shining example,
quite literally, of what a knight and champion should be.


“And
you are?” Kellen gently prodded.


“I
am sorry, knight-captain. I was not expecting to find out I was fighting side
by side with the great Knight-Captain Kellen. It is quite an honor.” Then in an
afterthought, Byrn gave the warrior his name.


“You
fought well, Byrn. Not every man would willingly stand against an ogre, but
you're not like other men are you?” Kellen's expression suggested more than his
words entailed.


Byrn
only stared at him questioningly unsure of what the knight-captain was hinting
at. 


Kellen
leaned in, “It is alright. I know you are a magician. You've proven your valor
to me. I will not turn you in as long as you remain on the path of right and do
not endanger others.”


If
Byrn was not confused already, he certainly was now. He was no more a magician
than was Kellen. “Why do you-?” but Byrn could not finish. The platoon of
guardsmen he spotted earlier had finally reached them. He did not know why
Kellen thought that he was a magician, but they could not discuss it now. If he
was even suspected of being a magician he would surely be thrown into a deep
dark hole or worse hung in the city's square.


Byrn's
eyes wandered to the west and off in the distance he could see one of the four
spires that marked the walls of Baj, the prison for deadly magicians, a few
hours away on foot. Living so close it was the subject of many scary bedtime
stories and childish dares of Colum's younger citizens. It suddenly felt far
more menacing than Byrn ever imagined it to be as a young boy.
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Sane
breathed a heavy sigh of relief. The ogre was dead, but more importantly Kellen
was not. At first he didn't understand the vision of Byrn fighting the ogre
outside the temple of Ashura, but as he relived the moments leading up to
Kellen's death it became clear. It was the last image that stuck most clearly
in the sorcerer's mind of the young man standing outside the temple facing down
the mammoth beast as the sick and the injured-those too weak to help
themselves- looked on. In that moment he knew that the young man was the key to
saving his friend. 


Oftentimes,
Sane's visions were not literal and he had to decipher their hidden meanings to
prevent whatever horror his dreams foretold. It was not immediately apparent,
but Sane figured out that Byrn was standing in for Kellen facing the ogre in
his place. He was at the temple of Ashura, the goddess of life, because if he
were to face the monster Kellen would live. 


And
it worked. Byrn did not defeat the beast directly, but he was able to give Kellen
the support he needed to come out of the fight alive, unharmed, and completely
unaware of the fate he avoided, but Sane wondered if that would be enough.
There may be more at work here than even his future sight foretold. 


Sane
saw Byrn walking his horse to The Sleepy Crow. It's hind leg was broken in the
battle with the ogre, but one of the temple priests who arrived sometime after
the platoon of guardsmen was able to mend the injury well enough so that his
mount could walk if only just barely. The healers were known for being miracle
workers, but there were still limitations to what they could accomplish. Emma
would not be able to support a rider for at least a week or two after suffering
such an injury. 


Sane
admired Byrn's persistence. Less than an hour before he was fighting for his
life. Now he was back on task delivering a strange looking book to an innkeeper
as if nothing had happened. The sorcerer briefly wondered if the grimoire had
been of any help to the young rider.


The
grimoire was enchanted with a luck charm increasing the luck of any who held
it. Its main uses were as a collection of spells and knowledge and as a
focusing point for spell casting, but the old sorcerer found a little bit of
luck never hurt when magic was involved. Byrn did not actually touch the
grimoire during the fight, but if Sane was right about his magical talent he
might have been able to draw on the enchantment if he was close enough. That
would explain how he survived the tumble with the horse relatively unharmed and
may also explain how Byrn created the protective shield although Sane was
fairly sure he did that by unconsciously tapping into the blood source and
using the wounded ogre’s own life energy against it.


With
the proper training the boy could become a great sorcerer. Of course, he would
have to hide his identity until he had backing from the king or another high
ranking noble, but Sane could help with that. 


The
sorcerer hurried through the back alleys of the city on a route nearly parallel
to the courier’s. He briefly wondered what people would think seeing him
running from one alleyway to the next dressed in the garb of a priest. He
chuckled a little as he climbed over a fence. “Pardon me, miss,” he said
hurrying past a woman doing laundry. She looked up just in time to see Sane
disappear as he rounded a corner in a blur of green. He arrived at The Sleepy
Crow just as Byrn was taking the grimoire out of his satchel.


“Byrn,
over here,” Sane called rounding the stable and waving his hand, “Byrn!”


Hearing
his name the young man turned and saw Sane motioning for him to come over.
“What are you doing here?” Byrn asked, “If you were planning on coming here
anyway why have me deliver your book.”


“That
should be obvious. I came to find you... and to retrieve my grimoire,” said
Sane extending his open hand to take the book.


Byrn
handed it over. The battle with the ogre was still heavy on his mind. He
replayed the events in his head. The ogre's tree club was racing to smash into
him. He turned his face at the last second and felt a shudder like a sword
being deflected by a shield. When Byrn looked back to the beast he saw it being
beaten and killed by the knight-captain.


He
thought that Kellen stepped in at the last moment and protected him just as he
had done before, but then the knight accused him of being a magician. The idea
was ludicrous, but nevertheless distressing. Everyone knew that magicians were
evil people corrupted by dark power. That is why they were considered criminals
in most of the known world even going so far as to be eradicated at birth in
some countries. However, Kellen did not seem to mind thinking that Byrn could
use magic. That was a strange stance for someone sworn to uphold the laws of
the land. He wished he could have questioned the knight about it before more of
Kellen's fellow guardsmen arrived.


Sane
snapped his fingers in Byrn's face. “Are you still with me?” asked Sane. 


“I
am sorry. I was-”


“I
know you were still getting over the shock of fighting an ogre,” Sane cut him
off. “Don't look at me like that. You think that an ogre invading the city and
wreaking destruction among the fair populace does not spread quickly? That is
not something that happens every day and can be quite overwhelming... or so I
would imagine.” He paused not sure exactly how to proceed. Seeing the future as
he did gave the sorcerer tremendous insight on occasion, but he was not all
knowingly. In saving Kellen, Sane set forth a course of events that awoke this
boy to his magical potential. Byrn could no longer be allowed to do as he
pleased. Once he cast his first spell there was no turning back. From that
moment forth, no matter what else happened, he would be a magician and without
training Byrn would unknowingly use magic. The dark gift would seek energy from
the blood source wherever it could. 


However,
with training Byrn could focus that power- learn to control it, but he would
never be able to do that living in a domain. Now knowing the risk the boy posed
Sane was honor-bound to report him to the Kenzai, an order of warriors devoted
to the capture and neutralization of magicians in the kingdom. It seemed a sour
reward for the young man's heroism, but it was the safest solution for Byrn and
the citizens of Colum. However, there could be another path that could be
beneficial for both of them. 


Sane
stood up straight and his face became very serious. “I am not sure where to
begin or what to tell you. To begin with I am not a priest. The truth of it is
I am a magician... just like you... and I have decided to make you my apprentice.”



Byrn
opened his mouth to speak, but found he could not. He looked as if he wanted to
deny Sane's claim, but something deep down told him the magician was speaking
true. 


“Let
us say I believe you and I am not saying that I do. Becoming a magician's
apprentice sounds like a good way to end up with my neck in a noose.” Byrn
leaned in to whisper to Sane and lowered his voice although there was no one
around. “You realize that you are confessing to be a criminal? I do not see a
Kenzai escort around.” Byrn swung his head back and forth in a mocking search
for the man's escort and found none.


Sane
shrugged, “I have friends in high places. There are magicians in the kingdom
that can move about freely although they are rare. Most are in the service of
noble houses like me, but all have proven their value to Aurelia in one way or
another to earn their freedom.


“As
my apprentice I could teach you, so that you would not be a danger to others
and have no fear of the Kenzai ever coming for you. You will be in service
under my tutelage, but in time you could be a free man. It is the best offer I
can make and the best you will ever hear.”


“I
just spent the morning nearly getting killed by a giant ogre!” Byrn did not
mean to yell and seeing people beginning to notice them he immediately lowered
his voice. “If that is what I can expect as a magician, then I do not want any
part of this. This is too much to consider. I just want to forget about this
and continue on as a courier.”


Sane
shook his head. “Unfortunately that is not an option. Your talent with magic
has been revealed. Whether you want to or not you will begin to exhibit more
and more signs until you either learn to control your power or you destroy
everything and everyone you care about. Then you will either be killed by those
you once considered friends or thrown into Baj to live out your days under the
watchful eyes of the Kenzai.”


“Knight-Captain
Kellen did not seem to care when he thought I was a magician,” Byrn retorted,
“If the knight-captain of the city guard can turn a blind eye, then why not
you?” He crossed his arms in defiance. 


“The
good knight-captain has a soft spot for magicians,” Sane smirked remembering
that was not the case long ago. There was a time when Kellen looked upon
magicians with the same disdain that most people still harbored. “Besides he
was probably not thinking clearly after getting knocked around by that
ham-fisted ogre,” the sorcerer added.


“I
am sorry, Byrn, but your life is no longer yours to choose and I bare some
responsibility for that although considering your age it would not have been
much longer before your powers started manifesting on their own anyway. So I am
giving you a choice- it is a valuable gift that most of us don’t get. You can
go to a domain and live among other magicians under the watchful eyes of the
Kenzai or become my apprentice and live a relatively free life under my
instruction.”


“Relatively free?” Byrn emphasized the
word wondering what Sane meant by that.


“No
one is ever truly free. Even in death we still serve Kassani.”


Byrn
stared at Sane for several uncomfortable seconds. “What do you have in mind?”


Sane
smiled. “First, I need to visit someone far away,” he said. “Then we get a
group of Kenzai hunters together and find whoever set that beast you fought
lose on the city.”


“You
think someone could have done that? How?” asked Byrn disbelief crept into his
voice.


“I
could be wrong, but I think an enchanter did this... and I can tell from your
blank expression that you have no idea what an enchanter is. That is fine. I
will explain on our way back to your home. I assume you need to return your
horse, so it can rest.”


“Yes,
I will also have to tell my parents that I am never going to see them again,”
Byrn said visibly angry as the realization of the situation he found himself in
began to sink in.


“No
need to be dramatic,” Sane told him losing his patience. He regretted the
situation he was putting Byrn in, but there was little else that he could do.
However, Sane knew if he could just express the positives of being a magician,
he was sure he could turn the boy around on the idea. “You can still see your
parents from time to time. After a few years I imagine it would be difficult to
prevent you from seeing them even if I had a mind to. Magicians are not bound by
the same limitations as everyone else. This morning I was in Mollifas and now I
am here with little effort or time spent.” 


Byrn
eyed the sorcerer warily unsure whether or not to believe him. He was a trained
courier and would know that Mollifas was at least a day's travel from here. The
obvious question would be if it was possible for a magician to cover long
distances so quickly then why were there domains at all? Why was there a
magician prison barely two miles away from Colum? What kept all of them from
simply flitting away in the air like birds on the wind? Sane wondered the same
thing when he was just a boy too.


“Perhaps
we should start with the basics,” Sane suggested, “There are four disciplines
of magic: elemental, necromancy, manipulation, and enchantment. There are also
the healing arts, but that is not considered true magic so much as a gift from
the goddess and is only wielded by her chosen priests. 


“I
am sure you are already familiar with healing as is your horse.” Emma snorted
as if to answer. “That is right, precious,” the sorcerer patted the horse on
the nose to which she roughly nuzzled his hand happy for the attention. “In
addition to the well known restorative ability it can also extend one's life to
a small degree or increase fertility. The drawback of course is that healing is
not in the realm of magicians so it does us little good. It also requires great
concentration and focus meaning that it has limited use in combat although
healers can often be found on the fringes of large battles, in camps to help
with the wounded.


“Elemental
magic allows the magician to cast destructive spells using the elements. With
elemental magic you can throw balls of flame or shards of ice, summon the wind
and water, and move the very earth under your feet. It is the most direct and
least subtle of all magics and is considered to be the most warrior-like of the
disciplines.


“Necromancy
sounds scarier than it really is. Some view it as evil or a desecration because
of the ability to raise armies of the undead. That is one use, but there are
many other uses of necromancy that the average person knows nothing about.
Necromancy can allow you to speak with those across the void and summon spirits
to aid you. That includes those that have passed on as well as the gods
themselves if you have the power and inclination. 


“However,
if you ever do speak with a god you must be sure not to anger him or her. You
and I are like cockroaches to them and except for Ashura they have little
qualms about crushing us under their heels if we get on their bad sides.”


“Are
you serious?” Byrn asked unbelieving, but Sane ignored him and continued on
with his primer on magic.


“Manipulation
allows the caster to manipulate
the human body and the
world around him in a variety of ways. He can create a shield around himself to
deflect attacks as you did with the ogre or move objects from a distance. I
even knew one magician who could turn invisible by making his skin and clothing
transparent. However, that is obviously an advanced skill and one that has been
largely lost over time. There are many more applications of manipulation and it
is one of the most versatile schools of magic.


“Last
is enchantment. In a way enchantment is the discipline that brings the others
together. Alone enchantment can bend the minds of men... or beasts like the
ogre, but combined with the other schools enchantments can be placed on items.
Enchanters could make a sword that ignites into flames at will, a ring that
turns one invisible, or bind pure magic to a grimoire or staff enhancing a
magician's spell casting ability. Of course the enchanter must be skilled
enough in the other art to enchant the essence of a spell to an item and most
magicians are careful about making magical objects since they can be used by
anyone and could be used against the magician as well.”


“So
a magician who can turn invisible would not be likely to make a ring that could
do the same thing, because there would be no benefit to him unless he was to
sell it,” Byrn suggested.


“Just
so,” agreed Sane, “In addition the enchantments will fade with usage and would
need to be reapplied by the same magician or another with similar skill. There
is great demand amongst those with the knowledge and money for such items, but
most magicians are unwilling to expose themselves to make such things.” 


They
arrived at the Winged Boot not long after Sane finished his lecture. Marian ran
outside grabbing Byrn and hugging him tightly. 


“Are
you alright?” she gasped. “Nanny Regald, that chattering hen, told me you were
fighting an ogre. I thought she was just spreading gossip, but Anti from the
leather shop said he saw the whole thing-”


“I
am unharmed if somewhat... overwhelmed,” Byrn shot a sidelong glance to the
sorcerer. “Old Emma took the worst of it. That ogre broke her right hind leg,
but she is going to be fine. Healer Chaste was able to restore her although she
will need some rest for a week or so.” Byrn silently wondered what he should
say to his parents. He questioningly looked to Sane as if to ask what should he
say?


Sane
shook his head. They would undoubtedly need to be told of their son's fate, but
now was not the time...or maybe it was and Sane did not know what to say. When
he was a boy the Kenzai came to his home. It was a traumatic experience as they
held his father pinned to a wall with a knife at his throat and Sane was forced
to flee before being caught. He found out later that his parents were not
harmed and a stipend of fifty gold coins was eventually paid for him to keep
them quiet on the whole affair. The Kenzai could be single minded when it came
to magicians, but they served the greater good and after spending some time in
their company Sane learned that most of them would not kill someone if they did
not have to.


“He
is indeed a brave lad,” the sorcerer told Marian thinking quickly, “in fact I
have decided to purchase his services for the rest of the day. I am in need of
someone to run some errands for me and Byrn seems like the right lad for the
job.” 


Sane
realized there was truth in his words although he did not intend it to be so.
If this were more than just some random encounter the wisest course of action
would be to assemble a team of hunters and trackers. While Sane was locating a
tracker his new apprentice could be requisitioning a group of hunters. After
all he already had an in with the local knight-captain and helping slay an ogre
in the middle of the city tended to be the kind of event that would increase
one's popularity with soldiers and citizens alike. 


“We
had better be off. There is much to be done,” said Sane. Handing the reins to
Marian he asked if she could stable the horse and she did, but not before
giving Byrn a strong hug and reminding him to use his best manners around the
“priest.”


“I
had not thought about what it would mean to leave my family when I agreed to be
your apprentice,” Byrn admitted once he was sure they were out of earshot. “I
knew it would be hard, but I failed to fully understand until I saw my
mother...” 


“You
will see them again. As my apprentice I can promise a certain degree of freedom
to do as you please when we are not in training or serving the kingdom,” the
sorcerer told him hoping to convey to his companion that his life was not
ending.


“Why
did you make me your apprentice?” asked Byrn. “I don’t mean to sound…
ungrateful, but surely I am not the first young… student you have come across.”


Sane
thought for a moment and then decided to tell him the truth or at least some of
it. He would find out eventually anyway. “I offered you an apprenticeship not
only because you have strong magical talent, but because I feel indebted to
you. Everything has happened so quickly you may not have realized yet that I
knew something was going to happen at that inn and I put you there to prevent
it.”


“Why
would you do that to me?” asked Byrn sudden anger swelled up again in his
voice. “Why not face the ogre yourself?”


“I
did not want to reveal myself if there is an enchanter behind this attack. I
found out about you and knew that if I could get you involved it would alter
the course of events that I foresaw and it worked.


“You
think that it was Kellen who saved your life. When in reality it was you that
saved him.”
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The
castle's main hall was tall and spacious. Life-size statues of former kings
were carved into the stone walls at regular intervals. King Marcum Aurel, who
united the continent's warlords under him and formed the kingdom of Aurelia,
sat atop a horse with his sword raised high in calling a charge. King Fantyn
Aurel, the only magician king in Aurelia’s history, held a staff in one hand
and a sword in the other signifying the balance of being a warrior and a
magician. King Lear Aurel's statue depicted him staring skyward with his arm
outstretched as if he were looking to the gods. And so on for six more Aurelian
kings each one considered great in some way. King Kale Aurel still being alive
did not yet have the honor of a statue in the main hall, but hoped that would
be rectified in the distant future since tradition dictated that a statue could
only be erected at least twelve years after a king's death. Sane imagined King
Kale's statue would be standing up straight. His arms would be crossed as he
looked down on the courtiers in the hall. He was not the kind of man who minced
words or would suffer foolishness from those around him.


The
hall was filled with lesser nobles and members of the king's court hurrying
around on important business and even more important rumormongering. It
reminded Sane of the bustle in the markets when he was a boy, but the outfits were
much fancier and there was much more bowing and pretty words. However, the
people could be just as cutthroat, if not more so, when the opportunity arose.
Sane learned early in life that people who possessed power always wanted more
whether it was a merchant looking to expand his fortune or a nobleman looking
to expand his influence. 


Sane
entered the hall ahead of the various nobles and dignitaries that had been
waiting for an audience with the king. One of the dignitaries started to
complain, but his companion cautioned him to hold his tongue. “Do you not know
who that man is?” his fellow noble hissed. “It is the king's sorcerer: Sane.
Tread carefully or he will turn you into a toad.” Sane smiled despite himself
at the thought. Great though his powers may be transmogrification was not one
of them.


The
king wore a regal red cape with flecks of gold and a white trim. Underneath he
wore a purple tabard and stockings as was appropriate for his station. His
crown was gold with a single ruby cut in the shape of a diamond on the front.
The crown was passed down from one king to the next indicating its humble
beginnings with the first king, King Marcum. 


“Greetings,
Sane. How fares Knight-Captain Kellen?”


“He
is well and good. I did not involve myself directly, but insured that the
problem would be dealt with. In my vision Kellen faced an ogre in single combat
and perished, but with the help of an undiscovered magician, an apprentice
courier by the name of Byrn Lightfoot, he was able to defeat it with only minor
injuries. 


“All
in all it was a very favorable outcome. What is even more interesting is the
young man also used his innate power to construct a barrier. Even now he does
not understand how he did it, but he seems to accept that he has this gift and
I have offered to make him my apprentice,” he added, “with your permission, of
course.”


“He
must be something special to warrant such an invitation. I know you have
considered taking an apprentice for some time.”


“He
will be,” said Sane, “but it is more than that. I feel I owe him a debt for
aiding Kellen,” Sane recalled the image of Byrn fighting the ogre, “He is brave
if somewhat brash just like someone else I knew long ago. This is just the kind
of person the court will need when I am too old to carry on.”


King
Kale thought on it for a moment and nodded in agreement, “I look forward to
meeting your new apprentice.” 


“Thank
you, my lord,” Sane bowed. “If it pleases your highness I was planning to form
a hunting party to search for the person who was responsible for the attack.
Earlier your highness suggested that a rogue magician could be behind it and I
would like to pursue the possibility.”


King
Kale looked at the sorcerer in that way he had. He looked questioning, but
stern as if to warn his query to answer carefully and correctly like whatever
answer he give would be picked apart like a carrion bird cleaning a corpse. “So
you now believe that this was done by magic. What changed your mind?” 


“I
said earlier that were no signs of magic in my vision, but it could not be
ruled out,” Sane began. If he somehow admitted a misjudgment, then he would
open himself up to more questioning and King Kale had a way of making even
innocent men feel guilty under his intense stare. “I still have no proof one
way or the other, but with your permission I'd like to assemble a small team to
check it out.” 


“Yes,
of course. If there is a chance that this was the work of a rogue magician,
then we must ferret out the malcontent. Who were you thinking of taking?” asked
the king. 


“My
apprentice is requisitioning some Kenzai hunters as we speak and I was thinking
of the ranger, Sari, for general tracking.” At the mention of the elf's name
King Kale's normally stern expression revealed the smallest hint of a smirk.


 


***


 


“I
need to see the knight-captain!” Byrn yelled at the guardsman as he finally
lost his temper. The courier-turned-magician's apprentice spent the last ten
minutes arguing with the man outside the guardsmen's keep who steadfastly
refused to let him in the main gate. 


“Now
you listen to me,” said the guardsman poking the young man forcefully in the
chest to accentuate his point, “I will not be letting you in there. At first it
was just because the knight-captain asked not to be disturbed, but now I am
refusing you just because I do not like you. Now back off before I either throw
you in the dungeon or cleave you outright with Demona.” The man patted the butt
of his sword resting in its scabbard.


“Dammit,
you fool! I have a very important message for Knight-Captain Kellen!” Byrn
shouted. He was now convinced that the only way to get in was to cause such a
scene that they'd have to let him in to shut him up. Of course, the guard could
make good on his threat, but having just faced an ogre earlier in the morning
he felt little threat from the upstart guardsman.


It
was unconscionable to Byrn that such a half-wit could become a city guardsman.
He was raised to believe that the guards had the people's best interest at
heart, but this man was unbelievable. He wanted to tell the guard that he was
the apprentice of a powerful sorcerer in service to the king just to put him in
his place, but thought better of it. Sane did not want Byrn to draw undue
attention to himself and such a display would be just as likely to cause the
young man to loose his head from his shoulders as get him in to see the
knight-captain. 


“Boy,
I-”


The
guard was cut off as Byrn interrupted him changing tactics. He could not say
that he was a sorcerer's apprentice, but he could still be a courier's
apprentice for a little while longer. “I am THE courier apprentice to Master
Tannys Lightfoot and bring an urgent message on behalf of a member of the royal
court.” That was close enough to the truth for Byrn’s liking. “If you do not
let me through right here and now I will see to it that you are dismissed from
your position if not thrown in your very own dungeon as a matter of course.


“As
you may recall interfering with the king's business can get one imprisoned or
worse.”


The
man's face was covered in surprise at being talked to in such a way by a lowly
commoner, but shock quickly turned to anger and the guard drew his sword. “As
can making false claims about being on king's business,” sneered the guard.
Byrn did not know if the guard intended to kill him or arrest him, but luckily
he did not have to find out.


“Rallen,
sheathe your weapon!” bellowed a loud man from behind the gate who had come to
see what all of the commotion was about. “Do you know who this boy is? He is
the one that helped the captain kill that ogre. At the very least I think we
can hear what he has to say.”


“Sorry,
sir, I did not know-” the obstinate guard began, but Byrn wasn't about to give
the man an inch.


“You
did know,” Byrn said making sure the other guard could hear, “I told you that I
was the one that helped with that ogre. It chased me halfway across the blasted
city and you called me a liar!”


“Enough,
lad,” said the wiser guardsman, “Know when you have won and leave it at that.”
He unlocked the gate from the inside allowing Byrn to enter who quickly hurried
past the outer guard, Rallen.


“Come
with me. I will take you to the knight-captain,” said the wiser guard. He was a
middle-aged man with some girth to him that was every bit muscle as fat. “I am
Lieutenant Mikael Hawkscrest. It sounds like the end of the world from your
carrying on. What is this about?” He led Byrn inside into the central hall of
the keep leading to a spiraling stone staircase.


“I
am Byrn Lightfoot... apprentice courier to Master Tannys Lightfoot. I was
directed to ensure that Knight-Captain Kellen received this request... and no
one else. Sorry, I can not say more.” 


“No
need to apologize. It is not the first time the captain has received a secret
message since joining the guard.”


The
two ascended the spiral staircase. Four flights up the pair left the stairs and
Mikael led Byrn to a door at the end of the hall. Mikael banged on the door.
“Knight-Captain Kellen, it is Mikael Hawkscrest. There is a young man out here
with a message for you.”


“Send
him in,” Kellen's voice was muted from behind the door, but Byrn could still
hear him clearly. Gods, this day has taken him surprising places. Not for the
first time he wondered what he had gotten involved in.


Kellen
was sitting at a desk looking over a ledger when Byrn entered. His iconic armor
hung up against a nearby wall. The warrior was visibly surprised to see Byrn,
but that surprise was quickly replaced by a warm smile and a friendly greeting,
“I certainly did not expect to see you so soon. Byrn, is it?”


“Yes,
knight-captain,” Byrn nodded.


The
captain motioned for Byrn to sit in a chair opposite his desk and the boy
complied. “Now, what brings you to see me? Have you come to join the guard or
is this just a social visit?”


“Unfortunately,
neither. I have come to deliver a message and make a request... on behalf of my
new master, Sane.”


Kellen
was startled a little and sat up straight in his seat, but his smile did not
falter at all. The courier now had his full attention. “Mikael, please leave
us. I wish to speak to this young man alone.” The lieutenant did as he was
asked closing the door behind him leaving the two alone. “So you are Sane's
apprentice. I was unaware he had taken one.”


“Until
a few hours ago he had not. He said my apprenticeship was a reward... for
saving your life,” said Byrn. Kellen cocked an eyebrow at this statement
obviously not remembering the fight going that way, but he grinned as if amused
and Byrn continued, “To be honest, I am a little relieved that you know him. I
half thought that he was some crazy priest who took me along for the ride.”


“Far
from it,” said Kellen, “He is one of only a few magicians that can walk freely
in the kingdom. We fought together against the magi rebellion years ago before
he became an adviser to the king and I settled down here.


“But
you did not come here to listen to me reminisce about days gone by...”


“Sane
asked me to tell you that he saw something- a vision of the future,” Byrn
paused to see if Kellen would balk or show some sign of surprise. When there
was none he continued, “This morning he saw our battle. Actually he saw your
battle, because I was not there. In his vision you died.” 


The
knight-captain was surprisingly nonplussed at being told that he should be dead
right now. “And when Sane put you in the middle of things he altered certain
events that saved my life.” Kellen laughed a big belly laugh. “That is typical
of him. Sane is one of the most powerful magicians in the kingdom and he sends
an untested boy to be my protector.” Kellen laughed again though Byrn failed to
see the humor. “Is Sane around? It is not like him to come to Colum and not
tell me.”


“That
is why I am here.” Byrn handed Kellen a sealed message from his new master and
the knight promptly tore off the seal and began reading.


Kellen
read the message, but his face did not betray his thoughts. Once he finished he
looked up at Byrn sitting across from him. “Well it seems you need an
introduction to the Kenzai.”
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The
meal was lavish for tavern fare. The large table had a roasted goose with a
selection of fruits, pies, and flagons of wine and ale. At the head of the
table sat an elf maiden who looked to be in her mid twenties with luxurious
dark hair. Soldiers sat on either side of her hanging on her every word as she
entertained them with a tale of how she vanquished a gang of bandits intent on
ransoming some duchess or other back to her well-to-do husband. 


“So
the bandit was running down the hill chasing after his horse and he such a
promising target that I could not stop myself. I notched an arrow and let it
fly catching the bandit squarely in his right butt cheek. He jumped five feet
if he jumped an inch,” the elf jumped from a sitting position to a crouch on
her seat in one fluid motion to mimic the bandit in her story, “but he kept
running reaching awkwardly behind him as he tried to yank out the arrow for
fear that the next one would be through his scrawny head.” The men laughed
uncontrollably half from the picture she described and half because they were
drunk to the point of nearly falling out of their seats. 


Seeing
that the pitcher of ale was nearly empty and it was her turn to buy the next
round Sari decided it was time to leave. “Fun was fun and all,” she said
wrapping up her story, “but I had a job to do.” She grabbed several pieces of
fruit and stuffed them into her backpack. “After watching him lope like a three
legged dog until he got near the tree line I readied another shot which hit him
in the back killing him outright.” 


With
that she was up from her seat and halfway across the room before any of her
companions was even aware that she left. Her hand was on the tavern door when
she heard one of the men say, “She dinot leave again. Did she?” 


Sari
was outside with the door swinging closed behind her when another complained,
“I thought she was gonna cover the tab this time!” promptly followed by a loud
thump that the elf thought might have been the man slamming his fist on the
table, but was just as likely that of someone passing out and their head
crashing on the table or floor.


It
was midday and the sky was a bright blue with the sun high overhead. Sari was a
bit surprised to see the sun and wondered how long she had been in that tavern.
It was not like her to lose track of the time, but it was a great celebration.
Being an elf she had an absurdly hardy constitution for alcohol. It surprised
her that humans did not seem to understand that liquor and alcohol were poisons
though not life threatening except in extremely high amounts, but elves tended
to have a higher tolerance for the stuff with their natural immunities to
poisons and diseases allowing an elf to almost uniformly drink any of the other
high races “under the table” as they put it. Of course not many people in
Aurelia were aware of that fact since the kingdom was largely made up of humans.


Shielding
her eyes Sari walked to The Broken Boar, the inn that she was staying at, a few
blocks away. Most of the townspeople hardly took notice of her except for a few
small children that seemed to find the pointy-eared folk a highly fascinating curiosity.



The
elf frequented this area quite often when in the capital and had become
somewhat of a regular or a local celebrity when not out chasing bandits through
the forests. There were few in the district- in the city for that matter- that
had not heard a tale or two of Sari the elven ranger. She was a skilled tracker
and hunter whether her prey was man or beast and only her talents with a bow
exceeded her skill with a dagger or short blade. 


When
Sari got in sight of The Broken Boar she saw someone who looked like a priest
wearing a green robe leaning against the wall of the inn by the entrance. As
one accustomed to moving without being seen Sari found Sane's disregard for
subtlety off-putting, but she could not doubt that the man got results when he had
a need to.


“Good
evening, sorcerer,” she said with an excessively deep bow that was equal parts
sincere and teasing. If Sane had asked, Sari would have told him that of course
she was being sincere, but she knew the sorcerer well enough that she did not
fear teasing her old friend. “What brings you to such a seedy area?” She smiled
her most charming smile and lightly touched his arm causing him to blush a
little. “Looking for love in all the wrong places?”


To
Sane working with the elf was a double-edged sword that Sari knew he tried to
avoid wielding when he could. They were both in their late fifties and knew
each other for four decades, but while Sane was now an aging sorcerer showing
his years proudly Sari looked to be in her mid twenties and acted the part
well. Normally Sane was a very reserved gentleman, but when he got around the
elf he could become like a school boy with a crush, leaving him as often as not
feeling very foolish. Sari felt a little guilty for teasing him, but thought
that it was worth it if it made Sane feel like a young man again… or at least
that is how she would justify it if asked. 


Sane
brushed off her advance showing an uncommon resolve not to fall for her trap
this time. “This morning Kellen was attacked by an ogre.”


“A
common trait that ogres tend to exhibit,” interrupted Sari a little
disappointed that Sane managed to resist her charm.


“Not
like this,” the sorcerer corrected her, “This one attacked him in the middle of
Colum.”


“I
always said that city needed to erect an outer ring of walls,” Sari declared
nonchalantly. She began stretching her legs as if she were about to go for a
run. “How can I be of service?”


Sane
tried to ignore her stretching. “I am putting together a party to follow the
ogre's trail back to wherever it came from and find the person who set the
thing upon Colum.” 


“An
enchanter? It could be,” she conceded, “but that's not exactly high caliber
magic stuff. Enraging or pacifying simple-minded creatures is a beginner's
trick and begs the question: why do you need me?


“Or
is it simply that you missed me?” Sari smiled slyly.


“It
is not like that.” Sane stammered, “I... I have a feeling that there is more to
this than it seems.”


“Very
well,” said Sari leaning in closely to the sorcerer. Her lips were inches away
from his ear. Sane could smell her naturally sweet scent... and ale on her
breath. “I will help you... for a kiss.”


“A
kiss?”


“Yes,
a kiss,” she said moving her own lips closer to his. “You have kissed a girl
before, old man. I know you have.”


Sane
seemed unsure of himself. He tried to say “no” knowing that the elf was playing
with him again but somehow, “Yes,” came out of his mouth.


The
vixen smiled as she slowly leaned ever closer until their lips were almost
touching. “Nah, I changed my mind,” she said pushing the sorcerer away. 


“Wait
here,” Sari told the sorcerer turning her back heading toward the inn, “Let me
grab my bow and leathers and I will be right back.” The door swung closed
leaving the sorcerer standing alone in the street.


 


***


 


Fuming,
Sane resisted the overwhelming desire to follow the elf and light her hair on
fire. He coldly reminded himself that a woman did not have to be a magician to
be an enchantress and resolved for perhaps the hundredth time not to fall for
Sari's tricks the next time. 
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Byrn
and his adoptive father, Tannys, waited impatiently for the sorcerer to arrive.
They watched traders in the square going about their business and tried to pass
the time talking of anything except the one thing that was utmost on each of
their minds: Byrn’s future. 


Merchants
and teamsters chatted in groups or loaded cargo all around them. One
particularly loud man seemed intent on getting his newly purchased wares loaded
onto his cart while a pair of teamsters grumbled about the heavy load. It would
have seemed like an ordinary day if not for the pair of Kenzai hunters
surveying the area. They wore brown traveler cloaks and looked to the casual
observer to be no more than that. The outline of a sword was barely visible
underneath one of their cloaks and Byrn knew they wore black leather armor
although it was not clearly visible since the cloaks were drawn close. Byrn
thought that if he were to ever “go rogue” as Sane put it that these would be
the men to track him down and he found the thought to be less than comforting.
The Kenzai approached Byrn and Tannys.


“We
have found no traces of any magic here at the square,” said the shorter one
called Bavra. “Tyder believes we should continue the search outside the city.”


“We
are to wait for Sane,” Byrn told them reminding the Kenzai of their orders. In
truth, he did not trust these men enough to leave the relative safety of the
city. He wondered if these men were to reveal themselves as Kenzai and declared
before everyone in the square that Byrn was a magician would anyone lift a hand
in protest. There were familiar faces in the square. They were people Byrn had
known since he was a small boy. Would they come to his aid? The fledgling
magician feared the answer to that question.


Magicians
had the kind of power that a normal man could never hope to match, but what
should have been a blessing was really a curse. Hundreds or perhaps thousands
of years ago magicians were corrupted by their own power and became dark
warlords and madmen. They ruled over the known world and made those without the
gift their slaves. Eventually the slaves learned to fight back and the Kenzai
were born or so the old stories say. Through decades of observation the Kenzai
learned how to sense magic and negate it overthrowing the ruling magicians.
Magicians became worse than second-class citizens and were forced to live in
closed off communities and under constant supervision by the Kenzai, bringing
forth centuries of peace. If not for Sane's offer of apprenticeship these two hunters
would not be treating Byrn so politely. Instead they would be hunting him down
as if he was no more than some rabid animal.


“Some
interesting friends you have here,” said Tannys leaning over to Byrn. After
speaking to Kellen, Byrn returned home and decided to tell his mother and
father the truth. They deserved to know now, he had decided. Not a month from
now or even a day. If he put it off, then he would not be sparing them any
pain. He would only be dishonoring them by lying.


When
Byrn told them Marian wanted to cry, but she managed to hold her composure.
Tannys was angry and demanded to see the “sorcerer.” He refused to accept that
Byrn was a magician having never seen proof and refused to accept the
second-hand word of some man who admitted to posing as a priest. Tannys knew
his adopted son since he was a small boy and never saw any hint that the boy,
now a man, might be able to wield magic. 


“Show
me,” Tannys had demanded, but Byrn was unable to comply. He did not know how to
cast a spell- not intentionally. Convinced that Sane was some sort of gypsy
intent on stealing his son Tannys wanted to confront the man and prove him a
fake.


That
was before the two Lightfoot men rendezvoused with the knight-captain and the
pair of Kenzai. The Kenzai were talked about in hushed whispers and looked upon
with equal parts fear and admiration. They were the men lurking in the shadows
that kept new parents up at night wondering if they would come one day to take
their children just as they were the boogeymen used to scare a child into
behaving. 


Ever
vigilant the Kenzai were said to always be watching and waiting just out of
sight and only revealed themselves once a magician had been identified. Then
they would take the newfound magician away, often at night as they slept, but
always against the magicians' wills. It was rare to see them out and about
publicly. To get even one or two of them to reveal themselves would require
someone of considerable influence.


That
is why Sane requested the involvement of Knight-Captain Kellen. As the captain
of the guard he had some influence over the city's Kenzai and knew how to
summon them when needed. The Kenzai were independent of the guard, but the two
groups were known to work together to capture rogue magicians when the need arose.


While
the hunters searched the square for magical clues and the Lightfoots sat on a
nearby bench watching them Kellen excused himself to collect intelligence from
the sentry guards who sounded the alarms earlier. He hoped they saw something
or someone unusual prior to the ogre's attack.


When
Kellen returned some time later he was not alone. Sane was with him along with
an attractive elf woman dressed in fine leather armor. She looked a few years
older than Byrn, but it was difficult to tell her real age.


“Master
Sane, I wish to speak with you about my boy,” Tannys stood up so that they were
eye to eye. He tried to maintain an air of politeness although internally he
was probably seething with anger, “You do not have the authority to take Byrn
from me. He is my son and my apprentice and I refuse to relinquish him.”


The
hunters, Bavra and Tyder, moved cautiously as they positioned themselves
between Tannys and his son. Byrn's freedom depended on him being the sorcerer's
apprentice. If his father would not allow it, then they would have no choice
but to take the young man by force. Their hands were on their weapons, but Sane
gestured for them to stand down.


“I
understand your concern, but this is for the best,” Sane told him, “with me he
can learn to hone his... natural abilities.” Sane chose his words carefully
aware of the number of people within earshot. “He can visit you and in time he
could even find himself in a seat of power as an adviser to a nobleman or even
the king.”


The
sorcerer leaned in so that only those very close by could hear him. “Without my
sponsorship these men,” he waved his hand at Bavra and Tyder, “would be forced
to take him to a domain where he would live under the watchful eye of their
brothers-in-arms. He would never be allowed to leave and you would never see
him again.”


“So
I either let you take him or he gets sent to one of those prisons that you call
domains? That is hardly a choice.”


“No,
it is not,” agreed Sane, “If there was another way I would take it, but keep in
mind this has already been decided and your approval is not needed. I only seek
your approval for Byrn's benefit- nothing more.”


“I
fail to see what all the fuss is,” the elf woman stepped between the two men
seeking to avoid a confrontation in a very public place, “with Sane's magic
Byrn could travel between Colum and Mollifas almost in the blink of an eye. He
can stay with Sane and train most days and visit his family here for a day or
two every few weeks.”


“Magic
should not be used simply to make life easier,” said Sane, “It is a gift to be
used to help others. By using magic simply to make our lives easier we run the
risk of repeating the mistakes of our ancestors.”


“Do
I get no say in my own future?” demanded Byrn. “The elf's idea sounds like the
best compromise. In fact it is the only thing I have heard today that does not
make being a magician sound like anything other than a prison sentence.” Not
wishing to offend his potential savior Byrn quickly added, “I am sorry, miss,
to refer to you as such, but I do not know your name.”


The
elf smiled at him. “I do like him,” she told Sane, “He is a smart kid to
recognize such good advise and well mannered too.” To Byrn she added, “My name
is Sarianna of the Red Tree Clan, but my friends call me Sari.” She gave him a
small bow and extended her hand to him palm down in what must have been some
strange elf custom. 


Unsure
of what he was supposed to do Byrn took her hand in his and awkwardly shook it,
which caused the elf to chuckle a bit at his expense. She turned back to Sane
and said, “He certainly has your way with women, handsome.”


Tyder
spoke up, “Perhaps this discussion should take place where there are less ears
about. If you were rogues, a dozen of my brothers and sisters would have
descended upon you by now.” He looked to the sorcerer and his apprentice.


“Alright
that is enough of that,” said Kellen taking command of the situation, “I have
some horses awaiting us at the guard stables nearby. Let us be off and secure
my city. Then we can continue this discussion at our leisure.” Without another
word he turned heading for the stables and the rest followed meekly behind.


“Sorry,
Byrn,” said Tannys as they followed in the rear.


“For
what?”


“Sarianna.
You were supposed to kiss her hand. It's a custom among nobles. I never got
around to the finer points of dealing with nobles in your apprenticeship.”


“She
is very attractive,” Byrn whispered to Tannys.


“I
have only seen a few in my travels, but it seems that most elves are,” Tannys
agreed. “Do you know why their ears are so big?”


“The
better to hear you with,” Sari said coming up behind Byrn. She goosed the young
man and made him jump as she walked by to catch up with Sane and Kellen.
“Magicians... they are all alike,” Sari laughed.
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The
sun was settings as the party approached the crest of a small hill. Sari was
able to quite easily follow the ogre's tracks from the point where it entered
the city. A depression in the dirt here or a patch of trampled grass meant
nothing to Sane or his other companions, but to the elf ranger raised in the
forests of the Great Waicossan they might as well have been sign posts pointing
to the ogre's home.


“It's
going to be dark soon making tracking more difficult. We may want to head back
to the city and pick up from here to-,” Sari was going to say “tomorrow” as she
reached the top of the hill, but as she looked at the plains below her she was
struck silent. A moment later her companions understood why.


The
plains below were filled with ogres marching towards them and Colum behind. There
were easily thirty of the monsters heading their way. Kellen was about to order
them to fall back when Sari saw something to the north in the dying light. 


“Look
over there,” she told the others. They followed her pointed figure to see a
lone rider in the distance not heading toward Colum, but further west towards
the magician's prison, Baj. 


In
that moment Sane understood everything as the pieces of his vision fell into
place. “I was wrong. Gods, I was so wrong,” he whispered. “I was so focused on
finding out who had unleashed the beast that I never thought to ask why. Now
the answer is plain. This morning’s attack was nothing more than a test. The
enchanter was gauging his ability to control an ogre over a long period of time
and send it to attack someplace far from its home. 


“Once
the test was deemed successful the magician must have begun weaving his spell
on each of these ogres one by one so that he could send a full army against the
city. With the city under siege from such a force they would undoubtedly
request reinforcements from Baj who would send many of their Kenzai guards
leaving a much smaller force at the prison. 


“The
rogue magician would wait until the prison's forces were at their weakest and
then somehow attempt a prison break.” Sane looked to his old ally Kellen and he
knew that the knight had reached the same conclusion.


“I
am going back to the city to warn the guardsmen,” Kellen decided. “Maybe we can
ready a proper defense before they reach Colum. Sane, you take the rest and
stop that magician.”


“My
wife is back in Colum,” said Tannys, “I will not abandon her.”


Kellen
and Tannys rode back towards the city as Byrn watched them. The magician’s
apprentice looked torn between staying with his new master and following his
father. It took Byrn only a few seconds to make a decision and started his
horse in a gallop following after Tannys Lightfoot.


Sane
was not surprised. Tannys was the boy's father after all and he had only just
met the sorcerer. “Sari, please keep an eye on my apprentice and Kellen. I have
a feeling they are going to need your keen vision.”


She
denied his request as if the thought was ridiculous, “You should know by now
that I do as I please. Besides, one more able body would make a much bigger
difference to a group of three than to a few battalions of soldiers.”


“Very
well,” Sane said reminded once again why he still felt love for the woman
despite their many differences, “and thank you.” 


Along
with the Kenzai, Bavra and Tyder, Sane and Sari rode to catch the galloping
magician careful not to alert the approaching ogre horde of their presence.
They retreated back down the hill out of the horde's sight and rode a
northwestern course hoping to cut off the rider before he knew they were there.
They had the advantage of the high ground and the element of surprise at least
until their query was within earshot of the beating hooves.


Catching
up to and cutting off the rider was a simple feat. After a few minutes in
pursuit the rogue magician heard the beating of hooves and darted toward an
approaching ridge hoping to get a view of the land to determine where his
pursuers were coming from. Unfortunately Sari predicted this would happen and
she and Sane were waiting just out of site until the rider was nearly on top of
them. The rider pulled up fast to avoid running into the ranger and sorcerer
and found herself trapped between the pair and the Kenzai hunters coming up
from behind who were gracious enough to drive the magician to this spot.


“She
is a girl!” Sane gasped once he got a look of the rider.


“And
what is wrong with that?” Sari huffed. “I would not have expected that attitude
from you.”


“No,
it is just... I was more surprised by her age than her sex. She is probably in
her late teen years, but to command so many ogres in such a manner... I have
never seen one so young with such skill.”


The
raven-haired young lady pulled her staff from its harness and raised it above
her head. “I call upon the spirits of Vailon, god of war, slay my enemies!”


The
wind screeched with the howl of war wraiths. Dark ghostly figures rode to their
mistress' aid on phantom mounts. They were like puffs of smoke with small black
tendrils of energy wafting off of them. Four of them appeared flanking the
young enchantress on either side coming to her aid. 


The
hunters drew their swords as they positioned themselves to engage their
ethereal foes. Their blades glowed bright blue sensing and draining the energy
from all of the magical creatures nearby including the two magicians. 


Seeing
their glowing weapons the young enchantress was well aware that she needed to
end the battle quickly before all of her strength was drained or she would be
at the mercy of these men. The girl cast a spell calling a wave of flame that
sprayed forth from her wand across Sane and Sari while the ghostly warriors
engaged the Kenzai, but Sane had already pulled his own staff from its harness
when the spirits were summoned and countered with an arching shield protecting
himself and his elf companion from the flames and their searing heat.


The
girl was surprised for a second, but surprise was quickly replaced with anger
and disgust. “Why are you helping them?” she demanded angrily. “We should be on
the same side! What the kingdom and the Kenzai do to us is wrong. They lock us
away simply for being born different. Having magic in our veins should be a
blessing. Instead they act like it is a curse and we are monsters.”


“So
to prove them wrong you unleash a legion of ogres on an innocent city in a
misguided attempt to break out some of the most powerful criminals in the
kingdom,” Sane retorted. “Baj is not filled with misunderstood magicians. It is
filled with criminals and murderers who happen to be magicians.


“You
lie!” the girl shouted in rage. 


To
Sari the enchantress said, “Kill the wizard.” Her voice was a rare mix of
deadliness and sweetness. 


Sari
drew her bow without thinking. She notched an arrow and pointed it at Sane's
head. Her left hand holding the bow shook as she aimed and she gripped the
arrow too tightly with her right trying to stop herself from releasing it.


“Sane,”
she squeaked. The sorcerer erected a shield between Sari and himself just
before she released the arrow preventing it from giving him a new hole in his
head. 


The
enchantress shot another blast of flame at her rival now that his shield was no
longer erected between them. Instead he turned and with a wave of his hand a
spray of water sprang from the air dowsing the flames and still possessing
enough force to knock her from her steed and drench her in the process.


Looking
to her spirit warriors the enchantress saw they were steadily weakening from
the Kenzai's magic absorbing swords and had not managed to kill either of them.
As much as she hated to admit it her defeat was inevitable. “I am sorry,
father,” she murmured and with that she vanished.


Once
their mistress was gone, the war spirits decided to leave as well fading back
into the spirit realm from whence they came. A thin puff of smoke was all that
remained as the only indication that they had ever been there. 


“Is
she gone?” asked Sari still shaken up over almost killing her friend.


“I
do not know,” said Sane, “She could be gone, but she could have cast another
enchantment to hide herself from our sight, biding her time until we lower our
guard or leave to pursue the ogres so she can still make a try for the prison.”


“I
sense no hidden energies, but we should head to the prison,” Tyder suggested,
“and let them know what has happened here.”


“They
can still send reinforcements to the city, but without weakening the prison's
defenses too much,” added Bravec.


They
rode to the castle as fast as their horses would take them. When they made it
halfway Sane recalled the part of his vision involving Byrn. He was fighting an
ogre at the temple of Ashura trying to protect his mother and the other injured
people there. Sane thought it was an omen to be interpreted, but what if it was
not? What if it was another warning of an impending disaster and Kellen's
battle was merely the precursor?
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door swung open with such force that it slammed into the wall with a thunderous
bang. “We are under attack!” Kellen declared as he entered the main room of the
guardsmen tower at the city's entrance. “There are ogres coming. Close to three
dozen of the ugly beasts are just a few minutes behind me. Alert the other
towers and make ready for battle.”


Half
a dozen guardsmen that were present sat around a large table staring at the
knight-captain in disbelief as if he was speaking some strange language. 


“Are
you deaf, fools?” shouted Rallen coming down the steps from the second floor.
“Sound the alarm and send out messengers to the other towers.” The men started
as if coming awake and began to do as commanded. Rallen said to the
knight-captain, “I am sorry, uncle. I think they were more than a little
surprised to see you.”


Coming
in behind Kellen, Byrn noted that Kellen's nephew was the obstinate guard who
refused to let him into the keep earlier. He was a little surprised at Kellen's
nepotism in making his nephew a guardsman, but thought better of it as his own
father and former master came in behind him. 


“Rallen,
send word to assemble the militia as well as the guards. We need to form a
defensive line at the border and overwhelm them before they can get too far
into the city and start slaughtering people like cattle,” ordered his uncle.


“Yes,
sir.” Rallen bowed and made his way towards the entrance of the hall, “Men, to
me! We have a city to defend. Sound the horns and mobilize the militia!”


The
guards moved like separate parts of a single body. As one they entered the
armory, grabbed swords and shields, and exited the hall hurried but organized
preventing a bottleneck as they left.


“Take
whatever you need,” Kellen told the Lightfoots indicating the armory.


“I'm
not one for heavy armor,” said Tannys, “I have a sword at my side and my horse
carries a shield. I am ready.”


“As
am I,” answered Byrn. Besides he thought that magicians were only supposed to
wear light robes. He wasn't sure why, but it was a comforting thought.


“Byrn,
go back to the house and protect your mother,” Tannys told him. “As a member of
the militia, I must aid the guards at the front lines.” 


“What?
Why?” Byrn asked, “I can do more good fighting at your side than I can hiding
with mother. I could use my magic to kill them. What is the point of having
this power thrust upon me if I can not use it to help people?”


“Do
you know how to use it?” Tannys countered. “Can you cast a magic spell right
now?”


Byrn
flinched as if someone had just tried to hit him in the face. “No, it just sort
of happens.” 


Kellen
left to assemble the city guard before the ogres' arrival. The ogres were big
and fast. The trio reached the city first, but they did not have a very big
lead on the beasts. “Do as you will,” he told them in parting.


“I
am in the militia, son. Cavalry division. Ogres are big, strong, and fast, as
you well know. The cavalry can match their speed and when attacking as a group
they can give the city's defenders an advantage on the battlefield.”


“Then
I will go with you...”


“No!
Do as I told you. Tomorrow you may be a magician, but today you are still my
son and as your father I am telling you, 'Go and protect your mother.' You have
done enough for one day where those beasts are concerned.”


Byrn
did not know what to say. It was an impossible choice. His father would be
riding headlong into danger. His mother would be hiding alone unable to defend
herself. Byrn could not remember his birth parents. Tannys and Marian Lightfoot
were the only parents he had known. If anything were to happen to either one of
them Byrn knew it would be his fault. “As you wish,” the young apprentice
conceded, “I will protect her with my dying breath.”


His
father smiled warmly at him for a moment, “That is all I ask.”


They
hurried to the guard stables where they fetched their horses that did not have
nearly a long enough rest. Mounting their rides they were off like rabbits
bolting from their hole riding into the heart of the city. Byrn headed toward
his family's home and Tannys to his rendezvous with his battalion of the
militia. 


During
the first attack Colum was only just stirring, but now the city was fully awake
and quickly turning chaotic as people ran about searching for safety. Only a
few minutes had gone by since their arrival at the guard tower, but the ogre
horde had already begun to make their way into the city. The pair dodged
between the running and screaming populace and Byrn found that he would need to
get past some of the beasts before he could return home. He drew up behind
Tannys as they approached the nearest pair of ogres already engaged by
Knight-Captain Kellen and two squads of guards from the tower.


The
first ogre swung his mighty fist in a low arc knocking away two of the guards
into a nearby shack. Kellen swung his hammer, but barely missed the giant
leaving himself exposed. It grabbed him lifting the knight-captain off the
ground. The ogre roared in his face as if threatening the puny human to try
such a thing again. 


Arrows
from the rear squad hit the ogre stabbing him in the opposite arm and chest.
The archers took care to shoot clear of their captain, but could not get the
ogre to release him.


It
squeezed denting the armor protecting Kellen driving the metal into his ribs.
“Aaagh!” the shining knight screamed in pain.


Tannys
and Byrn rode in on the ogre's blind side as it focused on the more immediate
threat of the surrounding knights. They readied their swords and picked up
speed as they rushed in. “Take the left! Glancing blows only!” shouted Tannys
as he veered to the right on the side with Kellen.


Tannys
brought his blade along the monster's forearm cutting it and forcing it to
release the knight-captain. An instant later Byrn brought his own sword across
the ogre's left side cutting into it before glancing off of the ribs. The beast
screamed in pain not knowing which way to attack. The guardsmen tried to press
the advantage created by the two riders, but the second ogre was now coming to
the first's aid. Leaving the guardsmen it faced trying to catch up.


The
second ogre sent guards scattering out of the way of the charge to protect its
fellow. Kellen laid on the ground reaching for his hammer, but was barely able
to move with his armor dented into his chest and sides. “Defenders form a
line,” he commanded as another guardsman helped him to his feet. 


His
men were shaken, but years of training emerged and they did as commanded.
Forming a line of shields and spears they held back the ogre's advance forcing
it back or risk getting impaled. The soldiers stabbed at the ogres with their spears
trying to keep the monsters off balance as arrows rained down upon the
creatures. The ogres tried to fall back seeking to regain momentum and burst
through the defenders’ lines. The guardsmen pressed forward while their archers
started another volley of arrows. 


Long
minutes later the two mighty beasts fell dead to the ground. The guards took a
moment to catch their collective breath, but a moment was all they had before a
third ogre reached them. It grabbed Tannys Lightfoot from his horse pinning his
arms to his side and forcing him to drop his sword and shield. Then it lifted
the rider to its wide-open mouth filled with pointed teeth clearly intending to
feast on the human. 


Byrn
pressed his horse forward towards the ogre as fast as he could manage. The ogre
hesitated from finishing off Tannys just long enough to swat at Byrn who leaned
to one side of his mount deftly avoiding the attack before slicing his blade
across the left leg and falling completely out of the seat. Sensing that he was
going to fall Byrn tucked into a roll and came to a stop just behind the ogre. 


The
monster turned to face the young man and tried to smash Byrn with its free
hand, but stumbled forward when it put too much pressure on the slashed leg.
The ogre was lurching for him when Byrn shoved his blade upward into its gut
stabbing through its heart.


The
third ogre was dead, but it fell forward on Byrn with the full weight of its
massive body. 


 


***


 


The
injured Kellen reached Tannys and the fallen ogre followed closely behind by
the remaining guards that were with them. They pried the master courier and
militiaman from the ogre's rigid grasp.


“Are
you hurt?” asked Kellen to the shaken man.


Tannys
refused to answer. He seemed to not even acknowledge the knight-captain’s
presence.


“He
is in shock! Are you hurt?” Kellen asked again and then understanding sunk in,
“...Where is your boy?”


Still
Tannys Lightfoot said nothing. He was paralyzed by his grief.


“I
saw it. The boy killed the ogre single handed,” said Rallen. “It fell on him...”


Knight-Captain
Kellen understood that death on the battlefield was unavoidable. No matter how
well trained or skilled a force was there were always casualties. That was
especially true when facing a more powerful opponent as they now were, but Byrn
was no soldier. He was just a boy... a very brave boy...


“Can
someone get this thing off of me?” came a muffled voice from under the hulking
monster, “It smells like sweat and dung under here!”


“Quickly
men, let's get this thing off of him,” ordered the captain.


The
guardsmen lifted and pushed the massive corpse carefully so as not to injure
Byrn. It took eight men to lift it enough for Rallen to scurry underneath and
pull Byrn out by his arms.


His
body was bloody and bruised, but most of the injuries were superficial and the
blood belonged to the ogre. Rallen and another guard helped Byrn to his feet,
but when he tried to stand on his own the young magician started to feint
before the pair of guardsmen caught him.


“How
did you survive that?” asked Kellen in surprise.


Byrn
smiled the grin of someone who had no idea what was going on around him and
Kellen guessed he was still dazed. Nevertheless Byrn told him, “I managed to
craft a protective shield as I did this morning. It was instinctual, but I
imagined a shield between the ogre and me and that was all there was to it.” 


Kellen
nodded in understanding. The shield had held only for an instant. It was just
long enough to absorb the impact, but the massive corpse would still have
crushed him if he were not pinned under it just next to the sword's protruding
hilt. The young man was truly a magician now.


“We
need to get him to the temple of Ashura,” said Tannys now freed from his stupor
by his son’s miraculous survival as much as him suddenly exposing himself as a
magician in front of all of these guardsmen. “He is clearly delusion. The boy
must have suffered a nasty smack to his head.”


“Agreed,”
said Kellen, “but we have got to meet up with the main body of the guard. The
immediate area is secure, but there are more of those things spreading
throughout the city and killing people as we speak.


“Guardsman
Brennan, help Master Lightfoot get his son to the temple of Ashura.”


“Yes,
sir,” replied one of the bowmen. He put Byrn's left arm over his shoulder and
Tannys did the same with the right. 


Finding
a nearby bread cart, they sat Byrn in it as he slowly recovered his equilibrium
during their trek to the temple. The two men each carried one rail of the cart
and hauled their precious cargo the rest of the way to the temple although the
sounds of fighting were never far off. 


“Father,
do you think mother will be alright on her own?” Byrn asked from his seat in
the cart.


Tannys
frowned at the thought of his wife alone. “I hope so. With any luck she is safe
at home. May Ashura protect her.”
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Marian
Lightfoot hid under her bed cowering in fear with Nanny Regald beside her. A
horrible snoop and blabbermouth Nanny Regald was highly regarded as a fountain
of risqué knowledge. If there was a lord siring bastards across the countryside
she would know about it and she was happy to share the news, but right now
Nanny just wanted to stop herself from talking.


“Do
you think they will find us?” whispered Nanny, “I think they will.”


“They
surely will if you do not quiet yourself,” Marian warned her testily.


Nanny
wished she could stop talking, but whenever she did her mind kept going back to
thoughts of her children. It may have been an hour ago or month ago for all
Nanny knew. She had just finished fixing dinner when her husband, Rafe, had
gotten home. Her girls, Clarissa and Lorien, ten and nine years respectively,
were helping her set the table when the horn sounded indicating danger. A
second higher pitched horn sounded a moment later calling on the militia. Nanny
did not know what the danger was, but she feared the worst as Rafe kissed her
and the girls goodbye and left to join the fight.


Her
fears were confirmed a few minutes ago when a gray-green giant of a beast
smashed its way through her front door and a moment later through the clay wall
itself as it squeezed its way in. Nanny tried to protect her children as best
she could. She threw pots and pans at the thing all the while screaming for the
girls to hurry out the back door away from the beast. 


She
had no way of knowing that she was sending them into the arms of yet another of
the monsters until she heard their screams followed by the creature's
triumphant roar and abrupt silence a moment later. Her heart beated heavy in
her chest daring to hope, but she knew the truth of it though she refused to
think it. In that instant the world seemed to stand still for Nanny Regald. The
knowledge that she would soon join her girls was a complete certainty and in
that moment seemed comforting to know that she would not be without them for
long. 


If
not for Marian calling her from the kitchen window she would have let the beast
kill her. When Marian called her name it was enough to bring Nanny back to her
senses and compel her to move her feet and climb out the window before the
creature within the house could catch her.


“Quickly
to my home,” Marian told her in a hushed, but frantic voice not wanting to
alert the ogre behind Nanny's house. Nanny turned her head as she ran hoping to
steal a glance of her girls. 


“Do
not look,” Marian warned her, “It will do you no good.”


“They
are dead, aren't they?” Nanny asked. Tears clouded her vision and rolled down
her cheeks. 


Marian
ignored the question. She led Nanny by the hand quickly and quietly to her
home. “We must hurry before the ogre outside sees us or the one inside makes
its way out and finds us.”


Marian’s
house was dark and looked as it was empty to those outside. Nanny hoped that
appearance might be enough to save them. The women hid under Marian's bed in
the hopes that if the ogres did come they would not have the sense to check
their hiding place. 


A
loud crash came from the front of the house followed by rustling noises and the
sound of furniture being knocked over. Nanny nearly cried out then, but her
friend’s fast thinking and faster hands covered her mouth tightly suppressing
the noise. After a moment Nanny nodded to Marian letting her know that she had
calmed down enough and the courier’s wife let her go.


Then
they could here the table and chairs being turned over and thrown in the
kitchen. The faint inhale and exhale of the beast was labored as it slowly drew
ever closer room by room. Time seemed to stand still as the women waited for
the beast to discover them or leave. Instead it seemed content to skulk back
and forth throughout the house.


“It
must have seen us,” said Nanny in a hurried whisper. “That is why it will not
leave.” She began to shake with fear as she buried her face in her hands to
muffle the sobs that were bound to grow louder. 


Marian
grabbed Nanny gently and held her tightly as she tried to comfort the
increasingly hysterical woman. “Be calm, Nanny. Be calm,” she pleaded under her
breath. The stress in her voice suddenly making it clear that Marian’s own fear
was barely being held in check.


The
monster's steps grew louder as it entered the small bedroom. Standing ten feet
tall it was hunched over causing its breath to fall heavily in the chamber
smelling of rot and decay. Nanny briefly wondered what the thing ate to make
such a stench and let out a soft sob remembering her girls' screams. 


The
bed flew up and landed against the interior wall. Nanny's scream was ear
piercing, causing the beast to rear back for a moment. Seeing an opportunity
Marian was on her feet faster than she could think. “Run!” she screamed over and
over again as she tried to hurry past the ogre in its momentary confusion all
the while pulling Nanny by the arm across the floor. “Get up and run!” she
shrieked.


Finally
understanding Nanny found her way to her feet and almost reached the doorway
when the creature's massive hand grabbed the woman’s free arm and ripped her
free of Marian's grasp flinging Nanny Regald into the opposite wall behind it.


It
turned to Nanny and saw her lying on the floor. Bright lights clouded her
vision as she started to pass out. The last thing Nanny Regald saw was the ogre
turning its attention to Marian. It made a grab for her and Marian turned and
ran fleeing the house. Then the ogre turned its attention back to Nanny. Its
black eyes regarded her with intense interest.
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Ashura
is the goddess of life so it was little wonder that her temple would be built
from the sylvan wood commonly found in the elven kingdom of Raiden. The trees
were not cut into traditional boards as most buildings were, but were made of
whole trees that were grown together into a massive building with a thick
canopy of branches and leaves for a roof. In this way the trees could be
preserved and honor the goddess.


There
was no door to the temple of Ashura since all were welcome and on this evening
there was no shortage of people accepting her invitation. The temple was lined
with the injured and dying and they were overflowing out into the street in
front of the temple's gaping entrance.


Brennan
and Tannys were on either side of Byrn holding him up as he stumbled along. The
young magician still felt dizzy after working his spell like a great deal of
energy had been drained from him although the magic had lasted for barely a
second. 


“We
need to find a healer,” said the guardsman Brennan looking around for anyone in
the priests' signature green robes. “Over there,” he said pointing into the
crowd. A pair of priests was administering aid to an injured girl about Byrn's
age. One was reading a spell from his grimoire while the other applied a healing
balm.


Once
the priests finished with the child Tannys approached them and asked for their
aid, “Please heal my son. He was injured in an ogre attack.”


“There
are many injured here as you can see,” explained the priest with the grimoire
motioning to the wounded around them, “Many are in worse condition than your
boy who have also fallen victim to the foul things. If he will have a seat on
one of the empty cots, then we will treat him as soon as we are able.”


“Now
you listen to me-” Tannys began.


“It
is alright,” said Byrn putting his hand on his father's shoulder, “The priest
is right. I am starting to feel better. The dizziness is not as bad as it was
at first and besides some soreness I think I am fine.” He looked to Tannys'
injured ribs and then to a man with his head wrapped in bandages soaked red
with blood. “Besides I think there are people in need of healing more than I
am.”


Tannys
made no reply except to nod in agreement.


Byrn
got settled on a bare cot and Tannys sat next to him as they waited. The sounds
of battle rang out around them only blocks away.


“I
should go,” said Brennan, “The fighting is getting closer and there is nothing
more I can do here.”


“Understood
and thank you for your assistance, Brennan.” said Tannys with a short nod.


“Agreed.
Thank you,” Byrn added extending his hand and shaking the guardsman's.


As
they sat waiting Byrn wondered just how many ogres were left. He had killed one
and saw two others die, but there were more than thirty altogether. “Do you
think there is more that I could do? Magically, I mean.”


Tannys
seemed to think about it for a second then shook his head. “If there was a
magical solution to this I think it would be provided by your new master,
Sane.”


***


 


Baj
Prison sat atop a hill overlooking Colum in the distance. Following the guards'
alarm many of the Kenzai guards mobilized to help quell the ogre threat leaving
Sane and Sari along with a skeleton crew of guards to keep the prison secure.
The pair was standing on the balcony of the southeastern spire watching the
fires burn in the city. Sane hoped the fires came from the defenders’ arrows
and not a byproduct of the ogres' destruction. 


“Kellen
would have activated the militia and with the Kenzai providing support I am
sure they will be able to beat back the ogres,” Sane said unsure if he was
trying to reassure himself or the lovely elf standing next to him.


Staring
out into the night Sari said, “Their behavior is not normal- the ogres, I mean.
They do not normally attack cities.”


“It's
the enchantment,” said Sane. “That girl must have hypnotized them or put some
sort of illusion over them. They might see all of the humans as goats or be
consumed with rage driving them to kill.”


“Is
it developing as you saw it?” wondered Sari. 


“I
am not sure,” the sorcerer considered thoughtfully, “There were two parts to
the vision and my distress was so great over watching Kellen die that I
neglected the second half involving Byrn at first. When my mind started to calm
I did try to relive that part of my vision, but I misunderstood it thinking it
was a sign showing me what must be done to save Kellen. When in reality it
portended a much greater threat. Until we saw the ogre horde I did not
understand that it was Kellen's battle that was the warning and Byrn's
confrontation at the temple that would mark the true threat to the city.


“In
my vision Byrn did not distract the ogre during the initial attack. Kellen was
the first guardsman on the scene. He just happened to be wandering by on a
morning constitutional or patrol. He fought bravely and did kill the beast, but
his injuries were too severe. He collapsed next to it and died before a healer
could arrive.


“The
second part of the vision could be occurring now. Tannys Lightfoot is most
likely a member of the city's militia as most men his age are. He probably
joined his militia squadron and Byrn stayed behind with his mother to protect
her, but she was gravely injured when one of the ogres attacked their home. The
boy carried her to the Temple of Ashura, but it was under attack. He was
scared, but stood bravely against the monster sword in hand.


“It
may be that my earlier interference in the boy's life will prevent that from
occurring. Byrn rode out with us and so would not have been home when the ogres
attacked to protect his mother. She could be dead now and it would be my fault.
As for Byrn it is impossible to guess what might have happened to him. He could
end up at the temple as I foresaw or events could transpire completely
differently from now.”


Sane
moved closer to the edge of the balcony, but instead of the sky he scanned the
ground for any sign of the powerful magician girl. He silently hoped that he
had somehow done enough to change his new apprentice's fate. 


“Byrn
should be fine. He is your apprentice after all,” Sari told him reassuringly.


“If
he sees the night through unharmed it will not be for anything I have taught
him. His apprenticeship has barely been a half-day and all I have taught him is
the basic forms of magic. We did not even get to how to perform the simplest of
magic spells...or the inherent dangers. If he somehow did any magic with his
current understanding the results could be catastrophic.”


Sari
took his hand. The events of the last few hours did much to sober her both in
mind and spirit. She smiled at the sorcerer weakly, “He will be alright.” 
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Byrn
was pinned to the ground by the wrathful ogre's foot. He wriggled underneath as
he tried to free himself, but could not budge the monster's massive girth.
Ogres were never known for their intelligence, but this one was now nothing
more than a mass of pain and rage. Arrows stuck from its arms and back. It was
bleeding heavily from multiple cuts and at some point a soldier buried a dagger
into its shoulder where the weapon still resided. 


The
priests of Ashura are renowned healers, but they are not known for their
ability to fight. Ashura abhors violence and it is commonly known that she will
not grant her blessing to those who would do harm to others. Instead the
priests did their best to support Byrn and keep him alive as the beast pressed
harder and harder with its enormous foot. One cast an aura of regeneration
while another projected a weak shield of energy to cushion the pressure. Unlike
Byrn's own shields which lasted only a few seconds the healer's shield had been
erected for much longer forcing the ogre to use all his strength to reach Byrn.


His
head was getting light again and he began to see spots like little bright
lights dancing in his vision. Tannys was unconscious and bleeding- possibly dead.
The only fighters were among the injured and could barely stand let alone wield
a sword effectively. Byrn had to do something soon or he was going to die.


The
blood felt like it was boiling under the young magician's flesh. Magic deep
within him began to stir and well up. Now his skin and bones began to feel like
they were on fire too, burning from the inside out. 


“Get
off of me,” Byrn roared. He raised his arms, palms out toward the ogre above
him and to his own amazement, as much as anyone else’s watching the exchange, a
ball of fire shot from his hand and knocked the monster off him forcing it to
stumble back.


The
pungent smell of cooked ogre filled the air. Wisps of smoke wafted off the
beast's chest where the fireball hit, but it would not be stopped. Regaining
its footing the ogre raised its fists to deliver a killing blow, but Byrn threw
another ball of fire into its gut forcing it back once more.


The
healers were screaming for Byrn stop, but he barely heard them through burning
of red rage that consumed him. 


A
red mist of blood in the air swirled around the magician contracting with every
ball of flame that he threw expanding out again between shots. He threw flame
after flame at the beast until he lost count. The magic was a part of him, but
it was more than that. It flowed through him as if he was little more than a
portal for the power to escape through. He absorbed it from the world around
him and released it in blasts of energy. It was an intoxicating feeling, to
hold such sheer power at his disposal. Eventually the ogre finally gave in to
the onslaught and toppled backward, dead, and a moment later Byrn fell to his
knees with exhaustion. The young magician suddenly felt dizzy, as he had after
conjuring the shield and feinted.


 




[bookmark: _Toc334963427][bookmark: Ch13]Chapter
13


 


 


 


 


“Tell
me, Sane, what happened to the young man who was supposed to be your new
apprentice, Byrn?” asked King Kale. 


He
was sitting on his throne and they were the only two in the large room. The
morning sun was shining through a mural depicting Vailon, god of battle and
war, towering above an army with his arms spread wide encompassing his
worshipers. 


“One
of the ogres attacked the temple of Ashura,” began Sane, “Byrn stood against it
to protect the injured people there along with his father. The ogre killed the
man and was about to do the same to the boy. In his desperation Byrn tapped
into the blood source. He has a great talent for magic, but without training
and guidance he released it very violently and having no knowledge of magic to
restrain himself and no staff or grimoire to use as a focusing device he
powered his attacks directly through the blood source. His own source and that
of nine others: Four men, three women, and a young boy. Only Byrn survived the
process, but not without harm. He gave up a great deal of his own blood and
nearly sacrificed himself as well.”


“Where
is he now?”


“Byrn
was imprisoned in Baj and is awaiting your judgment,” Sane told him, “Given
what occurred and the number of witnesses there was little else that could have
been done at the time. He was tended to by a healer until his life was no
longer in danger, but he has yet to awaken...”


King
Kale eyed the sorcerer shrewdly, “You look like you have more to say. I assume
you have a recommendation on the boy's fate.”


“He
is young and inexperienced. Brash perhaps, but Kellen told me that Byrn fought
bravely in the assault on Colum. He cost some lives, but he probably saved
more. I dragged him into this conflict and those deaths could be laid just as
easily at my feet as they are at his. I would still like to take him as my
apprentice. He has great potential and could be a valuable ally to the kingdom
with the proper guidance and training.” 


Kale
weighed his decision for what felt like a much longer time than it really was.
After being the king's adviser for years, Sane could usually guess where the
king would land on any given dispute, but this time the sorcerer was unsure. 


Eventually
King Kale came to a conclusion, “He has been exposed as a magician and killed
several people. The people of Colum want his head... and you want him freed.
Sane, your judgment is held in my highest regard and for that reason Byrn
Lightfoot will live. 


“You
may apprentice this young man, but he is a danger to others and to himself if
anyone from Colum should recognize him. He will stay in Baj for a minimum of
eight years. One year for each person he killed. During that time you can visit
and train him. 


“Once
the eight years have passed and you are convinced that he is no longer a
danger, then I will meet him and determine his ultimate fate at that time.”


It
was not exactly what Sane had hoped for, but it could have been worse. A public
display of magic resulting in so much loss of life could have been a death
sentence. 


“Thank
you, your majesty.”
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When
Byrn opened his eyes he found that he was lying in a serene garden. The sun
felt warm on his face, almost comforting him, as if the gentle heat was telling
him that all was once again right with the world. There were no ogres here. He
did not have to fear being hunted or fear being taken from his home and forced
into a life that was so foreign to him that he was not sure if he even wanted
it no matter what power or privilege some old man promised him.


Flowers
of myriad colors, some he recognized most he did not, decorated the gardens
painting the landscape in bright reds and yellows perfectly contrasted by deep
blues and purples. This place was calm. It was a place of peace. It was truly
magical.


Magical...
The word suddenly made him uneasy which was an even more unsettling feeling to
think that he could feel uneasy in this wondrous place. 


“Get
off of the flowers,” a decidedly firm, but feminine voice commanded from behind
him.


Turning
to see who was there Byrn found himself face-to-shins with easily the most
beautiful knees he had ever seen in his short existence. His gaze shifted
upward to reveal a woman wearing a short flowing dress of pure white that cut
off just below her thighs. The dress was soft and frilly. Two straps held its
top in place with lightly frilled edges instead of short or puffy sleeves as
was more traditional. Her hair was a shining gold going past her shoulders and
down her back framing her face perfectly, which in and of itself was also
without imperfection. Staring at her face, the young man absently thought that
her delicate features brought her rather lovely knees to shame. The only thing
he found wrong with her was the fact that she was scowling at him and even then
he found it a terribly lovely scowl.


The
desire to please her was overwhelming and he quickly found himself up and off
of the flowerbed where he had wakened and standing beside the fair-haired woman
on a dirt path. Taking a larger survey of his surroundings Byrn realized the
dirt path extended ahead and behind him going into the horizon, as did the
“beds” of flowers that were actually never ending fields.


“Do
you understand why you are here?” asked the woman that Byrn was sure must be a
goddess for no human could be so beautiful.


“My
lady, I do not even know where
here is,” he
confessed.


“Well
at least you have some manners,” scoffed the goddess.


“See.
He is not so bad,” replied the goddess's voice this time from his opposite
side. A moment ago there had been no one else for as far as Byrn could see, but
now there was another woman standing to his right. She was the twin of the
goddess, but her dress was black and her hair was a striking red. Her beauty
was almost as intoxicating as her sister's, but she had a sly smile instead of
a scowl.


“Do
not take his side,” the blonde one said petulantly crossing her arms. “What he
did was sacrilege plain and simple. You should take his life here and now for
such an affront.”


“Oh
dear sister,” the redhead said in a placating manner, “He is just a stupid
human. He does not understand what he is doing. Honestly, I can not recall the
last time I saw you so eager to end a human's life.”


“And
I fail to recall the last time you were so quick to spare one,” the golden
goddess' eyes burned with fury.


An
uncomfortably silent moment passed that felt more like an hour to Byrn before
he dared speak. He had no idea what was transpiring or what he had done, but he
was confident that he was in way over his head and a misstep could mean his
life. “Pardon me, my ladies,” he began more than a little unsure of himself,
“but may I ask what is going on here?”


“See,”
the red-haired one smiled triumphantly, “I told you that humans were simple
things.”


“Do
not act so self righteous, Kassani, you're just taking his side because he is a
deranged, sacrilegious murderer and you think he will drive more souls to you!”


Kassani
laughed. “Please, sister, you wound me. I have more souls than I know what to
do with. Why would I care about a few more?”


If
the red-haired woman was Kassani, the goddess of death, then the golden-haired
one must be Ashura, the goddess of life. That answered one question, but raised
another, “Why does the goddess of life think me a murderer?”


“Why
do I think you are a murderer?” Ashura scoffed in disbelief. “Well that could
be because you are a murderer! You killed nine
people... including your father... at my
temple... and you used
magic, a gift I gave you, to do it!


“Do
you not see how that is a direct insult to the gods and me specifically? I have
no illusions about the higher races and their love of war, but I can not turn a
blind eye to what you have done on my very doorstep.”


Byrn
refused to believe what he was hearing. He never killed anyone certainly not
his father. He killed animals while hunting with his father and more recently
two ogres, but never a person. “But I have never killed anyone.”


Kassani
laughed, “There is no need to lie to us, human. Your guilt is not in question.
It is only your punishment that has yet to be determined. My dear sister,
Ashura, wants me to send you to the underworld whereas I would very much like
to see you go on living.” The irony of the goddess of life wishing him dead and
the goddess of death wanting to spare him was not lost on Byrn. If it were not
his life in the balance, he might find it absurd.


“I
swear I did not kill anyone,” Byrn protested tension filling his words.


Ashura
relented, “Perhaps he believes he is speaking the truth. Let us begin his
sentencing then he will understand what he has done... and why he is too
dangerous to be allowed to run amok in the world of the living.” 


“As
you wish, sister,” Kassani said amicably.


Suddenly
Byrn found himself in a nondescript dark chamber. The goddesses stood in front
of him. Kassani was to his left and Ashura was on the right. Between them were
nine figures of differing sizes, but all were decidedly human. He could not
make out any details, but Byrn thought that one looked smaller than the others
like a child.


Ashura
began speaking, “Byrn Lightfoot you stand before us guilty of committing murder
nine times over at my temple in the city of Colum.” Byrn opened his mouth about
to object once again, but the goddess stopped him. “Do not interrupt. As my
sister said, your guilt is not in question.” 


She
crossed the chamber to stand before him. Raising her soft hand to Byrn's
forehead she touched him with the tips of her fingers. A bright light flashed
for an instant where Ashura touched his head and a sudden understanding befell
him.


The
goddess of life showed him the dark secret of magic. It was within every living
creature from the smallest insect to the largest beast. The source of magic was
found in their blood. Some were more attuned to it like magicians, but it was
present in all living things. When Byrn summoned forth the fire he used to kill
the ogre at the temple he did so by unknowingly draining the life force, the
very blood itself, from those around him. Anyone with an open wound in close
proximity to Byrn was drained of life to fuel his attack.


He
fell to his knees and began sobbing uncontrollably as the realization of the
death he caused washed over him. Ashura's heart lightened a little watching
him. Her scowl retreated to a frown as she returned to her place to the right
of the assembled figures. 


“Now
you understand. We will give you some time to compose yourself.”


The
goddesses of life and death along with their congregation stood silently
watching with infinite patience. Byrn guessed that to ones such as these time
might be meaningless as he slowly regained his composure.


The
guilt cut him deeper than any knife could and the pain was far worse. “I am
ready for whatever punishment you believe is fitting,” he said to the goddesses
resigning himself to his fate.


“Do
not be so quick to fall on your sword,” Kassani told him. “Your actions are not
in question, but you may defend them if you wish.”


“I...
There is nothing I have to say to defend myself.” Byrn told her sadly.


“Then
you leave us little choice,” said a disappointed Kassani. “Ashura wishes to see
your life ended. I wish to see you spared. Before you stand the souls of the
nine lives you ended. Your fate is in their hands. If they wish to see you join
their ranks, they will stand with Ashura. If they wish to see you spared they
will stand with me.


“Departed,
please make your choices now.”


One
of the figures stepped forward. Once he came forward Byrn could see that the
figure was that of a man. It spoke with the voice of Tannys Lightfoot. “If he
does not wish to say anything on his own behalf, then I would like to do so for
him.”


Kassani
considered the request. “Such a thing would be reasonable,” she said urging
Tannys to continue.


“My
name is Tannys Lightfoot and the boy standing before us is my son, Byrn. I know
him as well as I know myself and I can tell you he is a good and honest lad.
What happened to us was a tragedy to be sure, but if Byrn had not been there
would any of us have lived? That ogre would have killed all of us and probably
many others.


“I
know my son would not have knowingly harmed us even to save others, but what he
did was done to protect lives, not take them.”


“There
were thirty-seven others at the temple,” Ashura added. “That is hardly
countless.”


“Then
that is thirty-seven lives that was spared by his actions,” countered Tannys.


“Why
did you do it? Why did you sacrifice us?” asked another of the figures. This
one was a woman.


“I
did not know what the consequences would be,” Byrn told her apologetically,
“Magic is new to me. I didn’t understand that magic came from our blood. I did
not even know how to cast a spell. It all happened instinctively.”


“So
you killed us by instinct?” asked another man. “That is hardly reassuring.”


“Yes,
I apologize, but yes. If I could undo it, I would. If I could sacrifice myself
to return your lives, I would willingly do so.”


“Is
that possible?” another man-figure asked.


“No,”
said Kassani.


“But
he means it,” interjected Tannys, “Remember when that ogre attacked us, he was
the only one to stand against it. One boy against an ogre.”


“Yes,
and he used us to defeat it,” said the first woman-figure.


“Time
grows short,” Ashura reminded her sister. “These souls need to be taken to the
underworld.”


“Of
course, you are right,” said Kassani in her usual cool manner. “We both have
other duties to attend to. If there are no objections let us begin with the
judgment.”


The
assembly of souls was silent for a moment and then they began to move. Tannys
took a place by Kassani indicating his son should be spared death, as did two
of the men and a woman. The four other adults stood with Ashura leaving only
the child still undecided.


Judging
from his size the boy was probably ten years old. He stared at Byrn for a few
moments and finally asked him, “Do you promise never to kill anyone again?”


“I
do,” Byrn promised whole-heartedly feeling another rush of guilt and what he
had done.


The
little boy made his way to Kassani's side stopping by Tannys Lightfoot.


“It
has been decided,” declared Kassani, “Byrn Lightfoot will live.”


“Thank
you,” Byrn told them. “I will not forget this kindness you have shown me.”


“Indeed
you will not,” Ashura assured him, “You have made a promise and I intend to see
that you keep it. From this day forward you shall not kill another living thing
as long as you live. Not even a bug and not even to defend your own life. If
you forsake your promise, then your life will be forfeit.


“Now
go.” 


With
a wave of Ashura’s arm Byrn was lost alone in a white void. He felt like he was
tumbling through the sky falling faster and faster until he could no longer
distinguish up from down. Weariness came over him and he found that he could no
longer keep his eyes open.
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Four
days passed since the assault on Colum before Byrn woke up in a small brown
earthen room. Large runic symbols were carved into each of the walls and the
cell door. There was a bed on one side and a seat with a small hole in it on
the other that Byrn guessed was a replacement for a water closet. 


His
head throbbed and he noticed small scars on his hands and wrists as he sat up
and summarily flopped into the corner propping himself up opposite the large
metal door.


As
he stared at his new surroundings he could only wonder, “Where am I?” and, “How
did I end up in here?”


“You
are in a cell in Baj,” said an older voice from beyond the door. “I do not know
who you are, but if you are here it is because you are a magician who did
something that the kingdom found to be dreadful enough to warrant sticking you
in this whole.”


“This
is Sane's fault. If he had only warned me,” Byrn said to himself. Not knowing
whom he was speaking with he chose to speak formally as his father taught him.
To the voice he said, “My name is Byrn Lightfoot of Colum. Might I ask your
name?”


“It
is good to 'meet' you, Byrn Lightfoot,” said the voice amicably, “I am Xander
Necros, the grand master of necromancy. Perhaps you have heard of me.”


 


***


 


“I
think I may go insane,” Byrn said to no one in particular looking around his
tiny cell. He was unsure how much time had passed since he woke up in the
prison, but it felt like weeks had gone by. 


Once
again Byrn looked around the room taking everything in. There was a small slit
in the iron door at eye level for the guards to check on him and another on the
floor to pass plates of food through.


The
only places to sit were a surprisingly comfortable bed and a seat carved out of
the floor with a hole in it for bowel movements that emanated a strong odor on
hot summer days. There was no window and no way to judge the passage of time
except by when meals arrived. Byrn quickly found out that the magicians were
never allowed to leave their sparse cells and the only way to pass the time was
by talking with his fellow prisoners in his cell cluster.


Each
cell cluster consisted of six cells with one prisoner in each cell placed in a
rough circle. The cells were placed in this pattern to keep the prisoners
separated, but still allow them some interaction. It was deemed that magicians
were too dangerous to be allowed to roam outside of their cells at any time and
further they needed to be kept separate to prevent them from killing each other
in a misguided attempt to access the blood source. However, keeping the
prisoners totally isolated locked in their cells for years on end tended to
have the undesirable effect of driving them crazy. So the cell cluster design
came about to prevent sadistic magicians from becoming crazy sadistic
magicians.


In
Byrn's cell cluster there were five other magicians: Xander Necros, the
grandmaster of necromancy; Ryonus Southsun, the bastard of a lord in the South
Lands and a master of manipulation; Mantellus Firekin and Fredrik Thunderkin,
both powerful elementalists of common birth; and Tell Necran, a necromancer of
modest ability.


“Not
quite what you expected?” Xander ventured.


“To
be honest, I had no idea what to expect,” Byrn told him. “I never thought about
it much. Even as a boy I tended to push thoughts of this place out of my mind.
The idea that at any moment a gang of magicians could break out of this prison
and begin killing my family and friends in Colum kept me up at night and gave
me nightmares until I was eleven or twelve.”


Mantellus
laughed, “That does sound like fun, Fresh Meat, but if I ever escaped I would
get as far away from this place as possible... then start killing people.”


“Ignore
him,” said Tell, the necromancer. “He is just playing with you.”


“Maybe
I am... then again maybe not,” Mantellus replied noncommittally, “but my point
is that Colum is probably the safest place from a magician attack merely due to
its proximity to Baj.” 


Byrn
thought the fire elementalist was at least a little mad, but he wondered if he
was mad before he came to this place or if it occurred gradually as the years
crept by.


“Quiet,
the guards are coming,” warned Ryonus. He would not speak often, but when he
did the others tended to listen believing that if he chose to talk whatever he
had to say must be important. 


A
faint scuffling of boots was nearly inaudible at first as if they were coming
from very far away, but the sound quickly grew louder. As a master of
manipulation Ryonus had enhanced senses that served him well in evading the
Kenzai for years until one day they got lucky and stumbled upon him asleep in a
makeshift camp. The boots stopped outside of Byrn's cell.


“You
have a visitor, son,” said the guard. Byrn could hear a key being inserted into
his cell door and the release of a lock. The door swung open with a screech
revealing a Kenzai guard dressed in plated armor and a helm. Unlike the Kenzai
that spent their time searching for magicians or guarding the domains that wore
light armor and cloaks, the guards in Baj wore heavy armor allowing them
greater protection in the narrow halls that limited mobility.


“He
is not your son,” hissed Fredrik his words laced in venom. “Byrn is one of us.”


“That
is enough, Fredrik,” ordered Xander.


“Mind
your business,” the guard told Fredrik as he escorted Byrn from the cluster. He
banged the butt of his nightstick against the magician's door as he passed.


The
guard led Byrn through several corridors bending to the left and the right, but
none of them ever turned at right angles leaving the newest prisoner of Baj
feeling disoriented. He thought that the prison was also a maze, but as they
passed several clusters he began to think that the corridors connecting the
various cell clusters was in a pattern like a spider's web. If someone did not
know which way they were going they could easily become lost in here.


Eventually,
they reached an iron door leading to a receiving area. There were six guards in
this room acting as sentries and standing in the middle of them was a magician
wearing a green robe with a faint tree and root design.


“Greetings,
Byrn,” said Sane who seemed genuinely happy to see his apprentice.


“Master
Sane,” said Byrn with a short nod, unsure of what to make of the sorcerer’s
sudden arrival. 


The
sorcerer motioned to a door at his right and the guards opened it allowing the
two magicians to enter an open grass area within the prison's walls. The sun
felt warm on Byrn's face. He wondered how long he had been in that cell. It
felt like he was in there for weeks, but in reality he thought it might have
only been a few days since he woke up in that cell.


“The
warden told me I would be here for the next eight years,” Byrn told him, “Have
you come to get me out of here?”


“No,
your sentence was a decree from the king, so there is no changing it unless he
personally decides to reduce or pardon your sentence. However, it could have
been worse. He could have sentenced you to death or life imprisonment for what
happened,” said Sane. “In addition to your not being dead, I was able to get
another boon from his highness. He has allowed me to train you in the ways of
magic so that once you are released you will be a highly skilled magician and
ready to serve the kingdom.”


The
idea that Byrn might serve the kingdom after being imprisoned here for so long
was nearly laughable, but he did not comment. Instead he chose to ask something
that had weighed heavily on his mind. “Why did you fail to tell me where the
magic came from when we first began talking of magic? If I had known the source
before I killed all of those people they might still be alive.” Byrn added
accusingly, “including my father.”


Sane
looked shocked for a moment, “I didn’t know about your father. I thought that
the ogre killed him,” but he did not respond to the accusation directly.
Instead, he began Byrn’s first lesson. “I guess that is as good a place to
start as any. Magic is powered by an essence located within the blood. We call
it the blood source...”


Sane
explained how the blood source was used to power magic. Most of it Byrn already
knew from his encounter with the goddesses of life and death, but eventually
Sane touched on some new information. “...There are more effective and less
lethal ways of extracting that essence from a magician's blood. A properly enchanted
staff or grimoire can be used as a focusing device to pass the source through
the body and dispel it safely without risk to the magician. Like a lightning
rod attracts a bolt, a focusing device attracts that essence from you allowing
you to wield magic safely and far more effectively.”


He
handed Byrn his staff. It was ornately carved with a strange circular design
coming out of the wood on one end and a blade on the other. It looked much like
a fancy short spear and had a solid heft to it. “What is the blade for?” Byrn
asked curiously.


“It
is for stabbing,” Sane told him without a hint of a smile.


The
lesson continued for most of the day. Sane explained the fundamentals of
casting a basic spell: concentration, visualization, and energy. “It is important
to cast with a clear mind to ensure you conjure just what you want,” he said at
one point, “and to picture the outcome of what you want.


“Like
when you fought the ogre at the temple. You did not think of killing it at
first did you? Only of holding it back. But after a while when the beast did
not relent you began to wish it dead and your spells grew more intense.”


“If
I had wished it dead immediately, I would have used less magic in the long run,
right? If I would have done that, would those people still be alive?” Byrn
asked not truly sure if he wanted the answer.


“It
is difficult to say, once history is written there is no undoing it. Guessing
at what might have been is nothing more than that- a guess.” Sane told him as a
matter of fact. “Let us get some practice in,” he added somewhat cheerfully in
an obvious attempt to change the subject.
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Marian
Lightfoot could not stop crying.


A
few weeks had passed since her husband died and her son was imprisoned. Byrn
sat in a prison cell just two miles away, but he might as well be on the other
side of the world. She grieved for her lost family and friends, but more than
anything else she felt alone. Perhaps that was why she found herself drawn to
her husband's grave every day. 


“Are
you well?” asked a concerned voice. 


Marian
looked up to see an elf woman standing above her. She was tall and slender with
a fair complexion dressed in leathers.


“My
husband is dead. My son is a prisoner in Baj. My friends- the ones that were
not killed by ogres- are treating me like I carry a plague; and I am unsure of
how I am going to survive on my own. I went from my father's home to my
husband's and have never been on my own before. All things considered I am
definitely not well,” Marian told the elf choking back tears.


“Your
son is in Baj...” the elf woman mused, “Are you Byrn Lightfoot's mother?”


“Yes,
he is my son. I am Marian Lightfoot. Do you know him?”


“We
met only briefly, but I am a friend of the sorcerer, Sane. My name is Sarianna
of the Red Tree Clan, but everyone calls me Sari,” she said extending her hand
in friendship. 


Marian
shook it limply. 


Sari
looked her up and down critically, “You said your name was 'Lightfoot.' Do you
have any experience as a courier? Riding or anything?”


“My
husband, Tannys, and I used to ride together when we were younger. We would
travel together on some of his assignments when we were younger,” she smiled
thinking of him, “but I got the name through marriage rather than profession.”


The
elf appeared to be considering something for a moment and then made a
proposition to the grief stricken widow, “I have been helping the
knight-captain of the guard investigate the ogre attack and I would not mind
having some company if you would like to join me.”


Marian
remembered the night of the attack and the terror she felt as she fled the
monster that killed Nanny Regald. Reading her expression Sari added, “There is
little to fear. The cave has been cleared of ogres and they would have eaten or
scared off any other aggressive inhabitants when they moved in. I am a ranger
by trade and am looking for clues that might lead to the whereabouts of the
woman responsible for your husband's death as well as hundreds of others.”


“A
woman? So you know who did this?” Marian asked. She could hear the desperation
in her own voice, but cared little for appearances as the sudden desire for
vengeance welled up inside of her.


“I
met her, but I do not know her. She was a young woman about the same age as
your son maybe a little older. It is difficult for me to judge most humans'
ages,” seeing the questioning look on Marian's face she added for
clarification, “The girl is a magician of some considerable skill and power.”


The
desire for vengeance took hold of Marian Lightfoot overriding any sense of fear
over her own well-being. The thought of exacting revenge against the person
responsible for taking her family away would have been enough to convince her
to single-handedly storm the underworld if it meant finding justice for her
lost loved ones. 
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Xander
Necros paced back and forth in his small cell. He had been locked in this
prison for nearly a decade and it started to take its toll long ago. Everyday
he had to fight off the creeping madness of claustrophobia and cabin fever. So
the old grandmaster was thankful for his new cellmate, Byrn, and the
distraction he provided. 


Having
someone new to talk to was a real treat not only for him, but for his
companions as well. Xander genuinely liked the fledgling magician, but he also
saw the faintest of opportunities to escape this gray world of rock and grime.
The long hours of inactivity led Xander’s mind down various paths as he tried
to find a means of escape or a way to turn even minor events to his advantage.
It was with this thinking that Xander realized there might be a slim chance at
escape involving his young friend. On occasion Byrn was allowed to leave his
cell under guard. He was under constant supervision from the Kenzai guards and
his master, but the lad had far more freedom than any other prisoner had.


The
necromancer was serving a life sentence. It was a joke really to think that he
could be limited to one lifetime, but he feared madness in the decades to come
if he remained imprisoned in Baj. 


Time
was difficult to measure. Days, months, and years all ran together, but it was
especially difficult when it came to smaller increments like a few hours. It
seemed like Byrn was gone for most of the day before the guard returned with
him. The guard wordlessly deposited the youngster in his cell. Xander was
pleased that Byrn did not appear to be interacting with the guards when he left
for his training sessions. He did not want the boy to feel too comfortable
around the Kenzai. Byrn needed to feel like his cellmates were the only ones he
could trust- especially Xander.


When
the guard's footsteps had faded away Ryonus gave the all clear that they could
speak freely again. 


“What
did your master teach you?” Mantellus asked. His tone was more accusatory than
Xander would have liked. Still he was curious to hear the answer and did not
chide the elementalist. 


“Master
Sane was teaching me how to use a staff and cast basic spells,” Byrn told them.
“He was also testing me to see which disciplines I am most aligned with.”


“That's
admirable of him,” commented Xander, “Training a killer...”


“I
am not a killer… At least I did not mean to kill anyone. It was all an
accident.”


“How
so?” asked Xander. If the sorcerer, Sane, was involved there may be more to his
new friend than he thought. It was not unheard of for a newly awakened magician
to accidentally hurt or kill someone soon after discovering his or her gift,
but for the king's pet sorcerer to take a prisoner under his wing there must be
something special about this boy. Of course if magicians were not treated like
criminals and monsters simply for existing and were allowed to identify and
train the younglings openly, then this sort of thing would happen much less
often.


Byrn
told them of the night the ogres attacked and the tragedy at the temple. As he
told his story Xander saw an opportunity to ingratiate himself further into
Byrn’s good graces. 


“The
same thing happened to me long ago,” Xander told him. “For me it was a group of
bandits that attacked my village. We were a small community and the bandits
thought we were easy pickings. We fought back at first. Our numbers were
greater, but we were unorganized farmers with pitchforks and scythes against
well-armed, trained fighters. They overpowered us and killed many outright. The
rest they rounded up and planned to make an example of for daring to fight back
at all.


“One
by one, they killed us until they came to me. I was only thirteen at the time
and the bandit tasked with ending my life hesitated for a moment before he was
to strike. I begged and pleaded for him not to kill me. Tears ran down my face
and he pushed me to my knees and made me turn around so that he did not have to
look into my face as he took my life. In that moment of despair I felt
something deep within me spring to life. I saw an image in my mind that I would
later learn was called a rune and a cold rush of energy shivered through my
body and exploded outward or at least that is how it felt. My dead comrades and
family began to rise all around me. 


“Killing
a live man is one thing, but killing one already dead is another matter
entirely. The bandits were now the ones becoming overwhelmed. Some fled
immediately and they survived to tell the tale. Most were not so lucky...


“When
it was over and the village was saved the few survivors looked at me as if I
was a monster. They feared me and honestly, I could not blame them. I feared
myself for what I had done. Like you when I first used magic I did so by
unknowingly sacrificing innocent people drawing on the blood of the wounded and
those nearly dead. It happens often when a previously undiscovered magician
first accesses his power in a life and death circumstance. Without the
knowledge and training of an elder magician a youngling can be quite
dangerous.”


“That
is awful. Is that why you are here?” asked Byrn.


“No,
that was a long time ago and I never told anyone- not until now. I am here for
altogether different reasons.”


“I
am not planning on going anywhere,” Byrn told him. Xander imagined the boy with
a wry smile.


“Time
tends to get away from us in here, but I think it was ten or so years ago. My
son, Jynn, was murdered for being a magician. He was my eldest, twenty-six
years, when he died. Some thieves sought to recruit him. They had found out
about his magical talents and wanted his power for their own, but he would not
have any part of it. So they killed him.


“My
eldest daughter, Risa, begged the city guards to bring justice to the thieves.
I warned her that it was a pointless task. The guardsmen did not care about our
kind, but she refused to hear me. They denied her justice and would not act
against the band of thieves. Instead they arrested Risa as a rogue magician and
called the Kenzai to get the rest of my family. 


“We
were gone by the time they arrived, but my daughter had been taken out of my
reach. I never saw her again. I hope they moved her to a domain, but she could
be somewhere in this prison for all I know.


“Grief
overtook me following the loss of my eldest children and I determined that it
was time that magicians fought back. Most do not realize that there is a cycle
to the conflicts between magicians and normal people going back thousands of
years. Magicians rule over their lessers, but the masses rise up and overthrow
the magicians making them as slaves. In time the magicians grow stronger and
overthrow their oppressors starting the cycle anew. I decided that I could no
longer sit back idly and do nothing. 


“It
became my goal to unite the magicians of Aurelia. Whether to the end of
overthrowing the kingdom or carving out our own place away from the lessers, I
did not care. I began a resistance, but found myself unprepared to make
sacrifices of my own men when called for, forfeiting military might to protect
my followers. The kingdom crushed my small rebellion and I ended up here with a
life sentence.”


“At
least you tried, grandmaster,” said Tell reassuringly.


“Thank
you, Tell.”


“I
have not heard of any magician rebellions since the great uprising and that was
long before any of us were born,” said Byrn questioning if not outright
disbelieving.


“Do
you think the lords and ladies of the kingdom would let word of that spread?”
Xander scoffed, “No, they would squash any rumor of it with prejudice rather
than let it be known that magicians were capable of fighting back. A single
magician can be as powerful as fifty warriors. Imagine if all of the magicians
in the kingdom rose up at once. We would be unstoppable... and places like this
would be things of the past.”


Some
time passed before Byrn next spoke. It was a risk telling Byrn about his
rebellion, but he had to know. If the young one closed himself off to Xander,
then his hope of escape may be gone. If not, then he may have made a valuable
ally that would be free in less than a decade. 


“If
you had been successful what would you have changed about the kingdom?” Byrn
asked curiously.


Xander
smiled to himself. It seems he had made a new friend after all.
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Byrn
Lightfoot spent the next year in intense training. Life in the prison was
incredibly dull, but teaching their youngest member gave the members of
Xander's cluster something to do. Sane taught him fundamentals while Xander and
the other prisoners explained to him more advanced techniques in secret. There
was no way for him to practice these advanced methods, but the theory and knowledge
of his cellmates allowed Byrn to make surprising advances when he could
practice with Sane. In a year's passage, he progressed as far as most pupils
would in five years. 


“When
you become a bit more skilled at manipulation you'll be able to travel great
distances in an instant,” Ryonus told him one day while discussing some of the
more advanced techniques of his chosen branch of magic.


“A
great deal of good that has done you,” laughed Mantellus. “Why not just will
yourself right out of here?”


“Shut
your mouth,” warned Tell. “You know full well why he can not- why none of us
can do that. Stop acting like a fool.”


“None
of us can use magic in here,” Byrn added helpfully.


“It
is more than that,” Ryonus explained, “while basic spells can be cast simply by
holding a staff and willing it. The truly advanced spells require more effort
and can be dangerous to the caster if done haphazardly. Some require special
rituals be performed and others require special tools. The skill of
transportation requires one such item and a little preparation.


“With
practice moving from one place to another can become as second nature as
walking, but it requires some raw power. You would literally be removing your
body from this world and placing it in another realm of existence for an
instant. Being from this world your body will be naturally drawn back and when
it returns to our realm your body can be placed in another location. 


“The
problem lies in choosing the destination you want to return at. It is
impossible to concentrate enough to reliably control where you go when you
return so we use rune markers to choose a destination.”


“What
is a rune marker?” asked Fredrik Thunderkin. Next to Byrn he was the youngest
and least experienced of the group.


Ryonus
audibly sighed. “A rune marker is a small piece of wood with a rune carved in
it. The caster enchants it at the location he wants to be able to return to and
the same symbol is burned into an object at that location usually a large stone
or wall. Something that cannot be easily moved and the rune cannot be easily
marred either by others or nature. That ties the rune marker to that location
and when the caster uses the spell with the rune he is drawn to that location.”


“I
have seen some of those,” Byrn told them, “sometimes when Sane is fumbling
around with his backpack looking for something I will see him move around small
pieces of wood like that. He also told me how he could move great distances in
little time when we first met.”


“You
should steal one,” joked Mantellus, “pop yourself right out of here during your
next training session with the old bone sack.”


Joke
or not his words made sense to the young magician. Byrn wondered if it could
really be that simple. “If I got a hold of one of those how would I activate
it?” he asked. His voice was hushed for fear that one of the guards might hear
him.


“Are
you serious?” asked Tell. “If you try it and they stop you, you will be dead.
If you get away you will be a fugitive. The Kenzai will hunt you and if they
find you, you will still be dead. The best you could hope for is to get away
and live the rest of your life in hiding always looking over your shoulder.”


Byrn
considered his options. He could spend seven more years locked in his cell
without sunlight or fresh water and have nothing to eat except for bread and
cheese most days, or he could live his life on the run with nowhere to go and
no one to turn to for help. It was a dismal choice either way, but then Xander
said something that gave Byrn a ray of hope.


“Have
you heard of Lion's Landing?” the grand necromancer asked. “It is a large port
city to the south of here about three week's travel. My wife, Avelice, and my
youngest daughter lived there to the last of my knowledge. If you made it there
and found Avelice, told her that I sent you, she would surely help you. She may
even be able to help you practice some of these spells we have been teaching
you.”


“It
is a tempting idea,” Byrn conceded. The thought of freedom was too tempting not
to consider no matter what the consequences were.


“Just
promise me something. When you have become a master magician you will remember
everything you have learned here and what it feels like to be imprisoned here,”
Xander told him sincerely. “Promise me that you will work to unite magicians of
the kingdom under one banner and bring an end to our oppression. You will find
a way to come back here and make all of the prisoners in Baj free.”


“What
say you?” asked Ryonus to Byrn. “It is a tall task for a young magician, but if
you are going to take such a great risk, you should resolve to do something
worth while with your freedom.”


“You
speak true, Ryonus. Teach me the spell,” said Byrn resolutely. “I will take up
your cause and do whatever I can to free the magicians of the kingdom.”


 


***


 


The
next few days until Sane's return felt like the longest ones since Byrn first
woke up in his cell. When the guard next came for him Byrn felt like a cat
about to jump out of its skin. Whether it was the same guard that took him to
his sessions or a different one each time he could never tell. Byrn never
attempted to get to know any of them and they made no such attempt with him. It
was for the best, because he feared if he did have to make any sort of small
talk he would exhibit some sort of nervous behavior and they would find him
out.


Down
the twisting halls they walked. Byrn noticed long ago that the path they took
changed regularly so that he was not quite sure that he could work his way from
his cell to the training ground on his own. He had a general idea that the training
ground was in the northeastern area of the prison from watching the sun during
training sessions, but was unsure of where his cell was relative to the
grounds.


They
reached the main hall and proceeded to the grounds where they found Sane
rummaging through his bag. “Good day, Byrn. How are you this morning?”


“Same
as ever,” Byrn replied. He tried to sound nonchalant. Being locked in a cage
with nothing to do for days on end did not lead to any interesting stories and
at some point the response became his staple answer when asked how he was
fairing. 


“What
are you looking for?” Byrn asked a second later in an attempt to keep the
sorcerer engaged.


Without
looking up Sane told him as he continued searching through the cluttered
contents of his bag, “With the progress you are making I thought it was time we
tried something more advanced. Considering your natural affinity for fire magic
I thought we might try a fire construct.” Byrn was familiar with the idea of a
construct if not the actual practice of creating one. It was a technique most
commonly associated with the elemental arts. The more advanced spell casters
were said to have such mastery over the elements that they could make weapons
or armor from them.


“Aha!”
declared the sorcerer triumphantly as he pulled a small square package wrapped
in paper from the bag. Sane unwrapped the package to reveal some sliced bread,
meats, and cheeses. He took some of the meat and cheese and placed it on a
slice of bread. Then he covered it with a second piece of bread. 


“It's
called a sammich. The dwarves of Ghant invented them as a handy meal that can
be prepared easily. To this day they take them on deep mining expeditions to
have as meals at their dig sites.”


“So
they use the bread as if it were plates?” asked Byrn curious at the strange
item.


“No,
it is not like a bread bowl. It is softer like regular eating bread. Want to
try some?”


Byrn
eagerly accepted the offer. As a prisoner he became accustomed to only having
bread and cheese most days. Even the addition of meat- what looked like ham,
but he didn't care to ask- was an appealing enough offer for him to try the new
foodstuff. It was an interesting combination of flavors and Byrn found it quite
delicious. The best part being that it was something simple that he could
replicate. A chef or cook was not needed to prepare the meal beyond the initial
need to cook the bread and meat which could be done long before the foodstuffs
would be eaten. 


As
they ate and chatted Byrn began to have second thoughts about his plan to escape.
When Byrn first awoke in Baj his natural instinct was to blame Sane for his
imprisonment and the deaths at the temple, but as they spent more time together
and considering that Sane was the only person Byrn had physically seen in the
last year, he slowly forgave the sorcerer for his failings in Colum. Maybe if
Sane could help him now instead, then it may not be necessary for him to risk
such a difficult escape as the one he had planned. 


“Sane,
I was wondering...” he began tentatively, “Is there anything that you can do to
get me out of here early? This place... it drives me a little crazier with each
day that passes.”


Sane's
mood visibly darkened. Byrn knew that the sorcerer did not like to think about
his apprentice being a prisoner and tried his best to act like nothing was out
of the ordinary. “I would like to get you out of here...” he sighed heavily,
“perhaps if I tell the king how much progress you have made, he will release
you into my custody early.”


“Thank
you, master,” Byrn said with a nod of appreciation. Hoping to lighten the
sorcerer's spirit he hastily added, “What were you saying about constructs?”


The
sorcerer smiled, pleased at the change in subjects. “Today I have something
special planned. It is a test of skill if you will. This is when a grimoire
comes in handy over a staff,” the old magician told him. 


Sane
took two books from his sack and set them on the table they used to examine
magical items when the need arose. Byrn recognized the first book as being
Sane's grimoire and the second one, a fire red grimoire, as his own. Most of
the pages were still blank, but he did manage to learn a few complex spells
that would require reference prior to casting due to their limited uses. 


“A
large staff would be too unwieldy to carry about as you tried to brandish a
constructed weapon,” Sane began, “but a grimoire is just the right size to hold
in one hand while you manipulate a persistent spell with the other.”


He
handed Byrn the book so that his apprentice held it in his left hand leaving
his right hand, the dominant one, empty. “Concentrate on the fire that dwells
inside of you as if you were going to summon a fireball. Feel it hot and
burning. I want you to summon it forth, but do not let it go. Hold it in place
in front of your open hand.”


Byrn
did as he was instructed. It was, indeed, similar to that of creating a
fireball except instead of releasing it at the moment of creation, which is
what makes a fireball seem to fly when in reality it is being hurled not much
different than one might throw a stone, the energy was being held in place. 


Byrn
summoned the fireball easily enough, but found he could not hold it. The ball
shot forward towards Sane who deflected it with an invisible shield with little
effort or surprise. It was not the first time that the sorcerer found himself
in the way of an errant spell since Byrn began his studies. 


“Focus
through the grimoire to your free hand. Channel from the grimoire to your open
hand. Picture the ball of flame resting just above your palm,” Sane urged him
on.


A
new ball of flame began to form starting as a flicker and growing into a ball
about the size of a fist. It started to move forward, but Byrn was able to
sense it and use his will to pull it back into position. The ball started to
come back at him and he mentally pushed it forward ever so lightly. After a few
more attempts to keep it in place Byrn found that he could sense the flame as
if it were a living thing and wrap it in his life force, what Sane and Xander
both referred to as an aura.


“Good,
good,” said Sane clearly pleased with his pupil. “You have just advanced from
calling forth the elements to controlling them. It can take an elementalist
half a decade to attain the level of skill you are now exhibiting.


“Now
let us see how far you can push it. Try and shape the flame through the
strength of your will. See it in your mind as a whip that you can hold and
flick it back and forth.” Sane urged him calmly, but with caution still in his
voice.


Byrn
concentrated on the ball pushing on its sides and pulling upward with his
thoughts. It grew slimmer and longer for several seconds and Byrn tried to hold
it in its shape. He began to sweat with exertion and his hand started to
tremble. A moment later the trembling began to spread to his torso and Sane
commanded him to stop.


“Take
a break for a few minutes and regain your strength,” the sorcerer told him,
“and we will try again.”
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The
ranger followed the Black Brigands back to their camp careful not to step on
the dry leaves or wayward branches that littered the forest as she stealthily
kept pace with them. Her heart was racing giving the apprentice ranger a burst
of nervous energy as she silently followed her targets from her vantage point
on the hill above them. She was forced to remind herself that this was not one
of Sari's games meant to test her skills or teach her an important lesson. This
was for real and the stakes were life and death. 


After
a half hour traipsing through the forest the bandits led her to their camp. The
Black Brigands consisted of six men all wearing motley leather armor that
looked like it was pieced together from the spoils of previous raids. Their
leader was an older, but still very muscular man with gray hair tied in a
rogue's knot and a scar from his right shoulder down to the forearm. He would
be the most difficult opponent and Marian Lightfoot decided that he should be
the one eliminated first.


Once
more she scanned the camp looking for her friend, but did not see the elf.
There were three tents spaced evenly around the makings of a campfire and she
was unable to see into two of them from her vantage point. Sari would most
likely be held in the leader's tent away from the others. Not in an attempt to
protect her, but to ensure that she remained unspoiled for the one Marian had
decided to call “Scar,” for lack of a better name. She did not know why she
liked to name things. It got her into trouble as a child more than once when
Marian began to name the family's livestock and refused to let her father
slaughter or sell them. Now here she was giving names to things that she would
have to be the one to put an end to.


Marian
observed them from a safe hiding place in a thicket of tall grass for several
hours more until the sun had set and the moon and stars began to claim the sky.
The moon was waxing and overcast providing enough light for the ranger to see
by, but still feel relatively secure that the Black Brigands could not see her
from her vantage point. The ranger silently thanked the gods for this small
favor.


The
brigands lit a fire to stay warm and began the night’s drinking. A middle-aged
man with a fat gut and bald spot laughed loudly at a joke one of the others had
made. The rest of the brigands soon settled around the fire and joined in the
merriment blissfully unaware that not far away sat a woman planning to kill the
lot of them. 


Eventually
their boisterous behavior began to settle down as the night wore on. The
captain motioned to his tent and two of his men went in. A minute later they
emerged with their captive, the elf ranger, Sari. Her hands were tied behind
her back, but her feet were free although the bandits had removed her boots.
Marian guessed they thought that would prevent her from running away.
Unbeknownst to the brigands, elves were as comfortable running in bare feet as
they were in boots only wearing them for protection in battle or hunting
aggressive animals. 


For
hours Sari was alone in that tent. With her feet unbound she could have slipped
out unseen or bolted and outran any of her captors at any time. Marian briefly
wondered what was keeping her companion there. Surely the elf was not still too
drunk to escape.


One
of the men pushed her to her knees in front of the fire. Scar knelt down in
front of Sari and took her face roughly in his hand squeezing her cheeks.
Sensing that the situation was about to get much worse Marian readied her bow
and notched an arrow. She carefully took aim at the leader's head inhaling as
she drew the bowstring back. Exhaling she loosed the arrow and watched it fly
towards her target until it took root in his head an instant later.


Marian
pulled another arrow from her quiver as the dead bandit collapsed. His comrades
began to rise and draw their swords ignoring their captive. “Grab a shield!”
ordered one of the men and Marian rewarded his quick thinking with an arrow in
the forehead.


Sari
took off at a sprint into the forest opposite Marian with her hands still tied
behind her back. Two of the men who decided to take their chances with an
unarmed, bound elf instead of facing an unknown attacker who was flying arrows
in their direction, ran after their swift footed captive. The other two grabbed
shields from their tents. They moved cautiously toward Marian's general
position using the trees for cover as best they could. 


Pulling
three arrows from her quiver she notched one in the center and put one above
and one below as Sari had taught her. The apprentice aimed for one of the
bandits with the middle arrow and loosed all three. The middle arrow hit his
shield while one hit the tree he was hiding behind and the last hit the dirt a
little way off on the opposite side. The intention was not to kill the
approaching bandits, but to make them think they were outnumbered. It was a
trick Sari taught her some time ago and tended to be effective, as not many
humans knew of the ruse. 


The
pair of bandits decided the wiser course of action was to flee with their
shields held in a way to haphazardly cover their heads and backs. 


Marian
reveled in her victory for a moment. For the first time in her life she felt
strong and capable, like she did not need someone else to protect her. Now all
she needed to do was find the runaway elf before her pursuers did.


The
ranger hurried down the slope circling around the camp to avoid the light of
the campfire that was still burning brightly. The camp was now deserted, but
the apprentice knew not to take unnecessary risks. Her ears were strained
listening for any signs of Sari. The woman would be as silent as a ghost even
as she deftly avoided her pursuers, but the bandits chasing her showed no such
caution.


Sparse
rays of moonlight pierced the trees illuminating the forest in a mixture of
faint light and deep shadows. A small broken tree branch snapped under Marian's
boot and she chastised herself for not being more cautious just before stepping
on another one with a dry crack that to her ears sounded as loud as a
firecracker at the winter festival of Locklinigand. 


“Waicosson,
guide my steps,” she whispered hoping the god of the forest would heed her
prayer and help her to avoid the noisy underbrush.


The
wind shifted and blew the faint scent of sweat in Marian's face. The last pair
of the Black Brigands were to her west and they had to be nearby if her dull
human nose could smell them. Marian cautiously but quickly hurried in their
direction until she caught a glimpse of one of the bandits running. A moment
later she saw the silhouette of the second pursuer. They were moving too
quickly and the forest was too thick with trees for the bow to be effective in
the dim moonlight.


“Look
at those boys trampling through the forest like a pair of blind boars searching
for food,” whispered a voice softly in Marian's ear. 


The
apprentice ranger involuntarily yelped in surprise before she realized that the
voice belonged to Sarianna of the Red Tree Clan who sneaked up behind her. The
elf had managed to circle behind the bandits and her apprentice without any of
them being aware.


“It
looks like they heard you,” Sari added nodding at the pair who had turned and
were now heading their way.


Now
that the bandits were approaching instead of moving away they suddenly became
much more reliable targets. Readying her bow and arrow Marian took aim at the
nearer of the two shadow forms and loosed the arrow. An instant later his body
jerked and fell backward as the arrow pierced his light armor and then his
flesh.


The
last bandit was almost upon her by the time Marian readied another arrow. There
was no time to aim before she loosed the arrow and, thankfully, hit the brigand
in the middle of his neck when he was less than two meters away. 


Using
her hunting knife Marian cut Sari's bonds freeing her wrists. The elf massaged
her wrists revealing red bruises where the rope had rubbed against her skin. 


“Did
they harm you?” asked Marian.


“Not
as much as they would have like although I was starting to get concerned when
they hauled me out of the tent.” Sari approached the downed bandit with an
arrow protruding from his belly at a leisurely place. His breathing was shallow
and in no condition to put up any resistance. “This one is still alive, but
mortally wounded. You should put him out of his misery,” the elf said plainly
bearing neither malice nor compassion for her former captor.


The
man gurgled blood and spit as Marian approached him. She drew her dagger- a
longer and sharper version of her utilitarian hunting knife. When she stood
over the Black Brigand, Marian stopped for a moment staring at him. It was the
fat one who had been laughing at his friend’s joke earlier. A minute before she
killed another man almost without thought. Before that she killed two others at
the camp. However, those kills had been different. They were not up close. When
those men died she did not have to look them in the eye.


“It
is harder when you are face to face. It is much more personal like this than it
is with a bow,” said Sari. “It is also easier to take a life in the middle of a
fight than it is when the fighting is done and your foe is at your mercy... at
least the first few times.”


Marian
knelt at the brigand's chest. She put her free hand on his chest to hold him
still and hesitantly brought the dagger to his throat. 


“No!
No! Please, miss!” the man protested weakly, but Marian closed her eyes and
slit his throat. When her eyes opened she saw the bandit's throat covered in
crimson as blood gushed down his neck and seeped into the soil. The apprentice
wanted to cry, but fought back the urge burying the feeling deep inside her.


An
empathetic hand on her shoulder touched Marian. “It will get easier,” said the
elf.


“Is
that a good thing?” asked Marian not unkindly. 


Her
master was a blur before her as she tried to look through her watery eyes. She
could not gauge her master's reaction, but noted that Sari had taken a more
somber attitude instead of her typically playful persona.


After
a few minutes as they walked towards the recently abandoned camp Sari asked,
“How did things go with the rest of the Black Brigands?”


A
more sedated Marian told her, “Two are dead. I scared off the other two so that
I could get to you more quickly.” 


She
was reasonably certain that the master ranger would have been fine without her
apprentice's assistance, but that was not something she was willing to risk.
When she was at her lowest and had no idea where to turn it was Sari that
showed up as if a gift from the gods giving her direction, friendship, and
teaching her how to live for herself. 


Since
the great magician uprising a hundred and fifty years ago women began to take
more independent roles in Aurelia, slowly at first, to the point where seeing
women warriors or other more traditionally male roles is no longer an uncommon
site, but many young women still took the more traditional role of wife and
mother as Marian had. She still missed her husband and son greatly, but she no longer
felt that deep emptiness anymore.


“Then
we have two more to track down before we get paid,” Sari said with her usual
smile. “There is a village nearby. Let us stop there and see if we can pick up
the trail of the last of the Black Brigands. The first round is on me.”
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The
flame took the form of a whip as Byrn envisioned it forming just beyond his
hand. He watched it flick gently back and forth as he slowly twisted his wrist
careful not to lose control of the fire or accidentally flick it against
himself or Sane. It took nearly two weeks to get to this point, but master and
apprentice were both very pleased with the result.


“Impressive,”
said Sane eying the magical whip with a critical eye. “There are no breaks in
the construct. No errant flames being released. The weapon is formed close
enough for you to control it, but far enough away to protect yourself from
burning...


“What
is this shimmer?” Sane indicated a small area where the flames pushed away from
his apprentice’s hand wielding the weapon.


“I
am also casting a light protective shield between my hand and the whip to
reduce the flame's heat coming back at me,” Byrn told him boasting.


Looking
closer Sane regarded the gentle sheen of the small magical shield more
intently. A small grin creased his lips and the old sorcerer nodded
approvingly. 


“Using
two enduring spells at the same time is an impressive feat. It requires
accessing two different aspects of your personality at the same time. There are
powerful magicians in the world who are unable to effectively do that. How did
you manage it?” Sane asked curiously.


Byrn
shrugged. “The heat was making my hand too hot and made it harder to focus my
thoughts. I thought if the heat was not bothering me then I could more easily
focus on directing my emotions and maintaining control of the form.”


“So
you tapped into the desire to alter the world around you and created the shield
thinking that it would require less energy than would be wasted by trying to
ignore the heat,” Sane interrupted. “That is really very smart. In time as a
fire master you will have little reason to fear the flame, but for now it is a
truly impressive feat although I doubt there would be many other magicians that
would require the protection and have the natural talent to cast that
combination of spells. 


“Have
you ever heard of a prodigy? It is someone- a young person or novice- that has
an exceeding amount of skill despite very little experience. I think you are
one,” the sorcerer said simply. “It's the only explanation I can think of for
your rapid advancement.”


Byrn
appreciated the praise, of course, but he thought there might be another
explanation. The tutelage he was receiving from his friends in his cell cluster
had helped him to think on more advanced techniques. Many spells were beyond
his abilities, but the ideas got his mind working on ways to simplify them, so
that he could wield them or at least a near enough approximation. 


It
was strange to think of his cellmates as friends, but that is how Byrn had come
to think of them. They were murderers, thieves, and malcontents. Tell was a
rogue magician imprisoned for running away from his domain. Fredrik was a
pirate captain who used his lightning to rob merchant ships. Ryonus was a
bastard son who killed his father, a South Lands lord, after the man refused to
acknowledge him. Xander led an infant rebellion against the kingdom that never
quite got off the ground. Byrn even considered Mantellus who seemed half crazed
most of the time and admitted to killing dozens of people before finally being
caught a grudging friend. 


In
truth, Mantellus Firekin scared him a little. Not because he was a lunatic, but
because in terms of magical affinity Byrn was most closely aligned with
Mantellus and he feared one day becoming like him. In a fit of rage Byrn had
taken nine lives. Maybe that is how it began with Mantellus too. It was easy
enough to imagine being a rogue magician in the kingdom forced to kill to
survive. Maybe Mantellus got used to the killing and eventually learned to enjoy
it over time. 


There
were times late at night when Byrn would stare at the ceiling and wonder at
what drove his fellow fire elementalist to become a killer as he was now, but
Byrn dared not ask. He did not fear that his cellmate would refuse to answer.
It was that the answer might strike too close to home for Byrn’s liking that
gave him pause. 


Of
course the goddess Ashura's curse would end his life the first time he killed
anyone even in self-defense, so there was some comfort in that even if the
thought was grim.


“End
the spell,” Sane told him and Byrn complied. Once the spell was released he
instinctively relaxed his muscles and centered his mind so that he could be
ready to cast a new spell at a moment's notice.


“Now
cast it again,” his master ordered. 


Byrn
did as he was told focusing intently to create the small shield followed
closely by the fireball carefully holding it in place; finally bending it into
the shape of a whip. The entire process took about a minute.


“End
the spell,” Sane commanded once more. Once again Byrn did as he was told
although a little less willingly.


“Cast
it.”


Byrn
must have had a puzzled look on his face, because Sane told him, “You have
achieved the end result of the spell effectively, but it is no good to you if
it takes more than a few seconds to cast in a dangerous situation.”


They
went on like that for several more cycles. Each time Sane's commands getting
more frequent as Byrn completed it faster and faster until he could do it in
just a few seconds.


“Great
work. You should write it down in your grimoire. That spell may come in handy
for some other prodigy one day.” Sane motioned him to the table where the book
sat next to the sorcerer's bag. Byrn went to the book and felt a sudden rush of
panic as he did his best to position his body between the bag and Sane who
stood no more than five or six yards away. 


“Have
you spoken with the king about releasing me into your custody?” Byrn asked. He
did not turn or look up from his writing.


“I
have,” Sane answered. His sudden shift in tone betraying the bad news he
brought, “His highness is resolute that you serve out your sentence, but I will
speak with him again in another year or so when you have advanced even further.
Perhaps then he will see the wisdom of my words.”


With
that, Byrn made his decision. It was time he made his escape from Baj. The
magician apprentice slipped his hand into the pouch containing the traveling
runes and feeling several brush against his fingertips he lifted one out
between his index and middle fingers as Fredrik had explained to him. Hoping
that he did not take one that would be missed soon Byrn slipped it into his
trouser's pocket and quickly began writing in his grimoire.


When
he was finished Byrn turned to face his master. His practical mind told him to
remain silent, but the young magician found he could not. Looking his master in
the eye he said, “I want you to know that I appreciate everything you have done
for me since I was locked up in here. I don’t think I ever told you, but I was
adopted as a boy. Before that I grew up in the unfriendly confines of an
orphanage where we were forced to beg for handouts and bring whatever we earned
back to the housemaster. When the Lightfoots adopted me I was so happy and more
than that- grateful… To lose them, the only people who had shown me any
kindness for the first ten years of my life, was more than I could accept. At
first I was angry and blamed you for the loss of my family, but since then you
have done much to earn my trust and I wish that things could have been
different.” Byrn trailed off for a minute. He was unsure what else to say so he
simply added, “Thank you... for everything you have done to help me.”


The
sorcerer seemed to blanch a little bit, but only smiled.


***


 


Byrn
followed the guard back to his cell. He could feel the tiny cut of wood pressed
against his leg through his trouser's pocket. His heart felt as if it might
beat out of his chest and his face felt flush.


“You
feeling alright?” asked the guard when they reached Byrn's cell.


“I
am fine,” he told the guard wishing to hurry the man on his way, “just a bit
tired from training.” The guard nodded and opened Byrn's cell allowing him
entrance as if he had a choice. 


The
heavy iron door closed with a screech behind him followed closely by the sound
of the locking mechanism. Byrn looked around the cell at the faint glow of the
runes on the walls sapping the remaining magic in his veins that had built up
from his time in training. Byrn had to act quickly if he was to have any hope
of escaping.


“I
have it,” he told the others.


Mantellus
whooped in excitement. 


“Are
you sure you do not want to pass it this way?” the killer asked dubiously.


“Do
not be foolish,” Ryonus chastised him, “Not only do you lack the necessary…
mental faculties to cast the spell, but it would be impossible to get the rune
to you in the first place.”


“I
was only joking!” the fire magician laughed.


“Quiet
both of you! Time is of the essence!” Xander Necros commanded and both men fell
silent. To Byrn, Xander said reassuringly, “Go ahead. I know you can do it,”
and the others voiced their agreement.


“I
wish I shared your confidence in me,” Byrn lamented quietly.


The
apprentice focused as Ryonus taught him on the index finger of his right hand.
Pointing at his left wrist he willed his fingernail to grow until it formed a
sharp, claw-like point and reached the skin. Byrn closed his eyes not wishing
to think about what he was about to do. With a deep breath he slashed the nail
across the wrist cutting the skin. 


“Ah
gods!” the young magician cursed at the sudden pain. Drops of blood dripped
from the small cut. “I'm bleeding now. Not much, just enough.”


“It
is time,” urged Ryonus. “Are you ready to cast the spell of transportation?”


“Yes,
I think so,” said Byrn. He turned over the rune to see a destination written on
it. It said, “Circle of Ilipse.” He heard of Ilipse. It was a city to the south
although Byrn was unsure just how far south it lay. He had no clue what the
“circle” was, but was sure he was about to find out.


Concentrating
on the rune, Byrn's body began to feel lighter as if he could lift himself off
the ground. Blood flowed from his wrist and circled his body in a light mist.


Suddenly
he felt his body hit the floor. He fell to his hands and knees banging his
right knee hard. The apprentice had failed the transportation.


“That
did not sound good,” said Fredrik, a little concerned.


“Do
not give up. Remember what Ryonus taught you. Lighter than air. Translucent.
Gone,” Xander urged him on hurriedly knowing that Byrn was racing against time
before the runes in his cell drained the power he had managed to build up
during training.


Again
Byrn concentrated on the rune as he willed his body lighter as if it weighed
nothing. He imagined his skin was translucent like that of a ghost. And gone...



He
fell to the ground again this time releasing an audible grunt of pain when he
landed on the floor once more.


“I
can do this,” Byrn told himself although he felt his body steadily growing
weaker from the exertion. His left hand and arm were covered in blood and a
sense of light-headedness threatened to overtake him.


The
blood flowed around him encompassing the young elementalist in a red haze. He
barely noted that the runes were growing brighter reacting to the amount of
magic he was using as it tried to drain the blood source more rapidly in
response. He wished he could make it to Ilipse as if getting away from Baj
would make everything all better. He focused on the rune for the third time and
felt his body lighten. Byrn looked at his hand clutching the rune and could see
through it to the floor as the blood mist swirled around him going faster and
faster. He closed his eyes and imagined himself plucked from the world like an
apple from a tree.


When
next he opened his eyes Byrn found he was floating weightless in a bright white
realm of nothingness. A mixture of fear and awe filled him for the briefest of
moments as he stared out into a nothingness that felt as if it somehow both
ended at his fingertips and extended into eternity. It only lasted for a moment
though before he felt his body being pulled downward or possibly upward. It was
difficult to tell which direction he was moving in if he was really moving at
all. 


He
blinked and Byrn found that he was staring into a great blue expanse instead of
a great white one. His body felt heavy like it was made of stone. The very
thought of moving seemed too taxing to comprehend so he just stared into the
calm blueness. It took a few more seconds for Byrn to realize what he was
looking at and once he did his body shot up to a sitting position finding
strength the elementalist thought he no longer possessed. It had been more than
a year since the last time he saw the sky. 


Looking
around Byrn found he was lying in a small garden surrounded by stone blocks arranged
in a circle around him. No, they were not blocks exactly. They were benches. 


A
young girl no more than eight years old with blonde hair wearing a pretty blue
dress sat on one of the benches looking at him curiously. If she was surprised
by his sudden arrival she showed no sign of it.


“Hello,
my name is Marisa,” said the young girl, “What is your name?”


Byrn
smiled at her warmly and his heartbeat started to slow. Until that moment he
had not realized that it had been beating with the same ferocity of a
racehorse. “My name is Byrn. Can you tell me where we are?”


The
little girl giggled, “You are being silly.”


“No,
I am serious. Is this the city of Ilipse?” he asked calmly not wishing to
inadvertently scare the girl. At her age, if he saw someone appear out of thin
air as she must have, then he would have ran away in terror.


“This
is Ilipse,” said a golden haired woman walking up behind Marisa. She was a few
years older than Byrn and very attractive although there appeared to be a hint
of sadness in her eyes. She stopped behind the girl and placed her hand on the
little one's shoulder. Byrn guessed that they were mother and daughter. “But it
is not a city,” the woman added, “Ilipse is one of the magicians’ domains.” 
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“Where
did he go?!” Warden Saradan Dungeonlord shouted with rage. An impossibly large
vein pulsed on the large man's thick neck as his normally pale face turned dark
red mimicking the blood boiling in his veins.


Byrn's
iron door was wide open revealing the empty cell that was giving the burly
warden and his two guardsmen severe indigestion. The floor was covered with
spatters of dried blood leaving the only clue to the prisoner's escape. Xander
Necros suppressed a laugh as he watched the three men through the eye slit in
his door investigating the barren room. He knew they had no idea how Byrn
managed to escape. The spell he used was fairly difficult for someone of the
young man's experience even under ideal circumstances. Normally a
transportation spell is only attempted once a magician has become an adept in
manipulation magic and requires the instruction of a grimoire until he becomes
more comfortable with the process, but Byrn did it in just a few attempts while
locked in an anti-magic chamber without the aid of a grimoire or staff. That
spoke wonders for his natural talent and magical skill. He was a truly
remarkable lad and if he managed to evade the Kenzai hunters for the next
decade or so he could become one of the most powerful sorcerers alive. Given a
few lifetimes his power might even be enough to rival the grandmaster’s own.


Mantellus
showed no such restraint and let out a loud derogatory laugh. “Did you check
the privy, Warden? Be sure to stick your nose way down there.”


Whirling
around to face his ridiculer Saradan drew his sword and banged it by the hilt
against the fire wielder's door with a loud clang. His attempt to silence
Mantellus was met with more laughter. Saradan Dungeonlord did not understand
just how dangerous someone like Mantellus was. While many men grew used to
killing or even grew to love it in the course of battle there were few in the
world like Mantellus. He was a man who killed simply because he could. He took
the same pleasure in murdering a defenseless woman, as he would take from
bedding her. What many people in the kingdom of Aurelia failed to understand
was that it was not the magic or the lust for power that made some magicians
violent like the Firekin. They were simply deranged individuals with a very
powerful weapon at their disposal. If Saradan understood this then maybe he
would have been more cautious when he decided to open Mantellus' cell to teach
the prisoner a lesson.


“I
think we need to start interrogating the prisoners,” snorted the warden. He
looked into the slit of Mantellus' door at the redheaded magician and with a
gleam of hatred in his eye added, “Start with this one.”


The
guard to the warden's right moved to the door with a ring of keys in hand.
Sorting through them quickly, he found the one he needed and inserted it into
the lock. With a twist of the guard’s wrist and the sound of tumblers falling
into place the lock was undone. A lock was such a simple thing and yet it held
so many powerful people captive for years on end. The guard turned the door's
handle and began to pull it open when the fire magician kicked it slamming the
door into the guard's face and knocking him soundly to the ground.


Before
Mantellus Firekin discovered his penchant for magical mayhem he was a teamster
making a living loading and unloading trader's wagons so he was a muscular man
if a little lithe making the elementalist a strong and fast opponent with a
bloodthirsty cunning. Xander considered him a formidable opponent for an unwary
foe even without his magic. Like a bolt of lightning Mantellus flew from his
cell. A deafening war cry bounced off the walls and doors in the confined
circle of the cell cluster. Saradan failed to see the prisoner's fist come
crashing square into his nose- breaking it and sending the warden reeling
backwards.


The
guard that was not hit with the door reacted quickly. The Kenzai guard pulled
his baton free and swung it in a sidelong arch to bash the magician's skull in
one fluid motion, but Mantellus ducked under the blow throwing the guard off
balance. 


Mantellus’
right fist flew up to the guard's face catching him in the chin and knocking
him to the ground. 


“Behind
you!” shouted Ryonus.


Turning
Mantellus saw Saradan's blade thrusting towards his gut and he sidestepped out
of the way, but the sword still managed to catch him with a glancing slice. He
screamed in pain as he fell on top of the guard he hit with the door who was
clearly unconscious. Mantellus grabbed the man's club and used it to deflect
the warden's downward strike. Then he brought the weapon into his opponent's kneecap.
The warden was wearing plate armor with chain at the joints, but that chain
provided no protection to the crushing power of the truncheon. Saradan
staggered, but kept to his feet by using his sword as an impromptu crutch. 


Xander
Necros recognized the look on the elementalist's face. He was trying in vain to
harness the power of the blood source pouring from his side, but found no magic
there. Mantellus was weakening and getting desperate.


Forcing
himself to his feet Mantellus charged the warden hoping to get inside of his
sword making the weapon nearly useless. Tackling the man Mantellus punched him
in the face repeatedly. In his blood lust he did not notice the second guard's
approach. 


Fortunately
the other prisoner's did. “To your right,” shouted Fredrik and Mantellus
instantly reacted grabbing the warden's sword and shoving it as hard as he
could into the man's gut through his armor.


The
guard fell forward towards Mantellus and he grabbed the sword with his left
hand as he shoved the body away with his right forcing it to fall away from him
with the same indifference that another man might have pushing aside a shirt on
a clothesline. 


Mantellus
got to his feet slowly. The battle was over and he had won, but his strength
was nearly spent. Hefting the sword he turned it blade down and put it to the
warden's neck. 


“Do
you want to beg?” he asked. There was hatred in the killer’s voice, but also a
disturbing bit of playfulness.


“Just
open the cells,” Fredrik told him before the warden could respond.


“Fredrik,
sometimes you are bore. You know that?” Mantellus sliced his prey's throat. 


The
fire elementalist paused over the unconscious guard's body for a moment. The
man was no longer a threat. Xander wondered if Mantellus paused to consider
whether to end the Kenzai guard's life or simply to savor the moment of a
defenseless kill. In the end the reason did not matter, because the result was
the same. The fire weaver shoved the blade into the guard's throat as well.


Mantellus
retrieved the key from his cell door and used it to open Fredrik's cell next to
his. Once Fredrik was out Mantellus took the opportunity to rest and sat
abruptly on the floor against the small partition between the two cells leaving
the rest to his fellow elementalist.


Fredrik
released the remaining prisoners of the cluster from their cells and took the
sword from Mantellus. Elementalists were naturally more aggressive than other
magicians and tended to be better fighters with both weapons and magic making
him the natural choice to wield the piercing weapon while Ryonus and Tell took
the two truncheons. Being the oldest of the group Xander was content to assist
Mantellus to his feet and help support him, putting the younger man's arm
around his neck, careful not to put undue pressure on his wound.


For
the first time in years the magicians were free from their cells. Maybe it was
a just reward from the gods for helping their youngest member escape from Baj
or simple luck. The cause for their good fortune mattered little to the
necromancer who was just happy to have the chance at his own freedom. They
headed in the direction they saw the guards take Byrn on many occasions
thinking it would lead to the entrance.


After
a minute they came to another cluster. 


“Anyone
in here?” asked Tell. 


Several
eye slits were pulled open simultaneously and the magicians were greeted by
shouts of agreement. There were five magicians in this cluster and the group of
escapees became ten. At the next cluster they picked up four more and so on
until there were over thirty admittedly underpowered magicians roaming the
halls of the prison before they were confronted by a group of seven armed
guards. For a tense moment Xander was unsure how the conflict would play out.
The guards were outnumbered four to one, but the magicians were unarmed and
most were probably unaccustomed to fighting without magic.


It
was Fredrik that led the charge brandishing his new sword and bellowing out a
war cry, followed shortly behind by Ryonus, Tell, and more than a dozen other
magicians overwhelming the guards. The guards fought bravely and managed to
fell four or five of the magicians, but they were quickly overwhelmed arming
seven more men with the clubs used by the prison guards. Only the warden had
apparently been aloud to carry a sword within the prison’s confines.


Making
their way through two more cell clusters the breakout added another twelve
magicians to the escape. With so many of his fellow magicians freed a spark of
hope that his rebellion could be reborn began to burn in the old necromancer's
heart. All they had to do was get out of the prison's influence and their power
would quickly return.


The
ear piercing sound of an alarm whirring broke Xander's train of thought. 


“It
sounds like they are aware of our escape,” gasped Mantellus, his breathing had
become labored. Holding his bleeding side he added with a slight chuckle, “I do
not suppose there are any necromancy based healing spells known to a
grandmaster...” 


“There
is in a manner of speaking,” Xander frowned, “but it would take twenty years
for you to learn it. I think you are better off seeking a more traditional
remedy once we get out of here. Maybe we could kidnap a priest.”


A
few minutes later they reached the main entrance to be confronted by
three-dozen guards surrounding them on three sides. Xander realized that every
guard in the prison must have converged on this location once the alarm
sounded, waiting for the prisoners to arrive. The main entrance was much larger
limiting the effect that wards here had. The gathering of magicians could feel
their powers returning ever so slowly. If they could hold back defeat off long
enough, they might be able to make good on their escape.


“Surrender
now and we will spare you,” said one of the guards confidently, “Challenge us
and you will die.” As if to confirm this every guard drew a sword from their
scabbards. Clearly they had an armory nearby filled with the lethal weapons in
case a prison break like this ever happened. 


The
blades glowed in a faint blue hue, drawing what little energy the magicians had
recovered. As the small energy that the necromancer managed to recover started
to drain away he knew defeat was inescapable. The only question was whether or
not his fellow prisoners understood this and would surrender or fight and die
in vain.


Ryonus
stepped back with his hands raised in a sign of surrender. A pragmatic man he
could always be counted on to make the smart decision, excluding the lapse in
judgment that ended his father's life. “This fight is lost,” he whispered to
Xander and Mantellus, “but that does not mean we have to lose everything.” 


The
master of manipulation placed his hand on Mantellus' injury and spoke a minor
incantation causing a sharp pain to shoot through the wounded man’s body so
fast the elementalist did not have time to scream out before the pain had
dissipated. Xander was about to ask Ryonus what he had done when the battle
broke out.


Fredrik
and Tell charged forward weapons at the ready. In their desperation half of the
prisoners sought to overwhelm the guards despite many of them still being
unarmed and no longer having greater numbers.


The
massacre was swift. Any magician that raised a hand in defiance was cut down.
Tell was the first to fall getting caught by a sword in the side and Fredrik
was not far behind him receiving a blade in the back from one guard as he faced
another. The rest soon followed.


In
the end there were less than ten magicians still alive by Xander's reckoning,
which was admittedly rushed as the guards hurried the survivors back to some
nearby empty clusters so they could sort out exactly what had occurred. One of
the guards took Mantellus from the grandmaster's grasp and tossed him into a
cell. The fire bender fell flat with a labored grunt of pain.


“He
needs a healer!” Xander told the Kenzai.


One
of the guards spoke up. From his tone he sounded like someone of authority,
“Injured in a riot probably killing one of our men. He will sit as is until I
hear word from the warden on what to do.”


“The
warden is dead,” Mantellus spit out. He added, “I killed him,” with a sense of
pride.


“Then
you will join him,” said the guard in charge as he closed the door to
Mantellus' new cell.
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The
elementalist was paralyzed as the guard carried his body away. Mantellus was
slumped over the man's shoulder like a bag of dirty laundry. He wanted to
scream or wiggled his finger. He wanted to do anything just to prove he still
had some control, but no matter how hard he willed his body it refused to move.


“We've
got one more for the grave, Ethan,” said the guard as he unceremoniously dumped
the apparently deceased magician on top of the pile of his brethren resting on
a horse drawn cart. Lying amidst a mound of corpses was not a particularly
uncomfortable experience for Mantellus in and of itself. As an avid
practitioner of death he was well acquainted with the lifeless husk of a human
body. However, he would have preferred to be laid face up so he could breathe
fresh air instead of nose deep in slowly rotting flesh being baked by the
midday sun.


His
eyes began to water from the smell and he realized that he was staring into the
face of his old friend Fredrik, the lightning elementalist and former pirate
captain, who was now just another piece of rotting meat. It never ceased to
amaze him how someone could be a person in one second, a living, breathing,
eating, coupling thing, and a meaningless object the next no different from a
chair or plate.


The
cart shifted as two bodies climbed into the driving bench from opposite sides.
With a crack of the reins the cart got off to a bumpy start and Mantellus
thought he might slip loose, but settled into place soon after. The cart
bounced along the rode for a few minutes at most before coming to an abrupt
halt. 


Another
shifting of weight indicated that the guards exited the bench and not long
after the carriage driver known as Ethan turned the unmoving magician over so
that he was finally face up and pulled him off the cart grabbing him under the
armpits. The first guard grabbed Mantellus by his feet. After carrying him no
more than a few feet the guards began swinging the stiff magician back and
forth. “On three,” said Ethan and the other guard nodded. 


“One...”



The
swinging got more rhythmic as the guards began to swing as one. 


“Two...”



Mantellus'
body was going higher as he picked up speed in the men's arms. 


“Three...”



The
men let go and tossed Mantellus into a large hole dug six feet deep. He landed
with a hard thud and smacked his head on the hard packed earth causing him to
see double for a minute.


His
vision returned to normal just in time to see the Fredrik husk being thrown in
after him. Mantellus desperately tried to turn his head or at least close his
eyes but his body once more refused to answer. Fredrik landed high on Mantellus
so that the elementalist's face was buried underneath his dead friend's back. At least when the guards started filling in
the hole I will not get dirt in my eyes, he thought miserably, at least not for a while. More bodies were thrown on or around him making the
magician long for the time not long ago when he was only buried nose deep among
the dead. 


A
long forgotten tingling sensation went through his body and for the first time
in years the killer felt whole. He could feel the magic slowly beginning to
rebuild in his bloodstream. Normally magic was quick to return once a magician
was no longer under the influence of the dreaded wards, but in his current
state the regeneration was taking much longer. 


Mantellus
blinked his eyes and felt a sense of relief that the spell Ryonus cast was
beginning to wear off. Ryonus had called it Faded Life, a poison of sorts or
rather a suggestion of a poison deep in the brain that separates the mind from
the body and lowers breathing and blood flow effectively simulating death.
Given the slow acting nature of the spell its uses were fairly limited, but
Ryonus was not a master of his chosen path for nothing.


Mantellus
thought that movement may be impossible, but maybe a simple spell could be
activated through a force of will since his mind was still active. Projecting
his will to surround himself in a small orb of protection was simple enough.
Although after a few seconds he began to feel light headed and a noticeable
throbbing from his side forced him to stop. The Firekin was still gravely injured
from the escape attempt and if he continued to exert himself by using the blood
source directly he would kill himself in the process.


***


Night
fell on the magicians' gravesite.


All
was still as death, but if someone looked closely at the mass grave they would
have seen a slight shifting of dirt. Slowly the dirt heaved and grew in a small
spot until it fell away and a finger emerged that was soon followed by a whole
hand and an arm. The arm grasped at nothing at first, but settled on digging
its fingers into the dirt in an attempt to grab a handhold and began to pull
something up. The gasping head of Mantellus Firekin was revealed followed by
his other arm and shoulders seconds later. 


The
magician coughed and spat dirt and mud that had filled his mouth while the
guardsmen buried him alive.


Hauling
his body up, Mantellus pulled himself from the grave. As he lay in the dirt
panting he checked the bits of torn shirt he fashioned into a bandage before
Ryonus' spell took full effect back in his cell. They were covered in grime,
but otherwise held in place.


In
the distance he saw the flicker of torchlights. Colum.
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Byrn
woke for the third straight day with the sun in his face. The gentle warmth was
an unexpectedly glorious feeling. Compared to the prison of Baj the domain of
Ilipse was like a paradise. Byrn could roam the community freely, eat different
foods, and do whatever he wished. 


The
irony of living in a town filled with magicians where no one could use magic
was not lost on him. There were wards everywhere preventing spell casting and
Kenzai in their more traditional brown cloaks and light armor were posted
around the inside of the perimeter walls serving the function of guardsmen to
uphold law and order, but more importantly to act as jailers. It was a nice
place to live, but Byrn could not ignore the fact that behind the niceties
Ilipse was still a prison.


He
could not stay here. Eventually someone would track him down. Sane would track
him down. Surely someone would have noticed that he escaped Baj by now. Sane
would find one of his rune markers missing and then it was only a matter of
time before the sorcerer would find his way here. On horseback it would take
nearly two weeks to get from Mollifas to the border of the South Lands. Byrn
was unsure just how far into the South Lands Ilipse actually was, but he was
certain that his master, former master, he corrected himself, had another rune
marker that would be within a few days travel. Sane could be on his way to
Ilipse right now.


 


***


 


Sane
winced at the accusation.


“You
helped your apprentice escape!” raged Prince Janus throwing his arms in the air
and pacing the court. 


Normally
the court was filled with courtiers intent on earning political favor, but now
it housed just three people of high standing: Sane the sorcerer, Prince Janus
Aurel, and his father, King Kale Aurel. The king's royal guard was posted
around the room, their swords at the ready. They were some of the finest
warriors in the kingdom, trained by the best sword masters in Aurelia. They
were also well versed in the arts used by the Kenzai to suppress magic.


The
royals wore grim expressions. Prince Janus was hotheaded, even for a young man
of twenty-five years, but it was King Kale's judgment that Sane truly feared.
The prince hated magicians and he was not shy about expressing his opinion by
making suggestions that the entire group should be cleansed and every child
should be tested at birth and drowned if they were found to possess magic as
they do in Antellia on the northern continent. However, his power was
limited... for now. One day Janus would be king and it would be within his
right to exterminate all magicians if he wished. 


The
sorcerer had hoped to develop Byrn into a well-regarded magician and ingratiate
him to the prince when he first made the offer of apprenticeship a year
earlier. They were of similar age and Sane thought that if Janus had a sorcerer
as a trusted companion or even friend, then he might look more kindly on
magicians as a whole. Of course that would never happen now. There was still a
small chance when Byrn was dutifully serving his penance in Baj, but now that
he somehow escaped during the recent prison break whatever hope remained was
now gone.


“Do
not be foolish,” the king chastened his son, “Sane is a trusted adviser and has
dutifully served at my side for over two decades. He would not betray the
people of Aurelia for the sake of one boy. Would you, Sane?”


“Of
course not,” said Sane, thankful that the king still had some trust in him, but
he dared not think he was out of danger yet.


“Then
you must go and find him,” the king told him. His voice was calm, but behind
the king's eyes there was a piercing anger that was barely being held in check,
“and when you find him he must be executed. No one can escape from Baj and live
to tell the tale. If there is a perception of weakness in the kingdom it could
embolden the rogue magicians in hiding throughout Aurelia to begin hostilities.
We could even see a major magician rebellion on our hands.”


Sane
ventured, “Perhaps the occasional rebellions that spring up every now and again
are a sign that we keep a too tight leash on the magicians. Maybe if they were
shown some mercy or given the same rights as the non-magical citizens...”


“Then
they would succeed in their attempts to unseat my father, unhindered,”
interjected Prince Janus. “If we eradicate them from our society, then the
uprisings would surely stop as well.” Seeing his father about to object the
prince continued, “Of course, I would not suggest such a course of action based
on the actions of one magician. I am merely making the point that the
sorcerer's suggestion is just as extreme a measure to appease a group comprised
largely of commoners with the power to rival an army.”


“Enough,
the both of you!” bellowed the king shocking the others into submission, “My
order still stands. Sane you are to track down your missing apprentice and
execute him. It was decided long ago, that is the sentence for escaping Baj and
there is no reason for leniency in this case. Do it discreetly, but swiftly.”


“Your
highness, may I speak to you privately?” the sorcerer glanced at Janus. “There
is some additional information that may affect your decision, but it is best
kept between us until I am certain.”


King
Kale looked at his adviser with curiosity piqued. “Janus, please leave us.” The
prince did as he was asked, but grumbled under his breath as he left. After he
was gone the king motioned for Sane to come closer so his guards would not
overhear. “What is this new information that is so secret?”


“I
am not certain and this may just be a coincidence, but when I last spoke with
Byrn he told me something. He told me he was adopted.” Sane paused to gauge
King Kale's reaction. Seeing no change he elaborated, “Byrn is eighteen years
old and it was eighteen years ago that your second son died as a baby.”


Kale
grimaced. “We tested him secretly and found out he would be a magician when he
grew up. We had him killed.” The king was barely keeping his anger in check.
“What is your point?”


“You
ordered him killed, but he was not. Knowing she would never be able to carry
another child, the queen begged me to take her son and spirit him away while he
was replaced with a commoner infant. She did not want to know where her son
went, just that he was safe. I took him and gave him to Kellen in Colum,
because I too did not want to know where the baby was for fear that I might be
forced to reveal it at some point.


“After
Byrn told me he was adopted I visited Kellen and asked what he did with the baby
boy. He told me that he gave it to the orphanage in Colum. The same one that
Byrn Lightfoot was adopted from.”


“So
if I order you to kill this young man, then I may be ordering my own son's
death?” the king shook with barely contained rage.


“Yes,
your highness.” The sorcerer cast his vision downward so he did not have to
look King Kale in the eye. 


The
king took a step towards Sane and punched him in the face knocking him to the
floor. “You have betrayed me, Sane.” His voice was measured, but he seethed hatred,
“I already ordered my son's death once. Now you have put me in a position where
I must wonder if I am doing so again. My order still stands: Kill Byrn
Lightfoot.”


Sane
got up and with a short bow to maintain proper royal etiquette he told King
Kale, “Yes, your highness.” 


 


***


 


“Have
you figured out how to get out of here?” asked Lora teasing her houseguest.


She
hid Byrn from the Kenzai guards ever since her daughter, Marisa, discovered him
in the stone circle four days ago. They were both born and lived in the domain
for all of their lives. Lora's parents met in Ilipse and she was born there.
Marisa's father was brought to the domain by the king's sorcerer, Sane, years
ago using the very rune marker that Byrn now found in his possession. Although
she was a spell caster she had never actually used magic. The same was true of
many of the residents since it was impossible for anyone who had been within
the domain for more than a few hours to use magic and most of those who were
brought in were still relatively young and inexperienced as the older and more
capable magicians tended to either be better at staying hidden or died when the
Kenzai tried to take them captive. Byrn discovered that despite his limited
experience he was one of the most knowledgeable magicians in Ilipse.


“I
have an idea,” Byrn said with a hint of amusement. “The Kenzai have no idea who
I am or even that I am here. I have taken great care to avoid them since
getting here. So all I have to do is sneak into a merchant's cart the next time
supplies are delivered...” 


“...And
if the hunters find you, then they might simply think you are with the caravan.
Is that about it?” Lora finished for him. “How will you convince the other
caravaners that you are one of them? If you are discovered hiding, even if the
guards don’t recognize you, then they will still know that something is amiss.”


Byrn
frowned thoughtfully, “It is not much, I know and I have yet to figure
everything out, but I have to start somewhere. Whatever I do it must be soon.
Every day that I am in Ilipse the risk of detection grows.”
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Kellen
and Sane examined the cell cluster looking for any clues as to how Byrn might
have escaped. The cluster was empty since the other prisoners in this group had
been moved elsewhere following the breakout.


“Somehow
the prisoners in this cluster tricked the guards into letting them out,” Kellen
said to no one in particular as he tried to work through the sequence of events
that led to the escape. “They killed the warden and several guards. Then they
took the warden's skeleton key and started setting other prisoners free as they
made their breakout attempt.”


“Byrn
must have been the one to lead them out,” Sane added hesitantly, “These
corridors are like a maze, but he has been through them enough that he must
have memorized the way to the main entrance.”


“But
where did he go?” Kellen wondered. “He was not with the magicians when they
reached the hall. If he was leading them out would he have just disappeared?”


“Maybe
he spied another way out and took a different path using the others as an
unwitting distraction?” offered the sorcerer.


“That
does not sound like the boy I met,” Kellen entered Byrn's cell, “Admittedly you
knew the lad better than I, but from my brief time with him, Byrn was a
trustworthy, if somewhat foolhardy, young fellow. He did not strike me as the
type of person that would betray others to further his own goals.” 


“I
would have agreed, but then he betrayed me and left me to face the consequences
for his actions,” Sane said with regret. “At our last meeting, he thanked me
for everything I had done for him. I did not realize it at the time, but he was
saying, 'Good bye.' This was a planned escape.”


Kellen
knelt down noticing something in the boy’s cell. “Come. Look here,” he said
indicating a discolored spot on the floor. “Here, here, here, and here,” the
knight-captain said moving his finger from point to point as he spoke,
indicating various small dots of dark discoloration.


Once
he got closer Sane recognized the spots for what they were. “Dried drops of
blood.”


“Yes.”


“He
used magic to escape,” Sane said not sure whether to be proud or angry. In the
end he was mostly perplexed, “but how?”


“Did
you teach him the transportation spell?” asked Kellen. Such a thing would be a
ridiculous notion, but it was the most likely option.


“No,
no,” Sane protested angrily, “I would never do such a thing. Besides even if he
knew the spell he would have no way to cast it. Even if he did it immediately
following our training session the wards would activate the moment he entered
the cell and besides that he would need a rune marker.” Then the sorcerer
remembered his bag. Was it possible that
Byrn took one of my rune markers and cast the transportation spell? he wondered.


The
sorcerer dropped his bag on the floor and immediately began sifting through the
rune pouch checking them one by one. Normally he put the runes back in his
chest back at the palace, but had not had the time recently so the runes in the
bag were the same ones that were in it the day Byrn vanished. At first pass he
did not notice any missing, but then he counted them. There should have been
ten in the pouch. There were nine. Checking again he tried to remember where he
had gone recently. After a moment it came to him and the realization gave the
sorcerer a flicker of hope. 


“Byrn
is in Ilipse!” Sane announced excitedly.


“Then
he should be easy to find,” Kellen slapped the sorcerer on the back. “He went
from one prison to another.”


The
closest city to Ilipse that Sane could transport to was Lion's Landing, a port
city on the southern end of the continent. From there he could reach the domain
in a day. 


“Are
you in the mood for a little travel?” Sane asked his knightly friend.


“What
about Sari?” Kellen was a little surprised at the sorcerer's choice, “Her
tracking skills could be very helpful if Byrn finds a way out of the domain.” 


“Perhaps,
I had considered her abilities, but I would have to find her first and time is
of the essence. If Byrn is trapped in the domain, then it will not matter who
goes, but if I spend all my time looking for Sari and Byrn gets out of Ilipse
he will become much more difficult to find.” Sane hastily packed the runes back
into his pack, “Besides Sari also has her own student, Byrn's mother, Marian
Lightfoot. If I brought Sari to help hunt down my former apprentice with the
order to kill him on sight, then she would be put in the position of betraying
her student and I do not know if I can rely on her to do that.”


“I
am none too pleased with the task at hand either, my friend,” Kellen said
lowering his voice. “What if we just let him go? He has made some mistakes. We
did too when we were his age if you recall, but this boy does not deserve the
fate that has been thrust upon him.”


“You
think I am unaware of that?!” Sane snapped at him. He knew the knight-captain
was not accusing him, but the sorcerer still felt he was to blame in a way for
Byrn's imprisonment and now his forthcoming execution. Thinking better of his
tone, he relented, “I do not know what I should do when I find him. The king's
command is clear, but this whole situation just feels wrong.”


“Then
let us go to Ilipse,” Kellen suggested, “and we will decide what to do once we
find Byrn Lightfoot.”
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The
next caravan arrived in Ilipse the following day and Byrn was determined to be
on one of those wagons. Teamsters were unloading the wagons, bringing fresh
shipments of meats, fruits, bolts of cloth, lumber, and leather hides. The
citizens had taken up various trades over the years to make Ilipse a
functioning community like any other town, but supplies had to be brought in on
a regular basis. They also exported some of their wares to facilitate the
purchase of more exotic materials and spices that were not covered by the royal
stipend they received.


There
were five wagons in this caravan. According to Lora they were usually in and
out of the town in less than two hours, making the margin of error rather slim.
Byrn watched as one of the teamsters struggled unloading a box of hides that
was much too large for one person. The teamster was younger than Byrn. He was
probably only fifteen or sixteen just a few years into his apprenticeship. Byrn
approached the boy from the side of the carts and as it began to slip from his
hands Byrn reached him just in time to grab the other end.


“You
need a hand?” Byrn almost grunted as he caught the weight of the box. “By
Learion, this thing is heavy!”


“Yeah,”
said the boy, “and my wonderful uncle saw fit to leave this one to me to teach
me a lesson. I can not wait to see his expression when he sees that I took care
of it without him.” The two boys maneuvered the box to an area set aside for
unloading raw clothing materials no more than a hundred feet into the domain's
residential area and went back to get another box. “Which cart are you with?”


“I
am with that one,” Byrn told him pointing in the general direction of the
caravan, “but I was thinking of joining up with another crew. You got any
openings?” he added hastily. 


“By
the way my name is Tobias,” the teamster extended his hand.


Taking
it, Byrn replied, “The name is Maguire, but my friends call me Mag for short.”
It was the name of one of the boys from back in the orphanage. A particularly
large and angry boy that used to think it was funny to push the younger and
smaller ones, like Byrn, around. 


When
they got back to the wagons Byrn tried to look around for places to hide, but
did not see any. The carts were small and nearly barren. Stowing away would not
be an option unless they were filled back up with goods for export.


A
fat man who had been standing around talking to some others from the caravan
hollered for them once the cart was empty. He had a pitch-black beard and wore
a finely made red tunic. He looked like the kind of man unaccustomed to manual
labor. “When you get done with that box, get to loading these onto the cart,
lads!” He motioned to some smaller boxes at his feet.


“Yes,
uncle!” Tobias yelled back.


Seeing
several of the Kenzai guards surveying the proceedings Byrn added, “Yes, sir!”
in an attempt to make it seem like he was with the teamsters. 


When
they finished loading up six boxes of clothing sewn by the tailors and
seamstresses of Ilipse Tobias and Byrn climbed onto the wagon and waited for
the young teamster's uncle. Byrn leaned in closely to Tobias. “Do you think it
would be alright if I rode with you and your uncle for a ways? Being on my own
wagon may not be in my best interests, if you follow my meaning. My master shot
me an unfriendly look when I came over to help you and I think he could use
some cooling off.”


Tobias
nodded, “Just ask my uncle, Ferrio. I would be happy for the company.”


Sometime
later the black bearded Ferrio arrived and hopped into the driving bench of the
wagon. Grabbing the reigns he looked back and asked Tobias, “Ready to go?” but
before his nephew could answer Ferrio looked at Byrn and said, “Who is this?”


“This
is Mag. He is from one of the other wagons,” Tobias told him.


“You
do not look familiar,” Ferrio squinted at Byrn trying to place the young man’s
face.


However,
the escaped magician expected some resistance and had prepared for this, “You
remember me. I was helping Tobias unload those leather skins earlier and you
asked me to help put these on.” He motioned to the new boxes filled with tanned
leather garments.


“His
master is not too happy with him for helping us either,” chimed Tobias.


“Is
it Rectin? He has always been a bastard.” Ferrio smiled a little at the thought
of getting one over on someone he clearly regarded as a rival.


“That
would be him,” confirmed Byrn with a conspiratorial smile.


“You
can ride with us for a ways,” the wagon master turned to check the horses'
reins and added, “but I ain't feeding you.”


Byrn
could barely contain his excitement as Ferrio whipped the horses and the wagon
began to roll forward with him on board. He watched with relief as they rolled
out of the gate leaving the domain behind. Some distance away he could see some
of the residents dealing with the newly delivered supplies. Among them were a
golden haired woman and her daughter cautiously looking in his direction. Lora
and Marisa smiled as the gate closed behind the caravan. Then Byrn's heart sank
when the wagon came to an abrupt halt in an enclosed holding area.


Four
Kenzai guards approached the cart from different directions in a formation
designed to catch anyone attempting to get off the wagon. Two of the guards
searched underneath the cart while another climbed in the back and the last
talked to the driver. Byrn did his best to remain calm and act as if nothing
unusual was happening. The guard looked at Byrn for a second and he tried to
avoid squirming under the man's stare.


“Thaon,
do you recognize this one?” the Kenzai said never taking his stare from Byrn.


Another
guard came over and regarded Byrn. “He was with them moving some boxes
earlier,” Thaon said with some disinterest. The first guard seemed to accept
this and continued his inspection of the wagon's bed.


Following
a cursory glance in the boxes large enough to hide a person the cloaked man
jumped off of the cart and a moment later the outer gate was raised allowing
them through. Ferrio pulled the cart behind the one that had exited just before
them. They were in the middle wagon of the caravan and had two more carts to
wait on. Byrn looked around at the uncluttered expanse. Ahead of them was an
open road leading into a forest far off in the distance. It had been so long
since Byrn was last able to see more than twenty feet in front of him that the
feeling of seeing for miles was disorienting.


He
started to feel a slight tingle in his body and he knew from his training time
with Sane that this was what it felt like when the blood source began to
rebuild its energy. Byrn silently vowed never to be taken back to Baj ever
again. From this day forward he would be a free man.


It
seemed like an hour later when the remaining wagons exited the holding area and
joined the rest of the caravan, but Byrn guessed it was really only a few
minutes that passed before they were on their way. The rogue magician wondered
where they were going but thought it wise not to ask. If he was really a
teamster with this caravan, then he should already know the answer to that
question and asking could raise suspicions. After a few hours of watching the
sun's movement Byrn could tell that they were headed south. For now that would
have to be enough.


 


***


 


It
was some hours later when the caravan was passed by a pair of riders heading
towards Ilipse. One rider wore shiny plate armor and his companion wore a green
cloak.


When
the riders passed Byrn kept his head down, but he was eager to get a look at
the passersby. He couldn't be sure, but he thought they were Kellen and Sane.
Kellen may not be the only warrior in the kingdom with such remarkable armor
and Sane may not be the only person to where a green cloak, but he was sure
this was not a coincidence. A mix of relief and fear washed over him as he
realized that he got out of Ilipse mere hours before he would have been
discovered and that his pursuers would most likely be chasing after this caravan
soon. He could only hope that the caravan stopped sometime soon for the night
or reached a city where Byrn could disappear.


“Did
you see that armor?” Ferrio shouted to the lads in the back of the wagon. “I
bet a suit like that is worth two-hundred gold coins.”


“At
least,” agreed Tobias, “I wonder why it is so shiny.”


Byrn,
or “Mag” as Tobias and his uncle knew him, could have answered that question.
He thought back to the first time he saw Knight-Captain Kellen's armor. He
simply thought it was well cared for or made of some special metal that gave it
such a unique shine. It was only after learning about enchantments that he came
to realize that the shine was most likely an indication of a magical spell tied
to the armor. 


It
was an hour later when the caravan reached the edge of the forest path and they
came to an abrupt halt. “Why have we stopped?” Byrn inquired as his mind
immediately went to him being discovered.


“Highwaymen,”
said Ferrio. “The guards will handle it.”


As
Byrn was about to ask “What guards?” four men in brown leather armor jumped out
of the lead wagon and another two emerged from the rear one and ran forward. 


“All
we want is the coin,” said the bandit leader as five more men came out from
behind trees. “I've got ten swords and bows with me. If you want to live, then
hand over your money and we will take the pick of your cargo. Otherwise the
next caravan you will be a part of will belong to Kassani.”


“No
worries,” Ferrio told his teamsters, “Those boys are bluffing. If they had
archers they would show them.” 


As
if they were trying to prove the merchant's words, the caravan guards drew
their weapons and attacked the bandits. An instant later, arrows flew from the
forest hitting two of the guards and narrowly missing two more.


“Get
down!” someone yelled and Byrn jumped off the cart hiding behind it. Tobias
quickly joined him. Ferrio slipped out of his seat in the front of the cart and
circled around to hide with the boys.


The
sounds of fighting and screaming raged ahead of them. Byrn poked his head up
for a moment to see two of the guards were dead and the remaining ones becoming
quickly overwhelmed as they tried to deal with the sword carrying bandits while
avoiding arrows from hidden foes in the trees.


“They
will be on us in a matter of moments. Are either of you armed?” Byrn asked his
companions.


Tobias
shook his head in the negative, but Ferrio pulled a short dagger from his boot.



“Give
it to me,” Byrn held out his hand.


“No,”
Ferrio told him treating the blade with the same hungry desire that a starving
man might have for his last morsel of food. A sudden desire to punch the man in
the face and take his knife came over the elementalist, but he pushed it down.
He could not give in to his rage like he did that night in Colum or allow himself
to become like Mantellus. 


An
arrow whizzed past Ferrio's ear piercing the ground inches away from his foot.
“Give me the dagger,” Byrn demanded with authority as if the bearded merchant
had no choice in the matter, “and I promise I will save you both.” Reluctantly
Ferrio handed over his weapon and to his horror Byrn turned it on himself
cutting his own hand at the palm and switching the blade to the bleeding hand
cut open the other palm. 


He
handed the bloodied dagger back to Ferrio who was trembling and dropped it into
the dirt, convinced that if the bandits did not kill him the crazy teamster
would.


The
young magician stood to face the caravan's assailants who were now moving past
the second cart to the one he was at. Three of the bandits were left in view
plus however many were in the trees. Two of the men approached from the left
while the third came from the right. They tried to circle around Byrn behaving
cautiously despite the fact that he was bleeding and unarmed.


Drops
of blood dripped on the dirt as Byrn lifted his hands up palms out toward the
bandits on each side. The swirl of blood was fast. It was far faster than he
remembered when he faced the ogres and he realized just how much his abilities
had grown in the last year. Even in the “unprotected” area of Baj where he had
trained with Sane there must have been some ambient effects of the wards
keeping his full potential at bay, because now the magic flowed through him
like never before. He conjured a shield around himself just before a volley of arrows
from the forest's edge struck it harmlessly bouncing off to land at his feet.


Byrn
shot a blast of hot air from his palms knocking the bandits off of their feet,
but the ones hiding in the trees were the real threat if his shield were to
falter. He walked quickly with determination to a spot closer to the trees
keeping his shield erected the entire time. 


“Come
out now and surrender or I while burn the forest down with you in it!” Byrn
screamed hoping his angry tone and earlier display would be enough to frighten
the bowmen out. His answer was another volley of arrows bouncing harmlessly
away once more. In response he conjured balls of flame and cast them against
some of the trees setting them alight. Shooting a wall of flames would have
been a better choice and would have caused much greater destructive force by
burning away the undergrowth, but he wanted to avoid killing these men unless
he was fairly sure that he was going to die anyway. Of course there was no need
to tell them that. “I will not ask again!”


Four
archers stepped forward from the trees. “Toss your weapons over here,” Byrn
commanded. The tell tale lightheadedness from casting magic in this way was
beginning to set in. When all of their weapons were in a pile Byrn set them
ablaze. The bows and arrows burned easily and the daggers and swords the bowmen
had would be too hot for them to touch for a while without the risk of scalding
their hands.


Now
that he archers no longer posed a serious threat, Byrn turned to face the
swordsmen to find that they were all dead. The remaining merchants and
teamsters had been quick about taking the bandits' weapons after Byrn knocked
them down and slit their throats or stabbed them.


Tobias
and Ferrio stood where Byrn had left them staring at him in shocked disbelief.
“How do I get to the nearest city?” he asked them.


Tobias
was the first to regain his wits, “Head south through the forest. In a day’s
time you will reach Lion's Landing.”


“Thank
you,” Byrn told him. “I am sure you will not mind if I take one of the lead
wagon's horses, will you? It seems I may no longer be welcome among your group
and the horse would be a fitting reward for saving your lives.”


The
teamster nodded his head and Byrn made about quickly unbuckling one of the
horses from the first wagon. To Tobias, he said, “For whatever it is worth I am
sorry I lied to you, but it seems to be a necessary thing just to survive. You
showed me kindness earlier and I hope I have repaid that.” 


He
noted that the fire he set to the trees was beginning to spread and he willed
it to come back to him. The flames flew to him like a phoenix on wing and he
caught it just above his hands before he could get burned. Raising his arms up
to the sky he shot the flames into the air where they could dissipate safely.


A
minute later Byrn was riding along the forest path at a full gallop. The horse
would not be able to maintain that pace for long, but Byrn hoped it would be
long enough for him to put a fair distance between himself and the caravan
before he had to stop for a rest. His head was still swimming from the
exertion, but he found that it was manageable for the time being. 


Defeating
a half dozen armed bandits with little effort and fleeing the people he just
saved, Byrn asked himself if this was what it meant to be a magician in
Aurelia. “Well there are worse fates,” he told himself thinking of the prison
of Baj.
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“Winner!
Winner! Chicken Dinner!” the boy yelled as he made thimbles spin and fly from
one spot to the next under his easy touch. He was a handsome lad of thirteen
years with light brown hair and a winning smile. His boyish good looks were
capable of disarming even the hardest heart. It was for this reason along with
his amazing dexterity that the boy was considered a master of the thimble game
among the homeless people that considered him one of their own. Gawkers
marveled as the boy’s hands flew with speed and precision creating a
mesmerizing movement as he shifted the thimbles around on his mat. 


“What
is this?” asked a newcomer to the table. She was an attractive woman with hair
as black as a raven and piercing blue eyes that seemed to look through the boy
and into his soul. She pushed her way into the small group of onlookers
watching the lad.


“This
boy is playing at thimbles,” laughed a drunken old man well past his limit of
ale. His breath left a smell of liquor that could likely set the small group
around the table aflame if someone were to put a candle before his lips.


The
raven haired beauty looked perplexed by the explanation and the boy knew he
found just the person he was looking for. She would be an easy mark. “I move
these thimbles around,” he said showing no signs of slowing down as he spoke to
her, “and when they stop,” he immediately stopped moving the thimbles and eased
his hands away so all could get a good look at the three thimbles sitting in a
row, “you pick one and if you choose the one with a pea underneath then you
will win double your coin.


“Any
takers?” The boy asked the crowd, but kept his eyes on the woman. He regarded
her coolly with that honest face that seemed to convince people to do what he
wanted.


The
old drunken goat said, “Aye, I'll take you at your game,” and he tossed down a
silver coin. His wrinkled finger pointed unsteadily to the thimble in the
middle and the boy lifted the thimble revealing the pea hidden underneath.


“Two
silvers for you,” the young thimble master told him disappointedly returning
the old man's silver to him along with one of his own.


“I
got your number,” the drunk laughed again.


Ignoring
him, the boy started a new game returning the pea to the middle thimble.
“Winner! Winner! Chicken Dinner!” he yelled once more and his small hands
danced over and between the thimbles moving them swiftly. He saw the look in
the woman's face as she eagerly traced the thimbles’ paths with her eyes.


They
stopped once more and she smirked. 


“Any
takers?” he asked.


Reaching
into her brown cloak, the woman pulled a silver coin from her purse and set it
on the table. “The left thimble,” she said confidently.


When
the boy lifted the left thimble he revealed nothing underneath. “I am sorry, my
lady, but perhaps next time you will have better luck.”


“It
ain't that hard,” the drunkard told her, “Just watch closer. There is a trick
to picking the winner. Trust me,” the man belched, “he ain’t as good as he
looks.”


The
boy went through his act again and when he stopped he looked the woman square
in the eye. “Any takers?”


She
hesitated and the old man took the initiative tossing a silver in front of the
boy, “Take another try, sweetheart.”


“The
right one,” she said.


“No,”
the drunk laughed, “it was the left.”


Lifting
the right thimble the boy revealed another empty spot. He glared at the man,
but revealed the left thimble and the pea. “He is a pig, but he is right, my
lady,” the boy told his lovely opponent, “You need to watch more closely if you
want to win.”


Clearly
angry at the boy’s taunt, she said, “Let us try one more time,” but in the end
she lost another silver. 


“I
have had enough,” she said walking away from the table. “I hope you can eat
well on my coin.”


The
old man chased after her. “Do not let that kid get to you. I told you he is not
as good as he looks. His hands move fast, but they move in the same way each
time. All you got to do is see which thimble the pea is under when he starts.
When he is done it always ends up one to the left. Make a big bet and you will
be the one with all of his coin rather than the other way around.”


Armed
with new knowledge, the raven-haired woman returned to the betting table with the
old man following after. He brandished a toothy grin at the boy and took his
seat, but the lad ignored him.


“Back
for more?” he asked smartly, “Winner! Winner! Chicken Dinner!” the game started
for the last time that night. When the thimbles stopped moving, he smirked at
the lady and said, “Any takers?”


Reaching
into her purse she produced two gold coins and placed them on the table. “Can
you match that?”


With
a nod he said, “Make your choice, my lady.”


Supremely
confident she said, “It is the middle thimble.”


Lifting
the middle one he said, “You have lost, my lady,” and scooped up her coins
before she had even registered the loss.


With
a flick of her wrist the other two thimbles fell over and revealed that the pea
was nowhere to be found. “I think I have been cheated,” she said showing no
anger or surprise. For a brief moment the young master of thimbles thought that
he might have been the lady’s mark and not the other way around.


In
the blink of an eye the boy scooped up his thimbles and mat and made a dash for
a nearby alleyway. It was odd that there was no cry for guards and there seemed
to be no pursuit, but he refused to stop until he reached the back alley he
called home quite some distance away.


Fishing
through his pockets he pulled out the coins he won from the cloaked woman with
the raven hair. Two golds and two silvers could feed him for a week or more. It
was a shame that he would have to split his winnings with that old codger,
Luthor, who played the role of old drunk so well, but it was still a good haul
for a day's work. However, when he looked down at his hand he saw only four
coppers. Shoving his hand back in his pocket he fished around for the more
valuable coins. Finding nothing he moved onto his other pocket and began
patting himself down to no avail.


“Lose
something?” asked the raven-haired woman with piercing blue eyes, appearing
seemingly from nowhere. 


Shoving
the coins back in his pocket the boy asked, “How did you find me?” If there was
any question before, then it was clear now that this was no ordinary woman
standing proudly before him.


The
woman waved her hand in front of her and her brown cloak turned black as a
moonless night sky. “I have been looking for you for a while now, Tomlin. There
are rumors about you, you know. People say you can move those thimbles almost
like it is magic,” she walked toward him slowly like a cat playing with a
mouse. “They say you never lose... unless you want to.” She was now close
enough to touch him. Taking his face in her hand she held him so that they were
looking eye to eye. “Tell me how you made the pea vanish?”


Tomlin
stammered unable to break her gaze. “H-How do you know my name?”


Ignoring
his question she caught his eyes with her own and Tomlin found he could not
look away. The intensity of her stare was unnerving, but Tomlin did not fear
this woman. He somehow felt compelled to answer her.


“It
was just a trick. A sleight of hand my dad taught me. So I could take care of
myself after he died.”


Letting
go of his chin the woman told him, “That is disappointing. I had hoped that you
were a bit more... like me.” To Tomlin's surprise the woman reached into her
coin purse and produced a gold piece. Handing it to him she said, “For your
trouble. This one is real. Have a good meal on me.”


As
she turned to leave Tomlin saw a red skull on the back of her cloak. “Wait!” he
called after her, “My lady, wait!” but she kept walking. Tomlin ran past her
and stood in front of the woman forcing her to stop. “The red skull on the back
of your cloak, what does it mean? When my father came to me after he died he
was wearing a cloak with that symbol.”


“It
is the symbol of the necromancer. I wear it in honor of my father,” the lady
magician told him, “You said your father came to you after he
died?”


“Yes,
when he taught me how to run the thimble confidence game. He came to me in a
dream not long after he passed. His body was dark and cloudy like a puff of
smoke.” 


“There
may be more to you than you understand,” she said a bit too cryptically for the
boy's liking. “When a soul is summoned by a necromancer they appear as you
described your father. It is uncommonly rare for one to appear unbidden even in
a dream.


“I
think you are a magician, Tomlin, and if I am right, then your life right now
will seem idyllic compared to what awaits. One day you will be discovered and
hauled off to a prison. You will never see the sun or the moon or the sky
again. Such is the fate of all of us with magic in our veins, but I want to
help you and everyone like you so that does not happen.


“My
name is Alia Necros and I can take you from this place. I can give you a roof
over your head, food in your belly, and, perhaps more importantly, a purpose.”


“You
paint a vivid picture, my lady,” said Tomlin. Years of living as a beggar and a
thief made him wary of offers that seemed too good to be true. “What do you ask
of me?”


“I
need soldiers. People to help make a free place for magicians, like you and I,
to live, so that we need no longer fear our lessers. It would be a safe haven
for all magicians.” Her eyes sparkled as she spoke of revolution. Tomlin did
not know if there was any merit to what Alia told him, but he could tell that
she wholeheartedly believed every word of what she was telling him.


Tomlin
looked to the alley where he had lived for the last few months. Then he looked
to the raven-haired magician offering him a place to live and regular meals. It
was a simple choice.


“I
am with you, my lady, until I have reason not to be,” Tomlin told her with a
bow of genuine regard.


Looking
about and seeing no one watching them Alia placed her hand on Tomlin’s
shoulder. “That is all I ask,” she said and an instant later Tomlin found
himself gripping the woman's cloak for his life as they floated in a bright
white void. A moment later Tomlin felt his body being pulled toward another
place altogether.
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On
his fifth day in Lion's Landing Byrn was working in an inn called The Hasty
Rider when he heard the first whisper that might lead him to Xander Necros'
wife, Avelice. Byrn had told the innkeeper, a kind portly man with an
exceedingly long mane of brown hair by the name of Jack Wolffang, that he was
an orphan from the North Lands looking for his distant relative and Wolffang
agreed to give him a place to sleep and a few silvers a day to work as the
attendant to the stable master while he looked for his “Aunt” Avelice. 


“I
am telling you this city is infested with wizards,” a particularly smelly man
with a thin mustache told his companion as he took a swig of ale. Byrn flinched
a little at the use of the word “wizard.” He never thought much about it as a
boy, but the word was considered derogatory among magicians. It went back to
the days when the most powerful and wise of the magicians ruled over the
lesser. Centuries ago a wizard was a magician who ruled the populace through
methods similar to a tyrannical king. Now it was a common term meant to remind
people that magicians are beings of evil.


“Nonsense,”
said his friend, a very short fellow with a big nose and long, thick black
beard going down to his belly, “if there were any magicians around here Lion's
Landing would be thick with Kenzai hunters looking to bring the bastards in.”


“It
is true,” the smelly one declared. Banging his mug on the table he ordered a
refill.


“Let
me get that for you,” Byrn told Smelly pouring him another mug. 


While
most of the rogue magician’s time was spent in the stable, he would visit the
common room of the inn whenever he could hoping to hear some gossip that might
point him in the direction of Avelice. The incident with the bandits taught him
that he had little to fear from most men, but this woman might be able to help
expand his magical knowledge and get some much needed supplies. There were
basic things that he never considered before like how to make a staff or enchant
a book to make a decent grimoire. A magician casting a spell without the proper
devices was like a carpenter trying to hammer a nail into a wall with his shoe.
It might work eventually, but the carpenter would be dog tired by the time he
was done. 


“If
you do not mind my saying I do not think there are any ‘wizards’ within a
hundred miles of here,” Byrn offered with a sheepish grin.


“Foolish,
kid,” grunted Smelly, “A fat lot of nothing is what you know. My brother seen
one when he was hunting some game. She had hair as black as night and wore a
black cloak walking through the western part of the forest. My brother tried to
move closer to get a better look, but when he got there she was gone.”


“So
your story is your brother saw a woman walking in the woods and then lost track
of her? Thrilling…” said the short one that looked much like a dwarf although
Byrn was unsure having never seen one before, “Your brother is a bigger drunk
than you are.”


“And
you are as hairy as your mother!” retorted Smelly.


“If
only,” laughed the burly little man with a bounce of his whiskers.


The
men continued their discussion of the “finer” points of their mothers and
facial hair while Byrn pretended to go about his business taking his leave of
them. It was not much of a lead, but it was someplace to start.


The
magician turned stable boy quietly found his way out of the Hasty Rider and
into its stable around back. The stable master was nowhere to be seen, still
gone to market to haggle over the price of oats. Byrn saddled his horse; he
decided to call her Bess. The animal appeared well rested after the hard ride
following the confrontation with the bandits. He climbed into the saddle and
headed off at a trot towards the gates of the city and the forest beyond.


As
he sat in the saddle moving in time with Bess’ leisurely pace Byrn could not
help smiling as he tried to recall the last time he enjoyed such an activity.
Painfully he realized it had been a very long time since he felt the simple joy
of riding a horse. It was a little more than a year ago the last time that Byrn
was able to ride leisurely like this; the morning of the ogres' attack. On that
day he went from a young apprentice courier about to be made a journeyman and
begin making his own way through the world to becoming an apprentice of a
different sort... and more recently a rogue magician.


The
thoughts of that day reminded him of his adoptive parents, Tannys and Marian
Lightfoot. Tannys died because of his son's stupidity and Marian... he did not
know what happened to her. Sane told him that she left Colum and joined his elf
friend to find her own path in life, but he knew little else. Byrn did not
understand why she left the relative safety of her old life at the time, but
given where he was now and what he was doing, Byrn thought he might understand
a little bit now. She needed to feel like she was free to make her own
decisions and find her own path in life just as Byrn was trying to do now. 


The
rogue magician nodded to the guardsmen watching the gate on his way out of the
city. Unlike Colum, Lion's Landing was a walled city and there were only two
points of entry by land. The port here allowed goods to be shipped to and from
the North Lands of Aurelia far more quickly than a caravan crossing through the
large island nation could make the trip, making the city a prime target for
bandits like the ones Byrn had faced. 


“Careful
out there, lad,” warned one of the guardsmen. “Rumor is that there is a killer
magician out in those forests. Be sure to stick to the road.”


“Sounds
dangerous,” Byrn told him hoping that he successfully hid the anticipation he
felt, “Where was this magician spotted? …So I can stay clear of the area.”


“I
can not say with certainty, but he must be out there,” the guardsman said
resting his hand on the hilt of his sword in its scabbard. Byrn wondered if it
was part of their training that made guardsmen reach for their sword whenever
discussing something they feared or faced a confrontation. “A few days ago a
caravan or at least what was left of one came into town with stories of a
magician named Mag that stowed away from Ilipse and ended up killing a group of
bandits that attacked them before riding off into the forest. 


“Then
last night these two Kenzai hunters came into town looking for an escaped magician
that sounds like it was the one with the caravan.”


“How
do you know the two were Kenzai and not say bandits trying to sneak into the
city?” Byrn asked attempting to sound skeptical. 


The
guardsman thought for a moment as if recalling a memory and then said, “Well I
did not see them, but another guard told me that one of them wore some fancy
armor that glittered in the moonlight. Bandits do not wear such things. If they
did they would either sell it or be killed by other bandits for it.”


“Sounds
like quite a sight,” said the young magician. “I would like to see such a
thing. Do you know where they are staying?”


“Afraid
not,” the guardsman scratched his head, “but I doubt they were hurting for
coin. They might be in one of the nicer inns like Molotav's or The Traveler's
Mistress.”


Byrn
thanked the man before leaving. He followed the path for a while until he was
sure that he was out of sight before turning west and heading into the forest.
The urgency to find Avelice was greater now that Byrn knew Sane and Kellen were
so close. To make matters worse the merchants he traveled with were somewhere
in the city spreading stories of the escaped magician, “Mag.” Byrn thought to
place himself at one of the local inns in order to pick up on this kind of
information, but had not thought that he might be exposing himself to a chance
encounter with the merchants or worse the sorcerer and the knight-captain.
Still he should feel lucky that the pair decided to ride back to Lion's Landing
instead of transporting. They probably hoped to find Byrn somewhere along the
road between the two cities.


There
were not many sorcerers in the world and considering that Sane served as the
king's right hand he must be a powerful one as well. The man was somewhat timid
or maybe just good-natured, but if he put his mind to it, then Sane would
surely be a force to be reckoned with. 


Kellen
on the other hand was an experienced warrior and Byrn thought he might have
served as a member of the Kenzai at some point. Otherwise why would he be here
instead of leading the guard back in Colum?


Between
the two of them Byrn felt completely outmatched. If they found him…


The
magician pushed such thoughts aside as he strained his hearing for any sounds
that might be human hidden among the sounds of the forest. Ryonus taught him
how to do the simple spell that would allow him to hear sounds beyond what any
normal man could hear and as it was only a slight augmentation to his own body
no blood letting would be necessary. In time Byrn hoped to develop his mastery
over the manipulation discipline enough to the point where his senses would
become permanently augmented like Ryonus. The augmentation became so ingrained
in the master of manipulation that not even the runes of absorption in Baj
could reduce his heightened senses.


Hours
passed as Byrn and his horse, Bess, aimlessly wandered the forest. The sun
would be setting soon, forcing the young elementalist to start heading back
towards the road or risk spending a night lost in the forest. The canopy of
trees was not so thick that Byrn could not chart the course of the sun from
east to west giving him a rough idea of which direction he needed to head in
order to reach the main road, but doing the same thing with only the night sky
as a guide would be nearly impossible.


Suddenly
a giant ogre was upon him from out of nowhere. It’s angry growl signaling its
charge. For a second Byrn puzzled at how it managed to sneak up on him without
making so much as a sound before his survival instinct took over and he decided
that avoiding the monster's blows should be his main concern at the moment.
Byrn kicked Bess into a gallop getting some distance between him and the
gray-green hulk. As he rode at full speed artfully dodging trees he whipped his
knife from his belt and slashed the back of his opposite hand since the cut on
the palm was still healing. Replacing his knife he turned to face the behemoth
and was surprised to see it was not as close as he expected. It had barely
moved since its initial attack.


Byrn
summoned a fire whip as Sane taught him, but found it much more difficult
without the use of a grimoire to focus his power. Conjuring a shield to go with
it would be too much for him to manage. Kicking his heels, rider and horse
charged the ogre at a full gallop. Byrn cracked the whip overhead as he tried
to keep it from falling to his side and accidentally burning him or his mount
before he could reach the ogre.


The
monster raised its fist as Byrn drew near and snapped his flame whip, wrapping
it around the ogre's arm, burning flesh down to the bone, or that was what was
supposed to happen. Instead the flame whip passed through the ogre's arm as if
it was not really there. Then the foul creature shuddered not as a man or beast
would in an involuntary shake. Instead the whole creature moved as if it was
blinking in and out of existence. Suddenly it was gone as quickly as it
appeared and was replaced by a small creature that looked to be the offspring
of a cat and squirrel that stood on two stumpy legs.


“Hold,
magician!” said the voice of a young man about the same age as Byrn. He wore a
black cloak and had well groomed sandy blonde hair. The cat-squirrel ran to him
and scurried up his cloak until it rested on his shoulder. “I mean you no harm.
It was my intention to drive you off. I thought you were a bandit or lost
traveler, but now I can see that you are more than that.


“Who
are you and why are you here?”


Byrn
saw the other magician's staff and could not help feeling a pang of jealousy
over the fine weapon as his own hand was bleeding onto his trousers and boot.
“My name is Byrn Lightfoot. I came here on rumors of a magician in this area. I
am seeking a lady by the name of Avelice Necros.”


“I
am Turshyn,” the black robed magician absently patted the creature on his
shoulder, “I wish I could help, but I have not heard of the lady you seek.”


“Perhaps
you could still be of some help. I am in need of a staff or grimoire or
anything really that might be of help to a rogue magician. Almost two weeks ago
I escaped from Baj Prison and now I am in hiding from my former master and
another man who may have been one of the Kenzai,” Byrn told him thinking he had
nothing to lose by confiding in another magician that was already hiding in the
forest.


“Baj
is far to the north,” said Turshyn. “What brings you to Lion's Landing in
particular?”


“It
is half luck that my escape led me here, but I was also directed to go to
Lion's Landing and seek out Avelice Necros by one of my cellmates, Xander
Necros.” 


Turshyn
thought for a minute before he next spoke, his face revealing nothing. Finally
he said, “I need to consider what can be done. Tell me where you are staying
and someone will come to speak with you tonight if there is any help I can
render.”


“I
am working as the stable boy at The Hasty Rider,” Byrn said and a moment later
added, “and sleeping in the stables. My bunk is on an overhang above the
horses.”


After
exchanging farewells Byrn left Turshyn and found his way back to the road just
before dark. He returned to the stables and listened to the master who shared
many of an ogre's qualities himself, especially in the areas of smell and
intelligence, berate his new stable boy for disappearing for most of the day.
Eventually the stable master got tired of yelling at Byrn and left, finally
heading off to the inn for a mug of ale. 
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Byrn
was awakened by
a high-pitched, but melodic voice in his ear. “Wakey, wakey, hands off snakey,”
giggled the voice childishly. When Byrn opened his eyes he found he was in the
presence of a tiny winged woman covered in a soft yellow glow.


“Are
you a fairy?” Byrn asked still half asleep.


“Close
enough,” the glowing woman conceded. “You are Byrn Lightfoot.”


He
nodded.


“Good!”
said the excited fairy. Instantly taking a mock serious tone she said, “Now
question number one: Who told you to seek out Avelice Necros?”


“Her
husband, Xander Necros,” Byrn said sitting up and rubbing his eyes to clear the
sleep away.


“Question
two: Why do you seek her?” the fairy acted as if she was writing something down
although she lacked anything to write with or on.


Byrn
looked around for the stable master as the strangeness of what was happening
occurred to him. Seeing that they were alone, he continued, “I seek training
and someplace safe to stay… at least for a little while.”


The
fairy flitted around the stable a bit and returned to her original position
opposite the drowsy magician. “I do not know if I believe you,” she told him in
a mock serious tone, “This is a really nice barn. Why would you ever want to
leave?”


He
opened his mouth to tell her it was a stable, but found he did not really care
and doubted that the little fairy really did either.


When
no answer came the fairy continued, “Question number three: Why were you in
Baj?”


Byrn
considered lying and telling her that he did nothing wrong- that he was
unjustly imprisoned. He had gotten good at lying lately, but instead he told
her the truth, “There was an ogre attack in Colum, my hometown, last year. I
helped to fight them, but I… lost control. Nine people died from my actions. I
had only just found out that I could use magic that day and unwittingly drained
the blood source from those innocent people. My father was among those killed.”


The
fairy woman looked very sad, “That is so tragic.” She fluttered over to him and
grabbed his shoulder squeezing it in her outstretched arms. Byrn found he was a
little surprised at the tiny woman's strong arms. When she let go she smiled
and said, “You looked like you could use a hug.” 


She
looked at Byrn closely as if she was making some decision and then said, “Stay
here.” Without waiting for a response, she flew in a small circle before flying
out an open window so fast that Byrn could barely follow her movement with his
eyes.


Byrn
sat in his bed watching the horses sleep in their stables below. Hours passed
slowly as he waited for the fairy's return and the sun began to rise. A ray of
sunlight came through the window and the rogue magician knew she would not
return. He was alone. Turshyn and whoever else he was conferring with had decided
not to help him.


It
did not matter, he thought. He could get by on his own. Sane had not yet found
him and Byrn could still leave Lion's Landing at any time. He could start over
anywhere. It would be a simple matter to board a ship and sail to Mollifas. From
there he could leave behind Aurelia completely and sail north to the dwarven
kingdom of Ghant. He could even travel as far north as Tempest where magician's
ruled the land.


Grabbing
the small pouch of coins he earned working in the stable, he left for the pier
to find passage north. If he stayed in Lion's Landing too long, then his
pursuers would discover him eventually. Mollifas was the largest city in the
kingdom and the seat of the king’s power. He doubted Sane would think to look
for him there, assuming that would be the last place that a rogue magician
would go.


An
older woman in her fifties was watching him as he left the stable. Her hair was
black, but beginning to show signs of graying. She wore a gray cloak and had
what appeared to be a decorative walking staff, but Byrn guessed it was more
magical in nature.


“You
were told to stay put,” said the graying magician when Byrn approached her, “I
have decided to help you, but would speak with you directly first. My name is
Avelice Necros.”


Byrn
extended his hand, “It is good to meet you.”


Shaking
it, she asked, “We need to speak freely. Is there anyone in the barn?”


“Just
the horses.”


They
entered and Avelice placed her hand on Byrn's shoulder, “Let us go.”


He
felt any easy lightness flow through him before entering the white void and a
few seconds later he was in a grove surrounded by trees. “We are in the forest
outside of Lion's Landing?” he guessed.


“Yes,”
answered Avelice, “about a half mile from where you met Turshyn yesterday. You
got very close to us before Turshyn happened upon you.” 


Avelice
Necros moved to a bench not far from where they transported in and pat the seat
next to her indicating that Byrn should sit. “You met my husband in Baj and he
sent you here to find me, is that correct?”


“Yes,
he did,” Byrn answered hesitantly at first judging her expression. “We realized
there was an opportunity for me to escape and he told me that if I found you
and used his name then you would help me.”


“I
am not looking to start a war as my husband was. When you ask for 'help' what
do you mean?”


“I
am still new to the ways of magic and would like to practice under you. In
truth, I have been told that I am very talented for my age, but there are
glaring holes in my education due to the circumstances of my training. If you
are unwilling to take me as a student, then I would request aid in the form of
a staff or grimoire if you can spare one or would be willing to learn if you
would show me how to make my own.” Byrn looked at his scabbed over palms and
flexed his hands as he said the last bit.


“Self
inflicted?” the graying magician nodded at his cuts. 


“It
has been a difficult trek getting here,” Byrn admitted.


Avelice
nodded and smiled softly, “Without a proper staff, spell casting can be a very
taxing exercise, but I will show you how to make your own so that should you
ever lose it, you can replace it on your own.


“Now
I would like to hear the rest of your story. Tell me how you escaped from Baj
and came to be here.” 


Byrn
began his story with his lessons of magic from his fellow inmates and recalled
his tale up to the point where he met Turshyn. It was morning when he started
his story and when he finished it was midday. All the while Avelice sat nearly
motionless giving the young magician her undivided attention. When he finally
finished talking they sat in uncomfortable silence for several long minutes
while Avelice thought. Finally she said, “Byrn, if what you say is true and I
have no reason to doubt your claims from what Turshyn told me of your brief encounter,
then I would like to invite you to join my school.” 


She
waved her hand beyond the grove and indicated a medium sized cabin in the
distance that Byrn hadn't noticed before. He briefly wondered if it had always
been there and he simply missed it or if it had been concealed by magical
means.


Three
students by the looks of them walked out of the cabin as if summoned. Turshyn
led the others and was closely followed by two young ladies. One was an
attractive blonde girl close to Byrn in age, dressed in a simple blue robe and
the other was a youngster of about twelve or thirteen years also with blonde
hair, but wearing a simple shirt and trousers.


“You
know Turshyn Necran,” said Avelice introducing the newcomers, “and the others
are Mellani and Minerva Truthsayer.” Avelice pointed to the elder sister and
then the younger as she spoke.


“Everyone
just calls me Minnie,” said the younger girl flashing a big grin that was
reminiscent of the little fairy from the previous night.


“It
is good to meet you,” Byrn told her bending down so that he was at eye level.
To Turshyn, he asked, “Are you of any relation to a Tell Necran?”


“I
can not say that I am,” said Turshyn, “I take my name as a sign of my skill as
a necromancer rather than a family name.” Byrn nodded showing he understood. It
was not an unheard of thing. Most commoners did the same, preferring to
identify with their trade rather than take a family name. Most children tended
to follow in their parents footsteps, so they usually shared the same family
name anyway.


“And
this is Byrn Lightfoot,” Avelice told the others.


“Lightfoot?
Are you a foot-pad?” asked the older girl, Mellani.


“Lightfoot
is a master courier name,” Byrn told them. “It was my father's name.”


Mellani
looked as if she was about to ask another question, but Avelice shook her head
slightly and the girl simply said, “I am sorry. I meant no disrespect.”


Byrn
wryly smiled and said, “No worries. Now that you bring it up I can see how you
might think that, my lady.”


When
he called Mellani “my lady” she blushed and did her best to prevent a smile.
Quickly excusing herself she ran back to the cabin to retrieve something
inconsequential and a giggling Minnie followed after her.


“Byrn,
would you please follow the girls?” Avelice suggested, “Ask Minnie to show you
to Turshyn's room. You will be bunking together once I can get an extra bed.
For now the floor is yours.”


 


***


 


Once
Byrn was well out of earshot Avelice said to Turshyn, “Mellani seems a little
taken with him. I know you have feelings for her. Will this cause a problem?”


“For
me? Almost certainly,” answered the young necromancer, “but if you are asking
if I intend to leave or cause problems if she chooses him over me then your
fears are misplaced. Mellani has told me plainly that she regards me as a
brother. If it is not Byrn, then it will be someone else, but it will never be
me.”


“Turshyn,
you are wise beyond your years.” Avelice put her arm around her favorite
student amicably. She added as they headed toward the cabin, “Have I ever
introduced you to my daughter? She is a little older than you, but she could
use a nice level-headed young man in her life.”


“Is
this the same daughter that set a boy’s hair on fire when she found out that he
liked another girl?” Turshyn asked with a half laugh.


“Did
I tell you that story, already?” Avelice joked, “She was barely Minnie’s age at
the time and the boy’s hair grew back in hardly any time at all.”


Turshyn
laughed again. “If it is all the same to you, I think I will forego anymore
girl problems for a while.”


 




[bookmark: _Toc334963443][bookmark: Ch29]Chapter
29


 


 


 


 


Kellen
ate his breakfast greedily while the sorcerer watched in amazement. A plate of
fried eggs, ham steak, and bacon sat in front of the warrior and was rapidly
disappearing. This was his third plate and Sane looked as if he was guessing how
long it would be until the knight-captain's belly would burst from his plate
armor. Kellen grinned, “Not eating?”


“Somehow
I lost my appetite,” Sane tried to smile back. Weeks of searching for Byrn had
turned up nothing and the old sorcerer's spirit was beginning to wane. To make
matters more complicated it was clear that Sane was still unsure what to do
with the boy should they find him.


The
door to the inn opened allowing a soft breeze to blow in for a moment carrying
the scent of lavender from the woman who had just entered. She wore a black
cloak and had flowing black hair with touches of gray. Seeing the magician and
warrior eating she approached them and pulled up an empty chair at their table.


“Avelice?”
Sane asked surprised, “It has been a long time.”


Kellen
looked to the woman and back to Sane. When no introduction came he extended his
hand, “I am Knight-Captain Kellen. It is a pleasure to make your acquaintance,
my lady.”


Avelice
shook his hand, “And yours as well. You may call me Avelice, knight-captain.”
To Sane, she said, “I wish we were meeting under more pleasant circumstances.
You are looking for a young magician.” It was not a question.


“I
am,” Sane nodded in agreement, but said nothing more.


Both
magicians wore grim expressions and their eyes stayed locked on each other as
they spoke. Kellen suddenly felt like an intruder on their conversation and
guessed that there was much being left unsaid between them.


“To
what end?” Avelice asked. Kellen noticed her hand move ever so slightly towards
her cloak. It was an unconscious movement on the woman's part as she sought the
comfort of her grimoire that was undoubtedly hidden underneath. Simply touching
it would be enough for her to cast a spell if need be.


When
Sane did not answer, she turned to Kellen as if making some sort of decision.
Her hand crept closer to her cloak and the warrior leaned forward grabbing her
by the wrist. “Let us keep this a civil discussion. We are not your enemies.”
The warrior looked to Sane. “Are we?”


Sane
laughed a tired laugh and the tension broke a little. “No, we are decidedly not
enemies.” He placed his hands on the table and Avelice did the same. Amongst
magicians placing their hands in front of them was a common sign that neither
would use magic. “I am unsure what I am going to do. The king has decreed that
the boy should die for his crimes, but I do not know if I can bring myself to
do it.”


For
the first time, Avelice smiled, but it did not last long. “You care for him.”
Again it was not a question. “He is safe with me and I will see that he gets
the education he needs. Will that suffice?”


“If
I do not kill him it could mean my life,” Sane stated. His tone did not suggest
fear, merely fact. 


“Then
tell the king that he is dead,” she whispered for fear of prying ears, “or tell
him that you could not find the boy. That is close enough to the truth.” 


Sane
looked to Kellen silently seeking guidance. The warrior simply nodded. He knew
the sorcerer would make the honorable decision without his encouragement even
if Sane did not know it himself. 


“Very
well, I will leave him in your care.” The sorcerer slumped in his chair as if a
great weight had just been taken from him.


Avelice
got up from her seat and leaned over Sane. She kissed him lightly on the cheek.
“Thank you, brother. You are doing the right thing,” she said before she turned
and walked out.
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“Welcome
all!” Priest Mantellus shouted with a wide grin and open arms as if he could
embrace the entire congregation that had come to worship Ashura on this holy
day. Throngs of people entered the temple on the eve of Sunshillah, the first
day of the new spring and the celebration of new life honoring the revered
goddess. It was fitting in some small way that Mantellus Firekin found himself
taking on the role of a priest in the service of the goddess on this day when
new beginnings were celebrated considering how different his life now was
compared to just a few years earlier.


“Blessings
to you, good sir,” said an old woman as she scurried past the priest. Her back
was hunched over from a lifetime of hard work, but otherwise she appeared to be
a very healthy and happy person. No doubt
from the virtues of living a clean and moral life, thought Mantellus
earnestly.


“And
to you, dear daughter,” returned Mantellus with a nod. “Please let me help you
to your seat,” he added cheerfully taking the old woman's arm gently in his
own. Their pace was slow as they found their way to one of the pews near the
front of the temple and they talked of simple things like the beautiful trees
that have grown over decades to form the walls and how they give the temple
such a serene feeling or the wonderful weather they were having recently. It
was so sunny and warm, but the heat was not yet overbearing, as it would soon be
in the summer months. Mantellus admired the elderly matron for growing old with
dignity and absently wondered if when her time came she would die with as much
grace as she now possessed. The new priest had seen many men who were
supposedly strong and brave that when faced with the absolute certainty of
their end cried and pleaded for mercy. It was almost humorous to think that the
heartless magician, Mantellus Firekin, ever had any mercy to give.


Not
like the priests of Ashura with their odd sense of compassion. They understood
what it meant to give of themselves. Three years had passed since Mantellus was
dragged into their temple back in Colum. His body was covered in dirt and blood
from his ordeal leaving Baj and he was not sure how he made it there. The now
priest vaguely remembered people helping him get to the temple, but even after
so much time it was all a blur like a half-remembered dream. 


The
priests healed him. They gave him a place to sleep and food, but Mantellus saw
an opportunity to help himself further. He stayed nearby attending their masses
and acting the devoted servant to the goddess all in an attempt to get close
enough to steal one of their holy magic staffs. However, in time he grew to
understand there were many advantages, beyond the protection they offered, to
being a priest and gave himself over to the order in body if not in heart. He
had to admit that moments like this gave him a new appreciation of the world he
lived in. His father taught him as a boy that the world was full of pain and
suffering and so when he became a magician being hated and feared felt like a
natural progression to his life. It was like he had moved to the top of the
food chain and everyone else was just there to feed his desires and satisfy his
curiosities. Such an existence had its fun moments to be sure, but being
admired was a new and surprisingly welcome experience.


“Will
you be delivering the sermon?” asked the old matron breaking Mantellus’ train
of thought.


“No,
dear lady, I will not. That honor falls to our leader, High Priest August
Rankin,” and with a bow he went about his business greeting the rest of the
exuberant citizenry. 


After
a time the crowd in the back of the temple parted from the doorway, moving to
either side as the sounds of horns blew, signaling that the royal family had
come to partake in the celebration. The royal guard escorted them as they took
their seats in a place of honor on the dais. King Kale and his wife, Wendi,
both wore red silk to commemorate the holiday. The king was dressed in a finely
made shirt of the highest quality and tailored brown pants that offset his
simple solid gold crown and the queen wore a flowing gown with gold embroidery.
Their son, Prince Janus was dressed similarly to his father except his shirt
was a dark purple and his crown was not nearly as large.


A
part of the killer-turned-priest wanted to destroy these people regardless of
the personal consequences. It would be so easy to point his staff at them and
send a wall of fire across the room incinerating them, along with a good
portion of the congregation, in an instant. Their burned bodies would be a
testament to the power of magicians and Mantellus would go down in history as
the man who ended the royal line in one mighty stroke, but unlike Xander Necros,
he had no desire for political power. He cared nothing for ruling or for the
fate of magicians beyond his own freedom. Life was so much more interesting
when there was a bit of anonymity and danger involved.


Once
the new spring sermon began and the high priest began pontificating at the
alter Mantellus slipped out a side entrance to get some air. He heard the
Sunshillah sermon before and it held little interest for a man far more
interested in endings than beginnings. The priest looked around making sure that
no one was paying him any notice before he left the temple grounds and began
strolling in a way that appeared to be almost aimlessly through the city. 


Mollifas
was the capital of Aurelia and was by far the largest city on the continent.
After an hour of walking, the priest was well into the warehouse district
before his steps began to quicken. The crowds were much smaller in this area
and Mantellus had to force his own excitement down as he thought about what was
to come soon. 


It
was another half hour before the priest stopped to look around and make sure
that he was not followed. Seeing no one, he walked a few more streets until he
was in front of an abandoned storage building. He entered hurriedly, but again,
not so fast as to attract any unwarranted attention from any passerby that the
priest may have missed.


The
interior of the building was empty or at least it appeared to be to the naked
eye. Mantellus pulled his priest's staff free of its harness as he approached
the rear wall. He pointed it at the wall and said, “Release,” causing the wall
to shimmer and reveal a door and three closed windows that led to an office. 


The
priest entered and said, “Good evening, sweetheart,” to the young woman lying
tied to the dirty bed pushed up against one of the interior walls. His captive
was no more than fifteen or sixteen years and her dress showed she came from a
family of means. Her hair was golden brown and her eyes were a shade of light
green that Mantellus found intriguing. It was her eyes that brought her to his
attention. Those green eyes were unique and seemed to draw the priest in. They
made Mantellus want to know her, but not in the way that a man knows a woman,
but in the way that an artist knows his muse. There was no denying that there
was a certain art to death and Mantellus fancied himself a gifted artist.


“If
I remove your gag do you promise not to scream? If you scream then I will be
forced to hit you,” the dark priest told his caged bird very calmly. He did not
fear anyone hearing her and only gagged the young woman, because her screaming
the night before ceaselessly irritated him. She nodded in compliance and he
removed the gag taking a seat next to her in the only chair in the room.


“Why
have you taken me?” she asked her face was wet with tears, but she still had an
air of defiance. Mantellus smiled appreciatively knowing he chose well when he
picked this one. She had fire buried deep inside her- just like him.


Ignoring
her question the priest said, “There is no need to discuss such things yet, my
daughter. If there is one thing I have learned since becoming a priest it is to
be more patient. Let us get to know each other a bit first. I am Mantellus…”
When she did not answer he prodded, “And you are?”


“I
am the Lady Tian Nightwind, daughter of Warlord Ethiel Nightwind, ruler in his
king's stead of the Western Province of the North Lands!” she said with the
assurance of one who claimed the title many times in the past. She no doubt
expected that her father's name would scare the priest.


Mantellus
whistled. “That is impressive. I am Father Mantellus, servant to the goddess,
Ashura, formerly Mantellus Firekin, journeyman fire elementalist and former
resident of Baj Prison,” he bowed from his seat as he introduced himself in a
faux display of courtesy. 


“If
it is coin that you desire my father will pay handsomely for my release,” the
Lady Tian ventured.


“I
wish it were that simple, but there is something I desire far more than mere
coin. It is difficult to explain,” Mantellus paused looking for the right
words, then added, “It is more of a hunger that must be sated- a primal need if
you will.” 


The
Lady Tian's eyes darted to her bright yellow dress with many ruffles and
frills. Her body tensed and Mantellus smiled knowingly. “No, child, that is not
what I wish of you. If it were, then our time together would have been done
long before now. Although what I have in mind- well, let me say you will be
less happy with what I have planned than if I were to simply force myself upon
you.”


“You
mean to kill me?”


“A
mundane choice of words for an act that is infinitely powerful and, dare I say,
beautiful, but yes, that is what I intend,” Mantellus' smile grew to a wide
toothy grin, “but as I said 'Let us get to know each other a bit’ before the
end comes.” 


The
dark priest held his hand flat in front of Lady Tian's face palm up with his
fingers and thumb bent pointing toward the ceiling. Little flames burst from
each digit as if they were five little candles like on a birthday cake. For a
moment he watched as the light from his fingers flickered against Lady Tian's
frightened countenance. Then Mantellus turned his hand over and dug his fingers
into her chest burning through the pretty yellow dress and searing the flesh at
the points of contact.


The
Lady Tian Nightwind, daughter of Warlord Ethiel Nightwind, ruler in his king's
stead of the Western Province of the North Lands, screamed in agony.
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“His
lordship, Ethiel Nightwind, thanks you for your swift arrival,” declared the
courtier, Sevu. His deep bow and formal demeanor did little to hide the old
attendant's concern for the missing Lady Tian. The daughter of his lord and
master had been missing for nearly a week. She disappeared on a trip to the
marketplace to buy a new dress for the Sunshillah festival. Prince Janus would
be at the festival and it had been her wish to impress him.


“Thank
you for your hospitality, Sevu,” said Sari politely bidding the courtier to
rise. “And this is my apprentice, Marian Lightfoot of Colum. I do not believe
you two have met before. Is his lordship in attendance?”


Marian
nodded to the courtier and politely told him, “It is a pleasure, sir,” but said
nothing more instead choosing to keep her own counsel.


“The
pleasure is mine,” Sevu told her and added to both of them, “Right this way, my
ladies.” The courtier led them down a long hallway. “Lord Nightwind and his
wife, Edessa, have been beside themselves with worry. They have not left the
estate even to attend the Sunshillah masses or the festivities that started
today. They traveled all this way to visit the king and partake in a little
merriment after all that has happened back home...”


Sari
nodded. “So the rumors are true? The orcs have been crossing the mountains on
your southern border into Lord Nightwind's province. Do you know why?”


“Who
knows the minds of brutes?” Sevu shrugged.


“Do
not be so quick to judge,” Sari cautioned. “Orcs have a rough and savage nature
to a certain extent, but they are not mindless predators like ogres and trolls.
If they are making the trek across the Dread Marsh and the mountains beyond
they have a good reason to do so.”


“Agreed,
I have found the orcs to be an honor-bound if inhospitable race although I have
only had the opportunity to travel into their lands once.” Marian added. The
two rangers looked at each other and smirked sharing a private joke.


“Yes,
well I will take your counsel under advisement and send some of our own men to
investigate further once we return to the Western Province.” Sevu stopped at
the large set of double doors at the end of the hall. “Please wait here while I
ask his lord if he will see you. It is merely a formality of course.” Sevu
disappeared into the large room closing the door behind him.


A
minute later Sevu returned. “Lord Nightwind will see you now.” The trio entered
the small throne room and the old courtier announced, “Lady Sarianna of the Red
Tree Clan and Lady Marian Lightfoot of Colum are here to see the honorable
Warlord Ethiel Nightwind of the North Lands Western Province!” 


The
ladies bowed in unison before the warlord. He was a well-built and handsome man
in his mid-forties with a strong jaw line. His sandy blonde hair was shoulder
length as was common in his region. His wife, Lady Edessa Nightwind, sat to his
left and wore a gown that was long and made of red silk- a common site among
the nobility since the color red was often associated with people of their
station.


Warlord
Nightwind said, “There is no need for such formality. We are here to discuss a
grave matter and I do not wish to waste time on simple niceties while my
daughter is in danger.” 


“Of
course, your highness, and if I may, I know I speak for my apprentice as well
as myself when I say we will do everything within our power to find Tian,” Sari
told them falling into a formal tone that she rarely used.


Marian
nodded in agreement. Her education in the ways of the world had been extensive
in the last few years, but she still felt unsure of herself around members of
the upper classes. 


“Can
you tell us where Tian was last seen and how she came to disappear?” Sari
asked.


Lady
Edessa spoke up, “It will have been a week ago tomorrow that Tian and I went to
the markets to buy her a new dress. She was very excited to see Prince Janus.
There are not many children of high rank near her age and she was looking
forward to seeing him again.” 


“Tian
also has a bit of a crush on the prince despite him being ten years her
senior,” interjected her father.


Edessa
continued, “We took a carriage to the marketplace along with an escort of our
honor guards...” The normally stoic woman's eyes began to water as she spoke.


“And
she disappeared from the markets?” Marian asked sympathetically. 


Lady
Edessa dabbed at her eyes with a kerchief. “Tian had gone to one booth while I
was at another not far away when a fire suddenly broke out. It was small at
first, but quickly spread and grew in a matter of seconds. We were separated as
the flames came between us. 


“One
of our escorts tried to reach her, but he was caught in the fire and suffered
severe burns to his arms and hands. Tian was backed into an alley to escape the
fire and that was the last that I saw of my daughter.” Lady Edessa fought back
tears and only allowed a few to be shed. It was considered unseemly for a noble
woman to show such emotion even under the most difficult of circumstances. 


“Thank
you, Edessa. I know this is painful,” Sari told her reassuringly, “If I may ask
two questions: What was Tian wearing when she disappeared, and what was the
name of the booth you were shopping at when the fire broke out?”


“Tian
was wearing a yellow gown with ruffled sleeves. I was shopping at Draker's Designs and Garments, but I do
not know the name of the place where the fire broke out. However, it would be
hard to miss if you go to the markets.” Edessa dried her tears and added,
“Sarianna, please find my daughter. I-I could not go on without her.”


“We
will, your ladyship.”


Once
the rangers left the estate Marian stopped Sari. “I know how she feels. My own
son is out there somewhere- missing. He may have run off on his own, but the
not knowing is the same. Byrn could be hurt or dead and there is nothing I can
do about it. I want nothing more than to know he is safe and happy just as the
Lady Edessa does for her own child. We must find this girl!”


“It
is more than that. Lady Edessa blames herself for Tian’s disappearance and I
fear what she may do if her daughter is not found.” Sari placed her hand on
Marian's shoulder. “We will find Tian Nightwind. I promise.”
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The
burned out stall where Tian went missing was easy to find just as Lady Edessa
said it would be. The husk of the fire's remains was still untouched a week
after the young noblewoman’s disappearance. Sari and Marian surveyed the scene
and saw the shop Draker's Designs and
Garments opposite
the charred mess. A middle-aged man with a protruding gut was hanging several
well-tailored shirts and dresses on display before opening for business. 


“Go
question Draker while I look around,” Sari told her apprentice. Not waiting for
a response, because none was needed, she headed to the blackened remains of the
unrecognizable market booth.


Marian
approached the tailor striking up a conversation. “What a lovely dress,” she
said picking up a light blue velvet gown with black lace sewn strategically at
the bosom and cuffs. “I must say I have been trying my hand at tanning leathers
of late and making my own clothing so I can appreciate the level of
craftsmanship that goes into such fine work,” she made a show of examining the
stitching and added, “Of course, I could never do such wonderful work as this.”


“Thank
you, my lady. It is nice to meet someone who understands true quality,” said
the shopkeeper beaming happily. “Most of the people that shop my wares have no
idea of the skill or quality I provide they just think, 'Ooh, what a pretty
dress,' when they look at something like this fine piece of artistry.” Draker
motioned to the dress Marian was admiring.


“Nonsense,”
Marian scoffed, “I am sure you get all kinds of wealthy and important customers
through here...”


Draker's
mood instantly darkened. His eyes went to the dark char of a booth across from
his and he noticed the elf rummaging through the mess. “What is she doing?” he
asked to no one in particular although Marian was the only other person within
earshot at this time of day.


“What
happened there?” asked the apprentice ranger trying to take Draker’s mind off
of Sari who was at the moment examining something or other on the ground with
great attention.


“I
thought that everyone had heard by now. It was horrible. That shop belonged to
Gilkame Axebeard. He is an eccentric fellow, but he is also a masterful artisan
of jewelry and time pieces.” Draker pulled a small bobble on a chain from his
vest and showed it to Marian. “He made this for me last year. It is a miniature
clock and works just as well as a larger sized one.” Turning it over Draker
opened the back to reveal a set of tiny gears and springs working in unison.


“That
is amazing!” declared Marian. “I have never seen anything quite so intricate!
How did he make gears so tiny?”


Draker
laughed and told her, “I asked the same question when I first saw the pocket
clock. He said it was a trade secret and would never speak of it again.” 


“What
happened?” Marian asked indicating the burned out booth. “Did some sour fate
befall this Gilkame that caused his shop to burn down? Perhaps he was working
on something dangerous.”


“No,
nothing like that,” Draker answered for the moment forgetting about the elf
crawling around the dwarf's booth, “If you believe Gilkame's tales, he is working
on all sorts of inventions that sound quite dangerous like a cannon small
enough that it can be held in your hand or a collar that can be fit around a
magician's neck to take away his power, but he supposedly has a workshop where
he works on these things and I have never seen any such devices around here. Of
course, it could all be bunk. Dwarves are known to be braggarts.” Draker
flashed a smile to show he was kidding.


“Then
what happened?” Marian asked nodding her head in the direction of the ashen
booth.


“No
one knows for sure.” Draker recounted the events of the fire much the same as
Lady Edessa had done the previous night. When he finished he was silent for a
minute then said, “You are not looking for a dress, are you? You are looking
for the missing noble girl, the warlord’s daughter.” Marian nodded and he added
solemnly, “I hope you can find her. If you think it will help, Gilkame
mentioned his workshop was in the warehouse district. If you want to question
him, then one of the local courier apprentices can probably locate it with
little effort.”


Marian
thanked him for his help, but before she left to join her master she had to
know, “How much is the dress?” indicating the blue velvet one she was looking
at before.


“For
you, it is fifteen gold pieces, my lady,” he said his grin returning.


“Thank
you, I will consider it when we are done with this mess and time is not so
pressing.” Marian joined Sari who was finishing her own investigation into the
crime scene. “Did you find anything?”


“No,”
said the elf, “but that is something in its own way too. There is no sign of
accelerants and the origin seems to be in this area,” Sari pointed to a corner
of the booth, “but there is no sign of anything particularly combustible
besides the wood itself which would not have just caught fire on its own.


“Look
here where the scorch marks go in a straight line from the corner. This coupled
with Lady Edessa's account of how the fire seemed to follow Tian makes me
believe this was the work of magic.”


Marian
considered the possibilities- a rogue magician with the power of fire. She had
never seen it herself, but Sane told them years ago, when they were still on
speaking terms prior to Byrn’s escape from Baj, that Byrn was gifted in fire
magic. Could Byrn be the one...? No there was no reason to think such a thing.
Byrn would never do something like this. It was only the ache in her heart that
wanted to see him once more that made her think such a thing might be possible.
True there were many rogue magicians spread throughout the kingdom and while
most of them may not be adept at wielding fire the ability to cast basic spells
of any discipline was a common enough trait. Knowing it was a magician gave
them little more information than they had before.


“Did
you find anything out from Draker?” asked Sari.


“Not
much we did not already know, but he gave me the name of this shop's owner, a
gifted dwarf inventor called Gilkame Axebeard, as another possible lead. He did
mention that this Axebeard claimed to be working on a collar to make a magician
powerless. It is possible that the attack was against the shop owner and Lady
Tian got caught in the mix.”


Sari
shook her head, “That would not explain why Tian disappeared. This Gilkame
could have been taken by surprise just as everyone else when the fire began,
but he may have seen someone or something unusual, but first we should check
the alleyway for anything the first investigators missed.”


Sari
and Marian were both well versed in wood lore. Either woman could track a bear,
deer, or person for miles simply by following subtle markings. However tracking
someone in the largest city of the kingdom was another matter entirely. The
same tricks used in the forests were nearly useless on the cobblestone streets
of Mollifas.


The
elf seemed at a loss to her younger companion checking cracks and crevices for
any small thing that might have been left behind by the abductor. They searched
for the better part of an hour and turned up nothing. 


“Gods,
this is useless!” Sari shouted in frustration- the search finally getting the
better of her. “There is nothing here that might help us find Lady Tian! No
scraps of clothing! No footprints or marks! Not even a sign of a struggle!”


“Maybe
that is it!” Marian suggested to the confusion of her master, “You believe this
to be a magician at work, right? Well what would stop a magician from casting
some sort of illusion spell making himself appear as a trusted friend? Maybe
there was no struggle because the Lady Tian went with him willingly.”


Sari
thought back to the last enchanter she faced; the girl who forced her to try
and kill Sane in Colum the night of the ogres’ attack. There were not many
enchanters with that kind of skill, but it could narrow down the field of
suspects. The elf grabbed her apprentice and hugged her tightly, “What would I
do without you?” Marian was about to answer with something witty, but Sari kept
talking as she worked out what her student had already deduced, “Tian was
shopping with her mother when some piece of jewelry caught her eye. Perhaps
some pretty bauble that she thinks will impress the prince drew her away from
her escort- not completely, but just enough for an unexpected fire to isolate
her.


“Tian
was forced into the back alley by the spreading flames. She was frightened, but
then sees someone she trusts like a guard calling her to safety... or she
becomes spellbound and is forced to follow her kidnapper.”


“Or
the magician could have taken the appearance of one of the girl's escorts or
even the Lady Edessa,” offered Marian.


“To
my knowledge that is not possible,” said Sari, “most visual enchantments are
limited in scope like changing hair or eye color. The magician must maintain
complete control of the illusion and altering one's features enough to look
like someone else known to the target is particularly difficult. The enchanter
has to know every line and detail of the face he... or she wishes to take well
enough to completely fool their mark.”


“So
the enchanter could alter his clothing to appear as someone in a trusted role
like a guard, but could not be someone she was familiar with,” Marian
concluded.


“Yes,
just so,” agreed the wood-born elf, “and it seems like we have a few leads to
follow up on. I will contact Sane and see if he can lend his expertise if this
is indeed a magician, and you should find this Gilkame and see if he remembers
seeing any guards or other people of authority near his booth just before the
fire started.”


Marian
nodded. She had no desire to see the sorcerer. Her rational mind knew Sane to
be a good and honest man or else he never would have won Sari’s loyalty, but
there was the other side of the sorcerer that was the man who tried to hunt her
son down like a dog. The apprentice ranger understood that the master magician
was only following orders, but she could not accept such an easy explanation
where Byrn was involved. Whatever the case she could not stomach being around
him and of late whenever the sorcerer and elf had a cause to meet Marian
Lightfoot would find something less grating to occupy her time... like watching
the grass grow.


 


***


 


The
smell of burnt flesh and hair hung heavy in the small room at the back of the
storage house. Mantellus had found it difficult to sneak away from his duties
as a priest prior to Sunshillah, but now that the preparations were complete
and the festival was underway he found he had plenty of time to visit with the
warlord's daughter. It had only been a day since the torment began, but already
her body was covered in severe burns going from her chest to her arms, legs, and
feet. Her yellow dress that had been so lovely was little more than tattered
rags with blackened marks from burning along the edges in straps of clothing
that left only some small material covering her seared skin.


The
Lady Tian Nightwind's breathing was especially labored as if her lungs were on
fire. Mantellus thought for a second... had he set her lungs on fire? No, he
did not, but what a wonderful idea. To get to the lungs he would have to go
through the mouth and down the throat...


“Please,”
Tian squeaked hoarsely and mumbled something incoherently intruding on the mad
man's thoughts.


Mantellus
drew in uncomfortably close so that his ear was next to her mouth. “Say again?
You really should not mumble. It is low-born and beneath your station.”


“Please,”
Lady Tian repeated, “Kill me.”


Mantellus
laughed at the absurdity of the idea. “Kill you? What fun is there in that?! If
I kill you then our time together would be at an end and I am not ready for
that.” Lifting his staff so that it pointed at Tian he said, “Let me show you
something the good priests taught me,” and with an incantation he learned for
concentration and a wave of his staff, Mantellus began to cast a spell. He
stood motionless with his eyes shut for almost a full minute except for the
slight wave of his staff from left to right and back again as he repeated the
words over and over again until there was no meaning left in them. Suddenly his
eyes popped open and a gust of white energy flew from the torturer to his
victim.


Tian's
body heaved against her restraints as the magic entered and filled her, but she
felt no pain. Instead she felt a soothing to her body's aches. The cuts,
bruises, and scars from Mantellus’ deadly game healed before her eyes and she
felt a mixture of relief and exhaustion as every muscle in her body suddenly
relaxed.


Her
captor stumbled and only prevented a complete collapse by using his staff as an
impromptu brace. Now he was the one breathing heavily and he looked as if he
might feint, but his mad smile returned as he regarded the fully restored Tian
and with a huff of breath he told her, “Most priests are not willing to do more
than minor healing and regeneration. In order to restore life it requires a
great deal of energy and could result in the caster's demise, but great feats
are possible if you have the will for it. I wonder how far I can push it. How
close can one get to the brink of death and still be pulled back? That is what
we are going to discover together.”


Mantellus
Firekin fell back into his chair exhausted, but never lost his wicked grin.
“Our fun is only just beginning.”
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Rain
pelted the garden of
reflection, but Byrn scarcely noticed. His attention was completely focused on
the gray and black figure that stood under the great oak. Six months had passed
since he first attempted the necromancy spell that summoned the shadowy figure.
He thought of all the things he would say and what he would ask, but when the
moment came he could only mutter, “Father,” under his breath.


The
spirit of Tannys Lightfoot stepped forward. “Greetings, master magician,” the
ghostly spirit said mildly teasing his son now a strong twenty one year old man
dressed in black leathers and a dark red cloak tied at the waist, “How long has
it been?”


Byrn's
heart fell in his stomach. It was suddenly very difficult to form words, but
eventually he managed, “Four years.”


“That
long?” the spirit sounded mildly surprised, “In the underworld time seems to
pass differently. To me it feels like only a few days have gone by since I last
saw you standing before the goddesses.”


“It
has been hard since you... died,” Byrn told his father as he choked back tears.
The young man clenched his fists tightly. 


Tannys
put his hand on his son's shoulder to comfort him and the magician was a little
surprised that his father was corporeal. “I know. I have watched you as you
escaped Baj and Ilipse and found your way here,” the spirit spread his arms as
if to encompass all of the rain soaked grounds, “and watched as you mastered
your craft.” Byrn was about to object, but Tannys silenced his protest and
continued, “I am very proud of you.”


At
that Byrn could not stop himself and he fell into his father's arms dimly
wondering if the wetness on his face was from rain or tears and years of worry
and anger fell away. The spirit was cold to the touch, but still comforting as
the spirit hugged him tightly.


After
a few moments Tannys released his son and held him at arm's length trying to
get a better look at him. “Remember, when you were thirteen and just learning
to ride a horse? We had that old temperamental nag, Ruth, and no matter how
hard you tried you could not get her to listen. Then after one particularly
frustrating day for the both of you, she bucked you. I ran to see if you were
alright, fearing that the fall may have broken your back.”


Not
looking at his father Byrn said, “I remember. My wrist was broken and I had a
sprained ankle, but with the healers' help I could ride again a week later.”


“And
you did,” finished Tannys. “You told me that nothing was going to stop you and
got back on that horse. Day after day you worked on that nag until she
eventually decided that her life would be easier if she gave up and listened to
you.


“That
is how I thought of you then and still think of you now. No matter what obstacles
you face you never give up. It is your strength of will that has carried you
through to this day and it is that same strength that will carry you forward
tomorrow and every day after that.”


Byrn
regained his composure, but could not look his father in the eye right away,
embarrassed by his display. Deciding instead to change the subject he asked,
“How can you watch me from the underworld if time moves differently?”


“The
underworld is not as the name implies,” the spirit told him as he considered
the best way to explain it. “In fact it is a wholly different level of
existence. It is apart from this world, but still connected and as we are
connected through the bond of family I can watch you... and your mother. Most
times I only see flashes of your lives unless I really stop to watch closely.
Then I become still and it is as if I can see you and nothing else in the world
exists.” 


“You
have seen mother? How is she?” Byrn asked eagerly. He often wondered if his
mother was safe and happy. Sane told him that she became a ranger back when he
was still in Baj, but Byrn could not imagine her as a woman of the wilderness.
Then again four years ago he could not imagine himself as anything other than a
simple courier.


“She
is doing well,” Tannys assured him, “Your mother... well you would have to see
it to believe it, but she has come into her own so much so that I wonder if I
did not hold her back when I still lived.” Tannys was about to add something
when he paused and after a moment said, “That is strange. I can not feel the
rain anymore.” His body began to fade and small tendrils of what appeared to be
smoke wafted off of him at the shoulders and arms.


“The
spell anchoring you here is fading,” Byrn told Tannys somberly, “It is a great
challenge to summon a specific spirit and pull it from the underworld. It
requires a great deal of focus and an invocation of Kassani. Only if she
acquiesces can the summoning occur.”


“Say
no more,” said the spirit with a wave of his smoky hand, “Go get some rest and
know that I am watching over you.” The spirit of Tannys Lightfoot faded back
into the underworld leaving his son standing alone under the great oak tree. 


As
he stood there Byrn felt a sudden keen understanding that he was completely
alone in the clearing. He sat under the oak tree in the wet dirt. The earth was
soaked enough to be moist to the touch, but not quite to the point of turning
into mud. For a long time he sat there listening to the rain spattering against
the leaves and the ground thinking about what he had just done and what it
meant to him as a magician. 


In
three years under the tutelage of Avelice Necros, Byrn transformed from a boy
who was scared and alone into a powerful magician that was quickly growing into
the role of a sorcerer, a magician who is the master of at least two of the
four disciplines. Summoning spirits was a fairly simple spell to cast depending
on what was being summoned. A ghostly warrior of Vailon or a sprite could be
accomplished with little effort, but the act of calling forth an unbound spirit
as Byrn had done required a great deal of skill and knowledge in the arts of
necromancy. The summoning of his father even for a short time showed that Byrn
was an adept necromancer. His skill progressed as far as it could with his
avoidance of the darker side of death magic for fear of taking a life.


Sometimes
he wondered if his trial before the goddesses of life and death that left him
unable to kill had ever really happened. Occasionally he wondered if the whole
thing could have been a fevered dream following the calamity in Colum or a side
effect of the healing process he had undergone while asleep, but now he knew
for sure. Tannys had said as much himself.


In
his natural discipline, elementalism, he was unmatched among his peers. Fire
was his natural element and he had learned how to project wind and lightning to
some extent, but he quickly discovered that none of the others including
Avelice had much experience with the elemental forces so he tried to teach
himself, and some of the younger students, building upon the lessons of Sane,
Fredrik, and Mantellus with some success, believing he was at least the equal
of his former cellmates.


At
the far side of the clearing the door to the cabin opened and the black robed
figure of Avelice Necros emerged. Some of the older students had gone to the
festival in the city and she had instructed the rest of the students to stay
inside before Byrn began casting the summon, both to give him some quiet
privacy from the youngsters and to protect them in case a demon was
accidentally released.


The
salt and pepper necromancer sat next to her student. “How did it go?” she
asked.


Byrn
shook his head unsure what to say, then he simply stated, “It was over too
quickly.” 


“It
usually is the first time,” Avelice conceded, “but you can work on that. It
will get easier in time and you do get a little stronger with each passing day.
I am a little saddened to say that you have learned all I can teach you without
touching on death magic. Unfortunately you cannot be considered a master
necromancer without that knowledge, but just the speed of your progression
speaks wonders for your natural ability.


“I
think it is time for us to start a new school... and I would like you to be the
head master.” 


Avelice’s
magic school had grown considerably since Byrn joined them. The trio of Byrn,
Turshyn, and Mellani had rescued several young magicians on the run from Kenzai
hunters now housing ten of them in total. Avelice brought up the subject of
starting a new school before. She feared it was too dangerous to house so many
magicians in one place. There were rumors already of a magician living in the
forest and the elder students would often have to cast illusions in other areas
of the forest to spread false rumors and keep any Kenzai hunters from stumbling
upon the school.


However,
the choice of Byrn as the new school's headmaster was a bit of a surprise. “I
thought you would have chosen Turshyn,” Byrn confessed, knowing that his friend
was Avelice's favorite student and a talented necromancer in his own right.


“It
was a difficult choice, but you have a more well-rounded understanding of magic
and I think in time you will grow into the role of master. Being called a
master is more than just a measure one's ability or knowledge. It is a rank
given to one who is looked to as a leader and teacher for the next generation. 


“Turshyn
will become a true master of necromancy, but in the other realms of magic he
knows very little. That is more my fault than his since I have been his only
teacher and can not teach him magics that I have little knowledge of. For that
reason I am going to ask Turshyn to be your second at the new school so he can
learn some of what you know of elementalism.”


“What
about starting the revolution anew?” asked Byrn remembering his promise to his
friends in Baj.


The
necromancer shook her head. “It has taken a long time for me to come to this
decision, but I fear the cost would be too high if we were to try and fail.
There are not that many magicians free in the kingdom and if they were to die,
then our knowledge of magic as a people would be lost forever,” Avelice fiddled
with her robe nervously as if she doubted her own words or did not want to
believe them.


Byrn
understood the risk was too great, but could not help feeling like he was
betraying the grand necromancer and his companions’ confidences. Avelice's
words were wise as always, but deep down Byrn felt a small ember burning in his
heart. “Then I will find another way to free our people,” he told Avelice
confidently.
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The
enchantress Mellani sat helplessly observing her captors as they searched for
other magicians. Every fiber of her being willed her body to stand up and run
for the exit or cast a spell to turn her captors against one another, but
instead she simply sat there and wondered how she was going to get out of this
alive. Since her parents died when she was a little girl Mellani found herself
in precarious situations from time to time. More than once she, along with her
younger sister, Minnie, was nearly caught by the Kenzai, but somehow they
always managed to get away. However, this time she feared that her luck had
finally been pushed too far.


It
started that morning when Minnie and two of the newer teen magicians, Rex and
Quevine, wanted to go to the city for the Sunshillah festival. It seemed a
harmless request at the time and Mellani knew the courtyard of the school would
be off limits while Byrn practiced his summoning so she agreed to take them...
under the condition that Turshyn would come along and keep an eye on the boys.


Before
long the boys had gone off to find some excitement with the city girls and
Turshyn had followed after to make sure they did not find too much excitement.
“Do not get into trouble while I am gone!” he had yelled back to the Truthsayer
sisters in jest. Now as Mellani sat in a warehouse surrounded by Kenzai she
decided the necromancer’s joke was in very poor taste.


When
the boys were out of sight Minnie suggested, “We should go see the minstrels in
the square,” grabbing at her sister's arm and pulling her along without waiting
for an answer. At fifteen years old, Minnie was growing into her womanhood, but
she still possessed the same free spirit she had as a child.


They
roamed the square listening to the numerous minstrels and bards until they came
across a boy about Minnie's age playing a lute and singing a ballad called The Tale of the Undead Isle about the
great warrior Targan and his battle against the necromancers of the Winter Bane
Isle.


“Do
you seriously want to listen to this?” Mellani asked as the bard played the
decidedly anti-necromancer story. “If Turshyn were here he would be very
disappointed.”


“We
would not want to disappoint Turshyn. Would we?” Minnie said slyly elbowing her
older sister in the arm. Minnie was convinced that her sister was in love with
the admittedly handsome necromancer no matter how much she protested to the
contrary. 


“If
your tongue was as sharp as your elbows, then you would have a great wit,”
countered Mellani humorously. “You know Turshyn and I decided to stay as
friends years ago.”


“And
that burns you up,” Minnie giggled, “You may not admit it, but you hate that he
gave up on you and now spends his time with city girls.” 


Mellani
was about to tell her sister just how wrong she was when they heard a dwarf
laugh and say, “...turn all of those wizards into zombies,” to another of his
race. The sisters exchanged worried looks and Mellani nodded to her younger
sister who placed her hand under her cloak and lightly touched her grimoire
hidden in a specially made pouch. Minnie cast a spell with a light whisper and
enhanced her hearing so that she could eavesdrop on the dwarf even as they put
some distance between themselves and him. 


“You
really believe that?” asked the other dwarf- a blonde haired fellow who unlike
most of his race did not have a beard.


“Yes,”
replied the first dwarf, “Gilkame is a genius. He is working on one device that
can take control of a magician's mind and another that can fire metal balls
faster than the eye can see and what is more some of his prototypes are right
here in Lion's Landing for safe keeping.”


“How
do you know this?” the blonde dwarf asked skeptically. 


“Because
Gilkame is my uncle,” declared the first dwarf proudly. He lifted his head a
little toward the sky in an attempt to make himself look noble, but only
succeeded in getting his face wet as it started to rain. The crowd began to
break up and the blonde dwarf managed to convince Gilkame's nephew to show him
some of these wonders. As they departed the Truthsayer sisters followed from a
safe distance behind them.


It
quickly became apparent that the dwarves were completely unaware that they were
being followed. Not once did they look behind them or take any unnecessary
turns down back alleys or side streets. While the girls walked Minney told her
sister what the dwarves had been discussing and Mellani wished that Turshyn had
not ran off with the boys.


The
rain was coming down more heavily threatening to become a serious downpour when
the dwarves and their uninvited guests arrived at a warehouse by the docks. The
dwarves went inside leaving the girls outside to explore the perimeter. Finding
no way to get in besides the door used by the dwarves, Minney decided to sneak
in by casting an invisibility spell. It was a difficult spell to cast, but she
could maintain the effect for ten or twenty seconds and that would be just long
enough for her to sneak in and ensure that there was no one guarding the door.


Minney
entered the warehouse unseen and ten seconds later she did not return. Twenty
seconds later she was still nowhere to be seen. One minute passed and then
another without the return of the teenage magician. With each second that
passed Mellani grew more agitated with her sister's failure to return until she
had no choice, but to go in after her and find Minney Truthsayer.


The
interior of the warehouse was very dark. It took a moment for Mellani’s eyes to
adjust to the lack of light and it was in that moment that she felt a knife
pressed against her throat. 


“Who
do we have here?” wondered a grizzled voice to her left who also happened to be
the owner of the knife. He reached into her cloak and pulled out her grimoire.
“I will hold on to this for a bit if it is all the same to you.” He motioned
for her to sit in a chair against the wall to the far right of the entrance.
Once she got a good look at him Mellani could still see very little of his
features. He wore a brown cloak with a hood casting his face in shadows and had
a long sword at his side. His movements were silent and efficient and he
carried himself with a calm aloofness. Mellani knew she was in the presence of
a powerful Kenzai warrior.


“Answer
my questions and you may keep your skin, wizard,”
the Kenzai spat the last word as if it were a curse to be loosed from his lips.
“Why are you here?”


Mellani
looked around the room hoping that it looked like she was taking in her
surroundings instead of looking for her sister, but she saw no sign of Minney.
She did however count five more of the Kenzai scattered around the room. “Why
are any of us here?” Mellani retorted smartly. “Only the gods know why they put
us here for sure.”


The
enchantress’ head flew back in an instant before she knew what was happening
and she felt a stinging pain on her face which was soon followed by a heavy
throbbing and the enchantress came to realize that the Kenzai slapped her so
fast she never saw his hand move until it was already done. 


“Let
us try again. Why are you here?” the Kenzai asked once more.


Mellani's
mind raced as she tried to figure out what it was safe to tell him and what was
not. A little truth could a long way towards corroborating whatever story she
made up. His hand rose more purposefully this time and the enchantress blurted
out, “I overheard a couple of dwarves talking and wanted to see if what they
were saying was true about a way to control magicians.”


“It
is true,” said the bearded dwarf followed by the blonde one emerging from the
shadows. In one hand he held a simple gold necklace made of two solid half
circles connected by a hinge on one end with a clasp on the other. In his other
hand was a small rod of similar color and plainness. He handed the necklace to
his dwarven friend. “Put this on her.”


The
Kenzai warrior put his knife back to Mellani's throat, silently daring her to
move, until the blonde dwarf did as he was told and placed the necklace around
her neck snapping the clasp shut.


“Let
her go,” Gilkame's nephew told the Kenzai and the man backed away a little
reluctantly giving the woman some room. To Mellani he said, “Stand up,” and she
obeyed without thinking about it. “Jump!” the dwarf commanded and she leapt in
the air as high as she could. She wanted to ask how the dwarf was making her do
these things, but she could not speak. 


The
dwarf only laughed, “This is amazing! Do a dance!” Mellani twisted and turned
her body to music that was not there. A disconnected part of her noted that she
was doing the dance of fertility- a common occurrence during the festival of
Sunshillah. The dwarf laughed again and commanded his puppet to sit down which
she did without question.


Turning
his attention to the warrior and the blonde dwarf, Gilkame's nephew shook the
rod and shouted, “You see? It works! Uncle Gilkame will be so happy when he
finds out.”


The
Kenzai warrior said, “I need to finish the interrogation, Eryk.” 


“Of
course. Please continue, Sir Blackwing,” Eryk Axebeard told him, nodding to
their captive.


“Now,
we should start with something simple: what is your name?” the Kenzai Blackwing
leaned forward so that he and Mellani were eye to eye.


She
sat there silently. Blackwing raised his hand about to slap her again when Eryk
stopped him, “Wait! Sorry! She can not speak with the collar on unless I
command it.” To Mellani, he said, “Go ahead, girl, and answer any question my
friend poses to you... truthfully.”


Blackwing
began his line of questioning again and found out many useful things with no
trouble. In just a few minutes he learned of the magician's school outside of
Lion's Landing, the number of students, and who the most powerful magicians in
the school were along with their disciplines.


A
loud bang came from the front of the warehouse like a heavy box falling or a
door slamming shut grabbing everyone's attention. Blackwing spun back to
Mellani, “Was there anyone else with you?”


The
ensnared girl did her best not to answer the question, but she heard herself
say, “My sister came into the warehouse a few minutes before me.”


“Ashura's
ass!” swore the Kenzai. To his men he commanded, “Draw your weapons. Search the
warehouse!” Nearly as one the other hunters pulled their swords from their
scabbards. If any of their blades began to glow blue they would know Minney was
nearby even if she was invisible. It was only a matter of time before they
found her.
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Tomlin
cursed under his breathe.


The
Kenzai were methodically searching the interior of the warehouse looking for
some girl that may or may not be there, but they would surely find him. Rumors
of a magical collar that could control magicians had been circulating for
months. It took some time, but the Collective had managed to track the rumors
back to a dwarf named Gilkame Axebeard living in Mollifas. Alia organized a
raid on the dwarf’s workshop in less than a week. They were within a day of the
raid when someone beat them to it. Some fire user lit Gilkame’s marketplace
stall ablaze and scared him into hiding. What is more, the dwarf was so
concerned over the attack that he sent his latest inventions out to sea bound
for Lion’s Landing, the farthest port from Mollifas in the kingdom.


It
was Tomlin who volunteered to find the collar. If he acted swiftly, then he
could steal the collar before a strong security network was in place. His plan
was to pose as a bard at the festival of Sunshillah and put the dwarf, Eryk Axebeard,
who was guarding the collar under a charm called Learion's Gift. Learion’s Gift
was a spell that would compel the affected person to reveal whatever thoughts
came to mind like the location of the magic collar. 


Weaving
the spell into the ballad of The Tale of
the Undead Isle was a simple enough task even for one of Tomlin's limited
magical talents, but the girls were a complication he did not expect. Who could
have anticipated a pair of attractive lady magicians getting involved and
throwing his plans into chaos? He simply had to find the collar, steal it, and
bring it back to the Collective. Now Tomlin had only a few minutes before being
discovered and getting killed or worse- collared like the girl sitting in the
chair.


Most
magicians would probably throw a lightning bolt or summon a specter to do his
fighting for him, but Tomlin was an enchanter. Although he was adept in his own
discipline, Tomlin did not have much talent for the other schools of magic.
Usually enchantment was a very useful talent, but against active Kenzai patrols
their effectiveness would be severely limited if not utterly useless. The
hunters' swords would dampen any enchantments he cast before the spell could
take full effect and signal to the rest of the hunters his general location. 


Tomlin
climbed to the top of a rack near the wall, but not to hide from the hunters.
He reasoned that if he was going to get himself killed he might as well do it
spectacularly. Pushing with his feet against the wall the rack started to tip
forward picking up momentum as he scurried to the top and jumped for a beam in
the ceiling. His aim was true and the bard pulled himself up with ease. A life
living on the streets had trained him to be strong, fast, and agile. Those were
skills that no magic sword or Kenzai art could take away. 


Tomlin
crawled along the beam furiously to the other end of the warehouse as the
shelves fell over in a domino effect killing several hunters searching between
those racks. Predictably the remaining hunters rushed over to where the
shelving first started to fall leaving Tomlin above the magician girl and the
two dwarves. 


The
swashbuckler in him wanted to pull out his knife and jump down from the rafters
onto the dwarves, but the saner side convinced him that climbing down the
nearby racking quickly but carefully was the option that would not leave him
with two broken legs.


Tomlin
sprang on Eryk with his knife drawn burying it to the hilt into the side of the
rod bearer's neck. The dead dwarf slumped to the side and Tomlin grabbed the
control rod with his free hand as he pulled his blade free. Turning to the
woman wearing the collar he said, “Take your collar off, my lady, and please
hand it to me,” and winked at her. 


The
prisoner gladly undid the clasp while Tomlin was on the other dwarf before he
could alert the hunters that they were about to lose their new toy. A slash of
Tomlin’s dirk left the blonde dwarf clutching wildly at his neck for a second
before he fell down dead alongside his friend. When Tomlin turned back a grateful
woman held the collar in her outstretched hand.


“Thank
you. My name is Mellani,” the girl told him handing over the collar. 


“A
pleasure, my lady. I am Tomlin the Bard. Do you know any offensive spells?” he
asked hurriedly turning his attention to the three remaining magician hunters
including the one called Blackwing.


Mellani
nodded, “Some, but he has my grimoire,” indicating Sir Blackwing.


Tomlin
pulled his own spellbook from his cloak and handed it to Mellani. “Some magic
is better than none, I guess.” 


The
bard looked Mellani in the eyes and felt his fellow magician's fear and
uncertainty. She looked a few years older, but had none of the hardness that
Tomlin possessed. In some small way he envied her for that. Holding her gaze,
he told Mellani in no uncertain terms, “We can not let any of them live. This
collar is a prototype. If its creator learns how well it works he will make
hundreds of these and put one around the neck of every magician locked away in
a domain or in Baj and turn them all into slaves bent on hunting down the rest
of us with their own magician army. Do you understand?”


Mellani
nodded in agreement, “You paint a vivid picture,” and began to cast a spell. A
moment later a gust of wind flew from her hand knocking the three hunters off
their feet.


Tomlin
seized the opportunity and made a mad dash for the nearest hunter and stabbed
him with several quick but deep lunges into his gut before he could get up. He
was about to move onto the next hunter, but they were both back on their feet
already and ready to fight. 


Blackwing
shouted, “Handle the boy! I will take care of the magician!” Blackwing charged
towards Mellani holding his sword in front of him as if it was a shield as well
as a weapon. She shot another gust of wind at him, but his blade cut through it
absorbing and warding against the magic as Blackwing cut the distance between
them.


“Your
master does not consider me much of a threat.” Tomlin told his opponent
swinging his knife in short erratic arcs forcing the hunter to clumsily block
over and over again. Tomlin knew that the Kenzai was unable to match his speed
and as long as he did not let up with his attacks eventually the warrior would
falter. “You will pay for his mistake.” 


Tomlin
stepped in under the Kenzai's sloppy parry to an obviously wide dagger swing
and slashed the hunter's throat causing him to spurt blood before collapsing,
dead, to the floor. 


He
turned to see Mellani pressed against a wall. A wavering shield projection was
the only thing between her and the bright blue glow of Blackwing's sword
clashing against the construct. 


The
distance in knife lengths was difficult to judge in the space of a second, but
Tomlin took a guess and holding the knife by its blade flung it at Blackwing’s
back where it found a resting place. Blackwing fell to his hands and knees with
a scream of agony. 


Mellani
looked relieved as she dropped her shield to Tomlin's utter surprise. “No!” he
screamed running towards her and when she looked back to Blackwing she
understood that the Kenzai warrior was down, but not defeated as the tip of his
blade came rushing at her face. 


She
held her hand up as if in protest and the deadly warrior dropped his sword and
fell to his side. Mellani grabbed the sword and pulled the man's knife from its
scabbard just to be safe.


Tomlin
came to stand beside Mellani and held his hand out for the sword, “Do you want
me to do it?” The harried woman handed over the sword without a word. “Your
opponent fell to his knees not the ground meaning he still had some strength to
fight despite the pain. He also never dropped his weapon making him still a
danger to anyone nearby.” The bard unceremoniously stabbed Blackwing through
the back so that his sword came out the other side. When Tomlin was sure that
Blackwing was no more he retrieved his knife and wiped the blood off with the
hunter's cloak. “What did you do to him when you raised your hand?”


“It
was a mental suggestion that he fall asleep,” she told him without pride.
Tomlin wondered if she was still in shock.


After
rifling through the corpse's clothing Tomlin found Mellani's grimoire. He held
it up and asked, “Do you want to trade?” with a smooth smile and Mellani
covered her mouth to stifle a laugh that was born from a feeling of uneasy
relief.


The
magicians surveyed the warehouse and in addition to the collar they found a
strange weapon that looked like a short tube with a handle. Tomlin read the
description on the destroyed cargo crate, “Hand cannons? There must be hundreds
of these here. The collar is a prototype device, but these are being made in
mass. The dwarves have been busy.”


“How
does it work?” Mellani asked.


“I
have no idea,” Tomlin told her, stuffing one into an inner pocket of his cloak,
“but I plan to find out. We are going to try and figure out how these things
work so that we know how to counter them.”


“Who
is ‘we’?” Mellani asked, “I thought I knew all of
the magicians near Lion’s Landing.”


“I
meant ‘we’ as in magicians in general,”
Tomlin lied, “and I am not from around here.” More than that, Tomlin would not
reveal.


When
they left the warehouse they were greeted by the arrival of four more
magicians: the cute girl that was with Mellani earlier and three boys although
one was a few years older than the rest.


“Turshyn!”
Mellani yelled and ran into the eldest boy’s arms. The other girl hugged them
both and started to cry joyfully while Tomlin and the other teenage boys looked
on.


“You
need to get out of here before more Kenzai arrive,” Tomlin told the other young
magicians. He pulled the lute from his back and began to tune the strings as he
walked away heading north towards the square and the relative safety of the
crowds.


Mellani
stopped him, “Tomlin, would you like to come with us? We have a safe haven not
far from here if you need someplace to hide.”


“Thank
you for your generosity, Mellani, but I am under strict orders to give your
school a wide berth,” the bard told her as he walked off.


“By
who?” Mellani asked, but Tomlin only turned and waved goodbye with a roguish
grin before he disappeared down a side street.


Alia
was a difficult taskmaster to be certain, but when he looked at these other
magicians he was forced to acknowledge the effectiveness of her cutthroat
ideology. Being completely limited to enchantment spells he had no doubt that
the other apprentices he just met were more powerful than him in the magical
arts. He also had no doubt that they were not used to hard living and had
little understanding of just how dangerous the world is and how precarious
their positions in it truly were. They were just as his master had described
them.
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Gilkame
Axebeard was not difficult for Marian to track down. All it took was a few
coins in the pocket of a young courier and Marian found a guide willing to take
her to his workshop. However, she did not expect the high level of security
guarding the dwarf. There was a pair of guards at the front door and another at
the back. She saw two more pass windows inside the workshop and guessed there
could be at least another pair keeping an eye on the shop from perches a safe
distance away with bows in hand. Clearly Draker's assertion that Gilkame was
more than just a jeweler was well founded.


Marian
surveyed the area and found a possible point of entry through a window halfway
between the front and back doors that would not be visible from either
position. The guards patrolling the interior would only pass by once every few
minutes leaving a gap in their protection. Of course such an entry would only
be possible if it were during the late hours of night and at the moment it was
still before noon. Then again the ranger was not here to breach the dwarf's
security. 


Marian
Lightfoot stood before Gilkame's workshop in a more official capacity. Her hair
was freshly washed and she wore a brown cloak made of an elven material that
seemed to shimmer in the sun covering her ceremonial leather armor, giving her
the look of a noble warrior. Dwarven society was very rigid when it came to
nobility and castes and most dwarves were very respectful of the ruling classes
whether it was a dwarf, human, or elf noble and warriors of noble birth were
held in even higher regard.


“I
seek an audience with the dwarf, Gilkame Axebeard,” Marian declared to the
guards posted at the front entrance.


The
guardsman to her left looked the ranger up and down. Judging her to be of
sufficient importance, he asked politely, “Who should I tell him is asking, my
lady?”


“Tell
him that Marian Lightfoot is here on behalf of Warlord Ethiel Nightwind of the
North Lands Western Province,” she said returning the guard's respect, but
maintaining an air of cold formality that she had come to associate with most
nobles.


“A
call from a warlord's herald is quite unexpected,” the guard said carefully
choosing his words, “May I inquire as to the reason for your visit?”


Disarming
him with her smile Marian said, “You may inquire, but I can not answer. Rest
assured Gilkame Axebeard is not in any trouble, but I do need to speak with him
urgently.”


“Of
course, my lady.” The guard bowed and disappeared inside the workshop. A minute
later he returned and escorted Marian to a small study near the entrance where
they found the stout dwarf waiting. She was a little disappointed that she
would not get a better look around Gilkame's workshop after everything Draker
had said.


Gilkame
stood in the middle of the room with his chest puffed out and his hands behind
his back trying to look as dignified as possible despite the sweat in his long
black beard and coal smudges on his hands, pants, and shirt. After exchanging
pleasantries and apologizing for his unkempt appearance Gilkame asked, “How may
I help you, my lady?” motioning for Marian to sit in a chair while he took the
one opposite it behind a writing desk. There were books scattered across the
table haphazardly on subjects ranging from metalworking to magical
enchantments.


“Do
you know of the Lady Tian Nightwind's disappearance?” Marian asked taking her
seat. 


Gilkame
nodded, “Yes, another investigator came to see me after it happened. That was
the day my shop caught on fire. I saw the girl driven into the alley by the
fires, but that was all. I was too busy trying to save my wares.”


“How
did the fire start?” Marian asked. Her eyes darted to the book on enchanting.


Seeing
her look, Gilkame pushed the book toward her offering Marian a look and said,
“I am investigating some revolutionary ideas in weaponry and armor. Magicians
have been placing enchantments on items as far back as anyone can remember, but
that does not mean that enchanting is strictly limited to magicians as most of
us think.” The dwarf tapped the side of his skull as if to reinforce his point
then added, “But that is not true. The Kenzai can enchant their weapons to
drain magic and I believe that it is possible for other normal people to
prepare other sorts of enchantments as well… under the right circumstances.” 


“I
am not sure I understand how someone who is not a magician can use magic,”
Marian confessed. Gilkame was about to answer, but Marian stopped him. “Perhaps
we can speak on it later, but for now I need to focus on the young Lady Tian's
abduction. Back to the fire...”


“It
is a shame you do not wish to know more. Enchanting is a fascinating topic and
a great unexploited weapon against the plague of wizards.” Gilkame shrugged and
started stroking his beard absentmindedly. “I believed the fire was an attack
on my person before I heard about the young lady's disappearance. Truthfully, I
am not entirely convinced, even now, that I was not the target. Not all of my
projects are magician friendly.” Gilkame opened a drawer in his desk and pulled
out a pipe and tobacco patch. “Do you partake?” Marian waved off his offer and
Gilkame continued as he packed some tobacco into the pipe. “The fire must have
started by magical means, because there was nothing flammable at my booth.
Unlike my work here there is nothing dangerous for sale in my booth. It was
filled with simple gadgets and jewelry that I make a modest living on.”


“This
massive workshop and all these guards are paid for from your little shop? I
find that hard to believe.” Marian told him, but Gilkame gave her a knowing
smile.


“I
do have some generous benefactors, my lady, and once my inventions and theories
are made public knowledge I expect to be a very rich dwarf,” Gilkame told her
as if she should already be aware of this information. 


There
was more to Gilkame Axebeard than met the eye, but so far he had done little
more than confirm her suspicions and corroborated Draker's story. “Did you see
anyone unusual around your booth prior to the fire? Anyone that seemed out of
place specifically people in positions of authority like a noble or a
guardsman?”


Gilkame
shook his head. “I see my fair share of nobles in the markets, but none that
seemed out of place,” He paused taking a puff from his pipe as he thought, “Now
that I think about it, the only thing odd was that a priest was looking at
watches, but he moved on to another booth before the Lady Nightwind’s entourage
arrived.”


Leaning
forward Marian was suddenly curious. She had not considered a priest, but that
could explain why there was no struggle. Priests were generally well regarded
and trusted in the kingdom. When she first met Sane he was disguised as a
priest. It was likely that other magicians had the same idea. “Another
merchant, Draker, showed me one of your watches. It is an interesting device.
Why would it be strange that a priest might want one?”


“A
watch is an expensive item and priests do not have any money of their own,”
Gilkame considered, stroking his beard again. Then he added, “In fact there is
nothing at my booth that a priest would want. Beyond their mystical implements
and robes, priests have no personal belongings.”


“Have
you ever seen that priest before?”


“Well,
I am a devout worshiper of the goddess,” Gilkame said proudly, “He is a newer
priest. I think he has only been with the temple for a year or two. His name is
Mantellus.”


 


***


 


Once
she knew who to look for finding Priest Mantellus was fairly easy. Barely two
hours had passed since she left Gilkame's workshop and now Marian was stalking the
priest like a wolf might stalk a deer. 


Tracking
a person in the middle of a large city was much different than tracking one in
the forest. In the forest a hunter can rely on tracks, trampled grass, and any
number of other miniscule clues so that the tracker can still find their prey
hours or even days later, but in the city tracking was a much different talent.
In the city keeping the target in site was key, so that even a few seconds
amongst the twists and turns of Mollifas' streets was enough to ensure that a
wary or even lucky target could lose their pursuit with minimal effort. Marian
watched the priest making seemingly endless rounds through the city as he
greeted worshipers and festivalgoers alike. The festival of Sunshillah was now
into its second day and the priests had taken to the streets to make merry with
their flock now that all of the sermons had ended. 


The
sun was nearly setting as Marian, hidden amongst the growing shadows and
crowds, followed the priest leaving the crowded streets and moving into the
warehouse district. Up until that point he had played the role of sanctimonious
priest without a hint of anything peculiar about him, but as he headed farther
into the district it became clear that Priest Mantellus was hiding something.
He began to walk at a brisk pace and took to looking over his shoulder every so
often, but to one used to running over branches and leaves without making a
sound avoiding the furtive glances of a wary priest was a simple trick.


Before
long he entered a small closed down warehouse. After a few minutes when it was
apparent that the priest was not coming out Marian approached the building
cautiously making note of points of entry, as she was apt to do. The first rule
of being a ranger was to be aware of your surroundings. Sari always said,
“Knowing the battleground better than your opponent was a tremendous advantage
that could turn disaster into success.” Marian hoped that was true. She did not
relish the thought of facing a magician, especially alone.


She
opened the door to find the warehouse barren except for an office at the far
end. The faint sound of talking got louder as Marian crept next to the door
keeping out of sight of the shuddered window for fear that Mantellus might
decide to peak out of it at any moment. The ranger pulled her long dagger from
its scabbard and clutched it tightly in her hand. 


“If
you let me go, I will not tell anyone,” said a young woman's voice weakly. The
voice undoubtedly belonged to Tian Nightwind. 


“You
know that is not true as well as I do, my dear,” the priest said in an oddly
soothing tone, “Now shall we get started again?”


Tian's
screams were immediate and intense causing the ranger to jump in surprise. She
nearly cut her leg by accident, but the leather armor she wore protected her
from the glancing scratch. She knew the smart thing to do would be to find Sari
and Sane or go directly to Warlord Nightwind who would surely mobilize every
available knight at his disposal to save his only daughter. Magicians were
notoriously dangerous even to the Kenzai that watched over them and the idea of
facing one in close combat especially one as disturbed as this Mantellus
appeared to be frightened Marian greatly. Every intelligent thought in her head
told her to leave and get help, but her motherly instincts would not allow her
to abandon this young girl as she was being tortured. If Marian left for help
and returned to find Tian dead or gone, she would never be able to forgive
herself.


She
listened intently for the sound of Mantellus’ voice over the girl's shrieks of
pain. It seemed like the torture went on for a long time, but the ranger
guessed it was probably only a few minutes before Tian's voice gave out.


“Done
screaming already?” Mantellus asked his voice thick with condescension, “I expected
more from you. Your will is all but broken and things are only just getting
interesting.”


Marian
tested the doorknob and found it unlocked. Swinging the door open she sprang in
the direction of Mantellus' voice and was halfway into a thrust before she
fully saw him. Her body crashed into his with the force of a grizzly bear and
just as much ferocity. The blade of her dagger bit into his fleshy belly
spitting blood over her finely crafted leather gloves.


The
crazed magician gasped in air as if he was a fish pulled from a river. Marian
twisted the dagger in his gut forcing the killer to scream just as much from
anger than true pain. Mantellus' free hand grabbed at his assailant while the
other held his staff with a death grip until it found the ranger's throat and
he began to squeeze. Marian's throat felt hot under the magician's grip as it
quickly tightened causing her vision to go dark for a few seconds and her grip
lightened. Knowing that she was about to faint, the ranger forced herself back
to full consciousness and delivered a kick to the priests groin causing him to
lose his grip and forced both combatants to fall to the floor.


The
bed shook frantically as Tian tried to free herself by feverishly twisting her
wrists against the ropes with such intensity that she rubbed her wrists to the
point where they began to bleed. Her feet kicked at the priest's head just
inches out of reach. Tian watched in horror as the priest pulled the knife free
and tossed it away focusing his malevolent stare on Marian Lightfoot.


Marian
got into a crouching position and pulled her hunting knife from her belt. It
was not as sharp or well balanced as her dagger, but could still kill a man
when needed. She lunged once more at the prone magician this time aiming for
his heart, but Mantellus raised his hand as if he was going to tell her to stop
and a wave of flames shot from his palm throwing her against the wall and
smacking her head with an audible thwack.


 


***


 


Mantellus
sat on the floor panting for a minute waiting to see if his attacker would
rise. When she did not he set about mending his wounds by turning his mental
focus inward, soothing the pain screaming in his head and repairing the damaged
flesh. It was long believed that magicians could not use the healing arts and
therefore anyone that could heal was not a magician, but as Mantellus learned
years ago when his tired and broken body was dragged into the temple of Ashura
he was living proof that this was a lie. It was just one more way that the
kingdom used magicians to their own ends and discarded them when they became...
inconvenient.


Several
minutes passed before the magical knitting of torn flesh was complete. Still
not strong enough, to stand Mantellus crawled until he was sitting next to the
body of the woman who attacked him. Her neck was badly burned and her head was
bleeding. There would no doubt be a nasty bump, but she lived at least for the
moment.


Smiling
at Tian wickedly Mantellus said, “We will need another bed for our new friend,
Tian.” The young woman began to cry hysterically at having her chance at
salvation dashed. “Do not be sad, child. It looks like you are going to get a
break for a while. I have a new toy now- at least for a while.”
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The
spirit of Tannys Lightfoot raged at Priest Mantellus. He could sense the death
and pain coming off of this man echoing all of the wrong he had done in his
life. Tannys reached out with ghost hands and attempted to strangle the
monster, but they passed through the priest ineffectually.


Fits
of anger and frustration washed over Tannys as he racked his brain looking for
a way to hurt the dark priest and help his former wife lying at the mad man's
feet. As a spirit he was unable to have even the slightest effect on the world
and was only able to take a solid form when summoned forth by a magician... as
Byrn had done.


Tannys
closed his eyes and allowed himself to be pulled back to his rightful place in
the underworld long enough to refocus his attention on another point at the
opposite end of the kingdom and pulled himself free to roam the world for a
little while longer. 


This
time he found himself in the courtyard of the magicians' school outside of
Lion's Landing. When he left Marian's side night was approaching, but now it
was midday. Such was the passage of time in the underworld that the briefest of
moments in the land of the dead was no different than hours or days in the
realm of the living.


Not
seeing Byrn on the grounds Tannys entered the sizable cabin. There were three
boys playing a game unknown to him that involved spinning a small wooden ball
on their fingers. The game must have been magical in nature fore the balls
would spin for a half minute or more before falling to the ground. It was a
small feat, but one unimaginable by normal means.


“That
is good, Rion,” said an older voice sitting off to one side. It was Byrn
intently watching the younger children. “Rather than holding the ball in place
with your mind, try doing it with your finger. Project a small amount of energy
from your finger flowing through the ball like the stick in a globe. Then spin
the energy to make the ball rotate.” His instruction complete Byrn leaned back
in his chair making a show of not caring what the children were doing. It was
clearly a game designed to be instructional and Byrn's feigned disinterest was
meant to keep the boys from figuring out that they were learning something.


Laughter
came from the boys as the balls began to spin wildly on their fingers never
moving from their centers of gravity atop the small fingers. The boy called
Rion dropped his ball for a moment, but quickly scooped it up and returned it
to his finger where it promptly began a new spin. Not long after that all three
boys were dropping their balls and laughing as they raced to replace them as
quickly as possible.


This
went on for some time until the trio got tired and decided to go outside to
play a more traditional game of hide and seek leaving Byrn alone... except for
his silent watcher. Byrn got up from his seat to watch the boys from the window
and once he was assured that they were staying near the cabin he went back to
his seat and opened an old leather bound book he had been paging through.
Tannys looked over his son’s shoulder to see strange words and drawings mixed
in with the language of the kingdom. It was a spellbook.


“Byrn,
can you hear me?” Tannys asked putting his face in front of his son's so that
they were eye-to-eye, but if the young man had any inkling that he was not
alone he did not show it. “Byrn, answer me!” the spirit now shouted, but still
failed to get a response.


Tannys
looked around for something he could do to get his son's attention. Seeing a
cup on a nearby table, he attempted to pick it up and throw it across the room,
but found that like with the priest his hand simply passed through it. Then he
tried to knock the spellbook from Byrn's hand hoping he could interact with
whatever magical power the book possessed, but the results were no better. 


“Byrn
must be the one to summon me,” Tannys said to himself, “but when will that be?
It could be a day from now or a month and by then it would be too late for
Marian.”


“It
is frustrating not being able to communicate with the living. Is it not? There
are few humans that are receptive enough to hear a call from across worlds.”
Tannys turned to see the exotic beauty of the goddess of life, Ashura, standing
before him. He knelt before her and she commanded him to rise saying, “In death
you serve my twin sister, Kassani, not I, but I appreciate the thought.” The
goddess smiled kindly.


Tannys
rose slowly not wishing to offend the most revered god in all of Aurelia. “It
is an honor to meet you once again,” he said with a low bow to show her the
proper respect. “I mean no offense, goddess, but why are you here?”


“You
speak well for a human,” Ashura's smile was disarming, “speaking plainly but
with respect for your superiors. I will do you the honor of speaking plainly as
well. I am here to help you. The murderer, Mantellus Firekin, is using not only
the guise of a priest, but the magic of healing to prolong the suffering of his
victims. I hate for any life to be ended prematurely, but this man’s
destruction is for the greater good.”


“It
was not so long ago that you put a curse on my son to prevent him from killing.
Can you not simply curse this priest as you did Byrn? This Mantellus Firekin
has surely done more harm in this world than Byrn.” Tannys looked to his boy
lazily reading his magic tome still unaware of their presence.


“The
ability to take a life is beyond my means. Kassani is the reaper of souls, not
I. It was only with my sister's agreement that your son's punishment was
carried out, but he is not cursed. He is being educated. Look at him. Deep in
his soul he still hurts. The deaths he caused in Colum still eats at him, but
he has learned to control his anger and hence his magic. He looks for peaceful
solutions to confrontations when possible and restrains himself when peace is
not promising. 


“The
power at his disposal is immense. If left unchecked he would have been
corrupted by his power like so many magicians before him. Byrn has a greater
destiny laid out before him and he must be willing to seek out peace to bring
it about. That is why Kassani agreed to help me with Byrn, but she views the
affront of Mantellus Firekin as being none of her concern.”


“But
it is my concern,” Tannys pointed to his son, “and it is his as well.”


Ashura
smiled conspiratorially, “That it is and so here I am. To help you contact your
boy.” The goddess moved to the window and watched the children outside playing.
The boys were chasing a roque, a creature from another realm similar to a
medium sized dog, but with pointy ears and no hair save for a mane that went
down the animal's chest.


“When
he sleeps his mind is more receptive,” Ashura said, “All you need to do is
place your hand to his head and concentrate. You cannot speak to him even in a
dream, but you can place your thoughts in his mind as images. It is possible to
show him events that have occurred or that you believe may come to be... like
the image of your wife being decapitated by her captor.”


Tannys
bristled at the thought. “That is a gruesome image.”


The
goddess turned facing him and nodded, “Yes, it is.”
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Byrn
stared at the ceiling in surprise as he pieced together what he had just
witnessed. The shock was so great when he woke up that it took a minute for him
to remember where he was. Turshyn lay in the bed next to his, sleeping
peacefully, and the older boys, Rex and Quevine, were against the wall opposite
them, also sound asleep.


The
nightmare had been intense. It was like no dream he ever experienced before. He
was standing in the school's courtyard when suddenly his body felt weightless
as if he was transporting somewhere else. Instead he flew up in the sky and
moved northward faster than any bird could hope to go. In a matter of moments
he passed over Ilipse followed by a lake and then a great forest that could
only be Blackwood. Then he saw cities and he knew he was flying over the more
heavily populated North Lands. Baj and Colum passed in the blink of an eye and
Byrn was descending on a city larger than any he had ever seen before. There
was a castle reaching into the sky in the north, but it was only a passing site
as Byrn descended into a mass of temples. As he reached the street level he
realized he was standing in front of one of Ashura's temples. He did not land
in front of the building, but instead his body continued to float as it was
moved of its own volition through the streets past a square, then shops and
inns until storage buildings surrounded the elementalist and his feet finally
touched the ground. 


Byrn
stood before a small building with boarded windows and he entered to find the
interior was bare except for some dusty boxes in one corner. Then a door opened
in the wall at the far end of the warehouse where there had been no door
moments before. A bright light emanated from it that seemed to call out to
Byrn. The magician approached the light. As he came closer, it grew brighter
and Byrn had to cover his eyes to shield them from the intensity. Dread filled
his heart making him want to turn back, but he was compelled forward into the
light by unseen hands pushing him. 


Once
he passed through the doorway's threshold, Burn found that the light was gone
and he could see clearly again. The room was plain, but its contents were
anything but that. He watched helplessly as his old cellmate, Mantellus
Firekin, tortured his mother. The psychopath stabbed her with a sword of fire
protruding from his hand like an extension of his arm. He laughed with glee at
her pain as Marian screamed and her body burned from the inside out. 


Then
Byrn noticed that there was another person in the room. It was a girl in her
teens. She was pretty with dark hair and a yellow, ruined dress, but Byrn did
not recognize her. The girl was strapped to a bed forced to watch the gruesome
scene play out with a level of horror on her face equal to Byrn's own.


Eventually
Marian feinted from the pain and for a brief moment Byrn felt a little bit of
relief that the torture might be over, but Mantellus suddenly swung his flame
sword into Marian's neck separating her head from her body. The head of Byrn’s
mother fell to the floor and rolled to a stop against his foot. Marian stared
at him with a lifeless glaze in her eyes shocking Byrn back to a waking state
of panic.


Sane
told him once that he sometimes saw visions of things to come. Was it possible
that he was now experiencing them too? Byrn sat up and swung his legs over the
side of his bed. He reached over to Turshyn and shook the necromancer awake.
Turshyn rubbed the sleep from his eyes and looked at his roommate
questioningly.


“Are
you awake?” Byrn asked in a whisper to avoid waking the teens. The room was too
small to reasonably accommodate four people, but with ten magicians living
there space was limited. Only the headmistress, Avelice, had her own room.


Turshyn
groaned at the foolish question and rolled over so that he was no longer
looking at Byrn. “No,” he replied flatly and buried his face in his pillow.


“Turshyn,
this is important,” Byrn whispered again, but a little more urgently. Turshyn
rolled back over and looked at Byrn, visibly irritated. “I had a nightmare,”
the elementalist offered in explanation.


Now
angry the necromancer rolled back over and muttered, “When we move to the new
school I want my own room.”


“I
am serious,” Byrn said pressing on Turshyn's shoulder to turn him so that they
were facing each other, “I think I had a vision of the future.”


“Listen
to me,” Turshyn said, sitting up, “That is not possible.”


“It
is. I assure you,” Byrn told him. He crossed to the clothes chest at the foot
of his bed and grabbed a pair of trousers and a tunic in the dark. “My old
master, Sane, told me he had visions of things before they happened. I dreamed
that my mother was being murdered by one of my old cellmates from Baj.”


Turshyn
exhaled heavily. “Let us say that your old cellmate did escape from an
inescapable prison...”


“I
am proof that it is not inescapable,” Byrn interrupted.


“Very
well. What if this is true and you had a vision of the future. What then?” the
always-pragmatic necromancer asked.


“We
save my mother,” Byrn told him knowing the answer was a foregone conclusion. He
pulled his brownish red cloak from his trunk. “She is somewhere in Mollifas. I
saw the castle in my vision.”


Turshyn
went to his own chest and got dressed as well in similar clothing and a black
cloak for travel that lacked the customary red skull that would identify him as
a necromancer. “We need runes to Mollifas and back, but when you wake up
Avelice I hope you do not mind if I wait in the hall.”


“Of
course,” Byrn agreed. 


Fully
dressed, the magicians walked the short hallway to Avelice's room at the end.
Byrn knocked lightly at first, but not hearing a response began to knock more
loudly until he heard the usually calm woman say, “Someone had better be dead,”
with a low growl. Apparently necromancers were cranky when woken up
prematurely.


“It
is Byrn,” looking to his friend and added, “... and Turshyn.”


“Thank
you for that,” Turshyn whispered.


“Wait
a moment,” came the voice from the other side of the door. A minute later a
tired Avelice with disheveled hair opened the door. Her nightgown was barely
hidden by a hastily put on robe. “What is this about?” she asked looking at
each of the men in turn.


Byrn
told her of his vision and his need to travel to Mollifas. When he finished
Avelice confirmed his hopes for aid. “I do have a rune to the capital city and
another that can return you to the temple in Lion's Landing. You dare not use one
that leads directly to the school. If what you say is true, then a rune here
would be catastrophic in the wrong hands. Above all else we must take every
step to insure the safety of the school.”


“How
soon can we leave?” Turshyn slapped Byrn on the shoulder. 


“I
must go alone,” Byrn decided. “I am sorry, Turshyn. My first instinct was for
us to both go, but it is only possible to travel with one other person at a
time. You can come with me, but I plan to return with my mother and I cannot
bring you both back. This will be the last time that I leave her unprotected.”


Turshyn
nodded dejectedly and not knowing what else to say punched Byrn in the
shoulder. “You should get your grimoire,” he said finally. 


Byrn
ran back to his room and rummaged through his chest looking for his grimoire.
He yanked it out and then returned to meet the necromancers in the study.


“Good
luck and come home safely,” Avelice told him as she crossed the room. “My
brother also has visions. Be wary. Sometimes what you see may be real events
and sometimes it is merely a collection of symbols for you to interpret.” The
boys looked at each other with the same question on their minds. Despite
knowing the master magician for years neither of them had heard mention of
Avelice having a brother. 


Avelice
took Byrn's hand in hers and dropped two wooden rune discs in it. She pointed
to one and said, “The temple in Mollifas,” and pointed at the other, “The
temple in Lion's Landing.” Byrn nodded and she rolled his hand closed. She told
him again to be careful, but this time hugged him too.


“No
need to worry,” Byrn forced a smile that he hoped looked more confident than it
felt. “You have taught me well,” he added sincerely, knowing it to be true.


Byrn
went outside to cast the transportation spell. It was not necessary to do it
outdoors, but it felt more natural to him to do it this way and so it was
easier to cast under the night sky. The transportation was almost
instantaneous. One moment he was standing in the school's courtyard, then a few
seconds later Byrn found himself inside the Mollifas temple to Ashura over
fifteen hundred miles away.


Byrn
was in an alcove connecting to an empty hallway of the temple. If the layout
was the same as other temples, then the priest quarters would be down the hall
to the left and the right would lead to the great hall. Byrn turned right
seeking a way out. Priests were brothers to magicians in a sense and many of
them were sympathetic to the magicians' plight. He suspected that Mantellus
would be sleeping in the priests' quarters. The image of his mother's
decapitated head popped back in his mind and Byrn had to fight the urge to
confront the magician until after he was sure that Marian was no longer in
harm's way.


The
great hall opened out to a large square that led to what looked like a row of
shops all closed at the late hour. Byrn looked around for a street from his
vision and found he recognized the streets from his dream. Sane had complained
that his visions would fade rather quickly especially after using magic, but
Byrn was having no difficulty recalling the nightmare’s details. Perhaps Byrn’s
nightmare was not a true vision then, but he could not deny that the street
before him was the same as the one from his dream though he had never been to
Mollifas before.


Byrn
headed into the market district and navigated the streets with unerring
accuracy, reaching the edge of the warehouse district in a half hour. However,
identifying the right building took longer than he had hoped. The district was
much larger than the warehouse quarter of Colum or even Lion’s Landing and the
elementalist became confused by all of the similar looking buildings. The night
was lightening and dawn was not far off. After Byrn's third unsuccessful
attempt his search became more frantic as he became convinced that his mother
was dead and he had failed her. 


Finally
he came to a warehouse that felt very familiar. The windows were boarded up and
it looked abandoned. Byrn felt a ray of hope and entered the apparently empty
building. A quick assessment of the interior revealed that the entire warehouse
was one large empty space. There was no door against the rear wall like in his
nightmare. The magician turned to leave then stopped. There was a weak presence
in the room like a gently pulsing heat- magic. 


The
pages flew as Byrn flipped through his grimoire looking for a particular
manipulation spell. It was called True Sight and allowed the user to see
through any illusions placed before him for a short time. Placing his hand to
the book he closed his real eyes and pushed his mind's eye outward revealing a
door and several windows just before him. When next his eyes opened the door
and windows were still there, just as they had been all along. Byrn tested the
door and found it was unlocked. 


The
fire magician pushed the door open and was prepared for a fight. Instead he
found the two women from his nightmare sleeping. They appeared unharmed, but
pain was etched in their faces. Even in their dreams they could not escape from
whatever torture Mantellus had been inflicting on them. The dark haired girl in
yellow was tied to a bed and his mother lay on the floor with an arm tied to
each bedpost.


The
young magician created a small flame knife construct with an unconscious ease.
Byrn carefully cut Marian's bonds making sure not to accidentally burn her
hands or wrists. The sleeping woman’s body was tense as Byrn pulled her close.
He cradled her like a parent would a child. Placing two fingers against his
mother's neck, Byrn checked her pulse and found that it was strong. He breathed
a soft sigh of relief unaware that he had been holding his breath up until that
moment. Some gentle shaking woke Marian from sleep and she was startled at
first to see her son.


“Byrn?”
she asked unable to trust her own eyes. Her fingers trembled as she reached out
and touched his face. 


He
nodded in the affirmative and they both started to tear up. Byrn helped Marian
to her feet and said, “There will be plenty of time for a reunion later. Right
now we have to get you to safety,” as a large grin grew across his face.


“Please
untie me,” asked the other woman awakened by the sound of voices, “I do not
think I could stand to have the hope of release taken from me twice.” Then she
started to cry, but they were tears of joy. Then her relief turned to terror
and she began to scream and squirm when Byrn reconstructed the flame knife to
cut her free.


“It
is alright, Tian! Tian!” Marian tried to yell over the girl’s screams. She
stepped between them so that the young woman could only see her face, ensuring
that Marian had Tian’s full attention. “He is here to help! This is my son!”
Seeing Tian lost in hysterics Marian looked around for her hunting knife or
dagger to cut her free and finding neither she asked Byrn to cut Tian free
quickly.


Grabbing
her wrist with one hand to hold her still Byrn cut the bond around her left
arm. She flailed wildly with her now free arm and tried to undo the rope on her
other wrist, but after a minute was calm enough to allow Byrn to do it for her.
A still shaken Tian asked, “You are not like the other one. Are you? He burned
me down to the bone and when I thought my body would give out he would heal me
so that he could start all over again.”


Byrn
was taken back by the realization that Mantellus could use Ashura’s healing
arts and for a moment wondered at what that might mean for the priesthood, but
quickly returned his mind to getting the women to a safe place. “I am not like
Mantellus, my lady. Most magicians are not like him. The Firekin is a depraved
person with or without magic.”


Once
Tian's other arm was cut loose Byrn wasted no time getting the women to the
door of the office only to be greeted by a ball of fire as large as a man. Byrn
brandished his staff like a weapon and hastily erected a magic shield. The fire
dissipated as hit the shield, leaving a cloud of smoke wafting from the
barrier. Through the smoke a figure in green stepped forward bearing a staff of
his own in hand. As the smoke cleared the elementalist-turned-sadistic-priest,
Mantellus Firekin, confronted Byrn Lightfoot. 


“When
you dispelled the illusion hiding my secret room you also triggered a ward
alerting me that I was about to lose my playthings. It was fortunate that I was
already on my way here for some early morning entertainment.


“I
must admit of all the people that I expected to find I have to say that you
were the last person that I thought would be here messing up my fun, Byrn. That
is you, is it not? Byrn Lightfoot?” Mantellus held his staff at the ready
anticipating an attack, “You have grown much since we saw each other last.”


“You
know this monster?” Marian asked with
disdain as she almost spat the word. 


“We
were in Baj together,” Byrn told her as he motioned with a curt nod of his head
for the battered women to move back into the room. To Mantellus, he asked, “How
did you get free?”


“In
a roundabout way it was your escape that made mine possible, but Ryonus was the
one who faked my death in a misguided attempt to...” Mantellus seemed to think
on it, then admitted, “To tell you the truth I do not know what he could have
been thinking. Surely he did not think I would go back for them.” 


Looking
over Byrn's shoulder at the ranger peeking out from behind the doorway
Mantellus added, “You seem to know each other. Who is your friend?”


“She
is my mother,” Byrn told him taking a defensive position. “Let us pass or I
will kill you.”


Mantellus
laughed derisively. “Byrn, you are like a cub growling at a bear. Do not think
we are on the same level. I have been using magic much longer than you and am
not bogged down by the same sense of morality that you are, but for old time’s
sake I will make you a deal. Your mother and Tian can go free... if you agree
to come with me.


“Think
of the things we could do together. I can teach you ways to use magic that you
never considered before.”


“Do
not listen to him,” Marian warned, but Byrn held up his hand asking for
silence.


“Mantellus,
you are a rabid animal. Step out of our way and use what little time you have
to escape the city,” Byrn said showing a strength of will even he did not know
he possessed. “Once they are safe, I will be coming back for you.”


Without
warning Mantellus created a wall of flame and threw it at Byrn, who enlarged
his shield enough to protect himself and block the doorway with ease. Another
attack from Mantellus immediately followed. This time it was a volley of
fireballs. They bounced harmlessly off the shield, but the barrage had the
effect of weakening Byrn slightly. 


When
Mantellus fired his next volley Byrn dropped his shield. He reached out with
his mind to Mantellus' fireballs and altered their direction so they swung wide
to the left and circled behind him flying by Byrn on the right and back towards
Mantellus.


The
counterattack caught the mad magician off guard and he faced the full force of
his own attack throwing him into the wall and searing his arms and hands. Now
that Byrn had the advantage he did not intend to lose it. In a battle of
elementalists Byrn thought that he was now superior to Mantellus, but with his
mother's life in the balance he dared not take the risk. As an elementalist
Mantellus was powerful, but he lacked knowledge or skill in the other
disciplines. Byrn held his free hand in the air and shouted, “I call upon the
spirits of Vailon, god of war, hold my enemy!”


A
screeching sound echoed through the warehouse and dark clouds flowed up from
the floor in several spots taking the shapes of four war wraiths on mounts.
“Feel free to hurt him, but I need him alive,” Byrn told the wraiths.


The
four ghostly figures swarmed around Mantellus delivering glancing cuts whenever
he allowed them to get too close. The elder fire magician formed whips in each
hand and lashed out at his assailants pulling one off his mount and striking
another. The wraiths kept Mantellus contained for the moment, but it was
apparent that he would gain the upper hand over the spirits soon. 


While
Mantellus was distracted by the phantoms Byrn circled to one side attempting to
get behind him. Any number of spells came to mind that could kill the dark priest,
but disabling him would require more finesse. 


The
last wraith hissed at Mantellus as it was dispelled back to the realm of
spirits. The priest panted in satisfaction at his victory just before he felt a
sharp jab to his shoulder that quickly changed to a crippling internal pain
that felt like little bolts of lightning bouncing around throughout his body.
As quick as the bolts came they were gone, but Mantellus was unable to move. 


Byrn
stepped in front of him.


“The
paralysis will wear off soon enough,” Byrn yanked the staff from the priest’s
grip, “but not soon enough for it to matter to you. Next time you might want to
consider releasing a burst of flame all around you to eliminate the riders more
effectively,” Byrn gloated. Then Mantellus’ staff erupted into flames and Byrn
tossed it across the warehouse like so much useless trash. 


Byrn
looked Mantellus over examining the minor cuts he received from the war
wraiths. He held his hand with an open palm and his fingers together like his
hand was a knife. After a few moments smalls flames burst from Byrn's fingers
and he set about raking them over all of Mantellus cuts and scratches. Although
the pain must have been intense Mantellus could not voice a protest or even
scream out, so great was the paralysis spell. 


“I
am cauterizing your wounds so that you can not cast any magic directly from the
blood source,” Byrn told him as he worked to close Mantellus' wounds. A few
more minutes and his work was complete. He put Mantellus' arms behind him and
called for the women to bring some of the rope that the priest had used to tie
them up. Byrn wrapped the rope around Mantellus' wrists and tied them together
tightly yanking on the knot to make sure it would not come undone.


Once
the paralysis spell wore off enough that Mantellus could walk Byrn led the
group outside. At first Mantellus tried to resist, but Byrn simply pulled hard
enough to make Mantellus fall and took to dragging him while Marian and Tian
kicked at the evil magician until he agreed to walk on his own. “We need to
take Mantellus to the castle,” he told them, “He needs to be secured by the
Kenzai there so they can decide how to handle him.”


“I
want to go to my parents first,” Lady Tian said.


“She
has been through a great deal,” Marian added.


“You
are free now,” Byrn said to Tian, “You can do as you wish.”


“I-
I do not wish to be alone,” Tian admitted apologetically. 


Byrn
nodded and got down to one knee and placed his hand to the ground. “Come forth,
Sprite Lauralee,” he said solemnly. 


Lifting
his hand up Byrn revealed a golden hued fairy about the size of his palm.
“Byrn, I missed you!” said the little sprite flitting about. She swooped in and
hugged his shoulder, as she was apt to do.


“It
is good to see you too, Lauralee,” he told her warmly, “But I have a request of
you. Can you find this woman's parents and send them to the castle to meet
their daughter? She has been missing for some time and they are undoubtedly
worried.”


“Yes,
of course,” Lauralee winked at her human friend and started examining Tian. She
flew around the lady like a hummingbird examining her from every angle. “There
is such pain written all over you, poor child,” Lauralee said to her clearly
upset. Then brightening added, “Ooh, a noble birth, but... not of the royal
line. Still you are highborn among your people... You are the child of a
warlord. Nightwind, perhaps?”


Tian
smiled at the aggressively friendly fairy. “You could tell my family just by
looking at me?”


“I
like her,” Lauralee said returning to Byrn, but ignoring Tian's question, “and
she is very pretty.” Byrn swatted at her playfully and the sprite flew off
giggling to find the warlord and his wife.


Byrn
led the group heading for the castle. The day was just starting, but there were
enough people about that they garnered some strange looks from passersby at
seeing such a motley group escorting a bound priest through the city. 


Mantellus
pulled at his restraints and shouted that he was being kidnapped at every
person they walked past, but seeing Byrn's grim determination and the haggard
look of the women that obviously detested the priest most thought it was better
to leave them unmolested as they passed through the warehouse district into the
merchants' areas, but the fire magician noticed several people running off
probably to get a guardsman.


It
was not long before Byrn was proven right and a squad of guardsmen wishing to
know their business with the clearly harried priest confronted them. Byrn was
about to tell them to clear a path when Marian stepped in front of him. Her clothes
were burnt and torn, but it was clear that she had been dressed as someone who
was of worth as was Lady Tian. 


“I
am Marian Lightfoot,” she told them with a certain air of nobility that Byrn
had never seen before and he wondered if it was just for show or if this was
how his mother now carried herself, “and this is Lady Tian Nightwind, who has
been missing for nearly two weeks. This man
kidnapped Lady Tian
and tortured both her and myself.” She gestured at the bound priest. “We are
taking him to the king's court to await judgment. Do you seek to stop us or
would you be more inclined to provide us with an escort?” The squad leader
seemed to hesitate and Marian added, “There is plenty of glory to go around.”


The
squad leader looked to Marian; then to Tian and Byrn; and finally to Mantellus
who said, “Please! They are rogues attempting to kidnap me. Do not be fooled
good sir.” 


After
an awkward minute the squad leader relented. “We will escort your group to the
castle and allow the magistrate to sort this out.” Then looking at Byrn, he
added, “If any of you try anything funny, then I will personally run you
through without a second thought. Is that understood?” Byrn nodded in agreement
and the group continued toward the castle reaching up into the sky with the
guardsmen escorting them on either side.


On
their way to the castle two more squads joined them, providing an escort of a
dozen men. Being surrounded by guards Byrn felt uncomfortable, but he tried to
stay calm. He reminded himself that they were not his enemies, at least in this
matter, and he could escape with a simple spell any time he wanted. The one
sided defeat he handed Mantellus was proof that he was no longer a simple
apprentice learning his craft.


The
rumors of Lady Tian's return preceded the group so that when they reached the
castle it looked as if every noble, courtier, and soldier within a mile of the
castle was in attendance. The crowd whispered when the group came into site,
now escorted by no less than two dozen guardsmen, and when those that new the
young lady whispered in awe that Lady Tian Nightwind had indeed returned it was
only moments later that the audience broke out in cheers and hoots of joy.


Soldiers
not part of the escort lifted their swords and spears in salute as Byrn and his
new allies crossed the courtyard into the castle. Byrn had never experienced
anything like this before and he tried to keep his pride in check. He coldly
reminded himself that these were the people that hated him for simply being a
magician and he had spent the last three years of his life hiding from them
after they locked him in prison. They were every bit his enemy as much as
Mantellus was if not more so.


Three
courtiers on each side pulled the huge double doors open leading to the great
expanse of the throne room. A man dressed in an exquisite shirt of brown and
purple silk that Byrn guessed was the magistrate motioned them in. Byrn,
Marian, and Tian shed their escort and entered the throne room with Mantellus
in tow. The priest had given up struggling by the time their escort had reached
a dozen men and now followed meekly behind.


King
Kale Aurel sat on his thrown atop the dais with his wife, Queen Wendi, sitting
to his right and his son, Prince Janus, to his left. Byrn looked around for
Sane and found his old master standing amongst the nobles in attendance to the
far right alongside his elf friend, Sari, who openly waved at his mother.
Marian gave the elf a nod and a smile in return remaining more reserved.


The
king descended the throne and stood before Tian Nightwind. “It is good to see
you safe and sound, child.” He looked to the priest with his hands tied behind
his back and asked, “This is the man who abducted you?” Tian nodded and King
Kale ordered that he be taken away for questioning.


“A
word of warning, your highness. This man is no priest. He is a magician and a
very evil man,” Byrn warned. It was a break in protocol, but the king seemed
willing to let it slide under the circumstances and thanked Byrn for the
warning.


The
prince stood up and bellowed, “It is as I said all along...” He gave a sidelong
glance to Sane and added, “Wizards can not be trusted. We have been far too
lenient with them.”


“Watch
your words!” Byrn shouted and the room fell silent. He knew insulting the
prince could mean his life, but he did not care. “I, too, am a magician and I
saved the Lady Nightwind. It was through magic that I was led to her and
through magic I defeated her captor. If not for the use of magic she would be a
prisoner still.


“Magicians
can be evil. They can cause pain and suffering, but they are also equally
capable of doing great good. Locking us all up and separating us from the rest
of society only serves to turn us against you when we could be your allies.”


The
prince's face turned red with anger and more than one guard's hand went to his
sword, but King Kale held up a hand to silence his son. To Byrn, his voice was
harsh when he said, “Your insolence aside, I would speak with you. Rescuing
Tian is the only reason you have not been subdued already, so I would watch my
tone when addressing the royal assembly. What is your name, magician?” 


A
more subdued, but still proud Byrn added. “My name is Byrn Lightfoot and this
is my mother Marian Lightfoot.” The young magician said indicating the
well-dressed woman beside him.


“Your
grace,” Marian bowed as was proper. Seeing her, Byrn followed suit if a little
late.


The
king looked at Byrn as if trying to place him. “Your name sounds familiar. Do I
know you from somewhere?”


Byrn
shook his head, “We have never met... your grace.”


“I
recognize the name! He is the boy who escaped from Baj a few years ago,
father,” Prince Janus looked to Sane with a wicked grin and to the king
continued, “Sane's lost apprentice. He is a wanted criminal.”


The
assembled nobles murmured at the revelation. Minutes ago they cheered for Byrn
Lightfoot now they looked upon him with mixed wonder and fear. The guardsmen
who stood by his side in the streets moved their hands to their weapons
discreetly. Waiting to see how this would all unfold, but prepared for the
worst.


The
sorcerer stepped forward to stand next to his former student. “It is true, my
lord. Years ago I vouched for this young man...” Sane’s eyes locked with Byrn’s
as if the sorcerer was trying to make his mind up about something, but Byrn
could not guess about what. “Now I will do so once again.”


“Indeed,”
the king glared at his adviser as if there was some unspoken exchange, “Your
judgment is well regarded, Sane.” The king took his place on the dais and
addressing the gathered nobility told them, “Despite recent revelations we have
much to celebrate with the return of Lady Tian Nightwind who is like a niece to
me. The magicians, Byrn and Marian Lightfoot, will be treated like guests.
Tomorrow night we will dine together and rejoice in our good fortunes.”


Byrn
was about to object to his mother being mentioned as a magician, but she
whispered, “We will sort it out later.”


Before
dismissing them, King Kale added, “Sane, as the court magician, I am putting
our magic guests under your care. See that they use their best behavior.” He
shot a glance to Byrn.


***


 


Sane
and Sari escorted the three guests to a wing used for housing visiting nobles.
The sorcerer asked of the ladies' health and made polite conversation until
they reached the guest quarters. 


When
it was only Byrn and Sane left the sorcerer told him, “I will have clothing
brought to you for dinner tonight,” matter of factly and turned to walk away.


“Sane,
wait a moment. I owe you thanks for vouching for me back there.” 


“Do
you know I was ordered to hunt you down and kill you after you escaped from
Baj?” Sane chastised his former apprentice. Now the sorcerer's anger could no
longer be contained. He shoved Byrn hard pushing him into his room. “I trusted
you and you betrayed me! My life could have been forfeit for your rash
actions!”


“That
was not my intention. I just wanted to be free.” When Sane did not respond Byrn
asked, “I knew you were searching for me and I don’t blame you for following
orders, but I have to know if you would have found me, would you have killed
me?”


Sane’s
eyes burned with intensity for a moment. Then with some great degree of
restraint the sorcerer put his anger in check. “When you meet the king you must
be on your best behavior. You represent not just yourself, but all magicians
whether they are in hiding or otherwise. Show him that despite all that has
transpired that I was not wrong about you.” The sorcerer began to walk away,
but turned and added, “When you return to Lion's Landing give Avelice my best
wishes.” The off-hand comment left Byrn dumbfounded and he wondered if Sane had
known where he was all along. 
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The
dinner party honoring
Lady Tian's rescuers was a lavish affair. Venison, roasted duck, and chicken
sat on a large table nearly the length of the immense dining hall surrounded by
various fruits and berries from across the kingdom. At smaller tables various
nobles and guests of honor sat around making polite conversation, but the
attention of all of the party goers flickered to the head table for most of the
evening where King Kale ate with Byrn sitting to his right. Queen Wendi sat to
her husband's left next to Prince Janus, Sane, Edessa Nightwind, Warlord Ethiel
Nightwind, and circling back to Byrn's right was Lady Tian who appeared to be
no worse off for her encounter with Mantellus- at least not physically.
Although Marian Lightfoot was counted as a heroine to Lady Tian as well, she
was relegated to a nearby table where she ate with Sari and several others who
had the look of well off nobles. 


Much
to Byrn's discomfort the subject of their discussion was the young magician's
fate. As an escaped prisoner from Baj and a rogue magician he was considered a
dangerous criminal and there was still an outstanding order from the very king
he now dined with to kill the magician on sight.


“You
can see the predicament I face,” King Kale told Byrn during the second course,
“On one hand I am indebted to you for saving Lord Ethiel's daughter. On the
other you are a criminal and the only person to escape from Baj in nearly two
centuries.”


“Agreed,”
Prince Janus added more subdued than during his earlier outburst, “It is a
difficult position my father now faces. He is honor-bound to reward you, but if
he were to do so, then he would appear soft on the magician sect and tacitly
condoning your actions as a criminal up to this point. Any sign of weakness
would embolden your fellow rogues.”


Byrn
took a drink of wine as he framed his response. Sane's warning that he would be
viewed as a spokesman for all magicians had been taken to heart and he wanted
to speak in a way that would make Avelice and his friends proud. “You may be
right. There are magicians out there who hunger for power or are sadistic
monsters. Mantellus Firekin is a perfect example of what a magician can be at
his worst, but there are also those who feel it is necessary to wage war on the
kingdom to secure their own freedom, but in my experience over the past few
years they are few in number. Most of the magicians in hiding simply wish to
live in peace and enjoy the freedoms that the rest of the citizenry have.


“I
come from a school that trains young magicians. That may sound like a crime to
some here, but in truth they are doing Aurelia a service by helping young
people who do have incredible abilities learn to control their gifts. They mean
no harm to anyone and just want to live a safe and happy life. They have no
designs on the kingdom and no interest in harming anyone.”


“They
can live such a life in the domains,” the prince countered deeply engrossed in
the exchange. He waved off a servant refilling his cup without taking his gaze
away from the guest of honor. 


“They
can live, but not happily,” Byrn replied calmly, being careful to keep his
temper in check after his earlier outburst. “A gilded cage is still a cage.
They cannot leave; they are watched constantly; and they cannot use magic. Most
of them do not have even the simplest understanding of how to use magic. If
anything that lack of knowledge makes them more dangerous, should they ever find
themselves outside of the magic dampening runes' influence.”


“You
speak very eloquently,” Queen Wendi told Byrn holding up her chalice of wine in
salute, “and you surely speak from your heart- a most noble quality,” the queen
looked at Byrn with hopeful eyes and a smile that seemed somehow brave, “but I
fear that as most youths do you speak more from your heart rather than from
your head. Perhaps as you grow older you will see the wisdom of how things are
done- like Sane has.” The queen added the last bit with a warm smile at the
sorcerer.


“The
world is rarely so black and white,” Sane answered with a hint of melancholy
and a long drink of wine. 


Warlord
Ethiel Nightwind chimed in. “Let me play the magician's advocate. Byrn, if the
domains were freed and magicians were allowed to use their special skills
freely, what would stop them from overthrowing the kingdom?”


Byrn
took a slow sip of his wine while he composed his answer, then said, “Like
Master Sane, there would be those who, if the olive branch of friendship were
extended by the kingdom, they would choose to serve it faithfully. I am a
wanted fugitive and I still served the kingdom.” Byrn winked at Lady Tian. “Did
I not?”


Lady
Tian coughed the wine she was sipping at unexpectedly being included in the
conversation. “I do not speak for the kingdom, but to my great happiness you
have served me well, Sir Byrn.” The Lady smiled politely and blushed ever so
slightly.


“Byrn
is fine, my lady. I am no noble.” Byrn raised his glass to Tian and he noticed
that her father, Lord Nightwind, gave a short nod of approval even as he
suppressed a grin.


The
king laughed heartily as if he just heard a great joke and everyone stopped
eating to look at him. “Young man, you have a great wit about you and speak
well when you have a mind to.” The king looked down at his plate, then to the
sorcerer. “It seems I should have been a little more mindful of my magical
adviser's suggestions.” 


Sane
nodded and produced a weak grin. King Kale held his cup up in a salute and all
at the table drank. Then he turned his attention back to Byrn, “A decision on
the magician conundrum is not something to be made lightly at a dinner party,
but you have given me something to think about, Byrn. Lord Nightwind and I have
discussed your heroism and your... indiscretions at length and we have decided
that the good you have done outweighs the negatives, if only barely. You are to
be rewarded. Tomorrow morning we will hold a ceremony to make the
announcement.” 


 


***


 


Byrn
awoke to a knock at his door.


“You
may enter,” he said rubbing the sleep from his eyes to see a servant boy enter
the room.


“His
highness bids you come to the throne room in one hour,” the boy said formally.
Seeing Byrn nod in agreement, the servant asked, “Would you like me to come and
get you at the appointed time?”


“I
can manage,” Byrn told him with good humor, “It is the big room in the central
castle. Is it not?” He looked around for the fine clothes he was given for the
dinner party and found them in a heap by the foot of the bed. Following the
dinner he had nightcaps with the Nightwind family, the elf, Sari, and his
mother and when he returned to his room several hours later he was well
exhausted and intoxicated. 


“Sir,
it is,” answered the boy humorlessly and bid the magician farewell with a short
bow before taking his leave.


An
hour later Byrn and Marian stood before the king's court in the throne room. It
was much the same as when he stood before the assembly two days earlier except
now that they had ample time to prepare, the nobles in attendance were dressed
in their finest attire and the soldiers wore their finest armor bearing the
kingdom's crest of a raven in flight against a red sun. 


The
attending herald announced the arrival of the king and his entourage including
the queen and the Nightwinds, but Prince Janus was nowhere to be found. King
Kale welcomed all those in attendance as was customary at formal celebrations
and turned his attention to the Lightfoots.


“Welcome
to the master magician, Byrn Lightfoot, and the master ranger, Marian
Lightfoot,” King Kale said standing atop the dais. Byrn was about to object to
being called a master fore he did not think himself deserving of the title, but
Marian squeezed his arm and he held his tongue. “The Lady Tian Nightwind has
told me of both of your bravery in her rescue and the grim fate you saved her
from. It is my honor as well as that of the Lord Ethiel Nightwind to bestow
upon Byrn Lightfoot the rank of Knight of the North Lands, Western Province,
and to Marian Lightfoot the rank of Dame of the North Lands, Western Province,
along with all of the rights, privileges, and duties associated with their new
titles.”


A
hushed murmur passed over the crowd that quickly turned into cheers and
applause. Several of the nobles came forward to congratulate the new knight and
dame and shake their hands. After a few minutes the king raised his hands for
silence and the crowd turned quiet looking to him to see what King Kale would
say next. Instead of any other lofty decree or announcement he only added,
“This is a joyous occasion. It is not every day that a commoner is made into a
nobleman, but we still have the kingdom's daily business to attend to. Sir and
Lady Lightfoot, you have leave to exit the hall. Lord Nightwind will speak with
you following the court's dismissal to discuss the specifics of your new ranks
and duties. As subjects under his banner you will be answerable to him and
will, of course, take residence in the Western Province.”


The
Lightfoots thanked their king and took leave of the proceedings. When they were
in the main hall away from the nobles and the courtiers, Byrn asked, “What just
happened?” unable to believe his own eyes and ears.


“We
were made nobles- low ranking ones, but it is a great honor.” Marian sounded as
shocked as her son. 


“It
is an honor to be sure,” Byrn told her, “But I have considered myself as
someone living outside of the kingdom for a very long time now and have lived
alongside others like myself. If I became a noble of the kingdom it would feel
like a betrayal to those who took me in when I had no one else to turn to.


“The
only reason I have stayed this long was to ensure your safety and to speak on
behalf of the other magicians who are out there living in hiding or prisoners
in the domains unable to speak for themselves.”


“You
are a good man,” Marian told him giving her son a short hug, “Perhaps you can
look at this as less of a betrayal and more of an opportunity to help your
fellow magicians further by serving as an example of what a good magician can
do. 


“You
also said you were planning to start a new school for magicians the other day.
Why not petition Lord Nightwind to start a school sanctioned by the kingdom in
his province?”


“Could
such a thing be possible?” Byrn wondered aloud. “A kingdom sponsored school
could lead to a regulation of magic that could leave both magicians and normal
people happy.” Byrn's thoughts were interrupted by the arrival of Sari dressed
in an elegant green gown of silk. It lacked the embroidery and bows that most
fine dresses of the nobility possessed, but it suited her body in its
simplicity as it clung to her lithe frame.


“Your
tongue is hanging from your mouth. She is three times your age, you know,”
Marian warned him as the elegant elf approached just in time for Byrn to preserve
some of his dignity. “Men!” Marian proclaimed jokingly, “No wonder Sari prefers
it in Aurelia instead of living with other elves. Wherever she goes, the men of
the kingdom fall at her feet.”


“You
figured out my secret, 'Master Ranger,'” Sari teased.


Marian's
face turned red in embarrassment, “I never told anyone that I was anything more
than apprentice. You know I would never presume...”


The
elf waved off her apology, “Nonsense. You are the equal of any human ranger in
the kingdom. You found the Lady Tian when I could not and proved yourself a
hundred times over before that. In your heart you knew the truth as surely as
I, but neither of us wanted to admit it. It is time we made it official.” Sari
placed her hand on Marian's shoulder and bowed her head. “I gladly bestow upon
you the title of Master Ranger and friend of the forest.”


Marian
hugged her friend tightly. “I hope you do not think you are to be rid of me so
easily,” she half laughed.


“As
a Lady and ranger of the Western Province you will no doubt have duties there
requiring your attention. You followed me for four years as you learned my
craft,” Sari told her brushing Marian's hair which had come loose from behind
her ear in a motherly fashion, “I think I will follow you for a while.”
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Byrn
was enjoying a midday meal of boiled chicken and soft bread with Marian and
Sari in the dining hall when the courier arrived. The hall was half full at
midday and the dining guests and residents of the castle behaved in a much more
informal fashion than they had at the dinner party. 


However,
what did not change from the dinner party was that most of the eyes in the hall
were still upon Byrn, though none dared go near him since the king’s
proclamation that Byrn was a master magician before the court for fear of being
turned into a frog or some other nonsense. It mattered little that Byrn was not
truly a master. He was an adept in elementalism, necromancy, and manipulation,
but had not yet managed to master any of them. 


The
courier was out of breath when he found the trio eating and he beckoned Sir
Byrn and Lady Marian to come with him to the Warlord Nightwind's estate where
the knight's and dame's duties would be laid out before them. Of course either
Lightfoot could renounce their new rank and title, but such a thing was never
done as the privileges were far greater than the cost of swearing loyalty to a
lord and duties usually consisted of governing over a property or area of land
that provided an annual stipend large enough to live on indefinitely.


Byrn
packed his remaining chicken between two slices of soft bread and made it into
a sammich so that he could finish his meal on the way. Marian told him, “You
still eat like you are all stomach,” and the pair laughed while Sari looked at
them wondering at the joke.


The
boy knew the streets well and led them to the Nightwinds' estate in a half
hour. The lord's manor was about a third the size of the king's castle, but was
still a very impressive structure especially considering that Lord Nightwind
only visited the capital city once or twice a year. 


The
manor’s head attendant greeted them at the entrance. He was an old man in his
seventies by the name of Sevu whose wrinkly face was a strange contrast to his
smooth, balding head. He wore a fine dress shirt and trousers, but nothing as
elaborate as Byrn's new clothing or the ceremonial armor worn by the rangers. 


“Welcome,
honored guests,” Sevu said sounding sincere. Sevu greeted the women formally by
name, but with warmth like that of a grandfather. To Byrn, he took the young
man's hand in his own and shook it briskly lavishing him with praise for
rescuing Tian. Taking a superior's hand unbidden was a breach in etiquette for
a servant, but Byrn did not mind as he found the courtier's genuine demeanor reassuring.
Finally, he led them to the manor's throne room and bid them to wait while he
announced their arrival. Sevu disappeared behind the throne room's door.


“You
seem nervous,” observed Sari while they waited.


“I
half expect that this is some sort of elaborate trap and Kenzai hunters will
come pouring out of the stonework when I least expect them,” Byrn confessed.
“My first night at the castle I did not sleep at all. I sat up all night
waiting with my grimoire in hand for hunters to come and try to take me in the
middle of the night.”


He
expected the elf would laugh at that, but she only nodded. “It is a sad thing
when one sees enemies around every turn. It is sadder still when those enemies
exist. I do not doubt there are those who want you dead or imprisoned, but it
seems that, for whatever their reasons, King Kale and Lord Nightwind are not
among them.”


“If
I may ask a question,” Byrn's voice lowered almost to a whisper, “You two are
the only non-magicians in the kingdom that I fully trust. Do you perceive any
possibility that this is all some sort of scheme to harm me or that they may be
using me to find other rogue magicians?”


Sari
thought on it for a moment, but before she could answer Sevu had returned and
bid them to enter the chamber. They did and found Lord Nightwind in attendance
with his wife and daughter. A handful of guards were stationed around the
chamber, but no more than would otherwise be expected. 


They
exchanged pleasantries and before long the warlord began to speak to his two
newest vassals' duties. To Marian he said, “You will be placed as the
dame-ranger of Everec. It is a small mining city in the mountains near the
border with the Dread Marsh. We have been experiencing orc raids of late in the
region and I think you would make an excellent captain for our ranger garrison
established there.


“There
is also a keep in the city that you will be given ownership of along with the
nearby land holdings in the region to do with as you see fit.”


To
Byrn, he said, “I understand that you have been separated from your family for
quite some time. As a magician, I expect you to travel throughout my province
as the need arises, but you will also be established in Everec with some
property and servants of your own during your downtime to be near your mother.
In addition you will have quarters within my own castle as I expect that we
will see each other often.”


“Thank
you, my lord, but I was hoping I might ask you for a boon,” Byrn said with some
hesitation not wishing to sound ungrateful. 


The
warlord regarded him with an intense gaze, “Indeed? I make no promises, but
will hear you out. What is it that you wish?”


“Understood,”
Byrn agreed, “Before I came to Mollifas to rescue my mother... and Lady Tian I
was planning to start a small school for magicians to help others learn to
control their powers. I would like to still do so, but under your supervision,
of course.”


“That
is a difficult thing you ask,” Nightwind told him. The warlord shifted to a
more upright position in his seat making him look a little taller. “Taking in
one rogue magician, even one who saved the life of my only child, is no small
feat. His highness understands my reasoning and has chosen to support me in
this decision, but there have been those who have opposed your ascension behind
closed doors. If I were any less than a warlord and trusted friend to the king,
I dare say you would have found yourself back in Baj or worse by now.


“Allowing
you to start a school would be tantamount to treason. It would never be allowed
by the kingdom or its people.”


Marian
squeezed Byrn's arm fearing that he might say or do something that he would
come to regret, but no outburst came. Byrn's heart sank at the warlord's words,
but he knew Ethiel Nightwind believed himself to be working in the best
interest of the kingdom and did not hold that against him. “Perhaps it was
foolish of me to even consider the idea,” Byrn admitted with some sadness.
“Your offer is very generous, but I have made a commitment to my master before
all this began. May I seek counsel before making my decision?”


“I
am accustomed to getting what I want,” Lord Nightwind sounded harsh, but took a
breath and relented a little, “but I understand your desire to fulfill your
obligation to your former master. That is the same kind of loyalty I like to
see in my vassals, but know that if you choose to renounce your knighthood you
will no longer be under my protection or that of King Kale. You will go back to
being a rogue magician. I do not know what kind of life you lived before, but
any anonymity you possessed will be gone now that you are well known in the
kingdom. It will be a harder life.


“How
long will it take you to reach your former master and make your decision?”


Byrn
thought for a moment and told him, “No more than two days.”


Lord
Nightwind seemed surprised by this and said, “Indeed? It is fitting that you
spent the last few days staying in the castle. You must have been living right
under the king's nose for much longer.” Byrn did not bother to correct him. It
was not truly a secret, but most people were unaware that many magicians could
travel vast distances in an instant. The general populace feared magic enough
without having to worry about magicians transporting into their homes while
they slept.


The
knight-magician thanked the warlord again for his generosity and left the
estate with his companions. As they walked toward the inn where Sari stayed
while in Mollifas, Byrn began talking, “I will go back to my school for a bit
and return in two days, but before then I have a task to complete so that I can
return here quickly.” To his mother he said, “Can you take me back to where
Mantellus held you captive?”


Marian
said that she could and led them back to the warehouse where she and Tian had
been held. When they entered the building she asked, “Why did you need to come
here? Did you forget something?”


“I
needed someplace with little or no foot traffic and this warehouse is the best
place I know of in the city. Mantellus chose this place for its seclusion,
after all,” he told them.


“You
plan to make a transportation rune?” Sari asked.


Byrn
smiled knowingly, “You have an impressive knowledge of magic.”


“The
stories I could tell,” Sari waved him off dismissing the comment. “Sane and I
traveled together for a long time when we were your age.” 


The
magician reached into his backpack and pushed his cloak out of the way to find
a small pouch containing some blank rune carvings. Taking one out, he held it
against the front interior wall and began to chant in a melodic voice.
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The
dungeon under the royal castle was damp and smelled of a nauseating mixture of
mold, excrement, and blood. A single brazier lit the hallway leading to the
cell where Mantellus Firekin laid chained to the wall. His body was bruised and
bloody from long days of interrogation at the hands of the king's inquisitors
until they were sure that he acted alone and that none within the temple knew
of his true nature.


By
all accounts Mantellus had the ability to heal. It was difficult enough to
accept that magicians could use healing magic which was previously thought to
be a gift reserved for Ashura's chosen, but to admit that a serial murderer
like Mantellus could practice the healing arts could throw the kingdom into
chaos as the once faithful commoners would turn against their priests and
destroy their own temples. Nearly all of the healing arts in the kingdom were
performed by Ashura's priests and if they were suddenly gone medical care would
be set back a thousand years. 


The
official word being passed around by the rumormongers under the crown’s employ
was that Mantellus Firekin was a rogue magician who was merely disguising
himself as a priest and as long as Mantellus disappeared there would never be
another question on the matter. He would have to be disposed of... or be put to
good use. 


A
pair of bodyguards followed closely behind by Gilkame Axebeard and Prince Janus
entered the cell. It was a large chamber built to house a dozen prisoners, but
Mantellus was alone except for his Kenzai guards who were preventing him from
working magic. They stood at attention with glowing blades drawn ensuring that
the area was free of magical energy. The other prisoners were moved to a nearby
cell leading to overcrowding, but there were few complaints since none of the
thieves or murderers wanted to be confined with a magician.


The
dwarf carried a dull, wooden box and Mantellus eyed it warily, saying nothing.
Nor did Gilkame care to explain as he opened the box in the battered magician's
presence. He removed a simple collar of gold with a joint allowing it to open
and latch in the front.


It
was the prince who spoke first. “Have you tried this before?” he asked the
dwarf hoping for some reassurance that everything would go smoothly. 


Gilkame
shook his head in the negative. “This is my first attempt with an actual
magician although my trials involving criminals have been very favorable in
making them domesticated,” and added, “I had the first prototype moved to
Lion's Landing along with some of my other goods and someone stole it. All of the
guards protecting it were killed too.”


“It
must have been a very powerful magician to do such a thing,” the prince offered
in consolation. “The notion that there are renegade magicians loose in the
kingdom who know what we are up to is very unsettling.”


Gilkame
made his way to the prisoner, who seeing the dwarf approach with the necklace
began to squirm and tried in vain to free himself from his chains. “What are
you going to do?” Mantellus' voice quivered fearing another beating. 


“Hold
him still!” Prince Janus commanded and his two bodyguards jumped to obey. Each
one grabbed one of Mantellus' arms and roughly pinned him to the wall refusing
to let him move as Gilkame fit the collar around his neck and snapped it shut.


Mantellus
kept squirming, with the collar, on until Gilkame told him to stop and the
killer much to his own surprise listened. He looked at the dwarf fearfully and
found he was unable to utter a single word, but fear turned to anger, as did
Mantellus' stare fore that was all he could muster without the dwarf's
permission.


It
was then that Mantellus noticed a small golden rod in the dwarf’s hand and he
handed it to the prince. “With this necklace you can command the magician to do
whatever you desire of him.”


“Slave,
sit,” ordered Janus and he loosed a dark laugh when the magician obeyed,
dropping his butt to the damp, stone floor. The prince put Mantellus through a
few more paces until he was certain that the magician would obey his every
command even going so far as giving the magician a knife and telling him to
slit his own wrist. Seeing his new toy about to make good on the command,
Prince Janus hastily told him to stop.


“The
collar appears to be a resounding success!” Gilkame declared. “With your
approval and financial backing I will begin seeing that these devices are
produced in large quantities. There will be enough to collar every magician in
the kingdom in a few months’ time.”


“Yes,
of course, master dwarf,” the prince answered with a growing spark in his eye,
“With this we will finally have the power to put every magician in the kingdom
to heel, finally ensuring the safety of the people of Aurelia from the
magicians' threat.


“The
only question now is what to do with this one?” Janus gestured to Mantellus.


“I
believe I have an idea,” Gilkame told the prince grinning from ear to ear.
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Turshyn
whistled at Byrn's fine clothes, teasing his friend. Mere days ago Byrn left
for Mollifas to find his mother and when he returned with news of his success
he did so as a noble dressed in the finery of a person of rank in the kingdom.


At
first, the necromancer thought his friend was telling a tall tale of dining
with royalty and being made a knight. It was the thing of childhood fantasies,
but once the initial shock wore off and he saw the sincerity on his friend’s
face, Turshyn accepted that Byrn was not playing a joke on him.


“Do
not be jealous,” Byrn told him pretending to take a snobbish tone. “I will be
happy to share my hand me downs with you.”


Rex,
one of the teen elementalists, sat at the opposite end of the table and laughed
unexpectedly. The joke was doubly funny to him since Byrn was the larger of the
two men standing a half a head higher than Turshyn. “You better get Mellani to
sew those fine threads up for you, Turshyn, or you will be tripping over your
own feet.”


Byrn
looked at the necromancer in disbelief. He did not ask the question, but
Turshyn knew him well enough to guess at what he was thinking. “After the
incident with that collar, Mellani has really warmed to me recently,” Turshyn
explained. “I do not understand what happened to make her change her opinion of
me. Maybe it was the fear of death, but since then she has been loath to leave
my side and while you were gone she professed her love to me.” 


For
all the years Byrn knew him Turshyn had pined over Mellani from a distance.
Byrn reached across the table and cuffed Turshyn on the shoulder playfully.
“See! Something more absurd than my dining with the king did occur.” In
response the necromancer leaned over the table and punched Byrn in the arm.
“Ow!” Byrn exclaimed. As he rubbed his mildly throbbing shoulder he said to
Turshyn, “But you do know I am happy for you? In truth I knew it was bound to
happen eventually.”


“Sometimes
I can not figure you two out,” said Avelice Necros coming into the room, “At
times you behave like the closest of friends- almost like brothers- and at
others you fight like bitter enemies.” She sat beside Byrn taking in his new
tunic and trousers without comment.


“I
believe that is also a trait of brothers or close friends,” Turshyn told her.


Then
Byrn told Avelice of all that had transpired since he left; from rescuing his
mother and Tian to being made a knight of the Warlord Nightwind. When he
finished he said, “What do you think I should do? If I stay I can help to teach
more magicians to control their powers, but if I have a warlord's ear and move
about Aurelia openly, then maybe I can help people to see us as more than
monsters.”


Avelice
thought on the decision for a while, but in the end she boiled it down to the
heart of the matter, as she was apt to do. She told Byrn, “As with any decision
there are advantages and disadvantages to whichever path you take. Know that
whatever you decide, you will always be welcome here if that is what you fear.
In the end you must decide what is it that you wish to do.”


Byrn
had not even considered this. He was more concerned with his obligations to
Avelice and fulfilling a perceived debt to the master necromancer rather than
giving any serious thought to the path he wished to take. Finally he said, “I
am not sure, but I still have a day to figure it out.”


 


***


 


Byrn
returned to Mollifas via his new rune to give Lord Nightwind his answer. The
decision was not an easy one to make, but in the end he decided to become a
vassal of the warlord and leave the establishment of the new school to Turshyn
and Mellani with the understanding that if they ever needed his assistance all
they had to do was send a summons and he would come. 


As
he knelt before his new liege and swore loyalty to Warlord Ethiel Nightwind,
Byrn felt a knot tighten in his stomach. Lord Nightwind told him to rise and
clasped his new knight's hand in his own. Byrn was a little surprised at the
strength in his lord's hand. “I foresee a bright future for you, Sir Byrn
Lightfoot, knight-magician of the Western Province.”
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The
Seahawk docked in Lion's Landing
without notice in the middle of the night to unload its cargo. However, there
were no silks or food aboard. Nor were there any crates filled with weapons or
bars of iron. The only cargo the ship held was its passengers. A group of
twenty men and four dwarves, dressed in black cloaks, stepped onto the pier and
disappeared into the city as silently as they arrived. 


Down
the main street the black clad Gilkame walked with similarly dressed humans
flanking him in a protective formation. Beside the dwarf walked a human with
fiery red hair and a pale complexion. The man glowered at Gilkame, but could
not bring himself to harm his master. 


“Frown
at me all you want, Mantellus Firekin,” Gilkame told him, “It does not bother
me. You belong to me now. You are nothing more than my puppet. The sooner you
accept that, the better.” They turned down a side street and black-cloaked men
followed not far behind them. “Cheer up, magician,” the dwarf continued, “soon
you will be able to cause all the destruction and death you wish. You will just
be doing it under my terms.”


Mantellus
screamed in his mind, since his mouth was unable to voice his rage without the
dwarf's permission. Every inch of his being willed his hand to raise and kill
Gilkame with a scorching blast of fire, but he could not manage to even lift a
finger. It was like the terror he felt while under the effects of Ryonus'
paralysis spell, but this was a thousand times worse as he had no hope that
this spell would ever fade. 


The
collared magician knew their plan. The damnable prince and dwarf made no effort
to hide it from him. They thought it a funny joke that he would be used as a
weapon against his fellow magicians. Mantellus held no love for his magical
brothers and sisters, but resented having his free will removed so that he was
nothing more than a prisoner in his own body. 


In
the coming days the black-cloaked warriors planned to secretly scour the city
looking for any clues that could lead to the whereabouts of Gilkame's missing
collar. Once their investigation was complete they would find the ones
responsible, recover the missing collar, and avenge the loss of Eryk Axebeard,
or if the responsible magicians could not be found, then Mantellus would be
released to raze Lion's Landing until it was nothing more than a charred husk
on the southern landscape either drawing the local magicians’ cell out of
hiding or reeking such destruction that any support the magicians had among the
commoners would dry up overnight.


 


***


 


Pillars
of smoke billowed into the sky as the city burned. The streets were thick with
clouds of ash choking the gathered magicians and guardsmen in the streets.
Before them stood the figure of an elementalist dressed in black. A fury of
fire raged from his fingers spraying at all around him in an attempt to consume
the world before him. Minnie coughed as smoked filled her lungs. It was
difficult to concentrate in the heat and smoke, but she valiantly held a
magical shield in place large enough to protect most of the assembled forces.


A
strong gust of wind blew in from the west clearing out most of the smoke
revealing Mellani in her blue magician’s robe as the source of the wind magic.
Minnie nodded in thanks and her sister waved back at her before returning to
directing gusts of wind in the direction of the fire elementalist blowing his
own flames back in his face.


“We
need to keep him away from Avelice!” Turshyn shouted. He looked behind him to
see his master drawing a complicated rune large enough for a man to lie down
in. Turshyn thought himself an accomplished necromancer, but watching her
inscribe, he felt a strange power building and understood that whatever Avelice
was summoning would possess a power far greater than anything he had ever seen
before.


“That
is the plan!” Minnie retorted. Her arms were outstretched as if she were
physically holding the shield in place and in a way she was. Her arms shook and
sweat ran down her face from the exertion of the spell as much as the heat.


“Are
we seriously fighting alongside magicians?” one young guardsman asked his
commander in disbelief. His sword was held at the ready, but he seemed unsure
which of the magicians he should be going after.


“Rush
that villain shooting fire if you wish,” said an older guard ten years his
comrade's senior, “but I intend to accept these magicians' aid as long as they
are offering it.”


Turshyn
sent a quartet of war wraiths after the rogue, but they did not last long as
the magician released a burst of flame all around him destroying the wraiths
all at once. “I expected that would have kept him busy for longer,” Turshyn
remarked as he immediately began to craft another spell.


As
if to show his displeasure, the elementalist began shooting fireballs at
Minnie's shield. She groaned with each impact as the strain of maintaining such
a large construct began to take its toll.


A
volley of arrows flew in on the magician's left side, but a blast of heat threw
them off target causing them to fall harmlessly to his right barely missing
Mellani. The enchantress jumped back into a nearby doorway and fell backwards
into the house behind her. 


A
woman screamed from behind and a gruff voice said, “Be calm, wife! It is just a
girl, not that demon-man out there.”


“At
least not yet,” the wife said clasping at her chest as if her heart was about
to burst out of it at any moment.


Mellani
turned to see the man and his wife huddled in the far corner with three
terrified young boys. None of them could have been over ten years of age. “I
mean you no harm. I am trying to help,” Mellani told them hoping to calm the
children, but before any of them could respond she was back out the door. 


“Do
not go out there!” Mellani heard the woman shout behind her, but the
enchantress did not turn or stop.


When
she exited the house Mellani saw that the elementalist was now much closer as
he was being backed into her direction. He was less than twenty feet away from
her. They were close enough that either could have easily struck the other with
an elemental spell. 


A
gleam of light reflected off of the man's neck and for the first time Mellani
noticed the gold band around his throat. It was a control necklace just like
the one she had been outfitted with a month earlier. The bard, Tomlin, freed
her by taking the control rod and ordering her to remove her collar. Maybe she
could help this man in the same way. Mellani held her staff in front of her
face and said to the man, “Remove your necklace,” implanting a strong mental
suggestion. She lacked a control rod, but hoped that her abilities as an
enchantress would be enough for her to override the device if only just long
enough to get it off of his neck.


The
entranced elementalist turned to look at Mellani. His eyes were filled with
anger, but there was also sadness there. The elementalist lifted his hand, but
did not remove the collar. Instead he turned his hand palm out and threw a
fireball at Mellani throwing her back into the house.


She
could hear Turshyn scream in protest from somewhere outside and felt faintly
aware of him approaching, as his shouts got louder. Mellani looked at the burn
on her chest. The seared area was white, but it only hurt around the outside of
the injury where the skin was charred black. 


The
woman of the house sprang into action. She told her children, “Go wet some rags
and bring them back here quickly.” The children ran to do as their mother
ordered. 


Their
father pulled Mellani further into the relative safety of the house and his
wife shut the door. “It does not look like that demon is intent on finishing
you off. Thank Ashura,” she told Mellani soothingly locking eyes with the girl,
“Stay still. I know a bit of the old medicines and can keep you patched up
until the temple healers can get to you all proper like.”


Mellani
nodded and found she was in too much shock to articulate words or thoughts.


The
children returned with several wet rags that looked to be the remnants of old
clothing and gave them to their mother. She went to a pantry door and took out
what looked to be several spices and applied them to the wet rags rubbing them
in. Then the healer returned to Mellani and gently applied them to the burned
area. Mellani hissed at the sudden coolness against the seething burn, but settled
a moment later as she began to feel almost instantaneous relief. 


“That
is good. Stay calm,” the mother told her soothingly.


The
woman pressed the impromptu bandage against the wound very carefully trying to
avoid harming her patient. Her hands glided out from the center of the bandage
smoothing it flat against the damaged skin and pressing down on the edges to
seal the wound in. “Rest, child, this will hold you over for a while yet,” the
woman told her, “The burn is severe, but you will not die this day...” she
looked back to her front door, “...if your friends can handle that mad man.”


Mellani
tried to thank her, but could not muster her strength to even do that. The
woman took Mellani's hand in her own and squeezed it. It was the last thing
that Mellani saw before the need for rest overtook her.


 


***


 


The
ground shook under Avelice's feet and she jumped clear of the rune as a pillar
of water shot up from the spot where she had been standing. After the initial
burst the water still rose in the air, but slowed and coalesced into the form
of a half-man made of water. It was only the upper torso, but stood taller than
most human men. It looked to the master who summoned it and Avelice pointed at
the out of control fire magician. “Kill the fire elementalist in black,” she
said coolly. Then to the assembled magicians and guardsmen she shouted, “Clear
a path for the water elemental!”


The
guardsmen and Minnie ran for cover easily avoiding the water elemental as it
slithered on its liquid belly not unlike a snake toward its intended target.
However, Turshyn was locked in a death grip with the fire elementalist and if
he heard Avelice's warning, he was ignoring it. He held the man's right wrist
and was steadily draining the elementalist's life force while the mad magician
held Turshyn's other wrist and was burning the necromancer to the bone.


A
wall of water hit Turshyn from behind with enough force to make him lose his
grip on his foe. He was vaguely aware that he was inside the water elemental as
its liquid body pressed in all around him. Turshyn reflexively gasped for
breathe and inhaled a lung full of water before he had the shocking revelation
that he was drowning. 


The
redheaded elementalist backed away from the water elemental hurling flames as
he went with little effect against the spirit's watery skin. It reached out
with a wet hand and shot a blast of water lifting the elementalist into the air
and throwing him into the wall of a nearby building. The elementalist crumpled
like a sheet of paper and fell to the ground. 


Turshyn
kicked his legs inside the water spirit trying desperately to push himself to
the edge of the elemental's body and find a way out, but his struggling did no
good, as he seemed unable to move from the water elemental's central mass. His
mind raced as he tried to think of a spell that could hurt the spirit enough to
free him, but he could come up with nothing.


The
elemental lifted the unconscious black robed magician and encircled the rogue's
head in a giant watery fist. Turshyn felt the water elemental's inner body flow
towards its arm. It was forcing water into the elementalist's throat filling
his lungs with its own body. The unconscious man convulsed slightly in the
spirit's grip for a half minute as if his body was still trying to fight, to
kill, though the man's mind was asleep. 


Then
the magician stopped twitching and his body went limp. Turshyn could feel the
elementalist's heartbeat resonating through the water elemental's body as it
slowed. Each beat grew farther apart from the one before it until it stopped
altogether. The elemental creature seemed to relax around Turshyn even as the
necromancer still fought to get free. It released the fire magician's head and
his lifeless body fell to the street like a rag doll. 


The
water making up the elemental abruptly lost all form and crashed into the
street as if it was in a barrel that just broke apart. Turshyn was
unceremoniously dropped hard on his butt, but the dull throb he felt was far
out-shined by the wonderful feel of oxygen surging into his lungs as he took
long gasps of breath.


Turshyn
got to his feet as Minnie and Avelice reached him. “Do not worry. I am fine if
somewhat shaken,” Turshyn told them waving off their assistance. He pulled at
his clothes and then his cloak so that they no longer stuck so closely to his
skin. “Where is Mellani?” Turhsyn asked suddenly realizing he had not seen her
since the fire magician hit her with a fireball. 


They
did not have to search the area long before a graying middle-aged man came out
of one of the nearby houses and called them over. “You are looking for the
girl?” he asked, “The one that got blasted by that demon-man?” Turshyn nodded.
“Then come with me. She is safe, but in need of a healer's attention.” The trio
of magicians followed the gruff man into his home leaving the handful of
guardsmen to wonder what they had just witnessed.
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Mantellus
Firekin was dead, but he served his purpose well, drawing out the magicians
hidden in Lion's Landing like a wheel of cheese attracts rats. It was early
morning when the four magicians tried to sneak out of the city just as the sun
crept over the horizon. Four days had passed since their battle with Mantellus
and the two injured magicians of their group were finally able to make the trek
back to whatever hole they crawled out of. 


The
only man in the group, Turshyn, had his left hand completely wrapped in
bandages to prevent infection. Most of the skin was burned off at the wrist
exposing bone and it was only the attention of Ashura’s priests that gave him
any hope of saving the hand. The older girl, Mellani, was also severely injured
with a chest wound that kept her immobilized. If not for the temple's healers
both magicians would have suffered permanent damage. Instead they were able to
travel safely in a matter of days and would be fully healed in a matter of
weeks with proper care and additional treatments.


It
was surprising that the guards made no attempt to arrest the magicians, but
after the display of the water elemental's power the guardsmen undoubtedly felt
outclassed in comparison. Couple that with their misplaced gratitude for
slaying the fire magician that Gilkame set loose and it was easy to see why no
one attempted to capture the magicians. However, they could have sent a summons
to the closest Kenzai outpost explaining the situation and requesting aid, but
that was never done. 


Perhaps
this magician support was a more widespread problem in the South Lands, being
far removed from the royals and the more sophisticated members of the nobility.
Bertran made a mental note to petition his highness to investigate this
region's warlord and where his loyalties belonged once this business with
Gilkame and his missing toy was resolved.


Getting
out of the city unnoticed was a difficult trick for the magicians. Most of the
citizens had the good sense to stay away from the battle as it raged on, but
the wizards became quite famous... or infamous with the local guardsmen. That
alone should have been enough to close the city or prevent the magicians from
leaving. However, they had some friends within the temple who were willing to
help them escape unseen. That morning some of the priests loaded a wagon with
medical supplies for the local farmlands beyond the forest. It was a routine
expedition except that this time the priests were smuggling human cargo along
with their bandages and healing salves. 


How could the guardsmen fall
for such an obvious ploy? Bertran wondered, Or maybe they
knew what was happening all along and simply chose to turn a blind eye allowing
the rogues to escape. 


It
was a simple matter for Bertran to follow the magicians after they parted ways
with the priests about an hour into their trip. The magicians progressed slowly
on foot, forced to stop frequently to allow Mellani and Turshyn to rest and it
was late afternoon by the time they reached their encampment.


Bertran
looked around for a good vantage point and found a tree on the edge of the
clearing that looked like it would give him a good view of most of the area. He
grabbed a low hanging branch overhead, wrapping his hands around the limb.
Bertran then planted his feet on the tree's trunk and kicked off, swinging his
legs upward to wrap them around the branch too. The assassin pulled himself up
and once there climbed high enough that he could see all of the clearing easily
and remain concealed in the leaves. He took a spyglass from one of the pockets
sewn into his tunic and began to watch the comings and goings of the denizens
within. The assassin was surprised to see that not only were there more than
the four magicians from the city, they also had a large cabin built, indicating
that they had been here long enough to set down roots especially considering
their close proximity to a major city and port. It was a curious thing to discover
considering that most rogue magicians tended to be more nomadic in their
attempts to avoid the Kenzai. 


When
night fell and Bertran was sure that the rogues were asleep he slid down from
his perch. His legs were sore from hours of sitting in the tree and he
stretched them out for a minute until the assassin once again felt loose. 


The
challenge of felling nine magicians single-handedly was almost too tempting to
resist, but Bertran quelled his blood thirst and began the long trek back to
Lion's Landing. There were twenty of his fellow assassins lying there in wait
giving them a two to one advantage, but against so many magicians, even if some
were children, it may not be enough. 


Hours
passed and the sun was rising once more when Bertran made it back to Lion's
Landing. The assassin was starved, having not eaten since the previous morning,
but Bertran ignored the growls of his stomach even as he passed bakeries and
inns preparing their light morning meals. The smell of freshly baked food
filled Bertran's nose teasing him with every step. 


When
he reached The Broken Arrow Inn Bertran found Gilkame Axebeard sitting down to
a plateful of bacon and eggs and washing it down with some watery ale. Bertran
sat across from the dwarf and stared at his plate.


“Bertran?”
Gilkame asked looking at the assassin sitting across from him with a raised
eyebrow.


The
assassin's belly refused to wait any longer and he waved for the waitress who
came over. “Can you bring me a plate of eggs and bacon?” Bertran asked.


“Yes,
sir, it will only take a minute,” she told him, leaving to retrieve his order.
The inn was not one of the higher-class establishments that boasted a menu.
There was one meal available for breakfast, another for lunch, and a choice
between two meals for dinner. So the breakfast was already being prepared
before most of the inn's residents were stirring.


When
he was sure that there were no eavesdroppers within earshot Bertran told the
dwarf inventor, “I have found them. There is a whole cell of magicians out in
the woods less than a day’s travel on foot for one who knows the way. There are
nine magicians- three adults, three teenagers, and three young boys.” 


“How
soon until your men will be ready to strike?” Gilkame asked leaning forward.
His breakfast was eagerly forgotten at the prospect of finding his lost
prototype. It was not needed for the dwarf to produce more collars, but he did
not want to leave it unaccounted for in wizard hands lest they figure out a way
to block the effects. 


“There
are a few hidden Kenzai strongholds and a large outpost that is public
knowledge in the region. I will have some of our best riders go to the nearest
ones and petition them to send some of their best hunters and assassins.”
Bertran stopped talking when the waitress arrived with his food and thanked
her. Once she left the assassin continued, “In a few nights we will have even
greater numbers amassed and take this conclave by surprise.” The assassin
stabbed a piece of bacon with force hungrily and added, “There will be no survivors.”
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Avelice
was sitting up in her bed before she was fully aware that she was awake. All of
the doors and windows had wards of protection placed on them that would send a
magical wave of energy to the caster like a horn being blown that only Avelice
could hear, but this was far more intense. Something had triggered every ward
at once making the necromancer's ears ring. She fought to ignore the sound and
released the wards ending its loud ringing tone. The necromancer grabbed her
staff from beside here bed and held tightly to it, almost bracing herself. 


“Dear
goddess of death, Kassani, send forth a dark spirit to protect me and my
charges,” Avelice solemnly spoke. A spook, a blood red ghost known for draining
the life energy of its victims, materialized before her eyes. “Find the
intruders in my home and deal with them,” she commanded, “Do with them as you
will.”


The
spook flew out of Avelice's bedroom and through the door, hungry to feast on
the intruders and the summoner followed not far behind. She banged on the doors
as she ran down the upstairs hall hollering for her students. “Get up! Get up!
Get up!” she shouted. “We are under attack!” As if to punctuate that fact a man
let loose a blood curdling scream from the first floor, suddenly finding
himself in the spook's grip.


Rex
was the first one out of his room followed closely by Quevine who started down
the stairs, but Rex grabbed him and pulled his roommate back just in time to
hear the loosing of a crossbow and see a bolt hit the wall where Quevine had
been the moment before.


“Secure
the top of the steps,” Avelice told them. “We will send spirits down to face
them while keeping the area up here safe and move down with shields and
wielding the elements as needed.” Both of the teens nodded in agreement as did
Minnie who had since emerged from the room she shared with her sister.


Turshyn
stumbled from his room favoring his good arm as he leaned against the wall.
Despite the brave face he had put on for the last few days it was clear that
his injured wrist was paining him as the nerve endings started growing back. “I
can help,” he said. “What do you need of me?”


“Gather
the children into Mellani's room and stay there with them. If we should fail to
repel the attackers, then it will be up to you to protect them.” Turshyn was
about to argue, but seeing the resolve in his master's eyes did as he was asked
leaving the other magicians to deal with the attack.


Avelice
and the teen magicians stared into the dark at the bottom of the staircase.
“Every ward was triggered at once,” she told them. “That means there are at
least eight intruders down there and probably more. If these are Kenzai, they
never come after us with inferior numbers and never without an organized plan.
They only start battles that they are sure they can win to better perpetuate
the myth that they are superior to us.”


“Why
are they not attacking?” Quevine asked nervously trying to peer into the
darkness below. A chill aura enveloped the young man so that his breath was
visible when he exhaled, but he seemed not to notice.


Avelice
shrugged. “Perhaps we surprised them. They probably expected to kill us in our
sleep without any resistance. Now they are likely moving into position to
launch an organized assault.”


“Then
we should rush them before they have the chance,” Rex suggested. Electricity
was already pulsing in his hand in anticipation. Like most elementalists he was
prone to action with little regard for the consequences, reinforcing a belief
that Avelice long held that personality traits and magic affinities were
related.


Instead
Avelice chose to summon two more spooks and sent them down the stairs
preferring them for their efficiency and usefulness in close quarters. After a
minute when there was no sound she motioned for Minnie, Quevine, and Rex to go
down the stairs. Minnie erected a barrier before them and Rex began bouncing
lightning between his staff and free hand as much to prepare an attack as to
illuminate the room. Quevine began chanting under his breath preparing a spell
as well. Avelice hated sending them down there alone, but someone had to keep
the stairs secure and she would be the least effective in a close range fight.
Still even knowing that made her sick to her stomach to think that she was
sending children that were like family to fight her battles.


The
necromancer ran back to her room and dropped to her knees in front of her
dressing cabinet. Avelice opened the bottom drawer and found the piece of black
chalk she used to draw runes for advanced summoning. 


 


***


 


Two
more assassins screamed out as they were grabbed by the spooks patrolling the
first floor with impunity. Their summoning would not last long, but the spirits
were nearly invulnerable for the short time that they would exist in this realm
and with every life they drained they could last a little longer to find
another source to feed on. 


A
shadow flickered at the edge of Rex's vision and he let loose a bolt of
lightning. The room was bright for an instant as the bolt struck an assassin
trying to circle behind Minnie's shield. The positions of a dozen other
attackers were revealed in that second to be lost a moment later as the night
reasserted itself.


Suddenly
Quevine stepped in front of Minnie's shield and shot daggers of ice as he waved
his hand around the room. A few more of the Kenzai shouted in pain or fell over
dead from the attack, but not before one loosed a bolt from his crossbow
catching the ice magician in the temple. For a moment Quevine had an eerie look
of surprise before he fell backward and hit the wall before sliding down to the
floor.


A
dozen arrows flew towards Minnie and Rex, but they were deflected by the girl's
barrier. Rex moved to the edge of the barrier and extended his staff so that it
protruded beyond the shield. The magical weapon lit up as lightning shot from
it repeatedly for nearly a minute with little care for aim or what he might be
hitting. When the barrage ended several more assassins laid dead around the
room. 


“Can
you see anything?” Rex asked, “White spots are dancing before my eyes.”


“A
little warning would have been nice.” Minnie rubbed her eyes with one forearm,
but did not allow her shield to drop.


For
a few tense seconds nothing happened as the teenaged magicians waited for their
sight to adjust to the darkness once more. Then a dozen blue and white glowing
blades sprang up from the darkness as the remaining Kenzai assassins all drew
their swords in unison. 


Minnie
told Rex, “Go back up the stairs. My shield will not last long against that
many Kenzai blades,” and she followed behind him backing up slowly to keep the
shield between them and the advancing assassins.


“Get
behind me,” Avelice told them when they reached the top of the stairs. The
glowing blades advanced after them revealing the glimmer of hard, cold faces in
the faint light. “Kassani, lend me your strength! Return to me the souls of the
dead, if only for a little while!” the necromancer shouted as she slammed her
open palm into a rune drawn on the floor. 


The
Kenzai halted their advance for a moment expecting some sort of magical attack,
but when none came they began to rush forward up the steps to finish the
magicians. One of the Kenzai was within a blade's length of Avelice when Rex
fired a bolt of lightning and struck him in the chest throwing the assassin back
into his cohorts knocking three of them down the stairs. “Gods, protect me!”
shouted one of the men from the floor below and the men on the steps seemed
unsure of how to proceed. 


Minnie
erected another barrier between the magicians and the Kenzai. While a tired,
but angry Rex started forming a ball of lightning at the end of his staff.
“When I give the word drop your shield,” he told Minnie and she nodded
understanding. 


The
Kenzai killers made up their minds and started to force their way back down to
the bottom floor. 


“Right
now those men are regretting their decision to not press forward.” Avelice said
a little short on breath.


“How
so?” Rex asked, still building his lightning ball even bigger. 


“Because
down there the Kenzai are facing all of the dead men you three managed to kill
just minutes ago. They face the undead.”


With
Minnie's shield still up the magicians moved down the steps cutting off any
possibility of the assassins making their way back to the top floor.


The
assassins hacked and slashed at the walking dead who attacked in kind with
their own weapons. The living were quickly overwhelmed by the dead despite
having greater numbers fore what would have been a killing blow to a living man
was merely a hindrance to the undead. The battle lasted for only a few minutes
before the retreat was called and the assassins began to flee the cabin.


“Now!”
yelled Rex and Minnie dropped her shield. Rex pushed the ball forward with his
staff in a great thrust and it flew a few feet forward until it was near a few
of the stragglers. Minnie erected her barrier once more and the magicians
turned their heads away and closed their eyes just before the lightning ball
exploded filling the room with a brilliant light for an instant killing four
more assassins within its blast radius and scattering several other assassins
and undead walkers.


The
still living Kenzai hurried to their feet and found a way out of the cabin
whether it was through a window or door before the undead could grab more of
them, leaving the magicians in relative safety for the time being. 


A
groan of pain came from one corner and Avelice saw the reanimated body of
Quevine standing over one of the assassins. The bolt that killed him still
protruded from his forehead, but Quevine took no notice of it. His staff was
buried blade end into the killer's sword arm. 


“Do
not kill him unless he moves,” Avelice commanded the magician's corpse. Undead
Quevine gave no acknowledgment, but did as he was told. To Minnie and Rex she
said, “Check the rest of the cabin and make sure there are no stragglers.” 


“It
would be safer for these...” Rex struggled for the word looking at the
emotionless reanimated body that had not long ago been his friend, Quevine.
Finally he settled on, “things to search the cabin.”


Avelice
shook her head, “I would not trust the walkers to do a thorough search. They
retain much of the knowledge of their former hosts, but the walkers are nothing
more than killing machines serving the will of their master. They have little
more than their base instincts to guide them.”


The
two teens searched the first floor keeping clear of the windows as best they
could and upon finding no more of the assassins lying in wait they declared the
cabin safe from attackers. 


Rex
placed his hand to the cabin wall near one window in a way so that he did not
risk a crossbow bolt finding him from an eager Kenzai assassin hiding outside
and the wood began to grow over sealing the window so that only a small slit
remained. He did the same with the next window, eliminating possible entrances
into the cabin as he went.


“Minnie,
I need you,” Avelice called weakly and her student came. “Enchant him. We need
information.” She pointed at the assassin pinned by Undead Quevine. 


Minnie
placed her hand on the assassin's forehead. “You are safe. We are your friends
and shall let no harm come to you,” her voice was soothing and melodic almost
like she was singing, “and you would not allow any harm to befall us. Would
you?”


“No,
of course not, child,” the assassin said as if the very idea of harming her was
foolish. He attempted to rise, but grunted in pain realizing that the pointy
end of a dead man’s spear was holding him down. His eyes widened in terror and
Avelice commanded Undead Quevine to release the man. “Thank you, madam. You are
most helpful,” the assassin said sincerely, though he still gritted his teeth
against the pain, when the spear was removed.


The
necromancer commanded the walking dead to patrol the perimeter of her land
opening the door wide as they approached the exit. The corpses went outside
without facing any resistance, but once they made it a few yards outside of the
cabin a hail of arrows fell on them from hidden enemies in the nearby trees.
Avelice estimated there were at least twenty arrows in the volley coming from
various positions around the clearing. 


The
zombies got back up after a moment and continued their patrol. Avelice closed
the door leaving the walkers to their own devices. In a few hours the spell
would fade and the undead would become lifeless husks once more. Until then the
magicians would have some time to plot their next move and recover their spent
energy.


“It
is good to have those damned things away,” the assassin remarked cheerfully. He
was now in a sitting position against the wall pressing his off-hand against
the wound on his sword arm to reduce the flow of blood.


Avelice
regarded him keenly and then said amicably, “Yes, you are quite right. My name
is Avelice and this is Minnie and Rex.” She motioned to the others in turn.


“Charmed,”
the assassin told them with a nod. Minnie and Rex exchanged a knowing glance,
but the assassin failed to notice. “I am Bertran the Silent, master assassin
and servant to his highness, Prince Janus Aurel.”


If
Avelice was surprised that the prince of Aurelia was the one who sent
innumerable assassins to kill them, she did not show it. “That sounds terribly
fascinating, Bertran,” she told him flirtatiously. “Are you on assignment for
the prince now?”


“Oh,
yes, my lady.” Bertran tried to stand, but groaned again as he put pressure on
his wounded arm. “I forgot about that.”


“Rex,
would you fetch some bandages for Bertran?” Avelice asked kindly.


“Of
course. Anything for Bertran,” Rex said sarcastically in a weak attempt to mask
his dislike of the man who mere minutes before would have slit all of their
throats given the chance. Rex bowed and left the room.


“That
boy... is peculiar,” said Bertran. The fog clouding his mind was thick, but not
so great that Rex's displeasure was completely missed.


“You
know boys of his age,” Avelice waved off the comment.


The
assassin nodded. “I was quite the handful at his age,” Bertran's eyes looked
far away as if remembering something from long ago.


“What
were you saying about your assignment for the prince?” Minnie offered trying to
get the Kenzai assassin back on topic.


“I
do not think that I was saying anything,” Bertran replied slyly. “The prince
would have my head if I betrayed his confidence. Do not misunderstand me. I
know you are trustworthy friends, but I cannot break my oath. I hope you
understand.” 


Rex
returned with the bandages and scissors. “No alcohol to clean the wound?”
Bertran asked when the young man brought them over to Avelice.


“Sorry,
we are out,” Rex shrugged noncommittally. The others knew he was lying, but
neither was inclined to say so. 


Minnie
held Bertran's arm perpendicular to his torso while Avelice wrapped it. Once
the wound was dressed Avelice cut the wrap and tied it off, tucking in the
loose end to the bandage.


“That
will have to do for now,” the necromancer told the entranced Bertran.


Minnie
placed her fingers to the assassin's arm very gently. “But his highness, the
prince, is here,” she said in that sweet, soothing way of hers. “He is right
behind us,” she added nodding her head to the side in Rex's direction.


Bertran
looked at Rex and his eyes grew wide before he diverted his gaze to his lap.
“My liege, you honor me with your presence.”


Rex
looked to Minnie with pleading eyes. He suddenly felt self-conscious for fear
that he might inadvertently break the spell. “What... uh... what was your last
mission?”


Bertran
tilted his head, but regarded his prince without malice. “Are you feeling
alright, my lord?”


“Be
more forceful,” Avelice whispered in Rex’s ear. “You are a prince and his
master.”


Rex
thought for a few seconds and then said, “My faculties are not in question,
Bertran. I am concerned that you do not fully understand the task set before
you. Now repeat it back to me.” Rex could not help smiling as his initial fear
was replaced by excitement at playing the role of the prince.


Averting
his gaze once again, Bertran said, “I meant no disrespect, my liege. My mission
is to help Gilkame Axebeard find his missing control collar and root out any
opposition in the area particularly of the magical variety. We took twenty
Kenzai assassins and the criminal Mantellus Firekin to help flush them from
hiding.”


“Twenty
is not so bad,” Minnie offered, “We have killed- I mean the magicians have killed half that many already.” She smiled weakly hoping she had
not inadvertently broken her own enchantment with a poor choice of words.


After
a few intense seconds when none of the magicians said anything more Bertran
shook his head, “When we turned up short in our investigation we used Mantellus
Firekin to draw out the magicians. He was successful though it cost his life
and a few days later I followed the magicians to their hideout. It was a
cabin... in the woods...” Bertran looked around the room as if his vision was
clearing and he might be realizing that the world around him was far different
from what he thought it might be.


Minnie
made contact with the man once more. Thinking quickly she told him, “I remember
hearing the tales. That was many years ago. You attacked the magicians in their
cabin... and they repelled your forces at first, sending you and your men back
into the woods outside the clearing, but you killed them. How did you do it?”


It
was a minute before Bertran spoke again. His mind built the scenario as Minnie
had described it and unconsciously filled in the blanks with his own plans and
tactics until he finally responded, “How could I have forgotten? The magicians
repelled us at first and cut our numbers, but the force we entered with was
only a fraction of our true number. We started with twenty, but upon surveying
the area found there were more magicians than expected and I sent for more men.
When we did assault them it was with more than fifty men in our company. After
they repelled us we stayed out in the forest out of the wizards' range and
waited until their food stores were out. When they were starving and had to
choose between that and risking a confrontation with us they emerged and we
killed them firing down on them from the trees. Then once the adults were gone
it was a simple matter to go in and eliminate the children.”


“You
paint a grim picture,” Avelice told him. “Did they not try to surrender?”


“No,
lady, they did not. Wizards are a cowardly lot without their magic, but this
group they fought bravely... Still I imagine if they had surrendered we would have
killed them anyway.” There was a hint of regret in his voice.


Minnie
looked to Avelice and the necromancer nodded. The young woman turned to Bertran
and bent her staff toward him. “Sleep,” she whispered and the assassin did as
he was told.


“That
was brilliant work,” Avelice told the young enchantress. “You do your mother
proud.”


“Thank
you, Avelice.” Minnie smiled at the compliment.


“We
are outnumbered thirteen to one. We should escape,” suggested Rex, changing the
subject to the pressing concern of survival. “There are surely enough runes
that we could all be transported safely away. We would be scattered, but
alive.”


“Only
Minnie and I know the art,” Avelice reminded him, “and each of us could only
take one other person. Four of us could escape, but the rest would be left to
die.” She thought a moment and said, “If the two of you wish to go, I will not
blame you, but I can not abandon the others.”


“Nor
can I,” added Minnie.


“Then
I guess my decision is made for me,” Rex sighed, “but you are both right. Defending
the others... and avenging Quevine is the honorable thing to do.” The young man
clenched his fists at his sides as the full impact of Quevine's death and the
sudden memory of what he had become swept over him. Rex opened the door of the
cabin in a rage and began hurling lightning bolts out into the trees screaming
like a madman.


“Rex,
calm down!” Minnie shouted grabbing his arm. “Quevine would not want you to die
for nothing. He died fighting at our side. Would you make his sacrifice
meaningless?”


Her
words pierced Rex's heart as no weapon or spell could and he fell to his knees
and began to cry as Minnie held him in her arms cradling him not unlike a
child. She was aware that the door was wide open, but did not want to let her
friend go. 


Instead
it was Avelice who closed the door and secured the latch. Her face looked
ragged from the exertion of all the summoning and Minnie suddenly felt the
fatigue of manipulating Bertran's mind repeatedly. A sudden realization that if
the remaining assassins were to attack now in mass, they would all be killed
dawned on her. 


“The
three of us can not win this fight alone. We will need Turshyn's help even if
he is not at full strength,” Minnie said wearily. Her fear and exhaustion were
evident. “Even then... I do not know...”


“We
need to even up the odds,” came a voice from behind them. It was Turshyn making
his way down the stairs. “If we can get someone behind their lines, someone
powerful, we could attack from both sides trapping the assassins in the
middle.”


“As
usual, Turshyn, you are wise beyond your years. Sometimes I forget that you are
no longer a boy,” a weight seemed to lift from Avelice’s shoulders as a spark
of hope glinted in her eye. “It is time to call for help.”
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It
was mid-afternoon when Byrn returned to Lion's Landing. Before leaving for the
Western Province to begin his new life as a noble, he made a copy of Avelice's
rune to the life temple for just such an emergency although he never expected
to use it so soon.


The
sprite, Lauralee, came to him mere hours ago huffing as if she had spent the
entire morning searching for him. Her normal flightiness was replaced by a
worry that was all the more disturbing fore Byrn had never seen the sprite
exhibit an attitude any less than cheery. 


“Avelice
sent me,” she had told him, huffing breathlessly, “The school is under attack
by Kenzai assassins. Everyone is trapped inside the cabin and the Kenzai have
set up a perimeter to keep them there until they either starve to death or
become desperate enough to attack.” 


Lauralee
explained Avelice's plan and vanished to return to her own realm leaving Byrn
alone with his thoughts. The knight-magician sat at the desk in his study and
after a short time he put quill to parchment to write what could be his final
words to his mother should he fail to return. The letter explained the
situation he would be walking into and the curse Ashura placed on him that
would kill him if he ever took another's life as he was now being asked to do.
Byrn hoped it would not come to that, but steeled himself to make the ultimate
sacrifice if necessary. That is why he wrote a second letter addressed to
Avelice and Turshyn should they recover his body.


Byrn
patted the letter inside his cloak’s inner pocket along with his grimoire to
reassure himself that it was still there. It was a short walk from the temple
to The Hasty Rider where Byrn brokered the purchase of a horse with the
innkeeper, Jack Wolffang. Wolffang always kept a few of his own horses on hand
for sale or trade to travelers with urgent business and made a sizable profit
in the process.


Within
minutes Byrn was outside the city walls and driving the horse forward at a
gallop. The sun would set in a few hours and he intended to cover as much
ground as possible while he could still see well enough to do so. At his quick
pace he expected to reach the clearing an hour after nightfall.


 


***


 


Byrn
approached the clearing on foot, leading his horse with pads on her feet to
quiet her hooves. He did not believe he had crossed the assassins' perimeter
yet, but wanted to be sure that they did not see him before he was ready to
make his presence known. The moonless sky was making it difficult to see, but
Byrn fared better than most. His perception had become enhanced over time as he
used the magic of manipulation to enhance his natural senses repeatedly. Byrn
imagined this must be what it was like for Ryonus Southsun, the manipulation
master. Still Byrn remained cautious as he tried to avoid every twig and leaf
that lay in the path before him.


Suddenly
the elementalist stopped moving and stood perfectly still. However, the horse
was anxious and tried to pull back. Byrn stretched his senses to the limit, but
did not hear or see anything out of the ordinary. He was about to move forward again
when he realized there was a faint warmth coming from the tops of the trees
maybe ten yards ahead of him. Once he noticed the radiating heat Byrn could not
understand how he had never felt this before. The level of warmth was too
strong to be birds, squirrels, or whatever else might inhabit a tree. It had to
be the body heat of the assassins. 


His
mount struggled to move away from the trees ahead and Byrn let go of its reins.
It ran off back towards Lion's Landing undoubtedly returning to The Hasty Rider.
The magician could always recover the animal later and paid it no mind. 


Byrn
reached out with his mind stretching his senses further and was amazed at what
he found. He could feel every living creature's body heat for a dozen yards in
any direction from the men hiding in the trees to a family of rabbits in a
nearby burrow to a spider making a web in a far off tree. 


Byrn
stretched his mind out even further and found he could sense the life of his
friends coming from the cabin more than a hundred yards away. Stretching even
further, he could sense more bodies on the side of the forest opposite him. The
cabin was surrounded as Avelice had suspected and her estimation of forty
attackers did not seem to be far off if a little light.


Through
Lauralee, Avelice asked him to move throughout the forest and start fires as he
went driving the assassins into the clearing where the assembled magicians
would release their full force upon them in a massive attack, but the
undertaking would be far more difficult than Byrn had expected. Avelice guessed
most of the Kenzai would be located in the trees or the brush nearest the
cabin, but they had the clearing completely surrounded to prevent any escape.
Byrn would need to create a ring of fire nearly two hundred yards in diameter
to catch all of the assassins in it and force them from hiding. He had never
done anything on such a scale before...


“Best
not to think about it,” he told himself under his breath. If Byrn allowed
himself to think that it could not be done, then he would surely prove himself
right.


Byrn
moved a few feet back to a relatively clear spot where there were no trees
within a few feet on either side or in front of him. He held his staff in both
hands, parallel to the ground, and chanted a focusing phrase under his breath
while marshaling his power for one great burst. Byrn felt like his body was on
fire as he built the energy up within him and refused to let it out. He held on
for several minutes building his energy until he could take in no more and released
the magic in one great display of power. 


Fire
shot from each end of the staff lighting the night itself aflame. Assassins
yelled warnings to one another and Byrn was dimly aware that an arrow flew at
his head, but it was knocked off course by the waves of pure force flowing out
of him. The walls of fire were ten feet high and rapidly growing as they ate at
the trees. He moved them effortlessly like they were his own arms forming a
circle around the assassins.


Once
the circle was complete Byrn began to will the walls of the inferno toward the
clearing. Assassins jumped from their perches. Most who started down their
trees when they first saw the fire escaped into the clearing unharmed, but
others twisted ankles or broke legs as they misjudged their rolls or were
forced to leap from too high branches in order to get clear of the approaching
flames before becoming engulfed. Byrn tried to keep the fire's progress towards
the center slow enough so that every assassin could get free although there
were more than a few with somewhat scorched legs as they dragged themselves
along the ground. Byrn held onto some small hope that he could help his friends
destroy the assassins without being forced to take a life personally.


When
the flame walls reached the start of the clearing he held them in place. He
found that holding and maintaining the fire was not as difficult as starting
the spell had been, but Byrn wondered if he would be able to hold out for long
enough to keep the assassins from escaping back into the trees.
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Flames
danced in Turshyn's eyes as he stared out a crack in the cabin's door beholding
the fury of Byrn's spell. As far as he could see there were giant flames
dancing in the air on all sides. The silhouettes of assassins stood black in stark
contrast to the red-gold dance behind them. It would have filled Turshyn with
fear had he not known that it was Byrn who wielded such magic as this.


“I
did not know Byrn could cast such a spell,” Turshyn said awe-inspired.


From
behind him Avelice replied, “I doubt he knew it either. That is the work of a
true master magician... Swing the door wide. It is time for us to do our part.”
Turshyn did as he was asked and stepped aside clearing the way for the master
necromancer to cast her spell. 


Avelice
slammed her staff into a rune inscribed on the floor and stumbled back as the
ground began to shake. Minnie grabbed her and stopped Avelice's fall so she
could steady her feet.


“Thank
you, dear,” Avelice told her, but if Minnie replied Turshyn did not hear it over
the sound of splintering wood as the ground surged up through the cabin floor
and a large stone hand and arm twice the size of a man's took shape. Another
followed the hand and they slammed into either side of the hole as if they were
pulling something up from the earth underneath which Turshyn guessed was
exactly what was happening. Next a stone head emerged followed by a thick rocky
neck and broad shoulders. Its stare was eerily vacant, as the creature did not
possess eyes to fill the dark sockets. The torso rose up last, completing the
earth elemental. 


Avelice
told the great stone spirit, “In the field are assassins. Kill as many as you
can, but be mindful of any magicians you come across. We will be joining you in
a moment.”


The
elemental grunted in agreement at its master and seemed to will itself forward
breaking the doorframe as its wide girth smashed through seemingly without
effort. Turshyn could see no clear way that the elemental managed to travel.
The only clue to his movement being that the earth beneath him was upturned
leaving a trail of fresh dirt behind him. Turshyn wondered if it had legs and
feet under the dirt or if it propelled itself by shifting the ground underneath
it.


“Give
the elemental a wide berth,” Avelice told them. “It is on our side, but cares
little about collateral damage. Elementals are so powerful that they do not
fully understand how fragile the human body can be.”


“Certainly,”
Turshyn agreed recalling his experience with the water elemental, “but when we
are done can you teach me that spell?”


“You
look like a boy who just found a new toy,” Minnie told him in a thin attempt to
lighten the mood.


Minnie
stepped out into the clearing followed closely behind by Turshyn who
immediately began carving a rune into the freshly turned dirt in the earth
elemental's wake with the blade of his staff so that he could cast the spell of
animating the dead and return life once more to the walkers who had since
fallen silent in the clearing the night before. 


Avelice
rested for a moment then joined them leaving Rex alone to defend the cabin from
any assassins that might sneak past in an attempt to get to Mellani and the
children.


 


***


 


Bertran
the Silent twisted his wrists as he tried to slip free of the rope binding him.
It was a thin cord not suited to the job of subduing a dangerous man like
himself, but the magicians had tied it tight enough to prevent the assassin
from breaking his bonds and his own wounded arm made movement painful. He
looked around the room for any sharp objects and found none. The assassin
laughed under his breath. The magicians probably thought they were very smart.
They manipulated him with their magic. They tricked him into revealing
information about his mission and his men, but now he was in his right mind once
more and he would not allow this insult to go unpunished. They should have
killed the master assassin when they had the chance.


Though
his hands were bound behind his back Bertran could still reach his boot and
rolling to one side he was able to lift his foot high enough behind him so that
he could pull the knot free. Bertran pulled the shoe string free one loop at a
time. It took several minutes, but he eventually got the string out and wrapped
a loop around the rope between his wrists. He grabbed one end in each hand and
began to pull the shoestring back and forth as quickly as possible, which was
still incredibly slow and made his arm feel like it was on fire, but the string
was laced with iron making it a much sturdier and rougher material than the cord
binding him. 


After
several minutes more Bertran tried twisting his wrists again and this time
found that he could move slightly. It would take some time, but soon his bonds
would be broken.


Soon
Bertran would be free and then he would exact his revenge.


 


***


 


The
Kenzai assassins came at the magicians from all sides hoping to overwhelm the
trio with sheer numbers. The open area made the walkers nearly useless, as the
agile killers easily outmaneuvered them. The earth elemental was more difficult
to avoid, but it could only face one or two assassins at a time and their magic
negating blades hurt the monster a little with every strike to its stony flesh.



Turshyn
summoned four war wraiths on ghostly mounts that would have been all but
invisible in the night if not for the growing flames in the forest that only
served to make the spirits appear more menacing as they galloped around the
battlefield brandishing their black blades.


In
the center of it all stood the three magicians. Turshyn summoned spirits and
more walkers as assassins died while Avelice and Minnie held magical shields on
opposite sides of the group large enough to encompass all three of them
providing a barrier to attack from all angles.


Dark
clad figures with blue glowing blades attacked them from all sides. The weapons
bounced from the shields, but each strike caused the barriers to shimmer and
risk collapse. Turshyn called the war wraiths to him to draw the assassins’
attention away from them while he tried to recover enough energy to cast another
summon which was the only effective means of attack while the shields were
erected.


It
was Minnie's shield that broke first under the bludgeoning of the blue-white
blades. She screamed in panic and Turshyn turned to aid her thrusting his staff
at her attacker and catching the man on the spear end. He pulled the blade free
of the assassin's chest, but was stabbed in the shoulder by a second Kenzai
assassin who leaped on him brandishing a jagged dagger that tore through flesh
as it was pulled free.


Minnie
pointed her staff at the second assassin and commanded him to release Turshyn.
The Kenzai obeyed. “Now help us kill your friends!” she commanded. Her voice
wavered and no longer carried the same musical tone that ensorcelled Bertran
earlier. The assassin struggled with the command; feeling the overwhelming urge
to obey fight against his own rational mind telling him to ignore the order. In
the end he neither attacked his allies nor renewed his attack on the magicians,
as he could not reconcile the enchantment against his own perception of
reality.


Avelice
ordered them back to the relative safety of the cabin, shielding Minnie and
Turshyn as well as she could. Minnie helped Turshyn to his feet, but he was
still able to walk on his own. The war wraiths and earth elemental came to
their aid, but the magicians found they were cut off from reaching the cabin. 


Flashes
of light came from inside the cabin as Rex was undoubtedly defending Mellani
and the children with his lightning. “We have to break through,” Avelice
shouted as she pulled on reserves of strength she did know she possessed and
summoned a spook while keeping her shield up.


Then
the fires surrounding the battlefield began to die.


 


***


 


The
body of an assassin crackled with energy at Rex's feet. He kicked the still
twitching form down the stairs as more assassins tried desperately to make
their way up while avoiding their comrade's fate.


The
assassins would alternate between firing crossbow bolts at Rex forcing him away
from the steps and charging to rush him as he withdrew. The narrowness of the
staircase and the hall were all that kept the assassins from swarming over him.
That and maintaining a near constant barrage of lightning strikes that the
young magical warrior knew he could not maintain forever.


Somehow
Rex found the strength to rally and pushed the assassins back once more taking
up a position at the top of the stairs.


A
door opened behind Rex, but he could not risk turning to see who it was. It was
surely one of the kids coming out to see how the battle fared. He could not
blame them. The sounds of battle just outside their room coupled with not
knowing what was happening must be terrifying for them. However, Rex could not
risk them being out in the hall now. “Get back in your room!” he shouted angrily.


“I
think not!” replied the voice of someone much older than a child. 


Rex
turned his head to see Mellani standing behind him. “I am well enough to fight
and refuse to hide while my friends risk their lives to defend me. Besides if
you fall, then what hope do I have?”


Rex
nodded, not having the time or energy to argue.


“Where
are the others?” the still wounded enchantress asked coming up beside Rex and
letting loose with a gust of wind throwing everyone else down the stairs.


“They
are outside fighting off the main force,” Rex answered, but under his breath
added, “I hope.”


The
magicians alternated attacks slowly pushing the assassins back so that they
could not counter with bolts from their crossbows or a concentrated charge.
Impossibly it seemed that the assassins were being caught between attacks from
inside and out at the same time. For the first time since this siege started
Rex thought that they could win this fight. 


Then
everything changed.


Mellani
gurgled and spat as she grabbed at her neck. She was lifted off her feet and
pulled back up the stairs by unseen hands. Her eyes bulged with terror as her
face turned red, then purple. 


Forgetting
his attackers Rex turned and ran after her, but stopped short when he saw
Bertran standing behind Mellani pulling her throat closed with a wire or string
from his boot. “Let her go or I will kill you!” Rex roared with murder in his
voice. He pointed his open palm at the master assassin, but Bertran ignored the
threat and tightened his grip as Mellani kicked wildly.


Lightning
danced in Rex's fist and he ran headlong toward Bertran going for his exposed
face, but Rex was thrown off balance and sent careening into a wall by a
crossbow bolt in the back. Bertran spun keeping his rapidly suffocating hostage
between himself and the elementalist falling at his feet. His fellow assassins
came up the stairs behind Rex and stabbed the young magician repeatedly in the
back until there was no doubt that he was dead.


Tears
ran down Mellani's cheeks as she witnessed the young man's demise. It was the
last thing she saw before darkness overtook her and her body went limp in
Bertran's hands. He released the shoestring he used to strangle her and
grabbing her chin with one hand and the back of her head with the other twisted
snapping her neck. “You can never be too careful,” he told one of his brothers
a smug grin of self-satisfaction on his face. Bertran nodded to one of the back
rooms. “The children are in there. End them.” 


The
other assassins obeyed without hesitation, filling the room at the end of the
hall. The sounds of boys’ cries were cut short as the assassins cut them down.
Bertran waited out in the hall and massaged his sore arm. He forced himself to
listen to their screams. There was no honor in killing ones so young. Vailon
would not look on him as a proud disciple or warrior for this act, but it was
his duty to his kingdom. Bertran silently chastised himself for not being
strong enough to accept the shame of killing the youngsters personally.
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Byrn
stumbled into the clearing carried forward by little more than his own
determination and momentum fore his body was spent beyond the point of physical
exhaustion. Before him was the silhouette of Avelice Necros standing against a
half dozen assassins. She stood in the middle of a Moran's Circle, a circle of
protecting wind swirling in a small area around her to hold back a group of
attackers. The Moran’s Circle would keep the Kenzai at bay until the powerful
necromancer ran out of energy, but as long as none of the attackers were
foolish enough to touch it, they would remain unharmed. Avelice stood
protectively over the bodies of two others. Byrn could tell that one figure was
cradling the other although he was unsure of who either magician was from this
distance.


The
new master of fire closed the distance between himself and the battle being
waged at an approach somewhat behind most of the assassins. For years Byrn
learned and practiced his craft with an eye towards turning fantastic powers
honed by his predecessors over countless generations towards causing death and
destruction into developing techniques that could be used to disable his
opponents without killing them. Although as the anger at seeing his former home
in shambles and his trusted friends barely holding on for their lives grew
inside him, Byrn truly wished to destroy these men.


When
he was within ten feet of the nearest assassin Byrn fired a blast of hot air at
the man throwing him into another assassin. Then he covered them in a small
protective bubble and lit a fire inside it. The assassins punched and kicked
the barrier in a futile attempt to escape before being lit aflame.


The
other four Kenzai closed in on Byrn- two on each side. He threw the bubble
against the two assassins to his right with enough force to knock them to the
ground as well as pushing the captives inside the sphere into the fire burning
their legs and feet.


Byrn
spun to face the remaining two assassins, but found they had their hands full
avoiding a pair of war wraiths. Turning his attention back to the encapsulated
assassins he turned up the heat inside the bubble until all of the oxygen had
been burned out. Not long after the captives fainted and Byrn released the
bubble surrounding them so that they fell harmlessly to the ground.


“Behind
you!” It was Minnie's voice shouting at him.


Byrn
turned and raised his staff just in time to deflect an assassin's sword thrust
to one side. The assassin was over extended and left himself open to a knee in
the gut followed by a smack to the skull with the staff. 


“Sleep!
Sleep! Sleeeep!” It was Minnie again. To Byrn's left the other assassin he hit
with the bubble a minute before fell at his feet apparently in a very deep
sleep.


In
the meanwhile the war wraiths made short work of their opponents; finishing off
the last of the assassins by trampling them under their nightmarish mounts
hooves. Seeing that the battle was done, Vailon's warriors relinquished their
forms breaking down into clouds of smoke that dispersed into the air with the
breeze.


The
Moran's Circle fell and the school magicians rushed to greet their friend.
Relief became fatigue now that the threat had passed and Byrn suddenly felt
like his limbs were very heavy. Looking at his fellow magicians Byrn saw they
were just as worn out as he was. 


Turshyn
came forward and drove his staff's spear end into the sleeping assassin
followed by the one with a bruised skull. “You never did have a stomach for
killing, Byrn.” 


Turshyn
looked like a worn doll. He had several cuts on his arms and legs as well as a
serious gash on his shoulder and a bandage on one hand and forearm. Byrn
smiled, “I cannot leave you alone without you getting yourself half killed. Can
I?”


“There
will be time for male bravado later,” interrupted Avelice although her tone was
more exhausted than harsh and she could not help smiling. She too felt the
relief of victory. “We need to check on the others.”


Suddenly
Byrn's eyes went wide and he fell forward into Turshyn who awkwardly caught
him. He clutched at the necromancer’s cloak, but his grip was weak and he
started to fall. Turshyn grabbed under Byrn’s armpit and roughly yanked him up.
Then Minnie gasped and pointed at the elementalist. The bolt from a crossbow
protruded from his lower back. 


“Not
to worry,” Bertran hissed as he loaded another bolt in his crossbow. A dark
blood thirst mixed with unchecked hatred tinged his words. “The ones inside
have no more need of your help.”


Ten
more assassins poured out of the cabin and ran toward the tired and wounded
magicians. Turshyn quickly, but gently laid Byrn down in the dirt. The
necromancer was determined to defend his friend, but could not carry the dead
weight. Turshyn grabbed one of the assassins in mid-charge and began to drain
his life force even as another stabbed him through the side, but Turshyn
refused to let go. Instead he grabbed the other assassin by the face and began
to absorb his energy as well using the spilled blood all around him to power
his magic. Pain and rage were etched on the necromancer's face as he was determined
to see these men dead before him.


Minnie
cried out as a pair of the assassins grabbed her. She attempted to cast an
enchantment, but a third assassin took a sword to her throat and slashed it
open spilling blood down her neck and chest before they let go of her, leaving
her body to bleed out in the grass. 


The
master of necromancy, Avelice Necros, screamed in rage as her students fell
before her one after the other. Dark tendrils of energy grew out of Avelice's
body giving her the look of a mad demon bent on delivering mayhem and
destruction. The tendrils danced around her keeping the assassins at bay at
first until it was clear that none of the Kenzai were going to come within
reach of her. Then without warning the tendrils struck out wrapping around most
of the nearby assassins and holding them in place. The trapped men moaned
lightly as the tendrils leeched the very life from them and transferred their
strength to Avelice to rejuvenate the weakened magician.


“Kill
the witch!” Bertran commanded signaling the bowmen to attack. The three
remaining archers along with Bertran loosed their bolts and to a man hit
Avelice in the chest. She fell to her knees, but would not drop her prey. She
centered a look of grim determination at Bertran and sneered at the killer. The
once calm and composed woman was gone; replaced by a being of death and malice
as she saw her own end drawing near.


Bertran
ran at her with a dagger in hand and dashed past his dying men, paying them no
mind. With a leap he buried the blade in the necromancer's heart and twisted it
for good measure even as black tendrils wrapped around his arms and legs. The
tendrils vanished with Avelice’s dying breath and her prisoners were released.
Their bodies were weakened and weary, but they lived to the man.


Turshyn
was kicked to the ground as he was overwhelmed and forced to release the men he
held in a death vice. He hit the ground with a thud and found that he was lying
face to face with Byrn who was still alive, but struggled to remain conscious.
The last necromancer's body was broken and he had surely lost too much blood to
hope to survive the night. Both men knew this was to be their end.


Byrn
rolled to his side facing the leader of the assassins as best as he could with
a bolt sticking out of his back, “Wait, I have something to say before I die.”


Bertran
laughed derisively. “Why would I care what a magician has to say?”


“My
name is Sir Byrn Lightfoot, knight of Warlord Ethiel Nightwind, ruler of the
Western Province,” Byrn struggled to breath as he announced his title, “and you
should heed my words.”


Bertran
approached the downed magician and crouched so that they were face-to-face. The
assassin grabbed Byrn by his tunic and held him up. He made no move to hide his
self-satisfied smirk. “Indeed? My prince told me of you, although I did not
expect that we would meet so soon. What would you tell me before you die?”


“I
will see you again in the underworld!” Byrn touched the man's face and released
a wave of burning energy charring the assassin's flesh. The master assassin
fell back in pain with a shriek and a curse on his lips.


The
remaining assassins advanced on Byrn and Turshyn, then they heard the utterance
of a single word: “Magicians.” The tone was calm and sweet, but forceful and
sure like some wonderful song was hidden in that one word, but what happened
next was neither sweet nor wonderful as the assassins turned on one another. 


It
was a scene of total pandemonium as one Kenzai assassin killed another and a
third attacked the first. Byrn silently wondered what madness had overtaken
them to make the men turn on each other. One by one the assassins fell at each
other’s hands until only one bloodied warrior stood triumphantly alone
surrounded by the blood soaked bodies of his allies.


“Congratulations,
soldier, you are the last survivor,” said the voice once more, this time
straining to sound comforting. Byrn arched his head up and to his left to see a
raven-haired beauty hidden in the night by her black cloak. “Now hold your
knife to your throat.” The last assassin did as he was told, but his hand shook
visibly as he tried to resist. Whatever illusion he had been under a moment
before was now gone, but the man still found he was unable to ignore the
woman's command. 


“You
will not be escaping my hold,” said the enchantress stepping in front of him
and staring him in the eye. “Look at what you have done.” She gestured to the
dead and wounded magicians lying around her. “You have killed my mother and her
pupils, some of whom were children. They were good people who would have caused
you and yours no harm had they been left alone. Unfortunately, I am not nearly
as kind as these people were.” To make her point she balled a fist and punched
the frozen assassin in the nose bloodying his face, but the assassin never took
the knife away from his throat.


Turshyn
tried his best to sit up, but could not find the strength to do so. Lying there
he looked up at the sky and said, “You are Alia? If you torture this man, then
you dishonor your mother.” Turshyn groaned and clutched at his stab wound.
“This is not what she would want.” 


The
dark haired beauty whirled on the downed necromancer. “Who are you to lecture
me on what my mother would want?” For a moment she looked at Turshyn with
glaring hate in her eyes, but when he did not try to defend himself and his
words sunk in, Alia relented. “She would not want that,” the woman sounded
defeated. She waved off the enthralled assassin dismissively and said, “Slit
your throat,” but there was no longer any anger in her voice, just a deep
sadness.


The
Kenzai did as he was commanded and died before his body hit the dirt. “I could
not let him live,” the enchantress said almost apologetically. She ignored the
two wounded magicians and went to Avelice kneeling at her side.


Byrn
sat up with considerable effort. The arrow was securely lodged in his back and
he feared pulling it free would tear the wound open and cause more damage. He
looked at Turshyn and fumbled through his pockets and pulled out his rune for
the Lion's Landing temple. “We need to take you to a healer.”


Turshyn
grabbed Byrn's hand, “We do not have time. There is much I have to tell you
before I die.” Byrn was about to protest, but seeing his friend’s eyes growing
dimmer by the moment, only nodded. 


Turshyn
reminded him of the Festival of Sunshillah when Mellani was kidnapped by a
group of Kenzai warriors and they put a collar on her and the powerful hold it
had over her. Then he told of the attack by the fire magician who also wore one
of those collars and how it disappeared the next day. Finally after much
labored breathing and a fit of vertigo, Turshyn told of the attack by Bertran
the Silent and his subsequent capture. 


“Everything
comes back to that collar.” Turshyn squeezed Byrn’s arm as if to make his
point. “With a few hundred of those collars there would be enough to put one
around the neck of every magician in the kingdom. We would become prisoners not
in cells or domains like we are now, but in our own minds as we watched
ourselves jump at the whims of our captors unable to control our own actions.
We would be nothing more than the weapons they make us out to be.” Turshyn’s
grip on Byrn's arm tightened with his last ounces of strength. He did not have
much time left. “You have to make sure that does not happen. You are the only
one left who can.” The grip on Byrn's arm loosened and Turshyn's hand fell to
his side. His eyes closed as his last breath passed his lips.


Byrn
involuntarily shook as he tried to suppress the feelings of anger and loss he
felt in that moment as he watched his best friend pass into the next world. He
began to smell the faint odor of something burning, but did not care enough to
find out what was causing it until he saw smoke wafting off of Turshyn's body
and Byrn knew that he was the one doing it, but found he was no longer able to
stop himself. First the necromancer's clothes were on fire, then his skin was
ablaze, but Byrn could not let go of the body anymore than he could stop the
blaze erupting around him.


From
far away Byrn heard a woman shouting. His vision was blurred from tears that
felt hot against his face as if they were made of fire themselves. He looked up
and the world became all the more bleary as darkness encroached from the edges
of his vision, but he could almost swear as the darkness overtook him that the
death goddess, Kassani, stood over him with arms outstretched, calling him
home. It was time to pay his debt. He killed the assassin, Bertran. 
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“Tomlin,
get this cage open!” screamed Alia Necros desperately.


The
bard jumped at the unexpected shriek. A moment earlier the cell was empty as
Tomlin waited impatiently for his master to return from her mission to aid the
Lion’s Landing magicians with their Kenzai problem. However, he never expected
Alia to return in such a state clutching the bloody body of a stranger wearing
little more than rags. Tomlin fumbled with the cell’s key before roughly
shoving it into the lock and turning it with an audible click. The door swung
open effortlessly and the bard rushed into the cell.


Tomlin
went to take the man from Alia, but pulled back once he made contact with the
body. It was burning hot to the touch, but Alia held onto him as if there was
nothing the matter. “Let go of him!” Tomlin shouted and pulled her hands free
of the body’s fraying cloak and tunic. “Touching him is like sticking your
hands in a burning hearth!” 


A
few seconds passed as the two enchanters stared at each other. Then Alia
blinked as if waking from a dream. “Thank you, Tomlin,” she said breathlessly,
“I lost myself for a moment in my grief.”


“Who
is he?” asked Tomlin. Then he noticed, the bolt sticking out of the man’s back.
“Or should I say, ‘who was he?”


“I
put him under a sleep enchantment. He lives, but I am not sure for how much
longer.”


Taking
the cue Tomlin got up from the floor beside Alia and told her, “I will fetch
Father Skynryd,” and with that he left Alia alone with the unconscious
magician. When she was sure that he had gone, Alia pulled her knees up under
her chin and rocked back and forth. Memories of her mother flashed in her mind
and for the first time that she could recall since she was a young girl and her
father was taken away, Alia Necros cried.
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I
hope you have enjoyed my premier novel, Rogue
Magician, the first entry in The Magician Rebellion series. This is the
second edition and it was updated prior to my decision to release it on
Smashwords. The changes were done mainly to improve prose and for some
additional editing, but nothing fundamentally was changed regarding any of the
characters or the story. 


If
you enjoyed my book, then please post a review on your favorite book website.
It only takes a few minutes, but even a single review can make a huge impact on
a book’s success or failure.


Also,
if you’d like to get in touch with me directly, then you can contact me via
email at CornettCurtis@gmail.com. I’d really like to hear
your thoughts on it, even if you didn’t like Rogue Magician. 


Look
for the second installment of The Magician Rebellion series: Fallen Magician on October27th, 2012. 
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